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(UHF-VHF Allocations Problem)
PART I1: TESTIMONY OF PUBLIC AND INDUSTRY WITNESSES

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 27, 1956

TUNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND I'OREIGN COMMERCE,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met, pursuant to adjournment, at 10:10 a. m. n
room G-16, United States Capitol, Senator Warren G. Magnuson
(chairman) presiding.

Present : Senators Magnuson, Pastore, Ervin, Thurmond, Bricker,
Schoeppel, and Potter.*

The CruraaN. The committee will come to order. Again, because
of the number of witnesses, we will start without certaln Senators who
will ultimately be here.

The first witness is Mr. George Storer. We are glad to hear from
you at this time. Do you have a prepared statement? Do you wish
to read that?

Mr. Storer. Yes, Senator, T have a very brief statement.

The CratrMaN. We will be very glad to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE B. STORER, PRESIDENT, STORER
BROADCASTING CO., MIAMI, FLA.

Mr. Srorer. Incidentally, if T don’t speak loudly enough—I have a
hearing aid on these glasses—please tell me and I will speak up.

The CriairyaN. Several of the people in the back are interested in
your testinony, and it is easy for us to hear, but maybe they cannot
hear as well back there.

Mr. Srorer. In the first place, I want to say that we appreciate the
privilege of being back here again. My name is George B. Storer.
1 am president and founder of Storer Broadeasting Co. Our com-
pany has owned and operated radio and television stations since 1928,
and presently it owns and operates 5 VIIF stations and 2 UL sta-
tions.

Our business is the ownership and operation of these stations, and
our radio stations. Luach station is operated as an integral part of its
local community, creating local programing, servicing local adver-
tisers, and meeting the needs of local public service organizations.
Our company does not link its own stations together in a company net-

1 Qtaff members assigned to this hearing: Kenneth A. Cox and Wayne T. Geissinger, spe-
cial counsel ; Nicholas Zapple, comuiunications counsel,
305
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work. We have afliliation agreements with the national networks in
most markets, but we do not own or operate any network organization.
We are not connected with the manufacturing part of the broadcast-
ing industry, except insofar as we use its products. So much for the
description of Storer Broadcasting Co. )

The CHARMAN. The record ought to show what VHF stations you
have.

Mr. Storer. We have Detroit, Toledo, Cleveland, Atlanta, and
Birmingham, Ala.; and the UHF’s are in Portland, Oreg., and Miami,
Fla.

The CuarrmMaN. Now they are operated, as I understand, as a cor-
poration ¢

Mr. Storer. I couldn’t quite hear you, sir.

The Cmairmax. Is this a corporation that operates these seven
stations ¢

Mr. StorER. Yes, sir;itis. The corporation has 4,000 stockholders,
and all of the management own a substantial part of the corporation. )

The Cuairman. Tt is one of the pioneer companies in the radio
broadcasting and television field?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Crairman. But you are here today to testify, as I understand
it, generally—and you will read this testimony—on the UHF experi-
ence of the corporation?

Mr. StorER. Yes, sir; that is right.

The Cuamrman. Are you doing all right with the VHF ?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

I have read with great interest the transcript of the prior hearings
held before this committee as part of its television inquiry, and I realize
fully that the committee members are very well informed on the
problems facing the television industry. My only reason for appear-
Ing here, at the committee’s request, is that T feel that my company’s
actual experience in the operation of local stations in diverse communi-
ties has given it some knowledge that may be of value to the committee.

For 28 years we have participated in the development of radio
broadcasting; and for 8 years, since J uly 1948, we have actually
operated television stations. We acquired UHF station KPTV,
Portland, Oreg., in November 1954, and UHF station WGBS-TV,
Miami, Fla., in December 1954, pursuant to commitments made to
the Federal Communications Commission in the proceedings in which
the Commission relaxed its multiple-ownership rules, effective in Qc-
tober 1954, permitting multiple owners, including ourselves, to acquire
{;)WodUHF stations in order to aid in the deve%opment of the UHF

and.

We have gone all out in the installation at WGBS-TV and KPTV
of the best equipment available at the present stage of the art. At
WGBS-TV, Miami, we have installed a 1,000-foot tower, equal in
height to the tower of the VHF station already in the market. Our
station WGBS-TV now operates with 185,000 watts visual power, and
provides a very satisfactory, if not superior, signal to the entire area,
Including coverage about 70 miles south of Miami.

I want to say in passing that we found that tower height is of the
utmost importance, even more so than power. We learned from this
installation that, given a high-tower, high-power operation, a UHF
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station in an area of flat terrain and constant foliage conditions, can
provide a service equal to VHF service, and even better than VHEF
with respect to manmade interference—manmade interference being
particularly road signs, neon signs, and trucks, ignition static, an
that sort of thing.

We have reported to the Commission that in areas of flat terrain
such as Miami—where the highest hill is 33 feet above mean sea level—
grade B quality service extends to the 500-microvolt-per meter con-
tour rather than to the 1,600-microvolt-per meter contour as specified
in the Commission’s 1952 rules, which in effect makes our coverage
equal to that of the VHF station in the area. We have over $1,300,000
invested in WGBS-TV, in equipment and.operating losses.

I might say in passing that the operating losses at the end of the
year were about $272,000, as near as I recall. So the rest is in equip-
ment. The tower, due to the hurricane situation in Miami, and the
land on which it stands has cost us an aggregate of $330,000.

Senator ScroerpeL. Was that this last year?

Mr. Storer, Yes, sir. Our investment in Miami includes very sub-
stantial sums spent for improvement in programing, operating a con-
version project to secure the accelerated conversion of receivers unable
formerly to receive UHF signals, and appropriate promotion and
advertising.

The CuatrMan. What do you mean there—a conversion project?
‘What do you mean by that?

Mr. Srorer. Senator, we soon found that it took a lot of promotion
and effort working with the dealers to get people to convert from VHF
to UHF. It just didn’t happen. You had to really put on a terrific
campaign. So we set up what we call project 23, which was to get
people to convert. We employed technical men, promotion men, and
an advertising agency, and put on a campaign in all mediums that we
felt was effective in the Miami area, to tell the people of the programs
that they could get on WGBS-TV.

TWe accelerated the conversion very rapidly by doing that. If we
hadn’t done ity it would have remained rather static.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, yon went out on your own volition
and@started 2 so-called sales campaign to get people to convert their
sets

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.  We divided the area up into districts, and
we had various technical assistants go around to the dealers, and we
created banners promoting the sale of converters and/or all-channel
sets.

The Criairmax. The retail dealers?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Crratraan. What percentage have converted ?

Mr. Storer. Above 85 percent.

The Ciratxarax. In the Miamni area?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir. I noticed in one of the papers there the other
day it said 90.1 percent. We don’t believe it is quite that high.

The CirairmaN. What was it when you started?

Mr. Storer. Roughly 40 to 45 percent.

The Crianan. So the ability to receive the U signal has increased
by 40 percent in the Miami area?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir; that is true.



308 TELEVISION INQUIRY

The Criatratan. How long a period of time did this take?

Mr. Storer. Twelve months.

The Cratraran. But in about a year, with your campaign and other
factors, you were able to increase that up to between 85 and 90 percent?

Mr. Srorer. Yes, sir.

The Cuarrman. So that.only maybe about 10 or 15 percent of the
sets in the Miami area now are not all channel ?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir. I might say in passing that currently no new
sets are sold in Miami that are not all-channel receivers. That we
find is the 100-percent answer from every dealer we talked to.

The Crammyan. I want to get this straight: All the dealers in
Miami now sell all-channel sets; is that what you say ?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The CHATRMAN. That is all they sell?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir; they have some old second-hand sets from
time to time that they sell at low prices, which are not all-channel
receivers, but most of those are now being sent to other points. They
are_exported—some to South American countries and Cuba. Gen-
erally speaking, the receiver problem no longer bothers us very much
down there,

The Cramuan. Is that due to the public demand or to dealer pol-
icy, or both?

Mr. Storer. It is a combination of both. You have to waken the
public to the fact that they are missing a lot of good programing.
That is the first order of business. Then after you have done that, you
have to work with the dealers and sell them the idea that here is a
substantial new business area that they can avail themselves of. That
takes quite a bit of doing at first.

The Crairaran. T suppose you go into that later in your statement?

Mr. Storer. Yes; I do.

The CrarraraN. You arve afiliated with a network?

Mr. Srorer. NBC. Our sales staff in New York worked with the
National Droadcasting Co. with which WGBS-TV is afliliated. to
secuie additional network advertisers, so that we were able {o increase
our network programing to approximately 60 percent of the basic
NBC network schedule.

We had hoped that NBC would place us on its “must-buy” list in
the same manner as Wi'VJ, the Miami VIIF station, is on the CBS
television network list, but they felt that due to advertiser resistance
they could not see their way clear to do this, with which we could have
1o quarrel.

The Craman. I don’t understand what you mean by “advertiser
resistance” there. You might enlarge upon that.

My, Storer. As I believe was reported in the

The Cmamaran. First of all, what is a “must-buy™ list, so the record
will be clear?

Mr. Storer. “Must-buy” means the list of stations which an ad-
vertiser must buy at certain times of the doy to get on the network, so
to speak.

The Cramrarax. A certain number of stations?

Mr. Storer. Yes,sir.

The Crzamrax. Ithink that ficure is in the record.

Mr. Storer. About 55, I think 1t was.
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The CitamryMay. What about the advertiser resistance? That is
because of what?

Mr. Storer. The advertiser very properly said that he didn’t want
to add a station which only serve a half, we will say, of the population
in the area. NBC cooperated to the fullest extent. We have abso-
lutely no quarrel with them. Their sales department were very active
in working with ours. Yet we did find that there was a tremendous
resistance from the advertisers and agencies to adding the station.

The CuairyaN. Go ahead, sir.

Mr. Storrr. The net result, however, has been to prove that local
and network advertisers, and some natlonal advertisers, can be per-
suaded to buy UHF and do learn that a UHF picture is as good a
sales mediwm as a VITF picture, provided the UHF station has a high-
tower, high-power operation. This experience enables us to conclude
that if enough UHT stations throughout the country were used by
the advertisers, in competition with not more than one VHT station, it
would be possible ultimately to attain advertiser recognition of the
UHT service.

In addition, our Miami experience demonstrates that UHF is highly
acceptable to the viewing public. In the 12-month period from Decem-
ber 1951 to November 1955 the improved service of WGBS-TV and
the increased power of the other UHF station in the area, which
carries ABC network programs, resulted in all-channel tuner and
U converter sales totaling 121,241, So that at the present time in
excess of 85 percent of the televiston receivers in the area can receive
the two UIIF stations.

At our UTIFE station in Portland, Oreg., we increased the power to
1 million watts effective radiated power and installed a new tower on
the hill above the city. As a matter of fact, our total investment in
equipment is €1,172,000, which includes color equipment. FPortland,
of course, lies in a valley surrounded on two sides by high mountains,
ivith ;:1 high hill in the middle of the city, on which our antenna is

ocaled.

In the outlying areas there are some other hills where our UHF
station has a serious shadow, or fill-in, problem. Despite the fact
that KPTV has the best tower location and 1 million watts power,
because of the inherent difficulty UHF signals have in filling in shadow
areas, there are some few areas where the signal of KPTV does not
compare favorably with the signal received from the low-band VIF
station in Portland. The ecomparison with the high-band VIIT station
is not so had.

The Crairaan. There is another channel that has been granted in
Portland ?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Criatrmax. Isthat in the high or the low?

Mr. Storer. That is in the high. That is channel 8. There is
channel 8 and I believe channel 12 in the high band, and channel 6
in the low band. Parenthetically, it should be noted that low-band
VIIT stations on channels ¢ to 6 enjoy better fill-in characteristics
than high-band VIIT stations on channels 7 to 13.

Thus we have learned from our KPTV experience that, at the
present time, equipment is not available to make UHF equal to VHF
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in areas of rugged terrain—and the same applies to areas of high
buildings. In Miami we do not have the building-shadow problem,
because the high buildings are so located that shadow areas fall into
Biscayne Bay or the Atlantic Ocean.

Our Portland experience has also led us to the conclusion that
high-power UIIF satellite stations may well provide the necessary re-
lief for UHT stations in rugged terrain.

The Citamraran. Tell us about that. What do you think you can
do in an area like Portland on satellites?

Mr. Storer. Sir, the proposal or the remedy which we have in
mind is to situate a second satellite of considerable power on a
separate channel so that we wipe out the shadows. In other words,
over on one side of the valley we have our present UITF station. Qut
a ways you will find some hills and behind those hills the shadow
areas are very pronounced. In those areas down deep

The Criatraan. Is that across the river?

Mr. Srorer. That is across the river.

The Ciramraan. You go across the river and take one of those hills
over there and get on top of that?

Mr. Storer. Yes.

The Ciratrvax. So you would have two towers?

Mzr. Storer. That is right.

The Crraryman. One on one side of the river and the other on the
other side?

Mr. Storer. Yes, that is right. And to show you, if you will bear
with me a moment

Senator Scrorprrr. On the same channel?

Mr. Storkr. No, not on the same channel.

Senator ScitoepreL. Different channels?

Mr. Storer. You have to take a different channel. If you wereonthe
same channel, the interference would be so bad it just would not be
practical.

If you will bear with us a moment, Mr. Clemans X. Castle, who is
our director of engineering, had these shadowgraphs prepared in
Portland and they show very clearly what happens.

Mr. Casrre. The photograph was taken of the basic scale relief
map about 10 by 16 feet. We put a very small light at an elevation
above the map, which corresponds to our present 500-foot tower. You
will notice on this there are areas in here that are in very black
shadow.

The Cuamyan. Here is your river?

Mr. CastrE. Yes, that is the Columbia River, and there is also the
Willamette River there which runs along at the foot of the hill.

The Ciramrarax. We will look at these. ILet Mr. Storer go on.

Mr. CastrLe. If you will notice, these are from three different loca-
tions. Therefore the shadows in the three locations do not overlap
completely. In other words, it is floodlighted. _ _

(The three photographs referred to will be retained in the commit-
tee files.)

The Caairymax. All right. Go ahead, Mr. Storer. )

Mr. Storer. Thank you sir. We believe that it will be possible
in Portland to construct a satellite station, using power on the order
of 200,000 watts, which can be so located that most, if not all, of the
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shadow areas can be served adequately by either the main transmitter
or the satellite transmitter of the station.

We are preparing an application to the Federal Communications
Cominission requesting permission to construct such a satellite on an
experimental basis, but carrying the regular programs of KPTV.
In connection with that application, we will request, if necessary, that
the Commission waive or suspend its multiple ownership and overlap
rules. We believe that this experiment holds great promise of pro-
viding a realistic solution to the UHF coverage problem in many areas.
This experiment will cost our company about $150,000.

The Crarrarax. Would you say that that is the average price of the
sutellite ?

Mr. Storer. Oh, no,sir. Portland being a rather large community,
and with the extremely rugged terrain, we have to use a higher power
in Portland than you would in other areas.

Our experience in Miami and Portland also bears on the questions
of the cost of equipping UHF stations and of muaintaining them in
operation, which have been considered by this committee. It is true
that both VHF and UHT studios, transmitting and antenna plants
cost a lot of money—somewhere between $500,000 and $1,500,000, de-
pending on the type of installation.

When the size of the investment is considered, the cost of a UHF
station is not very substantially higher than that of a comparable
VHE station. At the present time, there is no difference in the cost
of studios and studio equipment; there is no difference in the cost of
land and tower; and UHEF transmitters and antennas for full-power
operation cost about $35,000 more than similar equipment for VHI
high-band stations (channels 7-13).

With respect to operating costs, UHF transmitting tube costs are
about double that of VHF, which means an additional expense of
about $1,500 to $2,000 per month for running a high-power UHF
station for a full 17-hour daily operation. Other operating expenses
are about the sume for UHF and VHEF.

Experience with similar problems in VIIF, in the years 1948 to
1952, indicates that UHTF costs of transmitting equipment and tubes
will go down, as the manufacturers gain move experience and amor-
tize their developmental expenses. In my personal opinion, the ad-
ditional cost of UHF should not be used as a reason for not utilizing
the UHF band to the fullest extent possible.

I might say in passing that in Toledo, where we operated on chan-
nel 13, we had terrific difliculty when we first went on the air with
our tubes. We burned up tubes about every week or every 2 weeks in
the final stages of that transmitter. But ultimately the manufac-
turers were able to eliminate that difficulty. The higher the fre-
quency, the more difficulty you have, but we believe there is consider-
able hope, based on that experience.

The Criatkyax. What you say here, in effect, is that, generally
speaking, with technological developments and better know-how and
manufacture, the cost of VIIF and UHF may vary back and forth,
but nevertheless it could be practically the same for development
of the station?

Mr. Storer. Yes, except there is a question of power involved which
has some costs.
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The Criamraan. You mean the necessity for more power?

Mr. Srorer. Yes. I wouldn’t want to go so far as to say

The Criamryax. Out in Portland that would be cheaper than power
in Toledo, wouldn’t it?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir, I think so.

Now, turning to the economic and allocation probleias which face
this committee, the Commuiission, and particularly the UHI pioneers
who are losing money from operations and who face the loss of their
entire investment.

First, considering the VI situation, we recognize that VHF sta-
tions are superior to UHF both in propagation characteristics and in
the ability of receivers to accept signals. 'This country deserves the
best possible television system, and to attain this goal, the VIIF band
must be preserved without degrading the service VHI stations can
render.

VHEF stations are superior in providing rural service in a large
part of the United States, and we believe that in Zones I and II
the 170-mile and 190-mile cochannel separations should be muintained
in order to provide this rural service. VIF stations are superior in
providing close-in service in rugged terrain, such as Portland, Oreg,,
and Pittsburgh, and they should be maintained to provide this
service.

Likewise, VIII® siations are superior in providing service behind
high buildings and in areus of rolling terrain and high trees, and
they should be maintained in cities like New York, Chicago, and De-
troit, to provide the best possible service to the cities, their suburbs,
and the outlying rural areas.

We also believe, and I don’t see how this can be disputed, that UHF
stations are essential to provide room for future growth of the tele-
vision system. In the cities and areas where multiple television sta-
tions can be supported econonically, there are too few VI assign-
ments available to allow for future expansion in the number of sta-
{ions, unless the UHIM band 1s preserved.

From Commissioner Rosel H. Hyde's testimony before this com-
mittee, it seems apparent that there is no real chance of obtaining addi-
tional VHF channels from the Government or other non-broadcast
services. Further, additional VIIF stations cannot be created by re-
ducing cochannel separations, unless at the same time the valuable
propagation advantages of the VHF band are sacrificed and rural
service is abandoned in many areas.

There has been some talk of obtaining {wo VIITF channels from
the FM band. This is a problem that the Commission can best
evaluate, for they must determine whether the public interest would
be best served by seriously reducing the frequencies available for
FM, in order to create two new VHE channels.

But even if two new VIIT channels are taken from IFM, they would
he insufficient and inadequate to provide any substantial number
of stations. By preserving the present UHF stations that are now
on the air, more stations could be saved than could be created from
two new VITF channels.

The CHarMAN. Mr. Storer, you still have the same set conversion
problem anyway, regardless?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.
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The Cizamryran. In creating new VIIIT bands, you have the same
set problem as you have with the UH s, ,

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir; that is truly substantial, particularly in an
aren currently served by a multiple group of VI stations. You
have to persuade the public to spend that inoney, and if they are
getting 2 or 3 or 4 good services—good program services—today, 1
could tell vou that in my opinion it will take an awful long while, and
I seriously doubt whether they will ever get converted.

Now what can be done to alleviate the present problems and pro-
vide a sound foundation for the future growth of television? It is
apparent that there is no panacea, and no simple solution for all the
problems. But it seems to us that there is so much to be gained, and
so little to lose, from preserving the UHI band for the television
service, that steps should be taken at once o accomplish this objective.

Storer Broadeasting Co.’s proposal to the Federal Communications
Commission to save the UHF band for television is con‘ained in its
Reply Comments dated February 1, 1956, in docket No. 11532. Copies
of this document have been distributed to the committee members,
and I would like to request that the entire document be made part of
the record of this hearing.

The CHamraax. We will make it a part of the record in the sense
that it will be kept in the committee’s files in connection with this
inquiry. We cannot put these maps and things in the record itself.
But we will take advantage of the document, its tables and things
of that kind, by retaining them in our files.

Mr. Stcrer. Thank vou, sir.

[ Document entitled “Reply Comment” of Storer Broadecasting Co.,
in Federal Communications Commission docket No. 11532, dated
February 1, 1956, will be retained in the committee files.]

Mr. Storer. Briefly, our proposal is that the Commission adopt a
policy of deintermixture to provide 6 new UIF-only markets, 8 new
markets with UHF plus only 1 VHF, 9 new 3-VHEF markets, and 1
new 4-VHI market, as detailed in exhibit A attached to our reply
comments.

The Crnatrman. Right there, when you talk about the six UHF-
only markets, you are suggesting Iivansville, Fresno, Madison, Peoria,
Corpus Christi, and Springfield?

Mr. Srorrr.  Yes, sir.

The Cuamrvax. The new one-VIIT markets, you are suggesting
Hartford—we have heard that name before around here—New Or-
leans, Miami, Jacksonville, Norfolk, Spartansburg, Beaumont-Port
Arthur, and Athany?

Mr, Srtorer. Yes, sir.

The CmairMan. Then the rew three-VITE markets: Davenport,
Harlingen, Laredo, Terre Haute, Providence, Tampa, Orlando,
Knoxville, and Charleston, S. C. ¢

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The CHaMAN. And a new four-VIV market, St. Louis?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Criannrax. Then in your maps yvou show how that will cover
the market areas?

Mr. Storrr. Yes, Sir.

The ('rmamrarax. In the country?
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Mr. STorer. Yes, sir.

This proposal can be adopted by the Commission at once without
dislocation of any existing station and without depriving a single
person of existing VHF or UHF service because:

First: No change is made in the license of any stations now on the
air or authorized, except that proposed VHEF stations authorized by
recent final hearing decisions in Fresno, Madison, Evansville, Peoria,
Miami, and Corpus Christi would be modified to UHF.

The Cmairman. In that case, the Commission, I think, testified
that they could take these back?

Mr. Storer. Yes,sir. I commenton that a little later.

The Caatrmaxn. Go ahead.

Mr. Storer. Second: No changes are made in present VHFEF engi-
neering rules or standards. All VHF changes proposed by Storer
comply with the Cominission’s rules as to cochannel separation and
otherwise.

After adopting this proposal, with such modifications as it deems
in the public interest, the Commission can then proceed to evaluate
at length the possibility of obtaining additional VHF channels, the
desirability of reducing cochannel separations, and similar problems;
but it can then do so with the assurance that enough UHF stations
will stay in existence, so that, during its deliberations, the UHK
service will not, like the fabulous dodo bird, become extinct.

Under the Storer deintermixture proposal, a total of 20,765,866
persons will rely on UHF stations for program service, thus, I believe,
establishing a strong economic base for survival and growth of the
UHF service.

In the markets involved, there are today 4,225,268 UHF television
receivers, and numerous stations which I haven’t counted. These
viewers, receivers, and stations, in my opinion, represent sufficiently
large numbers so that the advertiser cannot afford to neglect them.
He will be forced to use UHF stations where they can compete effec-
tively, and will learn, therefore, that the UHTF service can be, and is,
a good television service.

tkewise, manufacturers will be given the incentive to continue the
manufacture and development of UHF transmitting and receiving
equipment, and ultimately they will solve the major technical problems
facing UHF, by providing stiperpower transmitters and antennas,
improved UHF receivers, and economical transmitter tubes.

Under the Storer deintermixture proposal, 25 markets will be estab-
lished where UHF stations can compete on a fair basis with not more
than 1 VHF station. These markets include 8 UHF-only markets,
and 17 1-VHF markets, as listed in exhibit C attached to our reply
comments.

These basic UHF markets will be supplemented by the numerous
other smaller markets in which today many of the UHT stations on
the air now defy the maxim that UHF cannot compete with more
than one VHEF station.

For example, I am informed that WHIZ-TV, Zanesville, Ohio, a
UHF station on channel 18, is operating at a small profit, and that
WIRK-TV, West Palm Beach, Fla., a UHF station on channel 21, is
just about breaking even. WHIZ-TV has no VHF station in its
market, but WIRK-TV competes with two Jocal VHF stations,
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Incidentally, I understand that in Zanesville, tliey get service from
Columbus, Ohio, from the VHF station. So they do have some
competition.

WIRK-TV may have the formula for the UHF-holding operation,
since it 1s able to continue on the-air by operating only a few hours a
day with a very small staff of 5 or 6 persons.

The Cramran. What kind of programs do they have? What
type?

}Il\)lr. Storer. They have films. They have a rather restricted sched-
ule, 1t is true.

The Cratrarax. Apparently they have been able to sell it.

Mr. Sroxer. They have been able to sell it locally. By keeping
their expenses at a very modest figure, they are still in business. 1t
has been quite a surprise to us, frankly, watching it, because there are
two VIII’s there. One of them on NBC lying to the north of West
Palm Beach, and one right in Palm Beach.

The Cuarrman. Do they do any local programing at all?

Muy. Srorer. Yes; they all program locaily.

The CHamrMAN. Live?

Mr. Storer. Live and film, both. Stations like the WHIZ-TV’s and
the WIRK-TV’s undoubtedly will gain substantial encouragement
from the adoption of a deintermixture proposal which demonstrates
that the Commission has not sold UHF “down the river.” Further,
they will be operating as part of a going industry, and will benefit
from the promotion and sales activities, and the success stories, of their
bigger brothers in the deintermixed markets.

On the other hand, if nothing is done for UHF, these stations would
be foolhardy to try to buck the tide of advertiser resistance on a
nationwide basis.

Release of certain VHF channels, as the result of deintermixture,
also makes their use possible in present 1-VHF and 2-VHF markets,
not now served by UHF stations. Thus, under the Storer plan,
9 new 3-VHF markets will be created to provide competitive fa-
cilities for the 3 national television networks, and St. Louis will be-
come a 4-VHF market, as set forth in exhibit A attached to our
reply comments.

As a result of the deintermixture plan we have proposed to the
Commission, in the first 100 television markets—as defined by CBS--
3 or more competitive stations will be established in 80 markets. Two
VHEF stations will remain in only 20 markets, and in 9 of these
CBS’ own plan does not propose to add additional stations.

We do not propose our plan as a panacea. It evolved from a com-
prehensive study of the entire country to determine whether UHF
stations had a realistic chance of success, provided no more VHF
stations went on the air in their markets. We realize that criticism
can be leveled at the plan, and it may well be possible to make changes
in it that will improve it; but we felt a definite obligation, arising out
of 28 years of broadcasting and telecasting, to make a contribution
designed to maintain, insofar as possible the UHF service.

After a very thorough consideration of the problem, based on
our actual experience in VHF and UHF broadeasting, we feel that it
would be contrary to the public interest to abandon UHF at a time

75589—56—pt. 2——2
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when, as outlined in our reply comments, the major techni -al prob-
lems of UHF are on the verge of solution, and while there still remain
on the air sufficient UHI stations to provide a strong base for the de-
velopment of the service.

We do not view the UHTF markets as “islands”; we think they would
be UHF strongholds, where GITF could be demonstrated to be a good
television service which the adertiser could not alford to 1gnore.

In our opinion, Miami would be a particularly strong center for
demonstrating the potentialities of UIIF stations. The terrain
characteristics, and the fact that Miami is rapidly developing as
a network origination center, would provide the greatest opportunity
for proving out ULIF, and for convincing the doubters. Incidentally,
T vealize this is somewhat self-serving, but nonetheless we haven’t
found anywhere in the United States a better location for a UHF
station.

Finally, with respect to the UILIF service, we urge that action be
taken at once. Whether the UHF service is going to be saved or
abandoned, in all fairness to present UITI" licensees and pioneers, let
them be advised promptly of the final decision, whatever it may be.

Certain members of your good committee have pointed out, if
additional VHF stations are permitted to go on the air in many of
today’s GITF markets, even fewer UILF stations will remain to be
saved for the future.

Although we filed our deintermixture proposal with the Commission
on February 7 in good faith, in all candor I must say that the recent
decision of the court of appeals issued February 14, denying stays of
the Madison, Iivansyille, und Corpus Christi VIIEF grants malkes dein-
termixture practically moot. Once VIIF stations are built in these
cities. and in Fresno, Peoria, and Miami, I have grave doubts whether
deintermixture could be implemented as a practical matter. It is a
serious matter for any Government agency to attempt to delete existing
stations and withdraw existing service from the public.

With respect to the operation of UL stations by the inajor national
networks, Storer Droadeasting Co. believes that networks that take
advantage of the liberalization of the five-station limit on television
station ownership to obtain UHF stations for themnselvesliave a definite
obligation to continue affiliations with UHEF stations where it can be
shown that no substantial loss of network coverage results from such
continued afliliation. We especially want to commend the National
Broadcasting Co. for having pursued such a policy of continued
afliliation with our Portiand UILIF station, for without their support
it is doubtful that the station could afford to continue on the air.

The Ciiamryan. Right there, when the new VIIEF comes on the air,
I suppose that there wiil be a question of policy involved with any
networl as to what network goes on that station. Isn’t that correct?

Mr. STorER. Yes. sir.

The Crniaraax. Because unless you get the so-called satellite, the
new VIIF might be a better service. Idon’tknow.

Mr. Storer. Yes,sir.

The Crramarax. Teclhinically, I mean, engineeringwise.

Mr. Srorer. But I must say, Mr. Chairinan, in all fairness-

The CuairManN. I mean, here comes the problem, again—that is
what I am trying to say.  You have got to face up to it again.
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Mr. Storer. Yes. But NBC, as recently as within the last 2 weeks,
has indicated to us that they wiil continue with us and assist in devel-
oping, if the Commission grants permission for us to try this experi-
nient, a development of the UIIL service in Portland.

The Cuarraan. Naturally then you would have a better service
to offer to any network if you did get the satellite; more nearly com-
petitive, let me say that.

Mr. Srouer. A better service than we have now.

Changing to another subject, which is of particular interest to the
management personnel of our company, why, by reason of geogra-
phy—living down in Miami as we do—have to fly continuously m air-

lanes, we are not sympathetic toward the idea of towers higher than
1,000 feet. We feel that the public safety is more important than the
5 extra miles of coverage for a television station which is gained by
going from 1,000 feet to 1,250 feet. In some cases I might say that
higher towers offer a very serious hazard. We don’t think they are
of that importauce.

May 1 express niy thanks and appreciation for your consideration
in hearing the views of our company. If there are any questions,
1 would be delighted to answer them.

The Cramrsian. I think the counsel has 2 or 3 questions he wants
to ask. I want to thank you for the statement. 1 think it has con-
tributed a great deal to the problem we have in front of us.

1 wanted to ask this because you have had a lot of experience in
these matters. 1 might say since last week’s hearing, I have inquired
of people who have had experience, but it did strike the committee
that in all of these cases again, we are getting down to the problem
of the set. That is one of the things that causes a great deal of this
problem.

1t is good to note that in the Miami area, which is a little different
and a little easier to handle, which you will admit, than in other areas,
you have been able to work this set problem out. But we are comning
now to color, and I suppose you would agree with me—or your engi-
neer would, that color sets will gradually drop in cost as they get the
know-how, and what is in the tube that Allen testified about—General
Electric’s development.

What would be your suggestion, as to what we could do, or the
Commission or all of us and the manufacturers, now that we are
phasing into a new set situation in which I suppose in a few—not too
many—months, maybe 2 or 3 years, people will be buying color sets.
Networks, I suppose, will be putting on more and more color pro-
grams as the sets multiply, and the cost goes down.

Most color sets now, I understand, are all channel.

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Ciamman. But they could be made color and just VITIT, too.

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The CnnamrmMaN. And malke them maybe a little bit cheaper.

Mr. Storer. A little bit cheaper, probably.

The Cuamryan. What would be your suggestion—if you haven’t
one now I wish you would think about it—how we can now get this
thing when it is jnust budding. There are not too many eolor sefs now,
but 1f we could start this off now whereby the color sets would be all
channel, wonldn’t it in your opinion help go a long way toward the
solution of the thing you are talking about? -
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Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The CuaIrMAN. In other words, we have a chance now to grab it?

Mr. Srorer. I suppose that this might be a little arbitrary, but the
Federal Communications Commission does set the standards for re-
ceivers and/or transmitting apparatus. It might be possible to insist
that the color receivers generally be all-channel.

I dow’t know legally whether that can be done, but if it could be
done, that would probably do more to insure the future of UILI" than
anything.

The Cuarryan. The FCC has not said so flatly, but in etlect they
felt that their authority to deal with this problem as far as the manu-
facture of sets was concerned, was somewhat vague or nebulous.

If that is true, of course, the place to come is here, to get the au-
thority. Whether or not they would ask for the authority, 1 dont
know. What I am trying to find out from you, from your long ex-
perience, is whether or not if this could be done—whether it be done
voluntarily or by FCC ruling—wouldn’t it go a long way insofar as
the future is concerned, and the expansion of television service, to
solve our problem?

Mr. Storer. Yes, it would, sir.

The CaarrMaN. Now, Mr. Storer, we have another little problem,
of course, of the tax involved. I am having that explored. Maybe
we might find that color sets could be excluded from the excise tax
without taking anything much away from the Treasury.

I am sure Mr. Humphrey won’t like this, but I think if sonieone ex-
plains to those who are administering these taxes that it would be
worthwhile to forego this small amount that may come in to solve a
real economic problem that is existing in this big, new, growing in-
dustry in this country—would you agree with me on that?

Mr. Srorer. I agree with you very much, Mr. Chairman. I doubt
seriously whether that idea could be sold, but if it could, it would be a
terrific boost.

The Cuairman. Let’s take the Treasury. If they really under-
stood what this would do to this real problem-—that actually the
amount of taxes that may come in on color sets now is small—by
helping to get this industry stable and on a basis where it knows where
it is going, it might be that in the long run revenues would be added
which would amount to more than the excise tax—would amount to a
great deal more.

Mr. Storer. Just from the standpoint of income taxes

The CHalrMAN. Wages—everything that goes with it. It would
seem to me that to let this industry grow like it should and give us
really a competitive system in this country, that the Treasury might
find itself, after a period of time, with more money than if it insists on
an excise tax on the set.

Mr. Storer. I think it would be a very worthwhile objective, and 11
it could be accomplished it would be fine.

The CuairMaN. May I ask you this question: Do you agree with
me on this, that if we are going to do something like this, now is the
timeto doit?

Mr. Srorer. Yes, sir. 1 think everything that has to be done tc
save UHT has to be done yesterday.

The Criatraan. Yes; that is right.

Mr. Storer. It is pretty far gone, in my book.
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The Cratrmay. That is what we are hopeful that we can be help-
fulin trying to work out.

Let me ask another thing about the economics here. I was inter-
ested in the part of your statement where you said that the trade-ins
in the Miami area, a lot of them were being sold to other countries
just developing television.

Mr. StoreR. Yes,sir.

The Crmamman. That oflers a possibility, too, for the investment
the American people have in old sets.

Mr. Storer. Every week there are large numbers of television re-
ceivers that are shipped out of Miami to Cuba and other places.
Those offer the people in those countries a lower-priced set at consider-
ably reduced prices, and I think it is very constructive.

The CramrMaN. Do you have any questions? I think the counsel
has some questions he wants to ask.

Mr. Cox. Justa few.

Mr. Storer, is it your conclusion, then, that in your operation in
Miami at the present tower height that an increase in your power above
185 kilowatts would not materially improve the service there—your
coverage?

Mr. Storer. It would help; yes. DBut we felt that we should build
a high tower first and then find out whether that helped the situation
to the extent that we had to add additional power. We were quite
surprised to see that the additional power, while desirable, is not nearly
so important as the additional height of the tower.

Mr. Cox. As T understood it, you said you felt that with this power
and antenna height you now have achieved substantial equality with
the VHT station in Miami?

Mr. Storgr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Cox. Consequently, then, with 90 percent conversion in the
area, you offer an advertiser in Miami 90 percent of the coverage he
could get with your VHTF competitor ?

Mr. StorER, Approximately. I said 85.

Senator Porrrr. How far out can you get with your grade A signal?

Mr. Storer. That depends, Senator, on what you determine is a
grade A signal. In that area, due to the flat terrain, it is almost all
grade A until you get out to the point where the signal falls off sub-
stantially—which begins, incidentally, at about 65 to 70 miles. We
had a firm of engineers, the Craven, Lohnes & Culver firm here in
town, make a survey. I think this illustrates the grade A coverage.

1 want to make myself clear. The additional power is desirable,
and out at the fringe, for instance way down in the Keys, 60 miles
down the Kevs, vou do get a better picture with higher power. It so
happens that WITV on channel 17 has a radiated power of some-
thing on the order of half a million watts, I believe. At that point
we notice that their signal has a little less snow than our signal, but
we go out farther. Actually, you can get our signal on down the
Keys—the case in point—where you can’t get theirs.

So it would be desirable—and we planned if we could make an
economic success of this station—to increase our power at Miami.
But we first wanted to get a determination as to which was more im-
portant—the tower height or the power.

Mr. Cox. The point I am trying to get at is: If you have substan-
tially the same coverage as the V and you have, of course, coverage
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in the center of the metropolitan area around Miami, isn’t it true that
you offer to the national advertiser just about as satisfactory an outlet
for his advertising as your competitor does?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

Mzr. Cox. In your opinion.

Mr. Srorer. Yes, sit; insofar as we have 85 to 90 percent conversion.

Mr. Cox. Isn't it true that your card rate for class A time is only
about half that which is charged by the V¢

Mr. Storer. About 60 percent.

Mr. Cox. Therefore, in terms of cost per thousand, your cost is
competitive?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Cox. Then 1s the advertiser resistance that you talk about a
feeling that they have toward UIIF generally, regardless of the par-
ticnlar situation in the market?

Mr. Storer. Yes; and they have.it rightly. There is no gainsaying
the fact that in the past we have had in UHF a receiver problem
which in recent months has been greatly improved. In my own
house—and my associates have all had this experience—we do have
more service on UILF sets, until recently. Tately, the service from
the UHT sets seems 1o be quife stable and satisfactory.

So in the earlier days of UHF, the converters were not as good as
the later day converters, and all-channel sets weren’t nearly as good.
T understand that this new GE tube improves it to the point in the
front end of the set, as they say, so that the UHF receiver is as good
in every respect. How soon that will get into public usage, 1 don’t
know. I understand that they are shipping a lot of those tubes on an
experimental basis for military production now.

But all we say is that there should be a holding operation some-
where here for UHF. Frankly, we haven’t done very well with UHF.
We are not too proud of our results. Economically, in Miami we broke
in the black in November-December. Due to the Christmas checks,
honuses, and so on, we are in the red. I have not seen the January
figure yet.

In Portland, we have economically done quite well. Iowever, we
have had an awful lot of expense to improve that facility, and if vou
took the amounts that we have poured back into UHF in Portland,
we are still way behind the eight ball economically.

The CrHarryaN. What would you do withont a network ?

My, Storer. We have a certain amount of pride in continuing, but
T am afraid that with 4,000 stockholders at our backs, we would prob-
ably have to fold up. I do not think we have any choice. That is
why we are so appreciative of NI3C, as the case in point, in sticking
with us.

The CralrMaN. But they don’t have to stick with you ?

Mr. Storer. Noj they don’t. In Miami, with the channel 7 grant
there—and I want to say in passing in all fairness, that when we went
into the Miami picture, we were told by NB3C that when a VHF was
eranted down there and with the connection that Niles Trammel,
formerly president of NBC had, that we would lose our alliliation.
They have been completely square with us, and if we lose the affili-
ation in Miami, we will probably {ry to rock along for a while on a
reduced basis.
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But whether we can keep it going in my book, on the standards
which we have set for our company generally, programwise, I doubt it.

The Cirairaax. But you would have a better chance of surviving
in Miami as of now than any other place, because of the sets that you
have?

Mr. Srorer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Cox. If, however, two V’s come in, not only channel 7 but chan-
nel 10 that is still in hearing, isn’t that going to substantially wipe
out the investment which the people in that area have made in con-
versions or purchase of all-channel sets?

Mzr. Storer. No doubt about it, sir.

Mr. Cox. I assume that would be a very substantial figure, with
the 120,000 sets converted ?

Mr. Storer. Call it 250,000 times a minimum of $50.

Mzr. Cox. That wounld be the minimum conversion cost ?

Mr. Storer. Yes. That would be roughly $1214 million.

Mr. Cox. I gather that it is your opinion, based on a reading of your
proposals to the Federal Communications Commission, that the
chances of survival of the UHI station in a market with two V com-
petitors is very slim unless that station is owned and operated by one
of the networks; is that correct ?

Mr. Storer. Yes.

Mr. Cox. But you feel that one or more well-managed U’s can com-
pete successfully is there is only one V in the area?

Mr. Storer. Yes, I do,sir.

{r. Cox. Because primarily that permits still the possibility of net-
work programing for the T’ in the area in order to get conversion
and maintain it ?

Mr. Storer. Yes. I would say that it will take some time for the
national advertiser to arrive at a point where he is completely sold
on the U versus the V, even with just the one VILF. But we find that
every month we have repeat orders. They come along on the basis of
a very short-term contract, shall we say, just a week-to-week kind of
existence. But we got a lot of repeat orders from good advertisers
today that we didn’t get last year at all.

Mr. Cox. I think in your statement you indicate that about 56 per-
cent of the present UHI" sets in service are in the markets which would
be covered by this holding operation yon are proposing.

Mr. Storer. Yes; that is right.

Mr. Cox. You are of the opinion that is a sufliciently broad economic
basis to encourage the manufacturers to continue to produce effective
equipment ¢

Mr. Storer. T would prefer to say T hope so. I do not really know.
I don’t think anyone does.  But certainly at some point, if we are going
to save UHF-—we can talk about it a lot and have u lot of wishful
thinking—but at some point we have got to find a way of at least
demonstrating that UHF is a good service. That is the thing that
bothers us the most.

Senator Porter. T am sarry T wasn’t here for your statement, Mr.
Stover. T had an Appropriations Committee hearing this morning
and I had to take that in too—but are you saying that in order to
save UIIF, the Commission will have to agree to an order to deinter-
mix?
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Mr. Storer. I think soi Thislittle operation which I describe, Sena-
tor, in this statement, down in Palm Beach, where they have between
5 and 6 people, I believe, on the payroll and a very modest program
schedule, may refute the 1dea that you have got to do something along
the lines we suggest.

But I do not believe so. I think unless they get some advertising
support from other than just their local operation—and I might say in
Miami that the competition for local business from the VFH has been
surprisingly active. We have found that they point out some of our
deficiencies as good salesmen, continuously. It just isn’t easy to sell
the advertisers.

The only way we have been able to effectively sell the advertiser is to
maintain very good programing in certain segments of the early eve-
ning hours where we don’t get the network shows. By putting in {ilm
programing—which increases the cost of a UIILF operation over a
VHTF operation

Senator Porrer. Tt has been suggested that in case the Commiission
should decide to deintermix certain areas, that the areas that should
be deintermixed should be your large metropolitan areas, to allocate
your large cities such as New York, Los Angeles, Chicago, Philadel-
phia, and so forth, as the UHF areas. Then your VHF is more
conducive to vour smaller communities and your sparsely settled areas.

Mr. Storer. Yes, Sir.

Selgmtor Porrer. Would you care to comnient on a suggestion of that
kind?

Mr. Storer. I would especially like to comment on that one because

we have a sales office in New York. It is sort of like the old country
store idea. We found it was so hard to get hotel reservations that we
rented this very small building. Tt is only 20 feet wide, but it is §
stories high. It is situated on 57th Street behind a lot of other build-
ings.
Naturally we wanted to be able to show television and see television
in our own office, in our own house, so to speak. So we put up an
antenna on top of the roof. Even with the Jow-band channels
channels 2, 4, and 5——we had tremendous reflection problems. But
on channels 7 to 18 we had difficulty getting the stations, even from
the Empire State Building.

So we had to move three roof tops over. Fortunately we had a
friend three doors away in the picture-framing business. e was
kind enough to let us put an antenna up there. It wasn’t until we
oot that antenna up there that we were able to get all the stations.
We feel in any large city UHF is an awful headache, and that many,
many people would be deprived-—for instance in New York—of serv-
ice if you made them into UHF centers.

Senator Porrer. In other words, because of the high buildings and
so forth, UHF frequency is not conducive to that area?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.  As a matter of fact, any time you get into
a deep shadow, you must remember that up here at the top of a
building, if you have a low-band VHF signal coming in, you get
down in the shadow behind that building, you have got a loss of say
10 to 1. If you get up into the upper band, the 7 to 13 group, it
doubles and even more. In other words, it might be a ratio of 20
to 1 fall-off.
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But when you get a UHF that comes in down in this area behind
that building, you have a 100 to 1 drop-off. In other words, at this
point if you have 10 millivolts up here, and you get down in behind
that building, you have a one-tenth millivolt with the UHF as op-
posed to a 1 millivolt signal, which is a good signal on low-band VHF.

So we feel very definitely that in the larger areas, with buildings
and apartments—multiple dwellings—that that is a terrible problem.

Mr. Cox. Isn’t it true that your plan, in addition to a holding oper-
ation for UHF, also adds first V channels in 10 of the top markets?
Would you tell the committee why it is important to guarantee the
availability of multiple outlets in these top markets?

Mr. Storer. The old saying is that 2 1s company and 3 is a crowd.
If you get three strong networks, you have for the American public
better programing,

As has been said before your good committee before, one of the
difficulties that ABC has found is in getting into a lot of these markets.
If you can create some more 3-VHF maﬁiets, vou have helped very
materially increase the availability of better programing by helping
the third network.

The CrAIRMAN. For ABC, forinstance?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Cramrman. Mr, Storer, T still get back to this. I appreciate
what you have said, but we are still talking about stations with
networks, aren’t we?

Mz, Storer. So often we are, yes, sir.

The Cratryan. Is it possible, in your opinion, if the set situation
was taken care of as it 18 now in Miami, practically, for a UHF to
exist as a local station—or are we going to look to the future and have
no local stations at all in television—whether they are VHF or UHF ?

Mr. Srorer. No, currently, Senator, I believe there is a market im-
provement in the large, independent television station operation.

Back in the early days of radio, I remember when a 100-watt station
in a small town was something that nobody wanted, economically. As
time went on, the independents in the large centers began to do pretty
well. And while we have a totally different set of circumstances in
television with the high cost of programing, yet there are some evi-
dences that that is going to be solved because sooner or later these
large film packages, so to speak, owned by these older film producing
companies, will be reieased for sale, and they will be shown on the
independent stations and after they have run them 2 or 3 times, those
are going to be offered to the smaller stations and to smaller stations
in smaller towns, and you are going to have some program sources.

The whole difficulty today in operating either an independent V or
an independent U is the battle between the high cost of programing
and the station’s income.

The Crateman. I appreciate, of course, that the problem would
always exist if the set problem is not solved. But if that is solved,
what I am trying to say to myself : There must be some economic hope
in the future. I appreciate the networks are going to do their pro-
graming, and that is one part of the procedure.

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

The Cuamraan. That involves the place of the national advertiser,
of course, which is what makes the networks survive.
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Mr. Srorer. Yes, sir.

The Cramosrax. But T would feel quite dismal about this whole
situation if I thought that with the technological advancements, the
cost of building a station probably going down, that there was no room
for a station in a given market to act independently without a network,
because I am thinking of the local advertisers. If this would keep
up this way, pretty soon you couldn’t advertise anything but a national
product.

Mr. Storgr. There is room for development.

The Criamarax. I am a little bit worried—more worried than ever,
too—because there have been more mergers in the past 1& months n
this country than any prior 18 years. The big ones are getting bigger,
and there have been more bankruptcies in the past 18 months than in
the prior 10 years, and 98 percent of them are litle businesses.

Mr. Storex. Yes, sir.

The Crramaax. I do not say there isn’t a place for the network
scheme of things. 1 mean that is going to be a great part of it. But
it seems to me that we ought to be Tooking at this other problem, too
maybe the survival of UIIF might help achieve this.

Mr. Storer. Yes, that is right, sir.

The Cirairaan. To maybe an independent UHF station in a given
community. In my own town of Seattle, for instance, where the
Tocal fellow could come and advertise, even a few of us local politicians
might get on.

But the way it is now, it is almost impossible.

Mr. Sroreg. It certainly is indicated by the improvement in the
larger stations.

The Crateymax. I might make a better mousetrap, but I would have
no chance to tell anybody about it. I hoped we were going, in this
expansion, to come to at least con:petitive independent stations in given
communities. 1 see maybe a place for UHF in that, if the set situa-
tion is cleared up.

Mr. Storer. Senator, in the large areas such as New York, years
ago the independent VHI’s were having a serlous problem. I be-
lieve that they are beginning to see much better figures from an earn-
ings standpoint, and their circle of influence in the communities around
New York, as well as in New York, has improved greatly.

As a matter of fact, T think that some of the networks—and not for
1 minute do I disparage the tremendous courage which the networks
have shown in developing this whole

The Criarraran. Any station that would have to compete with a net-
work program would have tohave a good program.

Mr. Storrr. That isright.

The Criatryran. T hate to just sound the death knell to locals—what
T call local programing and local stations. Just take baseball. What
is happening? The network puts on the Yankees playing the Wash-
ington Senators on a given afternoon. The minor leagues are dead,
aren’t they

Mr. Storrr. Very dead, ves, sir.

The Criairvax. That is a good example of it. T just deplore seeing
that happen, and the local advertiser has no chance to gef on these sta-
tions. The cost is too great and he has got to have some outlet because
this is going to be, in my opinion, the greatest medium of expression
of all time.
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Mr. Storer. I think there is still some hope if you can keep a hold-
ing operation of this character.

The CrrarmaN. I was going to say maybe this is where UHT fits
into the picture. What do the Commissioners say—maybe pay-as-you-
go might be put on the UHTF band. Who said that—Lee, didn’t he?

Senator orrrr. 1sn’t it true, Mr. Storer, they have reached more
or less a breakthrough on this so-called picture tape?

Mr. Storer. Yes, sir.

Senator Porrrr. If that is developed, that will allow any independ-
ent station on earth to have fairly cheap programing, which should
be good programing.

Mr. Storer. Yes, I think that is true. As a matter of fact, I was
very interested in reading a comment by General Sarnoff the other day
that he felt the live programing on the networlks was very important
and the immediacy of a program was very appealing to the public.

The Craratan. And they do a good job. But it costs a great deal
of money.

Mr. Storer. But the interesting part to me was—and is—that he
commented that if everybody went to film, it would be lost—that im-
mediacy, that live programing would be lost, which shows that in the
general’s mind, and certainly I don’t believe there is anybody that
knows more about this business or has thought more about it and pio-
neered more than he, there is a growing acceptance of film.

So there may be a place for the small independent element.

The Cuamraran. And they are making shorter films—half-hour
films—and not the long features.

Let me ask you this: If yvou could build a UHF station—the cost
could be gotien down to $200,000 capital investment—and get a chan-
nel in a given market area, couldn’t you then, if the set situation was
materially changed, couldn’t that station with local programing be
economtcally sound with that small investment ¢

Mr. Storer. I doubt it. sir. It you have a VIIIF market and you
are invading that VITEF market. and hope to convert all those recetvers.

The CrzamraraN. T amn speaking a little bit about the future, where
we hope that a set can take either band—maybe in this color thing.
Couldn’t he, with local programing, survive?

Mr. Srorer. He might well. But it is in the future. In the mean-
tirne we have to have something to hold the band.

The Citairyan. In the meantime we have this other. I am speak-
Ing always in terms that we hope we get this set situation cleared up
a hittle. Then he has got a chance, hasn't he, as a local programing
unit?

Mr. SToreR. Yes.

Senator Porrer. TTow did vou get such a high percentage, Mr.
Storer, of conversion in your Miami market?

The Cuamyran. ITe went out and went after it, and hehad NBC.

Mr. Srorer. First we got a lot of additional network programs and
we spend a very considerable amount of money on good film programs
in those spots where we could not get the network advertisers to take
our station. We employed a very substantial number of engineers
to go around to all the dealers and promnote the development of UHF.

Senator Porrrr. Was there reluctance on the part of the dealers?

Mr. Storer. At first. But after a while they were our best help-
ers. I can tell you in just 1 month we spent $23,000 just on project 23.
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It just happened to come out at the same figure, so I remember it very
well. That was just the promotional end of the operation.

The Cramrman. The reason you could do that was because they
wanted to see the programing on NBC?

Mr. Storer. That is true, sir, no doubt about it.

The CrairmaN. You wouldn’t have been able to do it if you were
just having local programing, unless you had something very unusual

Mr. Storer. If we had a lot of very expensive film programs, we
might have.

The Crarryman. It would have been more difficult, let’s put it that
way.

L\yfr. Storer. It would have been more difficult, yes, sir.

The Crratryan. We will take about a 5-minute recess here to give
the reporter a rest.

(A short recess was talen.)

The CramryaN. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Storer, I would like to ask you one further question and get
your opinion on this. It relates, of course, to the survival of UHF.
Tt would apply, maybe, only to this type of condition. But supposing
there is a market with 2 U’s and 1 V. "Would it substantially help the
survival of the 2 U’ if that 1 V was limited to 1 network?

Mr. Storrr. Yes, sir.

The Cratryax. In other words, not the way it is now in some cases.
They take all of them.

Mr. Storer. In the first place, their own network has first call. Then
after that, the next networl vies with the other to see how many kine-
scope periods they ean get, and as a result, you lose 30 to 40 percent of
your traflics.

The Cuairmax. That sort of a policy might help considerably;
wouldn’t it?

Mr. Srorer. Very much, sir.

The Crratrmax. The V’s would be all right anyway ; wouldw't they ¢

Mr. Storer. Yes, they do very well.

The Criairaax. Thank you, unless there are some further questions.
Do you have any?

Senator Porrer. No.

The Cirairaan. Thank you, Mr. Storer.

The next witness is Harold Thoms, who represents the UHF indus-
&1{7 Coordinating Committee. We will be glad to hear from you, Mr.

homs.

STATEMENT OF HAROLD THOMS, UHF INDUSTRY COORDINATING
COMMITTEE, ACCOMPANIED BY BENEDICT COTTONE, THE COM-
MITTEE’S COUNSEL

Mr. Trroms. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee; I am
president of radio station WISE and WISE-TV, a UHF station in
Asheville, N. C.

I have served as chairman of the UHF Industry Coordinating Com-
mittee since the time it was organized in March of 1954. This is
my second appearance before several of the gentlemen of this com-
mittee with respect to the UHF problem. I first appeared before you
in May of 1954 in the hearings held by the subcommittee of this
committee under the chairmanship of Senator Potter.
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At the outset, 1 would like to bring the record up to date. When
1 appeared before Senator Poiter’s subcommittee almost 2 years ago,
I was questioned at that time concerning my holdings in UHF tele-
vision. I then stated that my television interests were confined to
the UHF and that I held interests in stations WISIS-TV, Asheville,
N. C., WAYS-TV, Charlotte, N. C., WI'SK-TV, Knoxville, Tenn.,
and WCOG, which held a construction permit for a UHF station in
Greensboro, N. C.

In order that I may bring the record up to date, I would like to
report that my television interests are still confined to UHF. How-
ever, my holdings in UIIF television have radically altered since I last
appeared before you. In September 1954, I surrendered the con-
struction permit for WCOG and returned it to the Commission. In
December 1954, station WAYS-IV was sold for the price of $4—
and in March 1955 the station ceased operation and went oft the air.
In July 1954, station WTSK-TV was sold for $1. My holdings in
television ave, therefore, limited at this time to UHF station WIST-
TV in Asheville.

So much for my personal UIIF history. I would also like at this
time to bring the record up to date in other respects. When the UHF
Industry Coordinating Comumittee appeared before your subcommit-
tee almost 2 years ago, testimony was presented through a number of
witnesses representing operating UHX television stations. Many of
the stations represented by witnesses who appeared before your com-
mittee 2 years ago are no longer in operation. The list of stations
which have been compelled to cease operation since that time is, of
course, much longer. The record should show that at the time of
the hearings before your subcommittee, 10 stations which had com-
menced operation had been compelled to cease their operations and go
off the air. At that time, 54 permits for construction had been relin-
quished and turned back to the Commission. The record should
further show that, as of this morning, a total of 56 stations have been
compelled to cease operation and go off the air, and 109 permits for
construction have been relinquished and turned back to the
Commission.

When we came before your subcommittee almost 2 years ago, we
then predicted that unless effective remedial action was promptly
taken, we were faced with the grave danger that this Nation’s tele-
vision broadecast industry would be reduced to a small hard core of
superpower, multiple-market VHF stations providing a limited num-
ber of local outlets and services. It was clear, at that time, that unless
eflective and remedial action weve taken, the existing allocation table
and the rules would limit the television industry to the hands of a
few with a concentration of monopolistic control rather than a tele-
vision broadcast industry with a large number of stations owned and
operated by many, providing a multiplicity of outlets and services.

These grave dangers and the consequent disservice to the public
interest were established by numerous witnesses, extended testimony,
and exhibits. The problem and our recommmendations were sum-
marized in the testimony presented in behalf of the UHF-ICC. The
position that was stated at that time, mueh to our own surprise, is our
position today.
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Tn the interest of hrevity I will merely restate the summary of our
position.

First, the paramount consideration of public interest which should be recog-
nized by the Senate subcommittee and rthe Cominission is that the American
public has a vital stake in the preservition of existing telcvision stations as a
competitive force in the industry.

This consideration is based upon the basic governmental determination which
is implicit and explicit in the nationwide television allocation report and plan
that the existine VHE channels are inadequate to assure the attaininent of a
truly nationwide competitive television service. Pertinent to this general public-
interest factor are the great finuncial and economic stakes of UIIF broadcasters,
UIIF station personnel, and television dealers, distributors, servicemen, and
manufacturers.

Second, bitter experience has now proved that intermixture ot UHTIF and VHF
channels in the same market was based upon a misguided, though sincerve,
faith in the ability of UHI' stations to achieve competitive cquality of oppor-
tunity with VHT stations in the same service areas.

Therefore, administrative proceedings should immediately be instituted to
explore methods of reallocation or reassignment of chanmnels in such a manner
that such equality of competitive opportunity is more readily available. Such
plan should, of course, seek to safeguard against serious disloeation of public and
industry investments in television.

Third, so that the problem of survival of a competitive television system will
not have been rendered academic by the extinction of all UHF broadcasters in
intermixed areas, and in order to aveid complicating a solution to the inter-
mixture problem, pending coripletion of such proceedings, there should be an
iminediate suspension of any further grants of applieations for new television
permits and for changes in existing television authorizations affecting coverage,

The CrarMan. By that, you still mean in the aveas where this
intermixture problem exists?

Mrv. Troas. That is right—only.

The Cuamyax. I think the record will show that.

My, THoys. It was our hope, then, and indeed there was every
reason to believe, even though reallocation proceedings by the Coni-
mission might consume a considerable period of time, that the mere
institution of such proceedings by the Commission, with a sincere
purpose in carrying thera through to a decision on the merits, would
in and of itself be a shot-in-the-arm for UHFE operators. Ior if this
had been done, the whole climate and attitude in the industry with
respect to UTIF would long ago have improved. That was just short
of 2 years ago. Today, although scarcely a soul has questioned the
crying need for the prompt institution and resolution of such admin-
is{rative proceedings, we are actually no farther along this path than
we were when I sat before Senator Potter’s subcommittee 2 years ago.

I say this notwithstanding the fact that the Commission purported
to open up rulemaking proceedings vecently when it threw out some
30 deintermixture petitions. And the reason I say this 1s because al-
though a minimum of a 2-year study period has been available to the
Commission, which has the principal responsibility and the expertise
to solve this problem—that agency has yet to come forward with a pro-
posal of its own. But as I will soon show, therecord of the pust 2 years
is one of shameful neglect of the problem, of building up hopes and
expectations that solutions would soon be forthcoming, only to have
every single such hope dashed to the ground when the chips were
down.

Your commiitee, which has been standing on the sidelines during
these 2 years, also with the expectation that something delinite would
be forthcoming from the Comniission, has been treated to the spectacle
of a Government agency-—which it likes to call one of its arms—re-
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peatedly “marching up the hill and then marching right down again.”
We have heard solemn proclamations from Congress and from the
Commission that the UILEF problem simply must be solved, but beyond
these hortatory gestures, something tangible has yet to be produced.

The inaction of the past 2 years eannot be excused on the ground of
lack of definite recommendations. UHF operators en masse came be-
fore the Potter subcommittee 2 years ago and urged prompt considera-
tion of the feasibility of a long-range transition of television into the
UHF band, under a program which would protect against serious
public and industry dislocations. This plan was branded as too rad-
ical. despite the fact that eveu the former majority counsel of this com-
mittee conld find no better reason against the plan than the utterly far-
fetched one that some members of the public would still be paying n-
stallments on their present VIIT sets 5 vears from now.

The Ciramryan. Who was that?

Mr. Troys. The majority counsel for Senator Potter’s committee.

Senator Porrrr. That wasn’t my committee—that was the full com-
mittee. As a matter of fact, T think if the recommendations of our
subcommittee had been carried out, if the full committee had accepted
them, we would have been further along our way to getting some solu-
tion to this problem,

Mr. Tiionms. You are so right, Senator.

The Ciratryax. Mr. Plotkin and Mr. Jones were employed by the
commiittee, by Senator Bricker and Senator Johnson, as special counsel
on radio and television matters.

Mr. Tiroas. Be that as it may, UTIF operators bowed to the resist-
ance to consideration of an all-UITF plan. When such highly re-
spected persons as (he president of CBS came before Senator Potter’s
subcommitiee to urge consideration of selective deintermixture, we
came back to you before public hearings had been completed and said
to you:

We helieve, however, that in the final analysis, Dr. Stanton’s presentation was
most forthright in that he recognized that a grave problem exists which can
only be met by serious consideration of reallocation measures. We certainly
accept his premise that reallocation is the proper method by which to achieve
nationwide competitive service. We have felt and feel that this premise must
lead logically to a single spectrum system, because the availabilities in VHF are
so limited that UL alone can bring about the equal opportunity to compete for
the maximum possible public service.

Senator Pastorr. Do you mean by that you would do away com-
pletely with VIII'?

My, Twoxms. No.

Senator Pasrore. That is what you said there.

Mr. Troys. We gave up insisting that VHF be given up and all
television moved to the UIIT band. We relinquished that position.

Senator I>1sTore. You have receded from that position ¢

Mr. Taoms. Yes, sir.

Senator Pasrorr. You have therefore urged selective deinter-
mixture?

Mr. Troms. That isright. We went on tosay:

But we nevertheless endorse Dr. Stanton’s recommendation of a study to de-
termine whether any feasible deintermixture plan can accomplish the necessary
goal 5)f a truly nationwide competilive system provided that such study is
sp‘eodlly accomplished so that it may promptly be determined whether it will or
will not be necegsary to o to 2 single spectrum system in order to provide a
truly nationwide system providing equal competitive opportunity to broadcasters.
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As will be further shown, there have been other proposals and rec-
ommendations which were yrged upon the Commission throughout
this 2-year period with the same result—inaction.

When we completed our presentation to Senator Potter’s subcom-
mittee, we believed that there was a very good likelihood that effective
action would be taken to avoid a grave threat to the public interest.
And we were not alone in that view. For example, the trade press
reported in May of 1954 that “so impressed were Senate Communi-
cations Subcommittee members by the pleas of UHF operators for
urgent action to alleviate their plight that as of now they seem
inclined to use strong measures—possibly drastic enough to cut across
the whole fabric of the TV structure.” We now know, of course, that
the hopes and expectations that were engendered at that time were
wishful thinking.

From time to time. UHF operators have been given reason to hope
that remedial measures would soon be forthcoming. But the fact
is that the whole succession of events amounts to nothing more than
Tepeated disappointments and failures to act. A report of that his-
tory was prepared by the Ultrahigh Frequency Industry Coordinating
Committee. I have attached it to my statement, and I ask that it be
made a part of this record.

Senator Pasrore (presiding). At this point, without objection, it
is so ordered.

(The document referred to is as follows:)

REPORT ON THE HISTORY OF THE ACTIVITIES OF THE UHF INDUSTRY COORDINATING
COMMITTEE AND ON THE HISTORY OF THE STRUGGLE FOR MEASURES To RELIEVE
rHE CrRITICAL UHF PROBLEM

The UHF-ICC was organized in April of 1954 after a wave of UHF failures
.and the worsening situation with respect to UHF throughout the country had
prompted the Communications Subcommittee of the Senate Interstate and For-
.eign Commerce Committee, under the then chairman, Senator Potter of Michigan,
to schedule hearings on the status and development of UHF channels in the
United States. Within a short space of less than a month, over 80 UHF stations
and permittees enthusiastically indicated their desire and willingess to join in
a committee dedicated to the purpose of making a full, factual presentation of
the relevant data in the forthcoming hearings before the Senate subcommittea
and of pressing for effective governmental remedial measures which would
assure nationwide competitive television service.

The hearings before the Senate subcommittee were held in May and June of
1954 and the record of the proceedings covered more than 1,000 pages. The
‘UHF-ICC, through testimony by a large number of UHF broadcasters from all
sections of the country, and by its chairman, vice chairman, legal counsel, and
‘econnomic consultant, presented extensive data with respect to the gituation
then existing in the operation of UHF stations.

The basic objective urged by the UHF-ICC was the modification of the existing
geographic television assignment plan upon a basis which would eliminate the
gross competitive disparities inherent in the two-spectrum assignments made
under that plan; and provision of sufficient equal compatible assignments in the
same markets to insure fair and equal competitive opportunity among television
broadeasters and networks as well as a diversity of national and local program
services. To accomplish that objective the UHF-ICC urged that the public
interest could only be served by the assignment of all stations within one portion
of the spectrum with a “single market concept” as the basis for the establish-
ment of a revised allocation plan in the public interest. The availability of
%0 channels in the UHF portion of the spectrum as compared with only 12 chan-
nels in the VHTI portion of the spectrum clearly dictated the wisdom of establish-
ing such a revised plan by use of the UHF band solely. In view of the number
of outstanding VHF receivers in the hands of the public the UHF-ICC recognized
the need for, and accordingly urged that a reasonable transition period be pro-
-vided to coincide with the period of obsolescence of such VHEF receivers in the
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hands of the public. Many individual UHF broadcasters separately urged
similar reallocation proposals.

The members of the F'CC, in their presentation to the Senate committee, recog-
nized the gravity of the existing problem but did not present any remedial meus-
ures and defended intermixture of VHF and UHF stations. It was apparent,
however, that the members of the Senate subcommittee had been greatly im-
pressed by the presentation of UHF broadcasters, that they recognized the urgent
need for remedial action, and that they were not satisfied with the Commission’s
willingness to rest with the status quo. Thus, for example, it was reported in
Television Digest on May 22, 1954 that-—

“Senators lean to drastic UHE remedies: So impressed were Senate communi-
cations subcommittee members by the pleas of UHF operators for urgent ac-
tion to alleviate their economic plight, that as of now they seem inclined to use
strong measures—possibly drastic enough to eut across the whole fabric of the TV
structure.”

* * * * * * -

“Network representatives and old-time station operators -the few who bothered
to pay attention—were taken aback at the way things were going.”

The Potier subcommittee hearings were recessed, however, during the NARTB
convention in Chicago. This recess was most unfortunate since it appeared
that the considerable momentum which had built up for immediate and effective
reliel was dissipated not only by the passuge of time but by the lobbying of
powerful interests during the intervening period and particularly at the NARTB
convention. At the conclusion of the hearing, Chairman Potter stated:

“I can assure you that we are not going to make any half-cocked decisions, but
we are going to act immediately * * #. Not only the members of this committee,
but all Members of Congress are greatly concerncd about this problem, if the
communications that I have received from the various Members of Congress
are any indication.”

More than a month elapsed, however, and no action of any kind was taken.
Chairman Thoms and Vice Chairmnan Weber spent a week in Washington visit-
ing with the Members of Congress in an attempt to determine what action was
proposed to be taiken. The resulfs of their investigation were most disheartening.
Chairman Thoms issued a veport to the members of the UHLK-ICC stating that
in his view “* * * no sound relief is forthcoming now or in the foreseeable
furure.”

The remainder of the year vinedicated that view. Conduct of the investigation
wias removed from the jurisdiction of the Potter subcommittee ax a result of
differences between Senator Poiter and Senator DBricker who was then chair-
man of the Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, and taken over by
the latter commitice. Hxcept for the selection of majority and minority counsel,
however, for the alleged purpose of intensifying the study of the ULIF problem,
there were no visible signs of any activity trom congressional quarters looking
toward any definite action. Activity at the Comiission level was similarly
inconclusive. In two actions which the Commission professed to be taking in
order to help UHI", it (1) issued a public notice stating that it would consider
UIlE sarellite operation on a casc-to-case basis; and (2) revised its multiple
ownership rules to permit the ownership of a total of 7 television stations pro-
vide that 2 were UIIF. The latter measure had been severely criticized by
the ULIF-ICC as one which would not ameliorate the UHF problem but on the
contrary would promote further monopolistic concentration by networks and
other aiready favored multiple VHE operators, in testimmony by its counsel hefore
the Potter subcommittee. in a letter to the FCC on August 16, 1954, the ULl
1ICC, by its chairman and vice chairman, peinted out that the Commission’s
satellite proposal, 1o the extent that it wonld permit high-powered wide cover-
age VIII stations to operate satellites, “must prove disastrously injurious to
independent station UITF operation,” and further aggravate competitive dis-
parity between VIIT and UHIN stations. It was urged that the FCC postpone
the effectiveness of its announced satellite policy and institute proceedings on a
rule whichh would limit sateilite operation in a manner which would preclude
further VIHF encroachment in distant markets served by UIIF stations, The
Commission, however, rejected these comments und permitted its policy to be-
come effective without limitation.*

1In a letter dated November 8 1454, from the Commisxion’s Secretary, the UHF-ICC
was advised that the Commission desired to leave the satellite policy —“Hexible.” It does
not appear from this letter that the UHF-ICC’s comments were formally considered by the
Cominission en Lanc.

753589—587—pt. 2- -3
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i On September 15, 1954, the Commission issued a notice of proposed rule-
making looking toward the authorization of private microwave intervcity relay
stations by television broadeasters in apparent recognition of mounting clamor
by UILiF stations for relief from the crushing burden of exorbitant cable costs
required to be paid the telephone company. The proposal wus strongly opposed
bv the telephione company and by no one else. It was however supported vigor-
ously by the UHF-ICC and by a great number of other parties. The UHF-ICC
pointed out that (1) many stations and particularly smalil stations located in
communities distantly removed from large urban centers are faced with the
insurmountable barrier of exorbitant rates charged by the common carriers for
interconnection; (2) that the public interest is seriously affected adversely by
the inability of stations to obtain facilities for interconnection o a re:sonable
Jbasis: (3) that it is vitally important for the successful oper:ition of all stations
“(including noncommercinl educational stations) that they he able to broadeast
simultaneously the programs originated by iny cue of the stations: and (4)
that it is iimportant that stations serving a homogeneous area w ith common inter-
ests and needs, be enabled to link together for the hroadeast of programs and
particularly in times of national emcrgency. Althongh hope was aroused by
he Commission's announcement of this rnle change that some measure of relief
awonld thereby be provided to heavily burdened UHF and small market VIIF
'stations, it still remains unacted on, 16 months after the Commission proposed
its adoption.

During the Potter hiearings many parties nrged that selective deintermixture
shonld be undertaken. In rebuttal festimony the UHF-ICC endorsed selective
deintermixture provided that prompt consideration of selective deintermixture
be undertaken. Thus it was stated that the UHKF-ICC favored “a study to deter-
mine whether any feasible deintermixture plan can accomplish the necessary
goalof a truly nationwide competitive systemn provided that such study is speedily
accomplished so that it may promptiy be deterimined whether it will or will not
be necessary to go to a single-spectrum system in order to provide a truly nation-
wide system providing equal competitive opportunity to hroadeasters.”

When it became apparent that no carly remedial action could be expected upon
the initiative of the Senate committee or the FCC, ULIF operators were urged
by the working group of the GHF-ICC to file individual proposals w ith the FCC
for deintermixture or other change of the channel assignments in their own
markets which would aneliorate the situation on a market-by-market basis. A
number of proposals for selective deintermixture of particular markets were filed
in the latter part of 1954, The Commission, however, denied these proposals
giving as the reason its belief that it would be unfair to applicants for the VHF
channels which would be deleted by the deintermixture proposals who had
expended large sums of money to prosecute their applicants.

As o result of the change of party control in the S4th Congress Senator Bricker
was replaced by Senator Magnuson as chairman of the Senate Interstate and
Foreign Cormnerce Committee. IIopes of UIIK operators were ngain aroused by
public statements indicating that the committee expected to push for early
remedial action with respect to the critical UIIF situation. In February 1655
the reports of counsel to the Senate Committee on Interstate and Foreign Com-
merce on television network regulations aund the UHF problem were released.
The recommendations of the report of the majority counsel with respect to the
1T problem were timid and ambivalent. Although it was recoznized that an
all-UIIY allocation was sound logic and was the only solution which could rea-
sonably be expected to achieve nationwide competitive television =ervice, it was
concltded that such an allocation should not be attempted. The majority counsel
report, while on the one hand urging that the Commission reconsider its denial
of deintermixture, argued that broad-coverage VIIF stations were the only means
by which service to rural areas could be provided, and that it would not be fair
to require the public to convert to UI1F regardless of how long a period of transi-
tion was provided. The additional recommendations of the majority counsel to
allevinte the UHF problem were that tax exemption should be provided for all-
channel receivers, as proposed in peuding legislation, and that certain regulatory
restrictions be imposed on network operations and on the multiple owuership of
stations. The minority report made extensive factual findings showing the
seriousness of the UIIF problem and recommended that additional investigation
he conducted for the purpose of arriving at substantive recommendations. The
reports of counsel were trausmitted by the chairman of the cominittee to the
Commission and the Department of Justice for comment.

In confirmation hearings before the Senate Committee on Intersfate and For-
eign Commerce on February 23, 1955, Chairman McConnaughey testitied that “I
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think that very likely it would Le wise, and thinking for myself now, not speaking
for the Commisgion in these matters, I think that the Commission should consider
rulemaking on a selective basis possibly in deintermixture.”

On March 3, 1933, the expectation of early remedial measures regarding the
UHP problem was again encouraged when the Commission granted the request
of ULIF station WEKNX-TV, Saginaw, Mich., for proposed rule making, looking
toward the amendment of itx rules to limit the location of antennas to within
3 miles ot the principal city to be served, unless strong public interest reasons
to the contrary were shown by tlie applicant. In its notice the Commission
recognized that the implementotion of a fair, efficient, and equitable allocation
plan required that a specific distance limitation should be observed unless such
reasons were clearly shown. As will be pointed out below, however, the Com-
mission discarded this proposul at about the same time that it decided to turn
down selective deintermixture proposals.

On March 18, 1955, the Comniission in its comments to the Senate in response
to the staff reports on the network and UHF studies, urged no specifiec remedial
nreasures, but stated that Congress could encourage production of all-channel sets
by removal of excise tax and/or getting manufacturers to agree to produce such
sets voluntarily and urged that Cengress grant FCC extra funds to conduct a full
study of networks, advertisers, ageucies, talent, individual film producers, and
distributors.

The Commission further stated that moving all stations to UHF “could involve
such tremendous dislocation of existing operations” that such action should be
taken only if Congress itself so determines. With respect to selective deinter-
mixture the Commission stated that it was unable to advance any ‘“definitive
answer,” but that it was “* * * considering the circustances, if any, under
which swch limited deintermixture may be appropriate * * #” The Commission
listed as the steps it had already taken to solve the existing problems (1) the
relaxation of its multiple-ownership rules; (2) the announcement of the “satel-
lite” policy; (3) the proposed 5-mile rule; (4) the proposed rule to authorize
private microwaves.

Senator Magnuson stated his renction to the Commission report as follows:
“Failure to advoeate immediate remedial action * * * could soak the house-
holder millions of dolinrs. We can solve this thing without this expenditure,
which T am sure everyone, FCC included, does not want to happen.” He further
stated that he rad hoped that “FCC will move before it is too late to deintermix
anything.”

Shortly thereafter, the UHF-ICC announced the following 10-point formula
in response to the statement of Senator Magnuson that the Senate Interstate and
Foreign Comerce Committee would resnie ifs investigation and study of the
UHF problem: “(1) Deintermisture; (2) directional antennas; (3) power and
antenna height adjustments; (4} mileage separation reductions; (5) confinement
of TV stations to their own market; (6) cominon carrier cable cost reductions;
(7) oppertunity for competitive common carrvier service in the field of transmis-
sion of network programs to TV stations; (8) opportunity for TV broadcaslers
to operate microwave relays for transmission of network and other programs;
(9) receiving set performance standardization and elimination of cost differ-
entials for all-band sets; (10) grant of funds for FCC for extensive investigation
into entire ficld of network programing.” .

In the early part of 1955 the Commission instituted rulemaking proceedings
ou the controversial question of subscription television. The Commission took
no position on the numerouns difficult matters involved but rather was limited to
the listing of questions of fact, law, and public poliey on which comments were
requested.  Arrayed on one side of the controversy are the proponents of indi-
vidual subscription systems, Zenith, International Telemeter, and Skiatron.
On the other side are the opponents ol snbseription TV in any form, networks,
movie interests and entrenched VIIF stations. While the controversy waus
raging, the NARTE directorship took a position opposing subscription TV and
the management of that association issued public statements against introduction
of subscription 'V even on a trial hasis.

On April 28, 1955, the UHF-ICC, addressing itself to the NARTDB's position,
issuell a statement pointing out that subscription television may develop in a
mannet that will provide benefirial results to the public and the industry and
concemning the NARTB prejudgment of the issue before proper study of the
matter had been conducted. It was urged thut the Cowmmission should give:
subscription TV a full hearing and investigation.

The foregoing developments in the early part of 1955 gave rise to renewed
hope ameng UCIIF Iroadeasters that the I'CC was now likely to be mare favor-
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aply disposed toward effective remedial measures. Therefore, despite the pre-
vious turndown of deintermixture a series of deintermixture proposals were
refiled, and additional deintermixture proposals were filed, in the early spring
and summer of 1955. Tlese hopes were funned into optimistic expectation on
March 31, 1955, when the Commission reconsidered its previous denials of the
requests for deintermixture of four cities and instituted rulemaking proceedings
looking toward channel (eassigninents in those cities (Peoria, Evansville, Madi-
son, and Hartford) so as to make those cities alt UHF. The Commission in its
orders, cualled for extensive data with respect to enumerated matters which
the Commission considered pertinent to its decision on the requested channel
reassignments proceedings. Oral argument was held by the Commission on
June 27 and 28, 1955.

On May 24, 1955, an address by Chairman George C. McConnaughey at the
annuial convention of the National Association of Radio and Television Broad-
casters, provided additional basis for encouragement to UILEF operators. The
FCC Chairman stated that the Commission had taken the following steps to
meet the UHK problem:

“(1) We have recently put out rulemaking proposals looking to the possi-
hility of deintermixture of UHIF and VHE in certain cities.”

% * £ % * * *

“(5) We have instituted a rulemaking proceeding which looks toward the
setting of a 5-mile limit from the boundary of the city to be served where a tele-
vision station may plice its transmitter, with provision for exception upon a
proper showing of public interest.”

Because of the costs of travel to Washington, no general meetings of the
UHF-ICC were held from the time of the Potter hearings until the spring of
1955. Several meetings of a working group were held in Washington during this
period in connection with the developments described above.”

General meetings of the commiitte’s membership were held in Washington
May 22-25, 1955. Topics on the committee agenda included methods of relieving
IJHF broadcasters of the heuvy financial burden of meeting equipment obliga-
tions, deintermixture, reduction of VHF power, antenna height and mileage
separations, use of directional antennas, confinement of stations to their own
markets, reduction of cable and microwave relay costs, and methods for obtain-
ing network programs for UHF stations,

As a result of the meeting a group was organized for the purpose of condnucting
negotiations with manufacturers looking toward relief measures for UHF
yperators in serious financial distress. Additionally it was agreed that the
UHF-ICC file a petition with the Commission urging the institution of general
allocation rulemaking proceedings, the prompt resolution of pending deinter-
mixture proposals, and the deferment, in the interim, of VHF grants which would
aggravate intermixture. On June 21, 1955, a group of members of the CHF-ICC
met with the Commission for the purpose of urging early action on the pro-
posals in the UHI-10C petition. The petition wus filed on the same day.

It was specifically 1eq..ested in this petition that the Conmission-

(1) Immediately institute rulemaking proceedings looking toward the amend-
ment of its rules so as to authorize on a case-by-case basis, upon consideration
of individual applications therefor, the assignment of VHEF stations at re luced
mileage separations upon a showing that the public interest will be sorved thereby.
More particularly it is requested that stations be authorized in the VIHE portion
of the spectrum at reduced separations where it can be established: (a) That the
utilization of directional antennas or low power in the proposed operation would
ot result in more interference than would be caused at the heizhts, powers, and
separations presently authorized undev the Commission’s rules and regul‘ations;
or (D) that if interference will be caused the need for the proposed service out-
weighs the needs for the service which will be lost by reason of such inter-
ference. o .

(2) Withhold for at least 90 days the orant of authorizations and modifica-
+ions of authorizations of television facilities in every case where such author-
izations will result in aggravation of intermixture of UH) and VI stations.

(3) During the $0-day period resolve pending proposals fHv deintuymixture.

During the carly suminer congressional hearings were held upon a bill recom-
mended by the Commission which would modify the rccently enacted protest

2 The travel and other costs of attendance at these meetings were at all times horne by
the individuals themselves and at no time has any participating member requested or
received a penny in relinbursenent of such costs.
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provisions of the Communiecations Act so that, among other things, the Commis-
sion could permit a protested grant of a new service to become operative an
effective even though the Commission determined that a hearing on such grant
was required. The UHIF-ICC appeared by its counsel before both the House
and Senate Committees on Interstate und Foreign Commerce and supported those
features of the bill which would give the Commission greater discretion in deter-
niining whether a hearing should be held on particular protests, but urged the
retentrion of the existing automatic stay provisions of law or a revision which
would permit a protested grant to become effective pending a hearing only where
the public interest compellingly or imperatively required institution of service.
The reasons urged against the Commission-sponsored proposal were that the
present mandatory stay requirements of the protest provisions are most essen-
tial to protect the rights of UMF operators who are entitled to a hearing upon
Commission VHI' grants which result in market straddling, further eucroach-
ment on UHE service areas, and monopolistic concentration making it even more
difficult for UH" stations to cownpete with VEHI® stations. It was pointed out that
if such a VIIF grant protested by a UIHI® station could be made effective and
operative by the Commission during the period that a required hearing was being
held. the hearing would be a virtual futility since the UHF station would be
suffering the very injury which caused it to protest and there would be little or
no reason for the UHE station to proceed with the hearing, at the great expense
involved, under such conditions. The bill, with certain revisions, passed the
House but failed to pass the Senate before the summer congressional adjourn-
ment, although it was reported out favorably by the Senate committee. The bill
will undoubtediy pass the Senate and become law very early in 1956 unless strony
senatorial opposition, whicl is presently unlikely. should suddenly develop.

It was during the hearings before the Seuate cominittee on the protest amend-
ment that furiher cause was provided for optimism among the UHE operatorg
when it became publicly known that the Comuission had decided on a policy of
making no VHI grants in cases where deintermixture proposals were pending.
During the testimouy of Chairman BMcConnaughey, inqury was made as to
whether the Commission was making VHEF grants where deintermixture pro-
posals were involved. The testimony was as follows :

“Nenator 'orTex. But are most of these protests on new grants or extension of
facilities?

“Commissioner DOErRFER. Mostly new grauts.

“Mr. McConNavUGEY. Not all of them, but most of them.

“Senator PAsTORE. Iow about in the deintermixture; is that still going on?

Comumissiouer DoERFER. Yes.

“Senator PasTore. as any poliey been promulgated by the Commission as t«
w liether or not it should continue in the public interest?

“Commissioner DoERFER. We just heard 2 days of oral argument last week,

“Senator ’AsTORE. Are you grauting intermixtures in the meantime?

“Mr. McCoNNAUGHEY. Under the sixth report they are; yes, sir.

“Senator ’asTopr. Aren’t we muddying up this soup a little more?

“Mr. McCoNNAUGHEY. We have held up the grants in these cases whieh have
been filed.

“Senator Pasrore. kKveryhody seems to be of accord here that one of the big
probiems is intermixture, and vet we go on doing it. At the same time we are
investigating it to reach a decision as to whether or not it is good policy to have it.

“Mr. McCoNNAUGHEY. We huave nor gone on. We have held them up. In
these cases you are acquainted with we have held them up and not issued any
grauts at all, pending the outcome of the intermixture question” (hearing before
a Subcommniittee of the Commitiee on Interstate annd Foreign Commerce, United
States Senate, 34th Cong.. 1st sess., on 8. 1647, pp. 43 44).

Throughout the summer, no action was taken on the pending deintermixture
proposals or the June 21 petition of the UIllI’-ICC. Nor was any other signifi-
cant action taken by the FCC until July 20, 1955. On that date, by a vote of
only three Commissioners,” the Commission adopted a report aud order amend-
ing its rules, as requested about a year before by a VIIF station in Buftalo, N. Y..
to authorize VHF stations in zone 1 to operate with increased power over that
previously permitted. This development was so shocking that a petition was
filed in Lehalf of the ULIF-ICC characterizing this action as literally incredib.e.
It was asserted that it was inconceivable, at this crucial period while the Com-
mission had under consideration measures and proposals designed to eliminate

3 0f the other 4 Comiissioners, 1 dissented, 1 refrained from voting, and the remaining
2 were absent.
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or minimize intermixture to make it easier for UIIF stations to compete with
'VHI" stations, that the Commission could in good conscience take an action which
on its face was designed to aggravate intermixture, result in further monopolistic
concentration of VHE stations and cause further irreparable injury to the opera-
tion of UIF stations. It was urged that rather than increase the power of VHE
stations it would seem compelling that the existing superpowers should be
reduced.

Jecause of this and other objections, the Commission later postponed the
effectiveness of this rule change four times. Iollowing the action of July 20,
1955, authorizing VIIF station power increases in zone 1, no Commission meetings
avere held from July 27 to August 31 and during this period only routine matters
were acted upon. A glimmer of interest in the UIIF problem and possible future
activity was indicated during the month of September. In nonpublic statements
which were nevertlieless reported in the trade press, several Commissioners
allegedly expressed the need for remedial action. Thus, individual Commissioners
were reported to be in favor of less rigid separation standards and the obtaining
of more VIIF channels from the military., In an internal confidential memo-
randum which was published in Broadcasting-Telecasting magazine, Commis-
-sioner Doerfer, who later opposed deintermixture in an official public opinion,
reportedly urged deintermixture of the muajor markets such as New York City
by the assignment of only UILIF channels to these communities, The press char-
‘acterized this position as huving been advanced by Commissioner Doerfer with
“tongue in cheelk.”

I'unds for a network investigation were appropriated to the Commission by
Congress in the budget tor the tiscal year 1955-56. This investigation was slow
in getting under way. On September 22, 19535, the Commission announced the
appointment of a staff director of the investigation and additional staft assign-
ments were made later in the fall. The Commission announced on November 22,
1955, that the network study would concern itself with “* * * the broad ques-
tion whether the present structure, composition, and operation of radio and tele-
vision networks and their relationship with their afiiliates and other eomponents
of the industry tend to foster or impede the maintenance and growth of a nation-
wide competitive television broadeasting industry.” No announcement has been
amade by the Commission as to the procedure to be followed in the network inves-
tigation, namely, whether public hearings are to be lLeld, whether the views of,
or information from. individual station operators will be souglit, or wheiher
field investigation will be conducted as a means of obtairing pertinent information.

In early October the Commission held meetings to consider the television
probleni.  Shortly thereafter reports were rawpant in the trade press and indus-
try circles that the Commission had met in private and secret sessions with some
segments of the industry to discuss the UIII problem. It was reported that CBS
had privately presented its own allocation plan to the Commission, which would
reject all but two deintermixture propos:ls, and that the Commission had also
had closed sessions with NBC and ABC to discuss the same problem. It was
further reported that following those meetings, a majority of the Commission
had decided to vote against all deintermixture requests.

Alarmed at this development, many UHI" operators expressed concern that
the rumored action would have devastating results to the entire UIIF cause,
unless prompt steps were taken. On October 10, 1955, the Chairman of the
UHF-ICC sent a telegram to each Commissioner stating in part that:

“In all justice any critical decision which may further aggravate the plight
of those who are most vitally concerned ought not be taken without equal oppor-
tunity to them to be heard. * * * We believe that {he proper manner in which
the substantive questions should be considered is by open hearing and argu-
ment * o 7

Further, it was requested that the Commission meet with UHF operators to
hear their views, That request was granted and on October 13, 1955, 43 UHTF
permittees and operators who came to Waslhington from all over the country for
the meeting with the Commission met to decide on a course of action in the light
of the recent developments. A statement was prepared for presentation to the
Commission and on the following day, in meeting with the Commission, the
-Chairman of the UHF-ICC reiterated “*that it would be a serious blow to a nation-
wide allocation plan and grossly unfair to the UII operators * * * if without
further proceedings, any direct or indirect action is taken which would, in prac-
tical effect, make future deintermixture or any effective alternate remedies diffi-
cult or impossible.” Further. it was stated that “‘All views on these grave prob-
lems should be made by formal, public proceedings in order that other interested
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parties may fairly address themselves to those recommendations. It is only in
this way that problems that are most critical to the survival of many television
stations throughout the country can be fairly resolved.”

On October 17, 1955, pursuant to the action taken at a general meeting of the'
membership following the meeting with the Commission, the UHI-1CC tiled a
further petition with the Commission urging withholding of action on VHI® grants
pending determination of general rulemaking proceedings having the objective
of a nationwide competitive television service. In that petition the UML-1CC
staied that:

“It is clear that the only sound way in which the Comimission can properly
resolve these questious is to institute broad rulemaking proceedings in the light
of the many pending proposals for the solution of the probiem, including not only
the deintermixture proposals but the other various alternative and complementary
proposils. Accordingly, it is requested thut the Commission immediately insti-
tute such broad rulemaking proceedings setting forth its views and proposals in
the light of the foregoing. I’ending disposition of those proceedings, it is re-
quested that the Comuission take no action by way of granting authorizations
and modifications of authorizations where the effect of such action would worsen
or aggravate intermixture of ULF and VIIE stations, and thereby render moot
the many pending petitions for deintermixture.”

The optimisin among UHF operators engendered by the encouraging public
pronouncements of the Commission in the spring and summer of 1955 was com-
pletely shattered by the about-face developments of the next few weeks. Initi-
ally, no specific netions were formally announced publicly by the FCC, but
discouraging reports of unannounced Commission votes and actions appeared in’
the trade press. Thus, it was reported that on Novemher 2, 1955, the Commission
voted on the deintermixture proposals in Commissioner Bartley’s absence, and
had decided, by a vote of 4 to 2, Commissioners Hyde and Webster dissenting,
to deny all deintermixture petitions, but, at the same time, to drop VIIK channel
10 into Vail Mills, a loeality having a population of approximately 250 persous.
However, according to reports, Commissiouer Bartley, who, at the time the
matier was called up for a vote, was away from Washingzton, insisted that action
be withheld until he could have an opportunity to be present and participate. 1t
wis next reported that a special meeting with all Commissioners present was
called for Saturday, November 3, but action was deferred until Commissioner
Mack (who had not yet been appointed to the Commission at the time oral
arguments lhad been held) could familiarize himsell with the record in the
deintermixture proceedings.

On November 10 the Commission formally announced a series of actions which
blacked out the last vestige of hope for early Commission remedial action assist-
ing the ULIF ciiuse. Those actions were as foliows:

1. In a 5-to-2 decision, with Commissioners Iivde and Bartley dissenting, the
Commission denied the requests for deinfermixture in the pending rulemaking
proceedings in Peoria, Evansville, Madison, and Hartford, and summarily denied
30 other pending petitions for deintermixture and other relief. '

2. In a 4-to-3 vote, with Commissioners lIyde, Bartley, and Webster dissent-
ing, the Commission dropped in channel 10 in Vail Mills, N. Y.

3. By unanimous vote the Commission instituted overall rulemaking proceed-
ings, requesting comments and data to serve as the basis for further rulemaking
proceedings.

In addition, during the same week that the foregoing actions were raken, in
the wordg of Television Digest, “another UHT hope, along with deintermixture,
was dashed” by the Commission’s rejection of the 5-mile rule which it had
previously proposed to adopt us one of the meusures to assist UHT

1t was made perfectly clear in the decisions released on November 10, 1955,
that the purpose of these nctions was to unleash actions making grants to VHF
applications on which the Commission had previously committed itself to with-
hold action until the problem of deintermixture had been disposed of on its merits.
Accordingly. shortly after November 10, numerous efforts were made by UHF
stations to prevent such precipitous Commission action. UHF stations filed
petitions with the Commission asking leave to intervene in the VHF contested
procecdings, to withhold action on the grant of the applications pending resolu-
tion of tLie ruiemaking proceedings, and to consolidate the rutemaking and appli-
cation proceedings. At the court level, two UIIF stations petitioned for review
of the channel 10 drop-in in Vaii Mills and asked the court to stay the effective:
ness of that order. On December 9 the United States Court of Appeals for the
District of Columbin granted that request and stayed the effectiveness of the
drop-in of ¢hannel 10 to Vail Mills,
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The Commission, nevertheless, soon proceeded to make final VHF grants in
Corpus Christi, Madison, and Evansville. UHJ stations in those cities prowmptly
appealed those actions and requested the court to stay those grants. Decisions
by the court on the requests for stays will very likely be made during the week
of January 9, 1956. These decisions will have a profound effect upon the entire
UHPF problem. Depending upon which way these decisiony go, many UIHRF
stations still in operation may survive until the Commission’s general rulemaking
proceedings are concluded, or may succumb under the competition of the addi-
tional VHI' operations which will commence throughout the country.

On November 18, 1955, the ULIF-ICC filed a petition to set aside the Com-
mission’s report authorizing higher power for VIIF stations in zone 1, pointing
out that in view of ity action instituting rulemaking proceedings it would now
be most arbitrary to permit that proposal to become effective. The Commis-
sion on November 30, 1955, vacated that report, but in doing so appended an excep-
tion the effect of which would permit a single station in the entire country,
namely, the VHI station in Buffalo, N. Y., which originally urged the power
increase, to increase power above the maximum. The UILF-1CC thereupon filed
a petition with the Commission, which is still pending, in which it attacked
that exception as arbitrary and diseriminatory.

On December 14, 1955, the Commission consolidated in the pending general
rulemaking proceedings the UHF-ICC’s petitions of June 21, 1955, and October
17, 1055, except for those portions of such petitions which requested withholding
of action on VIF grants which would aggravate intermixture.

The ULI-ICC filed its comments in reply to the Commission’s notice of pro-
posed rulemakine. The UIIF-ICC reiterated the views previously expressed
and urged upon the Commission, stuting that events since the PPotter committee
hearings bave vindicated its judgment. Siuce the Commission has, however,
steadfastly refused to entertain proposals for the assignment of all televicion
stations to the UIIF portion of the spectrum only, the UTIF-1CC advanced other
and alternative proposals in the hope that the Commission might take some action
to correct and alleviate existing conditions in the broadecast television service.
Three specitic actions were recommended :

(1) Forthwith resolve pending proposals looking toward the elimination of
intermixture of UIIF and VIIF television assignments by severing the question
of selective deintermixture from the overall Droceedings. Immediately grant
the requests for deintermixture which have been the subject of rulemaking pro-
ceedings and immediately institute separate proceedings on tlie remaining dein-
termixture requests.

(2) The assignment of television stations at lower separations than those
presently provided by the Comuiission’s rules in order to provide additonal fa-
cilities for the establishment of mutiple local outlets and services. One factor
which is abgolutelv eritical to the iluplementation of the foregoing proposal in the
public interest is the assignment of such additional stations in the VI F spectrum
only where such additional assignments would not adversely affect the operation
of any UHF station.

(3) The adoption of the single-market concept and the confinement of sta-
tions to their own communify by the revision of the existing rules so as to per-
mit the utilization of maximum power only on a special aflirmative showing that
the prblic interest will he served thereby : It wus recominended that the Com-
mission revise its rules to limit the permissive range of maximum power to 50
kilowatts for channels 2 to 6, and 100 kilowatts for chaunels 7 to 13, and that
authorizations for operation with Power in excess of the forezoinz but not
more than 100 kilowatts for channels 2 to 6 and 316 kilowarts for channels T to
13 not he granted uniess it ean he shown that television service to specific areas
would not otherwise be available from any station operating with the maximum
power.

Approximately 200 comments were filed. The most significant fact to emerge
from the filings is the virtually complete unanimity of opinion shown in sup-
port of sweeping revisions of the allocations rules and standards. In addition,
nowerful support was won for some of the basic principles for which the UHF—
ICC has been contending since its inception. Thus, for example, General Electric
urged the consideration of an all-UHF systeni: RCA and NBC gave suvport
to deinfermixture. Tt urged that careful consideration be given to reduced
separations by use of directional antennas, low power, et cetera. The only major
broadeast intercst which refused to lend any significant support to deinter-
mixture was CRS which ironically, not only conceived the term “deinter-
mixture,” but warmly embraced it as a solution during the Potter hearings.
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Reply comments are due to be filed on January 20, 1956, The natnre of the
reply comments which will be filed by the UHF-ICC will be determined upon
completion of the study of the multitude of initial comments which have already
bheen filed.

The most recent action of the UHF-ICC related to the matter of extension of
outstanding UHPF permits. During the year 1955, the Conunission made it
known that its existing liberal policy of extending UHF permits would be ve-
considered in early January of 1956. On December 23, 1955, in an etfort to
assist UIIF permittees who, although not in operation, desired to continue to
retain their permits, the UHF-ICC filed a petition with the Commission urging
the Commission to continue the previous liberal policy until the determination
of the pending allocation rulemaking proceedings. At this writing, no action
had been taken by the Commission upon this petition.

No congressional hearings have been lheld with respect to the critical UHF
problem since the spring of 1954 when the DPotter hearings were held. Sub-
sequent to the issuance of the reports of the majority amd minority counsel of the
Senate Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee in the early part of 1955
a nwber of public statements emanated from that comunittee indicating that
the UHFE problem would be further investizated by the committee. Because of
the resignation of counsel, new counsel was appointed in the early spring, who
remained for a few months only. After this post had been vacant several
mounths, it was recently tilled by a new appointment. Throughout the year, it
was made known that certain investigations were being made by the committee
staif and that hearings would be held. owever no bearings were held and
no further tangible recommendatious or actions were forthcoming from the
committee throughout the balance of the year 1955 except that during the sum-
mer the Senate commniittee organized an ad hoc engineering committee to study
possibie technical solutions to the existing serious televison allocation situation.
No recomniendatious or actions have been forthcoming from this ad hoc com-
mittee and there have heen no reports as to its activities.

Upon the return of Congress in the early part of 1856, it was indicated that
hearings would definitely be begun by the Senate Committee on Interstate and
IForeign Commerce on January 17, 1956, at which the FCC Commissioners
would be called and questioned concerning the entire television allocation sit-
uation with particular referrence to the seriousness of the UILF problem and
the failure of the Commission to take any remedial action.* It is understood
that individual UHF operators will be afforded the opportunity to appear before
the committee at a later time. It is, of course. the intention of the UHI In-
dustry Coordinating Committee to appear in these hearings through its of-
ficers or counsel, as well as such U hroadeasters who are interested in testi-
fying, to make as vigorous a presentation as is possible in behalf of UHF op-
erators throughout the country, and to urge prompt action revising the present
television allocation plan so that nationwide competitive television service by
means of equal competitive facilities for televison broadcasters wll be made
possible.

Mr. Tiioms. A careful effort was made to make this report purely
factual. I am sure you will find that the mere recitation of the
factual history of the UHF problein attests more eloquently than any
commentary or argunient the disappointing record of past govern-
niental inaction, and the great necessity for prompt and effective relief,

I will not now take your time by reading that history, although I
strongly urge the members of this committee to do so. I think it will
be very helpful, however, to point ont some of the salient matters
in that history. One of the salient features of this past history is
the deintermixture story. It is to this committee’s credit that the de-
sirability of considering selective deintermixture was urged upon the
Commission in the report of its former majority counsel. Deinter-
mixture had received considerable attention during the course of the
past hearings. Deintermixture makes obvious good sense and clearly
serves the public interest.

1+ Because of the sudden death, on January 14, 1956, of the chief counsel to the Senate
Committee, the hearings have been postponed to January 26, 1956.
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Shortly after the conclusion of the subcommittee hearings a stream
of petitions were filed by individual operators in particular markets,
seeking relief by deintermixture. Actually such petitions were en-
couraged becaunse of assertions made by the Commission Chairman to
this committee, and other public statements, as well as assertions by
the Commission itself.

Today, a score of months later—after initial denials by the Com-
mission—reconsideration—further rulemaking—the Commission has
denied all deintermixture proposals. The Commission stated that the
reason for the denials is that it is considering the problem as a part
of the overall UIF problem, and that deintermixture is part of the
nationwide problem. But no explanation has been given to this com-
mittee why it suddenly became a nationwide problem a couple of
months ago. Indeed, the only reason for the Commission’s considera-
tion of deintermixture “on a selective basis” was that nationwide
reallocation was considered undesirable.

It is hard to believe that there was any other reason for the Com-
mission’s action than the desire to make VHTF grants in areas affected
by the pending deintermixture petitions. and to get around the com-
mitment to this committee that until the deintermixture petitions were
disposed of, such grants would be held up.

In any event, the Commission’s position simply makes no sense.
Deintermixture—by definition-—is the assignment of VHF or UHF
channels in selected areas. To assert that deintermixture in selected
areas can only be considered on a nationwide hasis is not merely
unconvineing—it is silly. In the recent testimony before this com-
mittee by the Commissioners, you have been given a number of addi-
tional reasons why the majority felt it to be undesirable to grant the
deintermixture petitions. One reason is the danger that rural areas
will remain unserved if a VHT station is not authorized.

I am informed that in at least two of the deintermixture situations
turned down by the Commission—Ivansville aund Iartford—it was
undisputed that no area would he denied or lose service if the com-
munities involved were made all UIIF. Also, in the other situations
turned down, all of the UTF operators involved were willing to
commit themselves to increase their coverage by increasing power so
as to remove any doubt that certain rural arcas which would receive
a first service from the VHT station in question would be assured of
such service from the existing UFH stations. Moreover, as I will
point out below, the claim of the need for superpower, supercoverage
VHT stations in order to assure service to rural viewers is the age-old
argument always used by the clear-channel lobby and is one which
has never been convinecing to this committee.

Tn a second sionificant, throngh somewhat less important, area, we
have witnessed the same spectacle of the Commission marching up the
hill and then right back again. In March of 1955 the Comnission
instituted rulemaking proceedings looking toward the amendment of
its rules to limit the location of station antennas to within 5 miles of
the principal city to be served, unless strong public interest reasons to
the contrary were shown by the applicant.

In its report to this committee, later in the month of March, the
Commission pointed with pride to this proposal as a measure which
would benefit UTTT stations. In its notice, the Commission recognized
that the mandate of the Communications Act for a fair, efficient, and
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equitable allocation plan required that such limitation be observed
unless such reasons were clearly shown. The proposal did not pur-
port to make the 5-mile limit a hard and fast rule, but only used a
mileage limitation as a convenient yardstick. The rule, if adopted,
would still have required a case-by-case consideration. It would have,
also required that the applicant make an affirmative showing of facts.
or reasons why the public interest would be served by such a distant
location. This is something which the Commission does not today
require an applicant to show. That rule would have prevented appli-
cants from moving their transmitters tremendous distances away from
the home community, without showing anything more than the techni-
cal engineering fact that from such distance the home community
would receive a bare minimum required signal.

Almost simultaneously with its rejection of deintermixture, the
Commission threw out the proposed 5-mile rule, stating it would
consider distant locations of transmitters on a case-to-case basis. The
Commission’s case-by-case consideration of applications involving
distant VHT transmitter moves have played a substantial part in the
worsening of the UHF problem. Such moves are commonly referred
{o as “market-hopping” or “market straddling.”

The Chaivman of the Commission testified here the other day that
it was “a correct statement” that the Commission has a policy of
favoring the location of transmitter sites within some reasonable disr
tance of the community to which it is allocated. He also said that it
“sometimes is true” that “the establishment of transmitter sites to
remote locations resnlts in describing the market so that the station:
which was allocated to city A ends in duplicating in part a station
or channel allocated to city B.”

But the fact is that, despite the apparent recognition of the desir-
ability of lmiting stations to a reasonable distance from their own
“home” communities, the Commission has nevertheless merely given
lip-service to this proposition. Tor in its day-to-day actions it has
regularly permitted the location of station antennas at far distant
points from these communities, without concern for the fact that such:
moves aggravate intermixture and further jeopardize the existence
of UHF stations.

Senator Pastore. Would you explain that by giving an example?

Mr. Tioys. Thave an example following.

Senator Pasrore. All right.

Mr. Tuoxs. The fact is, as proven by actual results, that such
noves have driven UTLF stations out of existence. Let e mention two
known instances to date. UUIII televisien station KCEB in Tulsa,
OKkla., was forced of! the air and another permittee never constructed
as a vesult of the location of VIIF statton KTVX 23 miles from
Muskogee, the community to which the channel was assigned, to ar
point closer to Tulsa than to Muskogee.

UHF station KNUZ-TV, Iouston, Tex., was forced off the air
chielly because KGUL-TV, a station assigned to Galveston, was per-.
mitted to locate its transmiiter close enough to Ifouston to make it a
Houston station for all practical purposes. Recently, with two Com-
missioners dissenting—Chairman McConnaughey and Cominissioner
Lee—the Commission authorized a further transmitter move by this,
same Galveston station to a location even closer to Ilouston.
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Senator Porrer. Isn’t it true by doing that the UHF station that
has a network affiliation normally loses its network afliliation ?

Mr. Trowms. That is right.

Senator Porrer. If you have a UMF station in a market maybe
with one V, and they have a network affiliation, and yon move in
another VHEF station that covers that market, the UHF will lose its
network affiliation to the VHF. TIsn’t that true?

Mr. Troxs. To the encroaching station.

There are now pending before “the Commission other proceedings,
on protest or objections from UIF stations, involving VHF trans-
mitter moves. One case involves a pending move of a » VHF station
in Charleston, W. Va., to a point closer to UHF station WTAP in
Parkersburg, W. Va.  Another pending case involves a proposed
move of an Knid, Okla., station to a point closer to Oklahoma City
than to IEnid. In another case, an examiner has issued an initial
decision in which he actually found that a proposed move of a sta-
tion assigned to Flint, Mich., to a point which would be closer to
Saginaw “than to Flint would not )111) put TTHE station WKNX in
%fwmaw out of business, but would also destroy a small market VIIF
station located in (' adl“d(', Mich.

Still another case is the celebrated Spartanburg case with which this
committee is familiar. It i, of course, not known whether in anv or
all of these pending cases the Commission will see fit to authorize the
proposed transmitter moves involved, but it 1s to be hoped that the
Commission agrees with its Chairman that the Commission’s policy
favors the location of transmitters within some reasonable distance
from the “home” community.

In still another area, the Commission’s eflorts in the direction of
retedial measures which would benetit small market stations, whether
they be UIF or VIIF, appear to have stalled. On September 15,
1954, 2 months after the hearings before vour subconunittee, the Com-
mission isstied a notice of proposed 1ile-making, looking toward the
authorization of private microwave intercity relay stations. That re-
lief was urgently required, in view of the crushing burden of exorbitant
cable cost required to be paid to the telephone company.

It was apparent that such a rule change was necessary so that sta-
tions, and particularly stations in small m‘ul\otq would be able to con-
finuc to exist. Neventeen months have elap%ed however, and that
proposal still remains unacted upon by the Commission. The Com-
mission has advised this committee, however, that it expects to have
some netion on this in the near future. To the credit of the Commis-
sion, it 1s true that the Commission hias in recent months been liberal
in authorizing television broadcasters to have been their own private
microwave relays, cespite the strict requirements of its present rules.
But such a liberal policy is not an adequate substitute for a rule, upon
which broadeasters can rely, which will better guarantee them the
right to obtain and continue to hold authorizations to operate their
own facilities.

So far 1 have been discussing the Clommission’s failure to adopt
amendments of its 1ule~ which might aflirmatively benefit UHF sta-
tions. Let us look at the other side of the coin and examine measures
which the Commission has been willing to adopt but which would
aggeravate the serious plight of UHF stations and further entrench
large market VHIE stations in a more favorable competitive position.
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From June 1954 to July 1955, no action of any imiportance was taken
by the Commission with respect to pending nieasures which would
alleviate the UK problems. By July 20, 1955, the five pilot deinter-
mixture cases had been concluded, argument having been held on June
27 and 28. Those cases as well as some 25 other petitions for deinter-
mixture were pending decision on July 20, 1955, when the Commis-
sion, by the bare vote of only 3 to 1, adopted a report and order amend-
ing its rules to authorize VHF stations in zone I to operate with
greater power than was previously permitted under its rules.

As the UHF Industry Coordinating Committee stated in a formal
petition, this was a shocking and incredible action. The Commission
later suspended the eflectiveness of its rule, but it nevertheless wrote
an exception into its existing rule which would permit only a single
station in the entire country, station WBEN, Buffalo, owned by the
Buifalo Evening News, to 1nerease its power even beyond the exist-
ing superpower limits to which other stations were subject. The
further significance of this action is that station WBEN pleaded for
this exception upon the ground that it had voluntarily located 1ts
transmitter about 25 miles away from the city of Buftalo before the
freeze with the hope that the Cominission would later adopt rules
permitting greater power and antenna heights than it did.

As a result of having placed its transmitter so far away from
Buftulo, it found that when a new VIIF station was granted for Buf-
falo which located its transmitter within the city of Buffalo, the
quality of its own signal in Butfalo suilered by comparison. There-
fore, it pleaded hardship on the ground that it had been disappointed
in its hopes. The Commission bought this plea, and created for the
benelit of WBEN-TV the sole exception in the entire Northeast
section of the country to the existing power and antenna height limits.

Senator Pasrors. How did that aflect the UHF station?

Mr. Jiroys. 1 frankly am not familiar enough with the situation
up there to answer that uestion. Maybe Mr. Cottone can.

Alr. Corrone. Senator Pastore, the authorization for the increased
power meant the VIII stations could further enlarge their markets;
and in a situation where a VIIF station was to be able to increase
its coverage with respect to a UHTF station that might be in that same.
community, the competitive disparity was therefore imcreased. In
addition, where a UHTF station might be in an adjoining community,
it would result in further overlap of the signal of the UHE stution,
a further encroachment on the market of the UHF station, putting
it In an even more disadvantageous competitive position,

senator Pasrore. Is that a theory or is that a fact?

Mr. Corrone. I think it is an actual fact. Ve have heard here that
one of the serious problems that UHF stations have to contend with
Is the fact that VIIF stations have such tremendously greater cov-
erage and therefore become more desirable——

Senator Pasrore. 1 realize that, of course. When you increase the
power, vou disturb someone else, of necessity. But the argument was
made that first they Initiated this rule in zone I about increasing
power. I think the Chairman of the Cominission said it was revoked.
1 think the argument that is being made here is that it was revoked
only after Butfalo had been granted niore power.

Mr. Corrone. That is right.
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w0 Senator Pasrore. T would like to know what effect did tliis grant
"have in the Buttalo instance that lends credence to the weight of his
case. 'That is the point I make. If you can be speeific in that, I would
appreciate it.

Mr. Corrone. Tt does it in this way. The basis for the exception
is one that eannot hold up as against similar claims that might be
made by every other single VITF station in zone I. Already the Com-
missien has been confronted with requests by other stations in zone I
to male a similar exception or to expand the rule, to enlarge the rule,
so that they are not put in a more discriminatory position, so that they
-are not discriminated against by having the rule apply only to this
single situation.

Senator Pasrore. Therefore the argnment that vou are making
here is that the instance of Buffalo should not be taken as a precedent.

Mr. Corrone. But it can very well be used as a precedent. By
virtue of the fact that they have permitted it one case, in effect
tlie' Commission is virtually forced on any long-range consideration
of this question to do likewise for every other single VHF station in
zone L.

Senator Porrer. Is there a UTTF station in that market?

Mr. Corroxr. There was a UHT station. There still is. It was
purchased by NBC.

Senator Porrer. Do they have a network?

Mr. Corroxe. By that time, the UHF station had, I believe, lost
its network; but it may have had an ABC afliliation. The UHF sta-
tion was WBUTF-TV in Buffalo.

Senator IPorrrr. That is an NBC station?

Mr. Corrone. It is now an NBC station.

Senator Porrer. So they do not have to worry about losing the
network.

Mr. Corrone. They do not have to worry about losing the network.

Senator PPorrer. If they were a privately owned station, however,
with this new station coming in—and two VIIF’s covering the Buffalo
market—thev might have a diflicult time holding the network.

Mr. Corroxe. Yes. I do not know in this particular instance that
it was critical to any particular UHF station, but it was the chain
reaction effect that an authorization of this type was likely to have.
It could spread all over the comntry and alfect UITF stations that
were already in serious condition as a result of being in the shadow
of large VTIF stations from other markets.

Senator Pastore. I am not finding fault with the argument that is
being nade by the witness. I merely want to know what the point is.
The point of the argument is what 1 was trying to get at. whether or
not vou, representing the UIF operators, are taking the position
that this one exception has done some injury to some existine UIF
facility in that region——merely to specify it on the record. Your an-
swer is vou do not know of anv offhand?

Mr. Corrove. I do not think it can fairlv be stated that in that
particular instance there was any injury. DBut the point of this re-
«¢ital, however, also is the fact that the Commission during this period,
when it was presumably considering the feasibility of deintermixture,
when deintermixture petitions were pending, the Commission’s dis-
position was one to put out a proposal of this sort which was of course
later suspended. And right in the very middle of this consideration,
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this deliberation on deintermixture, the kind of a proposal could have
no other effect but to aggravate—that kind of a change in the rule
could have no other effect but to aggravate-—intermixture even more.

Mr. Troas. I have attempted to cover only some of the salient
facts and events which stand out in the history that has brought
UHTF to its present state. This record of inaction and adverse action
was maintained and taken by the Commission in the face of reneated
and insistent pleas for immediate effective action. Petition after pe-
tition was filed by individual UHF stations and by the UHF Industry
Coordinating Comniittee asking that such action be taken. Dut these
requests were either rebuffed or ignored. Included among these re-
quests was the petition of the UHF Industry Coordinating Committee
filed on June 21, 1955, which requested the immediate institution of
proceedings looking toward the amendment of the Commission’s rules
to authorize the assicnment of VIIF stations at reduce mileage sepa-
rations upon a showing that the public interest would be served
thereby.

It was also requested that the Commission in the following 90-day
period resolve pending proposals looking toward the elimination of
intermixture of television assignments, and that the Commission with-
hold for at least 90 days the grants of authorizations and modifieations
in every case where such authorizations would result in the aggravation
of intermixture of UITF and VIF stations. .\s has been pointed out
above, the Commission ignored such requests but was quite ready, 1
month later, to take the action which I have described increasing VIIE
station coverage in zone I, with only four Commissioners voting, and
thereby actually creating a condition which could only further aggra-
vate intermixture and male the plight of UITI stations even worse.

Although no action was taken on the petitions of the UM Industry
Coordinating Committee and others, it nevertheless appeared on the
basis of the testimony by Chairman McConnaughey before your com-
mittee in connection with the revision of section 309 (¢) that the
Commission would withhold grants of VHF stations in areas where
there were pending proposals for deintermixture. But the {act is that,
although the Commission now says that such proposals have not been
denied by the Commission on the merits, the Commission has proceeded
to make VHI grantsin such areas.

I have the greatest difliculty in following the Commission’s explana-
tions on this point. I would assmme that if it was necessary and
proper for the C'ommission to hold up those VIIEF erants hecause of
the pendency of the deintermixture petitions at the time the Commis-
sion was urging enactment of section 309 (c), it was equally necessary
and proper to do so when it decided in November to deny thte deinter-
mixture petitions without prejudice. Nor can I understand how the
Commission, when it was urging enactment of the amendment of
section 309 (c), could urge the suflerings of the public if a station
were to be permitted to go on the air and then taken off, and not be
equally concerned when it made the VIIF grants in the face of its own
recognition of the fact that later, if deintermixture weve adopted, the
public would have that service taken away.

The Conunission has said, however, that in such a case the public
would not lose because the VILF grantee would then get a UHI" chan-
nel. Dutthe Commission conveniently ignores its own argument that
one reascn for making the VIIF grant was to reach areas which the
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UHF stations would not reach. If that is true, then how can the
Commission say that if deintermixture is later ordered, that part of
the public will not suffer, just as in its section 309 (¢) argument

Senator Pasrtore. Referring to the argument you have made previ-
ously, why couldn’t the Commission give the UHF station, in that
instance, more power and cover those members of the public involved
in this argument you have just made ?

Mr. Troms. Itcould. _

Senator Pasrore. Would not that be the answer to it if, later on,
let’s assume, they change the VHF station to a UHF station and the
question arises as to whether or not such a station would reach the
distance? They could increase the power, could they not?

So the record will be clear, counsel says that that is up to the
station and not up to the Federal Communications Commission. Why
couldn’t the Commission make it a condition in changing to VHF—
or UHF in that particular instance—by making it a condition upon
the increase of power?

I don’t see any objection on the part of the station in that event.
Do you get the point I make, Mr. Thoms? The argument that you
are making now is this: One of the arguments why the VHF should
be granted by the Commission is that the Commission takes the posi-
tion that the VHF will reach these distances ordinarily not being
covered by the present UIIF stations in that community.

Mr. Troms. Right.

Senator Pastore. And that later on, when the UHF is substituted
for the VHF on this deintermixture proposition, then they would have
a hiatus in this distance that was covered by the VHF grant.

The argument that I make is that when they did change it from
VHF to UILE, they could increase the power of the UIIF station;
thereby you wouldn’t have that difficulty at all.

Mr. Troms. Right.

Mr. Cox. Is it your opinion, Mr. Thoms, that in every case the
U can, by increasing its power, provide equal coverage to that which
may have been atforded hy the V¢

Mr. Troas. I would not say in every case. I think it depends a
ot upon terrain. In mountainous country, vou stmply cannot over-
come completely the handicap of UHF with additional power.

Mr. Cox. In those areas, then, would you get this problem of pre-
vious service which had been afforded under Comumission authoriza-
tion?

Mr. Troars. That is right.

Senator PPorter. I believe we have had testimony that the antenna
height is more nmportant than the power.

Mr. Tiroars. That is right.

Mr. Corrone. Senator Pastore, may I address myself to the question
of the authority of the Conmunission with respect to conditions. 1
believe 1t was asserted here that there 1s doubt as to the authority
of the Commission to condition a grant so that the grantee may
be required to serve greater areas than he is proposing.

I personally do not helieve that there s any question as to the
Commission’s authority to do that, and T think we have had many
instances in the past—in connection particularly with channels that
have been assigned to the United States under treaties where they
are permitted to be used to a certain maximum power—where the
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licensee has not utilized that channel to the fullest extent of the power
permitted under the treaty, and the Commission has taken the posi-
tion that the licensee must make a more eflicient use of the channel
that was contemplated—in other words, in effect requiring the licensée
to increase its power. That is not, as 1 see it, a common-carrier
concept.

Senator Pasrore. T realize that. DBut I have something else in mind.
When the applicant for a VI F station files his application, which will
result in intermixture in a locality that is already being serviced b
U, he predicates that petition upon the ground that the VIIEF will
serve a wider area.

Why ean’t the Commission at that point say: “In the consideration
of this, and because we are getting into a nationwide rulemaking as to
deintermixture, we will grant you this VHF station to allow you to
service this wider area—yprovided, however, that should we later de-
intermix and compel you to take a UL F channel, you will apply for a
UIIF station that will give the same coverage”?

Mr. CorroNe. Yes, 1 agree with that. The point made liere, how-
ever, Senator, is the consistency of the argument that you should
not permit intermixture because there 1s a danger that rural areas
wotild not be served. If the VIIF might later go off the air, by that
very same argument the part of the public in the rural areas who have
not converted will lose that service. So the argument cuts against the
reason given for denial of deintermixture. That was the only point
that was made here—that there will be a later loss of service to the
public if the Commission’s argument is a sound one.

Senator Pastore. How o you answer the argument that, under the
Sixth Report, it was the policy of the Commission to grant these al-
locations that were already made, and that have not yet been changed,
even in spite of the fact that we did have other reports?

What answer do you make to tle argument that here is the public
that wants this service, and wants this third station to come in, with-
out regard to whether 1t is UHI" or VHF, because in muny instances
where vou already have asx UHE area they can tune in VHE as well
as UHK'?

What argument do you make to the Commission that, after all, in
the public interest this is being asked for, and they have no alterna-
tive but to grant it in the public interest ?

Mr. Corrone. The answer i1s that that is a short-range view of the
public interest, if it is true that to permit that situation to develop is
going to result in driving out existing UHFE stations, and the con-
traction of the number of outlets that there are in the country for
rendering service to the public.

If that be true, then the long-range public interest requires that
the Commission reconsider the determination that it once made upon
what it believed to be a different set of facts. That is the argument.
It is the question of the long-range public interest. It may be true
that there may be immediate, but possibly fleeting, benefits to the
public; but if 1t is true that the long-range public interest requires a

ationwide competitive service, and an individual action results in
throwing impediments in the way of that goal, then the long-range
public interest does require that the Commission should take a look at
the situation and see if it should not try to avoid that result.
7558057 —pt. 2 — |
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Senator Pastore. In other words, what you are saying, Mr. Cottone,
is this. Where you already have two UHF stations, by allowing a
VHF station to come in, you want to give the people three chances.
But unless those original 2 can live with the 1 V, you might ultimately
have only 1 station because the 2 U’s just may ¢o out of business.

Mr. CorronE. That is precisely the argument that was made in the
intermixture petitions, sir.

Mr. Cox. And the third station that was sought can be provided by
substituting the U for an allocated V channel; is that correct ?

Mr. Corrone. Yes, I believe that is correct.

Senator Pasrore. In the instance we have been talking about, could
the Federal Communications Commission have allowed a third UHEF
station right there and then?

Mr. Corronm. O, yes. I believe there were channels that could
readily have been assigned to those communities. 1 cannot answer
the question as to whether there were allocated UHT channels that
had not been applied for. There may very well have been in these
cases. Iamnotsure whether in the Fvansville case it would have been
necessary to find a UHF channel to put in in place of the VIIF chan-
nel. DBut concededly there was no particular problem on that score.

Mr. Cox. That is,the UHF channels are plentiful now!

Mr. Corroxe. Yes, the UIIT channels are relatively abundant.

Senator Porirr. There is no problem, then, in reality, in reallocat-
ing o UHT channel for a specific community.

Mr. Corroxe. That'sright.

Senator Pastore. Let us take the Hartford case, for instance.
Would there have been any difliculty at all in the Commission gilving
the people of Hart ford a third channel there and then, even if it had to
be UHFE?

Mr. Corroxe. The proposals that were made in that very proceed-
ing, Senator Pastore, did provde, by several ditferent alternative plans,
for the substitution of UHTF channels that would be available. There
wias no question drawn, as I understand it, as to the availability of
UIIF channels.

T must sav that in the New England area, it is a little bit more diffi-
cult. Dut it is not impossible. The channels are available and the
engineering that was done there did indicate that UIIF channels
conld be allocated.

Senator ’istore. The reason why I am bringing this up is—I re-
eret I was in transit this morning—T understand a witness appeared
here this morning, a Mr. Storer, who suggested that we have a third
VIIF station in Providence. I ecalled that to the attention of Mr.
Doerfer. That is very refershing news to me.

Mr. Corroxe. I might point out the UTIF Industry Coordinating
Conmmittee had nothing whatsoever to do with Mr. Storer’s statements.

Senator Pasrorr. It is good news to me.

Mr. Cox. I would like some clarification on your basic argument.
Is it your position that it is fallacious to claim that granting the first
V" in Madison or Peoria is goine to provide a first service for some
people who are not now served either from U stations in those areas
or from V’s in other communities? Or is it your argument that it is
unfair to give them this service if the Commission is thinking of later
taking it away ¢
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Mr. Corrong. I think the aregument comprises both. Part of the
argument that Mr. Thoms has just read merely is in effect a pointing
out of the inconsistency of the (oinmission’s position.

My, Cox. I appreciate that.

Mr. Corrone. Ido not believe it has necessarily been established, as
a matter of fact, in this very proceeding—which is the only one upon
which a record was made, with the five pilot deinternuxture cases.
But in those cascs there was possibly a basis for a finding by the Com-
mission that if there was a possibility of the UILF station not being
able to reach areas that the VITIF stutious could reach, that could read-
ily be taken care of. These were facts on the record. Commissioner
Doerfer, I believe, stated the other day that he questioned those things,
those facts. But they were facts.of record.

In the situations where there was a doubt as to whether the UHTF
stations presently reached those areas—and I do not know that there
was any more than one case where that question did arise, as'to whether
the white area would be greater, so to spealk-—there were commit-
ments that were made on the record by the existing UHF stations
that, if the clond and uncertainty as to the possible advent of the VIIF
station into this community were removed, these people would be per-
feefly willing to invest more money and expend funds in eularging
thelr facility (o reach the areas where conceivably service might not
otherwise be provided. There were such commitments on the record of
these proceedings.

Senator Pasrore. Mr. Thoms, vou may proceed.

Mr. Troums. There 1s a bitter irony in the situation in which we find
curselves today n the television {ield. We have had experience in the
AM and FM field which should have steered television away from the
same pitfalls. Unfortunately, the lesson taught by history has not
been learned.

The members of this important Senate conmnmittee have traditionally
been cognizant of the dangers of supeipower, supermarket stations in
the field of radio, and have frequently openly expressed their ab-
horrence of u radio broadcast system based on such a monopolistic
concept.

On June 13, 1938

Senator Pasrore. May T interrupt you just for a moment, Mr.
Thoms. Do you desire—hecause if vou so desive T think your desire
should be paramount—to read the vest of this statement? Tt is now
almost 20 minntes to 1 o’clock. You cannot possibly finish another 4
or J pages much before 20 minutes or so.

Mr. Troys. I will be glad to come back.

Senator Porrer. I think we might just as well leave now and come
back at 2.

Senator Pastore. Why don’t you finish the paragraph and then we
will ston there.

Mr. Tiroms. On June 13, 1938, when determined efforts were being
made by clear-channel stations to obtain greater power and coverage,
the Senate passed a resolution opposing the operation of AM staiions
with power in excess of 50 kilowatts (8. Res. 294, 75th Cong., 8d sess.,
vol. 83, Congressional Record, pt. 8, p. 8943).

Ten years later, when the danger of increased power for clear-
channel stations again became acute in connection with the Com-
mission’s pending rulemaking proceedings, a bill was introduced by




350 TELEVISION INQUIRY

Senator Kd Johnson in the 80th Congress to limit the power of AM
stations to 50 kilowatts and to open the way to duplication of clear
channels (8. 2231, 80th Cong., 2d sess.).

Extensive hearings were held by this committee on that bill. Prior
to the commencement of those hearings, as Senator Magnuson will
recall, this committee, which was then under the chairmanship of
Senator Wallace White and the acting chairmanships of Senator
Charles W. Tobey, by unanimous action requested the Commis-
sion to withhold action in its clear-chanmel proceedings until the
completion of the congressional hearings (hearings before the Com-
mittee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, U. S. Senate, 80th Cong.,
2d sess., on S. 2237, pp. 2-4).

Senator Pasrore. We will pause at this point and we will resume
again at 2 o’clock this afternoon.

(Thereupon, at 12:40, the committee recessed, to reconvene at
2 p. m., of the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator Pasrore. All right, Mr. Thoms.

Mr. Tioams. 1 would like to go back for just 1 nnnute to the question
that came up this morning about the increase in power, and so forth,
and what it does to existing UILF stations.

Senator Pagrore. You mean vou are talking now about the Buflalo
incident ?

Mr. Tuoms. For one, and Atlantic City, I guess, is the outstanding
example of where—when power increases went into eflect in Phila-
delphia—it put the UIIT station in Atlantic City out of business.

In Buflalo we were not sure about that this morning. There was
another U that went out of business in Buttalo besides the UHF that
was bought by NBC.

Mr. Cox. That was before the increase in power, I take it ?

Mr. Tnons. That was before the increase in power.

Muv. Cox. Do you want to go ahead with your statement ?

Mr. Tioms. One year later, Senator I8d Johnson made a speech on
the floor of the Senate designed to defeat the further etlorts of the
clear-channel lobby to perpetuate and increase the monopolistic grip
on the broadeast industry threatened by superpower clear-channel sta-
tions. The dangers to a nationwide competitve broadeasting system
were vividly and eloquently described by Senator Johnson. The prin-
cipal argument of the clear-channel lobby was that superpower was
needed to serve the farmers.  Senator Johnson demolished that argu-
ment with devastating logie, and he was supported by the present
chairman of this committee, Henator Magnuson. The ironic thing is
that today we find the Commission leaning on that same age-old argu-
ment of the clear-channel lobby, as the reason for its hesitation to pro-
vide @ greater number of smaller and equal television facilities.

I would like at this point to refer you to a portion of a very perti-
nent colloquy between Senator Johnson and Senator Magnuson which
occrred during the speech of Senator Johnson to which T have re-
ferred. It is attached to my statement as an appendix.
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(The document referred to is as follows:)

‘SELECTIONS FroM A REPoRT oN CoMMUNICATIONS-—SPEECH or Hon. Epwin C.
Jo11Ns0N oF COLORADG IN TIE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES APRIL 20, 1949

Mr. Jounsox of Colorado * * #

Originally this country had 46 clear channels. But as the need grew for
-additional local and regional stations, the Commission began to duplicate clear-
channel frequencies, placing additional stations on the same channel but suifi-
ciently distant apart so there would be no interfercnce.

CLEAR-CHANNEL LOBBY FORMED

Several years ago 16 clear-channel stations realizing that this sensible and
necessary trend would eventually catch up with them banded together into
a lobbying organization. This lobhy filed a petition with the Comunission de-
manding that the remaining clear-channel stations be granted 750,000 watts of
power, contending the objective to be to give better service to 23 million rural
listeners, They made this ridiculous argument with a poker face. That the
23 million farm people could he better served by local stations. the result of a
wise use of duplication, is glossed over by the clear channels and the obedient
Commission.

Mr. MaeNUsoN, Mr. P’resident will the Senator yield?

Mr. JonnsoN of Colorado. 1 yield.

Mr. MacNUsoN. I might iliustrate what the Senator has just said by citing an
example. I know the Senator could cite many other examples. For instance,
in my home State, in the city of Npokane, Wasl., a request has been made to
tlie Commmission informally at a certain
frequency bhe given to a station there so that the station might serve a radius of,
say, another 25 or 30 miles, ard include about 60,000 farmers who are not now
served from the Spokane areaz by this particular station, which is a network
station. The frequency available for the area, however, happens to be one of
the clear channels that sonte station back on the east coast has. The Commis-
sion has consistently refused to act on this type of application. But here are
these rural areas denied the right of local radio service, and the people are
obliged to listen, whether they like it or not, to programs which come on a
clear channel, which may originate in San Francisco or some other place.

Mr. President, I wish to ask the Senator from Colorado if he does not know
that that situation is duplicated in many, many cases?

Mr. Jouxsox of Colorado. Yes; there are literally hundreds of such cases
throughout the country. In my opinion there is absolutely no excuse for them.

Mr. MaenUsoxN. The listener wunts to listen to programs coming from his
local station, just as we like to read our local newspapers, although we may read
some out-of-town newspapers.

In Senator Johnson’s speechi he also warned, even as early as April
of 1949, aguinst the danger that television broadeasting was headed
toward monopolistic control because of scarcity created bv allocation
policies. He explesslv pointed to the serious inadequacy of the 12
VHEF channels then assigned to television. He pleaded for the im-
perative nced for the effective utlhmrlon of the UILF band as the
only hope for averting a tight and dangerous monoply in television.
In view of all the facts which we now know, Senator Johnson was
indeed prophetic.

About everything that can be said for or against a two-spectrum
system has aheady been said, and little more can come from further
talk. The time 1s long past due for the Federal Communications
Commission and Congress to stop talking and promising, and to come
forth with a sharp knife to cut up the spectrum pie.

When a TV station picture goes beyond the normal trading area
of its community it is merely denying possible service to other deserv-
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ing cities from their own local stations. Certainly the fantastic over-
all TV revenues produced in 1955 have proved the ability of our
economy to accommodate additional equal facilities to more commu-
nities, for greater service to the public.

Despite the propaganda (generated by those who wish to retain a
favored economic position) to the eflect that our economy will not
accommodate more televiston stations than we now have, there are
many veteran broadcasters who believe that the pie is large enough
for many slices, if the slices were smaller, and who would therefore
be willing to risk their capital in television if there were just a 50 50
chance for success—a chance which can be provided only by the avail-
ability of equal competitive facilities. This philosophy has been
consistently expressed from the very beginning by the UHF-1CC,
which has urged that what is required is a reallocation premised on
the basic concept that television stations should be assigned to provide
service to a single homogeneous market, with the prineipal and pri-
mary purpose of serving the local needs of specified communities. By
definition, wide area stations eannot serve such a purpose.

We have also been of the view that while it would be desirable to
explore the possibility of tighter regulation of networks in order to
eliminate restrictive practices which deprive broadcasters of a fair
opportunity to compete for network programs, such regulatory meas-
ures would merely attack the basic problem at its periphery rather
than at its core. They would merely apply salve to a cancer that
requires major surgery.

Senator Pastore. At this point, Mr. Thoms, would vou say that
whatever remedial action is required is of a legislative nature or is
it administrative?

Mr. Troms. We have taken the position all the time—our group
has—that basically the Federal Communications Commission has the
authority to take all necessary remedial action.

The problen: today is no longer simply one of disparities between
UHF and VHF but one of a simple principle—namely, shall this
country have many TV stations separately serving many communities
or a few superpower stations each covering extensive areas and many
communities. The old AM superpower fight has now been extended
to TV.

The abnormal profits made in radio and TV have come about
throngh the principle of secarcity, inherent in present allocation
policies, creating the forces of “haves” and “have-nots.”

Nineteen hundred and fifty-four and 1955 proved that it was not
lack of finances, ingenuity, industry, ov experience that cansed UHF
stafions to fail when subjected to VITF competition. Deintermixed
areas have rendered excellent TV service, and could continue to do so
if given proper protection. If the powerful “haves” had not thrown
eflective roadblocks all along the way, we could by now have been well
along the way to an effective nationwide competitive system based
upon a sound reallocation.

T respect fully submit to this committee that the tiwe has long since
passed when we may permit ourselves the luxury of a wait and see
attitude. The Commission has made it abundantly clear that it is
disposed to temporize and not to act. TIf it is the view of this com-
mittee that the public interest does not require immediate remedial
action—and that the present accelerated trend to a monopoly of super-
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power, multiple-market stations may be permitted to continue—then
no action need be taken by this committee or the Congress. Ilowever,
if it is the view of this committee that the public interest does require
immediate remedial action and that the public interest requires that
the national television structure must provide the potential of multiple
services and multiple local outlets, then this committee or the Congress
must act.

Perhaps Congress cannot feasibly legislate the specific details of a
reallocation plan. However, where, in the face of the urgent need for
prompt action, the administrative agency has delayed unreasonably
even I proposing a solution, and where that agency is riddled with
doubts as to the proper course to pursue, then it necessarily devolves
upon the Congress to direct the way.

This it can do by enunciating as the policy of Congress, by resolu-
tion, that the Commission issue its own rulemaking proposal provid-
ing for reassignment of television channels on or before a specified
date; and, pending the conclusion of such rulemaking proceedings,
the effectiveness of television authorizations providing for new or
changed facilities granted within 30 days previous thereto shall be
suspended, and future grants of such authorizations shall be withheld.

We have already pointed out past precedents for such congressional
action. In such a resolution, it should be declared to be congressional
policy that such a reassignment of channels should have as its pri-
mary objective a multiplicity of equal competitive facilities linited
to service of a single market unless unusual circumstances in any
particular case require otherwise.

We believe that the following principles are necessary to the estab-
lishinent of a nationwide competitive television service:

. Deintermixture.
. Reduction of the present permissive limits of power.
Reduction of the present permissive limits of antenna heights.
. Reduction of presently preseribed VIF mileage separations.
. Confinement of television stations to their home comnmunities.
. Provision for the use of directional antennas whenever neces-
sary to accomplish the foregoing objectives.

7. Elimination of cost differentials for all-band sets.

Senator I’astore. On that No. 7, what do you mean by that? It
sounds good, but who would have the authovity to effect that—the
Commission or the Congress? We could not dictate to private in-
dustry to remove a diflferential in costs, could we, unless you are
referring now to the excise tax. Is that what you have in mind?

Mr. Troars. That is one means, yes.

Senator Pasrore. That is discriminatory legislation. The minute
you do that, you fall back in your other six categories.

Mr. Troas. And we are not all agreed on that.

Senator Pastore. I just thought I would clear the record as to what
you meant.

Mrv. Twuoms. This might be accomplished through congressional
action in authorizing, or giving the Commission the authority to set
standards for recelving sets.

Senator Pasrore. Provided you do not allow the viewer or the pub-
lic to swallow up the additional cost here. I mean, in all this we have
got to be very, very careful that the public itself is not being called
upon to unscramble something they are not responsible for, either in

o S N N N
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the way of costs or inconvenience. That is absolutely important in
all this discussion.

Senator KrviN. Your idea there is fundamentally to change the
revenue law with regard to the excise tax so as to make it advantageous,
through a reduction of the tax, for manufacturers to equip their re-
ceivers to receive all TV signals.

Mpr. Tiroms. We think that is one possible way.

8. Reduction of common carrier cable and microwave relay costs.

Since the principle of deintermixture has been almost universally
endorsed by substantial segments of this industry, including those
which today have a great stake in VHF, deintermixture should be
the basic criterion for a proper reallocation.

We believe that in the directive which we urge Congress to issue to
the Commission, objectives (1) throngh (6) should be included as
the specific standards upon which a proper ailocation should be based.

A failure to accept the foregoing objectives can only result in a per-
petuation of the present two-network monopoty which has been fos-
tered by the existing relevision allocation plan.

Senator Pasrore. Thank you very much, Mr. Thoms. Any ques-
tions, Senator FKrvin ?

Senator Ervin. No,sir. I would just like to say our folks in North
Carolina have been following these hearings with a great deal of in-
terest. It is unfortunate, and I think thut Senator Pastore agrees
with me, that the Federal Communications Commission has not moved
a little faster in this field to try to solve this problem.

We are glad to see you fellow Tarheels up liere.

Mr. Cox. I take it your basic proposal, then, is deinterniixture almost
on a nationwide basis, making use, in those areas where you have to
substitute for UHF stations existing in a predominantly V market,
of these drop-in V’s, and you wonld make that possibly through redue-
tion in the Commission’s standards. Is that correct?

Mr. Trioars. Yes. T would say at this late date a long-range plan
of solving the issue should incorporate a deintermixture. Taking
away in some areas could have been done 2 years ago without much
damage, but at this late date you will probably have to take away
some V’s and make those areas all U.

Mr. Cox. You are not suggesting a specific plan? You are just
proposing to lay this down as a basic premise for the Commission?

Mr. Trroms. That is right. We feel that the Commission has the
time, the brains, the money and the engineers—the know-how—to do
thisjob if they were directed todo it.

Mr. Cox. You are asking, then, that this committee, or through
the committee, the Congress, should adopt a resolution so directing
the Commmission?

Mr. Trroars. Yes, that is right.

Mr. Cox. Do you think that such a proposal could be worked out on
terms which would provide this localized coverage of equal competitive
facilities on a basis that would not create white areas in between the
coverages of these somewhat smaller stations?

Mr. Tiroas. Undoubtedly.

Mr. Cox. Isn’t there some likelihood that, at least in some parts of
the country where vou don’t have large population concentrations,
you don’t have substantial outlying cities, you would still need full
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power V stations in order to get an economical coverage of those
areas?

Mr. Tuowms. You are talking about the Middle West, for instance?

Mr. Cox. And the Far West, the mountainous areas.

Mr. Tuowms. I don’t think there hasbeen any major problem of find-
ing enough V’s to take care of those white areas out in the West.

%onutor Porrer. You have not taken care of Cheboygan yet.

Mr. Cox. They will give you a small drop-in V.

If you simply drop-in a V in an area which is now predominantly V,
to provide a competitive channel for the U operator there today, un-
less you sunilarly reduce the power—as 1 understand you propose
to do—for the existing V stations, you wonld still leave him with a
noncompetitive fncility, would you not ¢

Mr. Tuoys. Not necessarily. There may be cases where a U oper-
ator would rather have a low-power V than a maximum-power U as
provided under the present standards.

Mr. Cox. He at least would get away from the conversion problem?

Mr. Troams. He would get away from the conversion problem, and
he at teast will have a fighting chance with a competing type of facil-
ity. He will not be an outeast.

Mzr. Cox. Do you think he can persnade the advertisers at least to
pay a reduced card rate for that kind of V coverage better than he
can a more substantial U coverage?

Mr. TraoMs. Just as a 250-watt station does very well In a com-
munity with a regional or clear-channel station; yes, sir.

My. Cox. If vou are going to have a lot of these'small area coverage
stations, either U or V, is it your position that their added cost—-be-
cause each one of them is going to have a station, staff, and so on—
that those costs can be eronomlcal]y borne by the p1 esent advertising
revenues which go to the support of television on a nationwide basis?

Mr. Titoas. There isn’t any doubt about it. I can use my own
Asheville situation as an example. 1t is possible to pay all costs of
an economical Jow-powered V, as I do with my U in Asheville, for as
little money as it takes to operate a radio station. The industry has
found out many, many sh(}rtcuts—we practice them and we do a good
job with them—whereby you do not have to think of television in terms
of millions of dollars all the time.

You can think in terms of revenue for a low-powered V in terms
of $8,000, $10,000, or $12,000 a month and you can still make money in
a hometown conumunity.

Mr. Cox. For the record, it is true, is it not, that in Asheville itself—
disregarding possible competing swnals from outside the commu-
nity—you compete with 1 high- Dand 'V, and that you have 2 network
affiliations and he has 1. Is that correct?

Mr. Tiroms. Right.

Mr. Cox. However, his card rate is double yours.

Mr. Troxs. That’s right.

Mr. Cox. What perce nt‘lge of conversion do you have in the area?

Mr. Traoxs. We had at one time, before the encroaching V’s were
started and before the local V opened up, around 60 percent conver-
ston, which was considered pretty good.

M. Cox. Now what would it be?

Mr. Troars. I don’t think we have particularly lost any conversion.
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Mr. Cox. You are just holding on at that level?

Mr. Tronms. That’s right.  It’s a holding process now.

Mr. Cox. Is your principal problem, you think, competition from
the V in Asheville, or is it comypetition from the V’s in surrounding
communities ¢

Mr. Troms. Both.

Senator Pastore. In what way do you feel the competition? Do
you lose out on a better type of program, or what?¢ After all, funda-
mentally, if the people in a community can turn on a U as easily as
they can turn on a V, or turn on a V as easily as they can turn on a U,
then why is it the conceln of Congress as to whether or not the stations
Live or don’t live? Isit not a que estion of what kind of a program you
can get?

Mr. Troas. Itisi't a question of programs with me.

Senator Pasrore. What is fundamentally your trouble? Do you
mean the fact that other stations come into your area ¢

Mr. Troys. It is the inequality of the facilities, to begin with.
I am a U, and the others are V’s. They have more extensive cov-
erage. In my particular area, the Counnnission, when they originally

made the allocation plan, did not take into consideration terrain.
They just drew a bunch of circles on nups and {it them on a map,
and that was it.

If vou happen {o be in a mountainous area where the UIIF propa-
gation is poor, that was something that time and technical develop-
ment was supposed to overcome.

So far it has not been overcomme. So I am constantly behind in
circulation because I don’t have the coverage, and the technical ability
of the UIIF transmitting equipment and receivers don’t make me
comparable with the V.

Senator Pasrore. ow abeut the programs that you get? Do you
get nationwide programs?

My, Troys. Yes, sir.

Senator Pasrore. What do you carry—NBC?

Mr. Tironms. And CBS.

Mr. Cox. What percentage of your daily programing is network
programs?

Mr. Trrowms. I have no daily program. I have a limited operation 4
hours a night.

Mr. Cox. You are ouly on the air inr the evening ?

Mzr. Trroars. That’s right.

Mur. Cox. Let me ask you this. Are you making money or losing
nmoney ¢

Mr. Trowms. T am losing a little money. I cannot sell any local
advertising and keep an advertiser on a UHT station.

Mr. Cex. Ts your competitor able to sell advertisers on the propost-
tion of buying time on this station during the days? Does he have a
daytime operation?

Mr. Trions. Yes, he has a salable product.

Senator Porrrr. Can’t vou sell spots around the major programs?

Mer. Troms. My circulation is so poor that T can’t even sell, in good
conscience, the spots around the national programs.

Senator PPasrore. Why not? Aren’t you ahle to sell cheaper than
the next fellow because vour facilities are smaller?

Mr. Trioms. Yes. My rate is much lowenr.
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Mr. Cox. Butyou still don’t find purchasers?

Mr. Twoxs. I can’t deliver results. These advertisers stay on a
station only so long as they get results for their advertising.

Senator Porrnr. What is the quality of your signal? TIs your signal
of pood quality?

Mr. Troms. Where it is received, it is excellent. But in the moun-
tainous area, with all these deep shadows and all, most of the people
live in the coves along the river bottoms. A few live on the niountain
tops. DBut the UHF signal simply will not penetrate into those coves
and those deep shadowed areas.

Senator Porrer. That has been one of the problems I have always
been concerned about—the fact as to the technical quality of UHF.
Iam thinking now of the public interest that is involved.

I had hoped-—and probably there has been—a great deal of im-
provement in the engineering of the UHF or the all-channel receivers,
and possibly the transmitting equipment. I do not know.

Mr. Twioms. There has been no improvement in the transmitting
equipment.

Senator Porrer. There has been no improvement in the transmis-
sion ¢

Mr. Tiroas. None at all.

Mr. Cox. They have higher power available; do they not?

Mr. Troms. Higher power, yes.

Mr. Cox. I take it that it is your feeling that that would not be a
solution in your case; increasing your signal strength is still not going
to take care of vour shadowed areas?

Senator Porrer. My point is this, that even if you had 100-percent
conversion in your area, 1f you have these so-called shadows, I do not
know what could be done from a rulemaking standpoint as far as the
Commission is concerned, or by action of the Congress. to remedy that
particular situation. I would like your comment on that point.

Mr. Cox. Have you given any thought to satellites, for instance?
Mr. Storer was talking about that this morning.

Mr. Troms. It would take about four satellites.

Senator Porrer. For you to have complete coverage?

Mr. Trmoas. An mmportant limitation is the cost of satellites and
the superpower—and additional power-—in the small markets. They
simply can’t invest a million and a half dollars in a market the size
of Asheville.

You not only have the availability of more power and its proven
lack of, even with more power, filling in the deeper shadow areas;
but you have the economics of it. It is not possible or practical to
invest the necessary sums to increase the UHF power to get the
coverage.

Senator Porrer. We had testimony this morning by Mr. Storer,
who stated that In a large city where you normally expect to have
fairly flat terrain, UHTF is not too successful because of the barriers
from the high buildings. Now, if we find that from a technical stand-
point it is not as good in rough country terrain, it presents a real
question as far as the further development of UHF as a major factor
in our nationwide competitive television system, as to ow well the
public interest will be served by UHF. i o

If you have that problem that was mentioned this morning in the
major cities and we have problems like you mention this afternoon
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where you have rough terrain, I do not know how much selectivity
could be worked out 1n the interest of the public, which is our concern.

Mr. Troms. I think the major mistake was probably made in the
original allocation plan, in that the Commission did not take into
consideration terrain. They probably should never have allocated
any UHF frequencies in extremely mountainous areas. 1 am not
saying that I want one or that I am arguing for it because I am not
arguing my own case.

Mr. Cox. But in a case like yours, in the case of a U operating
in mountainous terrain in comnpetition with a V, the solution would
more likely be to replace the U with a drop-in V than to deintermix
in favor of all U’s, in order to maintain service to the public?

My. Tuoxs. That is right.

Senator Porrer. Do you have any views on the question I asked
Mr. Storer this morning on the suggestion that has been made in times.
past that if we have deintermixture, it should be confined in the large
markets? Mr. Storer says that that does not work out too well be-
cause of the high buildings. Do you have any information on that?

Mr. Tuowms. I did not hear all of Mr. Storer’s testimony.

Senator Porrur. My question was, it has been suggested at times
that your large metropolitan areas, such as New York, Los Angeles,
Philadelphia, and Chicago, be made UHF communities, and allow
vour VIIF to operate in your more remote areas wheve the distance
1s a factor.

Mr. Troms. My answer is this, that I believe the Federal Communi-
cations Commission has enough data and information on hand now
that they can determine where they can deintermix areas that will
give perfectly satisfactory UHF service. There are areas in In-
diana, Illinois, Ohio, and places like that, and in Florida, where
deintermixing—where the U’s do a beautiful job. UHFE should not
be cast aside, because that special spectrum is valuable and it is needed
and should be kept in use.

Senator Porrer. My question is, Where should it be used?

Mr. Tuows. I think the Commission can find the places, where to
use it and where not to use it. I think they know enough about
it now.

Senator Porrer. If we cannot use it in our large cities and we can-
not use it in rouch terrain, then it does not leave too much of the
country that is left. You have sections in Florida and the Central
Midwest.

Mr. Trons. I would say that it leaves better than half the country
for them to work with.

Mr. Cox. 1 think Mr. Storer’s testimony this morning was that
there would be about 25 areas which would be all UHF or predom-
inantly UHF. Do you think that would be a substantial enough area
of UUHT strength to maintain the industry as far as manufacturing of
transmitters is concerned ?

Mr. Taoms. I think it would go along way, yes.

Mr. Cox. It would involve, would it not, some loss of areas in which
there is a present sale of UHF receivers and transmitting equipment?
That is, if for instance, in mountainous areas the shift is made to all
V. you are then going to lose the set conversions that have been made
in that area and you will have no replacement sales.

Mr. Tmoms. We are going to lose them anyway.
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Senator Porrrr. Let me ask you one more question: If color tele-
vision develops as we expect it will develop, wouldn’t it be a big help
to the UHF stations if the manufacturers of color television sets
continue their policy of making all-channel sets ?

Mr. Tiroms. I think RCA is doing that. They say that they will
give no guaranty that they will continue it.

Senator Porrer. But isn’t it very desirable that all mmanufacturers
make all-channel sets?

M. Tuous. Yes. You haven't got black and white solved yet.

Senator Porrrr. If you are going into a new phase, black and white
may be obsolete 10 years from now. We don’t know.

Mr. Troys. I mean if you are going to regulate it. RCA malkes
the statement that if, when other manufacturers come in the produc-
tion of tubes and sets, it becomes necessary for them to drop their
UHF in the color sets to be competitive they will drop them. I
imagine that won’t be too fur off.

Senator Porier. If they start selling color sets to a mass market,
all the competitive factors will be operating, and 1 manufacturer who
can save $20 by leaving the all-channel tuner off, from a competitive
standpoint that might be done. But the point 1 want to bring out is,
if they would refrain from doing that, it would be a big help to bring
about this nationwide competitive television system we have been
talking about, wouldn’t it ?

Ar. Tioars. Yes, sir; 1 agree with you.

Mzr. Cox. Thank you, Mr. Thoms.

Senator Porrek (presiding). Mr. Johnson, do you have a prepared
statement ¢

Mr. JonsoN. Yes.

Senator Porrer. You may proceed, Mr. Johnson.

STATEMENT OF JOHN G. JOHNSON, WT0B-TV, WINSTON-SALEM, N. C.

Mr. Jonxsox. My name is John G. Johnson and I am one of the
owners and general manager of television station WTOB-TV at
Winston-Salem, N. C. We operate on UHF channel 26 and have been
continuously on the air sinee September 10, 1953.  We do have a net-
work. We are an afliliate of the American Broadcasting Co.’s tele-
vision network. We have successfully operated a radio station in
Winston-Salem for almost 9 years, and we also operate radio stations
at Birmingham, Ala., and Nortolk, Va.

I want to thank you gentlemen for the opportunity of appearing
here and make a few brief comments about a matter which, I am sure,
1s of deep concern to all of us.

I first appeared here about 2 years ago before this subcommittee,
at which time Senator Potter was serving as chairman, and although
we were at that time gravely concerned about the future of the UHF
stations, the argument was made by many segments of the industry
that we were nierely experiencing growing pains, and it was not
unusual that this should be {rue, because we rvepresented a new seg-
ment in what was a relatively new industry. I believe that at that time
about 10 stations in the UTTF band had gone dark and ceased operation.

Now we come back some 2 years later, and we find not 10 stations,
but some 56 have gone off the air as of today, I believe, which is
alinost 36 percent of the total aggregate number of UHF stations
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that were ever on the air, and I believe about 56 percent of the
number of UHF stations now on the air.

Every time one of these stations has gone off the air, it, of course,
has meant a loss of television service to the particular community.
It has meant a loss of employment for a number of specially trained
people who need these jobs, and this I think emphasizes the seriousness
of this situation in every community where it has occurred. I feel
certain if you gontlemen could have had an opportunity to have seen
in any community, first hand, one of these situations, you would
readily recognize 1t is a very desperate sort of thing.

I think the evidence is testified to by the number of stations and
the high percentage of the UITF industry that has been decimated,
which pretty clearly establishes that in most cases « UHF station
cannot compete success{ully in a VIIF market. May T say in most
cases, because there are a few exceptions. But if you analyze the
exceptions, I believe by and large it is where the network owns and
operates a station, or where there is an all-UHF market or some
unusual civeumstance that made that UHF station in that particular
situation have advantages not normally enjoyed by the average UHF
station in a multiple-inarket competing with the V.

Senator Porrer. Do yon compete with a V¢

Mr. Jomzsox. Yes, sir; two of them.  One is in owr home city, and
the other one is 25 miles away. One serviees us with NBC, the other
with CBS.

I don’t want to take your time to review all the evidence; as vou
know we have submitted it, as Mr. Thoms has pointed out. Nor do
I come here with a single plan which T think will cure all of the ills
of the UILF stations. But for 2 vears now the people who have been
operating these stations, and who have their investment in these
stations, have come here and to the FCC and to the industry at large,
and have looked hopefully for some positive action.

I think, in all fairness, 2 years is a long time, particularly in view
of the growing mortality of the UIIF stations.  And I think in all
fairness we are not unreasonable in asking now that the I'CC, or
someone, take action in this matter.

To elaborate on that just a moment, most of these stations—and I
have not surveyed them individually, but T have tallzed with a large
number of them-—most of the current operating UHF commercial
stations—I think about 95—I believe without any doubt the mujority
of them are now losing money. I think most of them have probably
lost money for anywhere from a year to 2 years, or longer.

Senator Porrer. Are you losing money ?

Mr. Jorxson. Yes, sir. When I say we have come hopefully, that
is because of the statements about selective deintermixture. DBecause
of some of the statements made by the Commission, these people have
continued to lose money and continued to try to render a service to
their communities, feeling that somewhere just around the corner is
a chance that something might be done.

When 1 say that we feel we are entitled ro an answer, it seems to me
it is really a cruel thing to continue the indecision. Whatever the
answer is, I think the people involved in this business are entitled to
sonie definite solution, or some delinite answer as to what the trend is
coing to be.

Senator Porrer. One way or the other.
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Mr. Jouxsox. One way or the other; ves, siv; whatever it may be.

As I say here, many plans have been submitted to the C jommnyission,
and 1 think one of the problems has been—and 1 think I have talked
with every Commissioner separately, collectively, and individually a
number of times—that the plan itself is'not a cure-all. 1t is not 100-
percent perfect, andd always there are some people who can find a
deficiency in any plan that is submitted.

In fact, we are going to have to recognize and deal with the fact that
we can’t core up at this late date with a 100- percent cure. So if we
are realistic and realize that, I think the thing to do is for the Commis-
sion to come up with as near (o a 100-percent solution as they can. If
it doesn’t solve but 20 percent of the industry’s problems, at least 20
percent will be saved. Because some percentage can still be saved.

However, I think if this situation that is now in existence is allowed
to continue, we are going to reacli the point, as Mr. Storer indicated this
morning, when UHIE will no longer be a factor in this industry. That
is tied in not just with the station operation. As I say, if 56 percent of
the present numbers of stations on the air are now gone, you can quickly
see by simple arithinetic we are going to reach the pornt where RCA
and Admiral and General Electric are going to say, “Let’s not bother to
produce or try to perfect UHI" sets. "It Jooks as though they are ou
the way out.” The same thing happens on Madison Avenue with the
advertisers. The same thing happens with any hoped-for improve-
ments in television transmitters.

Senator Porrrr. Asa matter of fact, I think one of the reasons there
is reluctance on the part of advertisers to place their advertising with
UIIF channels has been the fact that they haven’t known whether
UHF is going to continue or not.

Mr. Jorrnson. That is right, and we can’t tell them. It has got to
be told to everybody in the industry by the Federal Communications
Comnission or by you gentlemen or by someone who has the anthority
to say “Steps will be taken which will insure that soine percent of it
will live.” Therefore the only request that I have to make is one that
has been made before, and I repeat it only for emphasis, that I think it
is now time that we must ask the FCC to come up with some plan to
solve whatever percentage of it that they can solve in the best manner
that they can solve it.

There have been 2 number of plans submitted to them. Maybe thev
can take a part of one and a part of another and patch together some-
thing that will tend to stabilize a certain percentage of the industry
asit nowis.

I think if some action is not taken soon—and I say that because the
majority of these stations are losing money—it certainly will do ne
cood to preseribe a remedy next vear or year after next, or wait 2 inore
vears until we have got only 4+ UHF stations left on the air, because
it is then too late.

T want to touch, if I may, on one problem that has been brought out,
that vou mentioned and Chairman bMagnuson mentioned, about the
cffect of tying or hitching UIF sets to color. That unquestionably
would be a big help. If the mechanies can be woﬂmd out, it would
be a big boost. But it is 10 years from now. The UIF unit in that
set. is there are no UHI stations, is of no value whatsoever. If some-
thing 1sn’t done tmmediately to preserve some UIIF stations, ther
that long-range planis of no value at all.
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So it looks to me as though there are two steps in that thinking.
First, something must be done now to make it worthwhile to figure
that 1t will pay later to have UIIF in color sets, because if it 1sn’t
done now—senator Magnuson talked about the local community. He
said that he would hope that there could be a local television station
in the long future that could operate without a network, because if it
is tied to color, maybe all the sets will be UHF.

But T can assure you it seems logical to me that if approximately
156 UL stations are gone, and 3 or 4 ave left 10 years from now,
no one is going to suddenly say, “I believe I will try it.”

So we can point to a growing number of tombstones, deceased UHF
stations, which I think alone testified to all of the other factors as to
what is wrong. T think that speaks more eloquently than anything
I can say that we are faced with the danger of losing what I think
is an important part of our American way of life, and that 1s the same
thing you are concerned about, and Senator Magnuson was concerned
about. That is our hometown television station, because too many
of them are in the UHF band and, once that is lost, our hometown
television station, as such, all across America is gone.

Senator PPortrr. Let me ask you this: What percentage of conver-
sion do you have in your area?

Mr. Jouxson. Approximately 60 percent.

Senator Porrer. Do you have any technical problems such as cer-
tain shadows within your area?

Mr. Jon~sox. We are not in rugged terrain, as Mr. Thoms would
be in Asheville, but we are in roliing terrain.

Senator Ervin. Lovely terrain.

Mr. Jounson. Lovely terrain. We have some problems, but stand-
ing alone they are not a serious factor.

Senator Porrer. The signal you send out is as good a signal as the
VIIF signal in that area ? '

Mr. Joruxson. Within the limited area that we cover, and assuming
that the set is fixed properly with the proper antenna and the proper
type UIIF receiver, I would say our signal is as good as the VHI.
But it requires a lot of doing that the average viewer flinds it difli-
cult todo.

Mr. Cox. Do vou continue to have trouble with the installation of
antennas and the maintenance of UHE sets?

Mr. Jonxson. Yes,sir; it is definitely more critical.

Mvr. Cox. And thereforeitisa greater expense to the viewer?

Mr. Jouvson. A greater expense. Mr. Storer pointed out a tube
which—all T know about it is about what he said. Somewherc some-
body says GIS has a tube which they hope in the future will help.

But what happens is about 6 months after a person buys a UHF
set this particular critical tube that controls it will burn out. It has
a very limited life. T can go to a meeting of the Rotary Club in
Winston-Salem and half a dozen people say, *What happened to your
station last night? You went ofl' the air right in the middle of the
fights.” e didn’t go off the air. That tube is getting weak and
it fades, and maybe it burned out. They think we went off the air
because they can tune in all the V stations but not us.

That itself is a critical problem which, as Mr. Storer said, I think
the industry—if the industry believes that the UHF is going to live,
I am sure the resources of General Iilectric and RCA and all the others
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can go to work, and will go to work, and find the answer to those
technical problems.

But I think there is a grave amount of doubt in their own minds.
I was in Camden talking with the RCA people 2 weeks ago. 1 get
the impression that these people were not in production, but just from
talking with them they are just like the rest of us. They say, “We
have got UHF transmitters stacked up in the warehouse. e don’t
know what to do with them.” If that is true, you can’t expect them,
as intelligent businessnien, to devote a lot of research to try to improve
UHF transmitters.

Senator Porrer. Ilas there been any resistance on the part of the
appliance dealers in your area to push UHK sets?

Mr. Jounson. Generally speaking, it has not been too bad. There
are a number of cases where it is true, because they have so many
service problems with the UHF installation. But the real smart appli-
ance dealer sells that set for more; and if he lLas got a good service
department, and we service him all the time, he does push them. But
that is almost like a separate business, our relationship with the appli-
ance ealers.

Senator Iirvix. Your terrain is much more favorable than that in
Asheville?

Mr. Jorrxsox. Yes,sir; very definitely.

Senator Ervin. Although you have a good deal of rolling country
and some pretty steep country. Do you agree that the FCC now has
sufficient legal authority to take final action?

Mr. Jonnson. Legal authority—if my understanding is correct,
Senator Krvin, I think so. 1 think if this committee asks the FCC—
and the FCC has had a tremendous probleny, I do not discount that—
I think if someone pointed the way, for someone has got to take the
ball and say to the FCC, “We would like you to come back with some
sort of a plan within a specitied time.”

Senator Iirvin. How long do you think they should reasonably be

iven? In other words, I sort of share the opinion you have. I think
%ley have been sort of slow in this—terribly slow.

My, Joux~sox. I think in view of the fact that this problem is not
new to the 'CC—they have debated it for some 2 years and a half at
least—1 should think they could come up with a plan in a matter of
weeks rather than months—maybe 8 weeks or 6 weeks or 10 weeks. But
1 don’t think it is a matter of 6 or 12 months.

Mr. Cox. Do you generally support Mr. Thomas’ snggestion of a
resolution setting out certain bases for such a decision by the Federat
Communiecations Commission ¢

Mr. Jonxsox. I think sc, to point the way—that here are certain
things that appear logically can be done. Tell us what you can do
in this area, and this area, and this area. For example, I understand
that one of the engineering firms here in the city has submitted a
deintermixture plan which takes care of some 60 markets out of 75
in 1 zone. I am sure the Commission created this allocation situa-
tion. I think it is their responsibility to do something about it. I
think they have the know-how and I think they can do it.

Senator Porrer. 1 think we all appreciate the fact that whatever
decision the Commission should make, it will be a painful decision
to some and benelicial to others. It is not an easy decision.

75589—56—pt, 2——5
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Mr. Jouwson. Thatis right.

Senator Porrer. But I agree with you a decision should be made, and
has to be made. o

Mr. Jounson. Regardless of what it is. Iiven if it was totally
negative, that the people in the UTLEF industry know that nothing
is going to be done, nothing can be done—which isn’t the case and
then let them get out of business, because that is what most of them
will do.

Senator ErviN. In other words, you think it will be an act of kind-
ness on the part, of the Cominission just fo commit murder rather than
to starve people to death slowly.

Mr. Joirnsox. Thatisright.

Mr. Cox. Do you operate all day, Mr. Jolmson ¢ .

Mr. JounsoN. Yes, sir.  Well, we operate from about 9:30 until
12 and then we come back on about 2: 30 to 11.

Mr. Cox. What percentage of your programing is network pro-
graming ?

Mr. Jomxson. I would say roughly 60 percent, maybe.

Mr. Cox. You are apparently successful, then, in selling the spon-
sors—or do you get compensated for all of that, or is some of it car-
ried without charge?

Mr. Joninson. .\ lot of it we carry out of faith alone. In an effort
to render service to the community, we are doing a nmnber of things
that, if our station went off the air, could not be done in our com-
munity, because the other stations are so sold out. One of them is not,
in our city, and they are not interested in our conmunity chest. cam-
paign, or our Red Cross, or whatever it might be.

So if we lose our service, our community will lose a lot of television
service to the people that T think they deserve, and we are trying
to give them that. But it is tough sledding.

Mr. Cox. As I understand it, vour fear is that if UHF stations
continue to leave the air, and there is no incentive to manufacturers
to develop equipment, and there is a continuing lack of faith on the

art of the advertisers, these channels may to all intents and purposes
cconte useless for all future timne, because you could never inferest
anybody in using them again. Is that substantially correct?

Mr. Journson. That is my opinion, and 1 honestly say I think there
is very little argument to the contrary. There is very little evidence
to the contrary—Ilet me put it that way. Because when we were here
2 years ago, Senator Potter, there were people—and logically it made
sense—who said, “Well, this UHI" is a new thing. A lot of people
who are not experienced in the broadeast business have gone into
television, and it is reasonable to expect a certain amount of mortality.”

Only 10 stations had ceased operation. That argument seemed
logical. But to those of us who had some experience and could see
this coming, we knew that it was very much deeper rooted than that,
and I think now the facts are on our side. About 50 percent of the
industry is gone. I don’t think there is anyone—I Laven’t heard any-
one—who doesn’t think that if you allow this to continue, there is no
doubt but. what UIILF as such will be virtually extinet. I think every-
body at the Commission and everybody else would probably believe
that is likely to happen. k

Senator Porrer. That would be the same as FM in radio.

Myr. Jounson. Yes, sir.
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Senator Porter. Do you have any other questions, Senator Irvin?

Senator Ervin, No.

Senator Porrer. Thank you, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jouwnsox. Thank vou.

Senator Porter. Mr. Cottone? )

Mr. Corrone. I have arranged to spare you any further testimony
n order to permit Mr. Lyman, who is anxious to get back, and who
is a UHF operator, to make a short statement. He will not he longer
than 10 minutes.

Senator Porrer. Thank you, Mr. Cottone. Mr. Lyman, you may
proceed.

STATEMENT OF FRANK LYMAN, JR., PRESIDENT, MIDDLESEX
BROADCASTING CORP., CAMBRIDGE, MASS.

Mr. Lyymax. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, T am
Frank Lyman, Jr., president of the Middlesex Broadecasting Corp.,
of Cambridge. Mass., one of the cities in metropolitan Boston. 1 have
been in the broadeasting industry since 1934, when I bought an interest
in station WNB in Vermont, later WKNE. T sold my interest in
that in 1949, so I have seen a good many years of the broadecasting
industry.

T am here today because I feel that I have a responsibility to apprise
You of a serious situation which is rapidly worsening in the broadeast
mdustry. I feel that I need not tell you how important television
broadeasting is to the public interest, both on a national and loeal
level.

I believe that we can quickly agree on some basic facts. We have
thousands of newspapers throughout the United States which daily
commmunicate to millions of people. We have thousands of radio sta-
tions. We have over 50 million telephones used by businesses and
mdividuals. All the preceding means of communication depend upon
either sight or sound; however, important as these means of cominu-
nication are, I feel that it is a hasie fact that television is the most
powerful communications medium yet developed by man—hecause
television combines both sight and sound.

In a few short years, over 85 million television receivers have been
spread across our Nation. Television is well on its way to becoming
this Nation’s and the world’s most important and most influential
means of connnunication.

We currently operate WTAO-AM, WXITR-FM , and WTAQ-TV,
Our AM station, although only a daylight operation because it might
possibly couflict at nicht with a Canadian elear-channel station, is
able to render a fine local service and stand on its own two feet mna
keenly competitive market. Iet me tell you the story of our I'M sta-
tion, WXTIR, which now programs classical music exclngively 17
hours a day. We put WXIIR-FM on the air on an experimental
basis in 1946. There were, of course, no I"'M receivers then in exist-
ence. We received our commercinl permit late in 1947 and operated
on a nominal commercial basis with substantially no advertising until
the fall of 1950, at which time the receiver population had built up to
a level which we felt justified actively soliciting advertising.

The advertising on WXHR has grown at a steady rate ever since,
and there is no question that the population of FM receivers in the
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Boston area has paralleled this growth. WXIR is a “gocd music”
station, and we are extremely partlcnlm about the tvpe and class
of advertising we carry. All the musical selections on WXIIR are
long, of the ovder of 20 minutes or more, so yon do not find any crowd-
ng “of develllsmn These high-grade commercial policies on WXIIR
have probably been responsxble in a cousiderable measure for the
widespread public acceptance and loyal audience of our I'M station,
WXHR.

We built this service where none had e visted; we are anxious to
do the same job with our WTAQ-TV: however, up to the present
‘e allocations problems have held us Facl.

WTAO-T'V is a real problem. We have operated our UHF station
for over 2 years in entrenched VIIF tervitory. We entered upon tele-
vision, because we considered the medinm to he a natural extension of
the fine iocul services which we alveady provided our community.

Senator Porrei. How many VHF stations are in vour area?

Mr. Livacan. In Boston there are two VHE stations.

Senator Porrer. Do you have a network afliliation ?

Mr. Lyaran. We do not at at the present time. We had network
service arranged with ABC, but then the station throuoh which we
were to get the serviee in Worcester folded up las ent ofl the
air—and onr method of getting a progriun sery ice on such a basis as
we could handle financially was cut olf. So all we have 1s film, and
some local originations.

Senator Porrer. Was that Worcester station a VITF?

Mr. Lyosrax. That was a UHF station, as we are.

Senator Porrex. TTow were yon to get them?

Mr. Lyyax. By air front Worcester-.

Senator Porrer. You were going to be a satellite to the Worcester
station, is that it ?

M. LYXTAN We didn’t eall 1t that, but we would have relayed with
an off-the-air pickup. This we had a firm agreement with ABC on,
but this Worcester ioldup prevented it

In 1952 we took the Conuuission’s allocation plan on good faith and
placed our vesources, experience, and effort into bmldms_r a local tele-
vision service for our community. In the time that hus since gone by,
it is now clearly recognized that the Commission’s hope of successful
intermixture of television channels was a dream. o us, it has been
a nightmare. Intermixture of UHTF channels with VHEF channels
has not worked out.

We feel that the solution to the present television intermixture prob-
Tem will not be found by allowing the current trend toward monopoly
to continue. On this pomr if you squeeze this thing down to ]mt 12
channels, there is not much chance for n real compotltne system, at
least in our part of the country. T don’t know about the other sections,
It limits it very &h(nplv with 12 channels in a rather densely populated
area such as New England. You can’t have any variety of service.

While in the initial phases of television development. the large-
coverage television station may have been a necessitv. The need now
1s for more stations which will provide the maximum wnonnt of free
competition and program choice. Any further grants, or changes in
grants, issued by the Coramission should recognize the llmdamenta]
market- place economics involved in fostering a competitive television
system.
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I would like to get off on this. There seems to be a rather ludicrons
development in this all, that in the planning of this television allo-
cation problem the economics of the situation were almost completely
ignored. I don’tsee how they could have been so beautifully bypassed,
but there seems to have been no thought of it in the initial plan.

We believe that the basic hypothesis upon which any readjustment
of the allocations should be made is that competition best protects
the public interest.

Of the 56 UHF casualties, 4 ave from New England: Portland,
Lewiston, Providence, and Worcester. These stations died in that
sequence. Iach flickered out on a rim surrounding the Cambridge
location of WTAO-TV. This fading of UHF so close to home has
added considerably to our problein of devcloping a local television
service. Every existing difliculty has been increased : network affilia-
tion is less likely, advertiser and agency apathy is more pronounced,
and conversions are more diflicult to secure.

Senator Porrrr. What percentage of conversion do you have ?

Mr. Lyamax. I haven’t got a good recent figure. It is definitely
low. We have never been able to put the millions in that George
Storer has been able to put into building conversion, and we are faced
with a pretty tough VHF situation with two. Qur neighbor out in
Worcester did spend rather large sums and even there conversion was
not too impressive to me. They had varying figures on it.

Senator Porrer. I assume because of lack of conversion, you haven’t
been able to get ABC on your own ?

Mr. Lyxax. We couldn’t possibly afford the cost that would be
involved.

Mr. Cox. Connection costs and like charges, you mean?

My, Tyaaw. All of those things, yves; it would be completely out of
line. We operate in very small fashion. Our TV is by far the
smallest station of our three.

Mr. Cox. I assume even if you got the programing, you wonld still
have the problem of persuading the national sponsors to pay for its
being broadcast over your station?

Mr. Livatax. Yes; you cerlainly would.

Mr. Cox. You tend more or less to carry it as a public service, rather
than as a source of revenue ?

Mr. Livarax. Tam afraid we would have to.

The Commission’s Third Survey of Post-Freeze Television Stations
confirms the nationwide extent of the intermixture problem. The
basic issue involved is whether the people of Boston, New England,
and the United States are better served by a few large-coverage sta-
tions or these same few large-coverage stations along with a lavger
number of smaller stations serving their own communities.

We feel that an allocations readjustment which will provide the
maximum number of stations engaged in free competition will best
protect the public interest. A station’s ability to compete hinges upon
access to receivers. We only ask for equal access to viewers who can
be reached by our immediate competitors. This, we believe, is a funda-
mental tenet that the Congress and the Commission must recognize
and act upon in any basic readjustment of the television allocations.
For many agonizing months we have patiently waited for the Com-
mission to take some positive action to permit the development of local
community service.
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We have written letters to individual Comunissioners for their en-
lightenment in making a decision; we have made personal visits to
the FCC to give them the fruits of our experience; we have filed formal
petitions.

But all of these efforts have been fruitless since the Commission
seems to have beconie more and more dedicated to preserving a mo-
nopoly of very few high-power, high-tower VHEF stations serving
huge areas, regions, and States—with local expression buried under
the exclusive power of a very few men deciding that the national pro-
grams which bring them the largest revenue shall be the program
that the people shall view and listen to. )

Senator Porrrr. Do you have any questions, Senator Krvin?

Senator Ervin. No.

Senator Porrer. Senatoy Bricker?

Senator Bricxer. No.

Mr. Cox. TIs it your position, Mr. Lyman, that if you had a like
facility in Cambridge—that is, either a drop-in V with a directional
antenna, or, if you went the other way, and the area would be deinter-
mixed and made all UTTF, that you could operate a competitive sta-
tion on a local basis in competition with the obviously more powerful
stations in Boston ?

Mr. Lyaan. Yes; that is exactly my feeling, und I think we pretty
much proved that we have been able to do that kind of thing with our
FM development. FM started with a zero popuiation of receivers
and we have gradually built up to the order of 300,000 receivers in the
Boston area. It is a big market area, and this kind of thing can be
done. The market will support it easily. It is reported that the
television advertising amounts to around $10 million in the Boston
area currently.

Senator Porrer. What type of programs do you put on?

My, Lyyax. We get film. That is our source, and sonie local—one
cooking school type of program. Our budget is extremely small.
The amount of advertising we are carrying on television is negligible,

Mr. Cox. ITow long are you on each day?

Mr. Lyxan. About 2 hours a day.

Mr. Cox. Do you think if you could get access to the viewers that
vou could provide a service that would not only take care of the local
needs of Cambridge, but would find viewers in Boston itself’

Mr. Lyaax. In the Boston avea—our city is set up a little ditferent
than some. We have a good many separate cities that make up metro-
politan Boston. They have not been incorporated in the Boston
unity. But it is a metropolitan area of around 3 million people. Yes;
quite true. Other cities in our area vequire the same kind of local
service, something diflerent than the big New York network prograin
which 1s about all else that is available.

Mr. Cox. Do you subscribe to Mr. Thon'’s suggestion that this com-
mittee should seel by resolution to direct some action on the part of
the I'CC?

Mr. Livaran. Yes; I do. T think that only by some congressional
act of that sort-—conunittee act—can anything be done about this.
I feel this situation of TV becoming a very concentrated type of mo-
nopoly is extremely dangerous and only the Congress is in a position
to take a firm hand.

Senator Porrir. Thank you, Mr. Liyman.

Senator Porrer. Mr. Patterson.
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STATEMENT OF NORWOOD J. PATTERSON, GENERAL MANAGER,
KSAN TELEVISION STATION, SAN FRANCISCO, CALIF.

Mr. Parrerson. Honorable Chairman Magnuson and other members
of the committee, I consider it indeed a pleasure to be able to testify
this afternoon.

Senator Porrir. Would you identify yowrself for the record and
give the station you represent ?

Mr. PatrirsoN. My name is Norwood J. Puatterson. I am the son
of the owner, S. H. Patterson, of KSAN television, channel 82, in San
Francisco, Calif. My father appeared belore you some 2 years ago,
and I am certainly sure he would ruther be here today than where he is.
Unfortunately he is in the hospital having a minor operation for a
minor hernia.

Senator Porrer. I am sorry to hear that. Convey my best wishes
to your father.

Mr. ParrirsoN. Thank you. I would like to present this little
folder along with the other few words I have to say, as I will be refer-
ring to it later on.

Senator Porrrr. You may commence your statement. Do you care
to read your statement?

Mr. Parrerson. I would like to read my statement, and I would
appreciate very much if you would be kind enough to bring up ques-
tions as we go through.

Tirst of all, I would like to review just a little bit our operation in
San Francisco. For the past 2 years my father, 5. I1. Patterson, has
been licensee of KSAN television station, UHF channel 32, in San
Francisco, Calif. T, Norwood J. Patterson, have been the general man-
ager during this period of time.

KSAN television has been operated according to the rules, regula-
tions, and policies of the Federal Communications Commission as set
forth in its sixth order and report, being an intermixed market—that
is, VHF television assienments and UHF television assignments as-
signed together in the San Francisco market. During these 2 years of
operations there have been 3 competitive VIHI' television facilities,
namely, channels 4, 5, and 7, operating in San Francisco, licensed for
San Francisco: and 1 UHE channel in San Francisco, KSAN-TV,
channel 32.

Thus, our 2 years’ experience in the television industry has been in a
mixed market, with three well-established competitive V’s, and a
fourth service to the area made possible by the proximity location of
the transmitter of channel 13, licensed to serve Stockton, Calif., but in
a sense doing the best they can to serve metropolitan San Francisco.

Senator Porrer. Where is their antenna placed ¢

Mr. Parrersox. Their antenna is located on a 4,000-foot peak,
Mount Diablo, which is considerably closer to San Francisco than it
1s to Stockton.

I would like to say briefly that my father has been a very successful
operator in radio, having peen in the radio business since 1926 and
having owned and operated one or more radio stations since 1933.

During this 2-year period of time it has been the policy of KSAN-
TV to program outstanding programs that were not available through
any other television facility, and programs that were in demand to
a sufficient extent that these programs would create a desire in the
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general public to the extent necessary to spend additional sums of
money to have their existing television set converted, since there were
approximately 1 million existing VHF-only television sets in cir-
culation in the 6-county San Francisco Bay area metropolitan market
at the time IKSAN television went on the air.

Such programs during this 2-year period have been:

Pacific Coast League baseball nightly, of both Oakland Oaks and
San Francisco Seals. These were live telecasts using three-camera
coverage of the games.

Intercollegiate basketball-—California, Stanford, University of San
Franciseco, St. Mary’s, and other schools, both live and film.

High school football and basketball.

Pacific Coast Conference football—California, Stanford, and so
forth.

Boxing—Ilocal and national and film.

Wrestling—on film basically.

Thoroughbred horse racing—Ilive telecast with a feature race daily.
Incidentally, this was the first time in the history of the United
States that, during the entire meet, the feature race was televised.

Then we have played the films, the actual filins, that evening of
Tanforan, Bay Meadows, and Golden Gate Fields as races were run
at their respective tracks.

In addition to this, we had many other local programs. I am not
trying to list all of them, but just hitting some of the highlights.
These are just a few of the programs, which are in more detail in
exhibit At attached, which have caused approximately 25 percent of
the people in the San Francisco Bay area owning television sets to
convert them to receive UHF television, KSAN-TV, channel 32.

During this period of 2 years, KSAN-TYV, channel 32, has increased
its effective radiated power from 20,000 to 200,000 watts. With this
experience of 2 years, and at the expense of losing hundreds of thou-
sands of dollars, we have proved without a question of doubt that
UHI and VIIT television cannot successfully compete in a mixed mar-
ket due to the numerous outstanding advantages VHF has over UHF,
such as considerably better propagation characteristics over mountain-
ous terrain which San Francisco encompasses, from sea level to a thou-
sand feet above sea level within the small area 7 miles on each side,
thus enabling a VHF station to be received in most instances without
an outside antenna, and in shadowed areas for VHF to produce a snow-
free picture without the great added expense and careful installation
that are necessary to produce a snow-free picture on UHF.

Senator PASTORE. 80111(1 I interrupt you at that point? How are
you going to hold that against VHI?

Mr. Parrerson. I beg your pardon ?

Senator Pastore. How are you going to hold it against VIHF, the
fact that it is superior? Or how are you going to deny it to the

ublic?
P Mr. Parterson. I am not trying to do either. I am trying to point
out that, with the proper allocation, both can live together if they
are not trying to survive in the same market.

1 The brochure referred to will be retained in the committee’s files.
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I will put it this way. If we were all UIF in San Franecisco,
the general public would in that instance not think it abnormal to
have to be scrutinizingly eareful with their installation because they
would do it on all television stations. If we were all VHI, there
would not be the same problem. It is when you mix the two together
that the problem is created.

Senator P’astorr. That may be true. DBut the argument that was
made here by one of the members of the Commission—and I think
he is right here now this afternoon—was principally along the lines
that in many of these locations they have already had both. They
have already seen the superior VIIF. Under what logic do you take
it away from them?

Mr. ParrersoN. I do not propose to take it away from them, Sen-
ator. 1 propose that in areas such as San Francisco, this be made
a VHF market; and that in areas which have flat terrain—Sacra-
mento Valley, Stockton, Fresno, Bakersfield—where there is no prob-
lem, where UITF produces even a better picture than does VHF—and
I will explain reasons why-

Senator Pasrore. Isee. I get your argument, now.

Mr. Parrerson. There should not be VHF in that area, because
they do not give either added coverage, nor do they give as good a
picture.

Senator Porrer. Do you agree with Mr. Storer’s statement this
morning that UHF is not desirable for your large metropolitan
markets ? )

Mr. Parrerson. I did not hear his statement this morning, but
basically it is less advantageous in large metropolitan markets than
is VHF, because you have more building shadow problems.

In flat terrain such as we have in the Sacramento Valley, in Fresno,
Bakersfield, all through that area, all through the Middle West,
through Kansas and the eastern part of Colorado and Nebraska and
Wyoming, all of that flat terrain area, UHF will actually produce
a better picture than will VHT. T say that because of these reasons.
It is not subject to interference from manmade interference like
electric shavers. When you turn on an electric shaver vou can sce
the lines go through your television set on VIIF and your picture
hashad it. On UHI, that isnot the case.

Electric beaters do not bothier UMTF, but they do VHF. Airplanes
going over producing a multiple path of the reflected signal produce
a jumpy and a distorted picture on VHF, but does not on UHF.
So UHF does have its advantages, and if you put that where it can
best be utilized, it actually produces a superior picture and a coverage
equal to VITF.

Mr. Cox. Is that at maximum power, or can that be done at less
than maximum power for a UIF station—to get the geographical
coverage, I mean?

Mr. Parreeson. To get the geographical coverage, you would have
to compare maximum power on UHF with maximum power on VIHF,
if vou are going to compare maximum powers both ways to get the
coverage.

Mr. Cox. Can you, with 1,000 kilowatts, provide the same coverage
that a low-band V doesat 1002
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Mr. Parterson. In flat terrain, yes. One other point I would like
to point out, and that is that the UHF can produce maximum power
at about the same cost that a VHF can produce maximum power, be-
cause you can get maximum power in the antennas without the high
cost that is necessary in VHF to go to a higher power transmitter.
You can use a lower power transmitter and get maximum power.

Mr. Cox. Can you use a high gain antenna?

Mr. Parterson. Through the use of a high gain antenna. and those
frequencies are much smaller and the antennas are actually less expen-
sive to buy.

Senator Pastore. In other words, you are actually making the argu-
ment, In your opinion one of the great assets to the solution of this
problem is selective deintermixture.

Mr. Parrerson. I think it should, and could, even go further than
selective deintermixture.

Senator Pastore. How far could you go?

Mr. Parrerson. I believe it is within the Commission’s power—I
don’t have an exact percentage figure, but I think it—I shouldn’t say
areawise, but marketwise, I think it can be deintermixed completely.

Areawise you will always have some small overlap. This has not
been a problem in our particular market, where UHF has been in their
own market of Sacramento. There they have been completely suc-
cessful. Yet they have had service, and there was service from VHF
San Francisco stations prior to the UHLF station going on the air.

But they were in fringe areas and whenever you are in a fringe area
the UHF picture is so much superior that they would much rather
listen to the UHF rather than VHE. They will expend the money to
convert because they have a poor VHE picture. But when you put
1t the other way around, -when they are already getiing a perfect
VHF picture, they are very reticent to spend any money to get even
a comparable UHF picture.

Senator Pastore. What kind of a market do you run youxr UHF
stationin? How many V’s are there in your market ?

Mr. Parrerson. We have three V’s in our market licensed for San
Francisco. We have one V located—their transmitter-—about 30
miles away. It is licensed for Stockton, and it is doing its utmost to
sell the San Francisco market. They have applied to the Commission
to move to San Francisco, but they were turned down. They operate
a remote studio out of San Francisco. So they are doing their utmost
to take out the San Francisco dollar, even though the allocation and
so forth were supposed to put them over in Stockton.

Senator Pastore. Your UHI station 1s in San Francisco?

Mr. Parrersox. Our UHF is in San Francisco. Qur transmitter
is located on the same tower that both 5 and 7 are located on.

Senator Pasrore. What networks do you carry?

Mr. PaTrersox. We are completely independent.

Senator Pastore. What are some of the shows that you carry of
national prominence ?

Mr. Parrerson. We do not feel that it is necessary to carry shows of
national prominence. We feel that it is necessary to carry shows of
local prominence. We carry those itemized in the early part of this
program, and summarized a little more in detail in your little red and
white brochure.



TELEVISION INQUIRY 373

We brought baseball to the San Francisco market exclusively for
the first time every night, both the Oakland Oaks and San Francisco
Seals. This was a very costly project, yet we did it. We brought
intercollegiate basketball from Stanford and St. Mary’s to San Fran-
cisco, every night, for the first time to our area.

Senator Pasrore. Have you been running a profitable station ?

Mr. Parrersox. We have been losing considerable money, to the
extent that now we have reached the conclusion that we cannot con-
tinue to lose the amount of money that we have, that it requires a
deintermixing, not only in our market but in everybody else’s murket.
That is this one problem. There is only one problem.

Senator Pastorn. Tet me ask you a few more questions in order to
be clear in my own mind. Mr. Patterson. At the time voun started
your UH I station, how many V’s were there in the same area ?

Mr. Parrersox. There were three V’s. At that time channel 13

ras not on the air.

Senator I’astorr. When you say channel 13, is that yours?

Mr. ParrersoN. No, channel 13 is licensed for Stockton, Calif.

Senator P’astore. That is the one that is trying to come into San
Francisco?

Mr. Parrerson. That is right. When we went on the air, they
were not licensed.

Senator Pastore. Why did you get into this, realizing the fact there
were already three Vs there? 1VWhy did you invest all this money?

AMr. Parrerson. We invested all this money, no doubt, for the same
reason that the Federal Communications Commission made their allo-
cation plan. It has now been proven a mistake, but at the time I am
convinced that they did not do it intentionally.

They used their best judgment at the time 1n creating the sixth report
in that allocation plan. We did the same thing. We used our best
judgment at the time. We had faith that all manufacturers were go-
ing to come out with UHI sets. We believed that the technical ad-
vancement of the art would be further along than it is after these 2
years of time. 7

Mr. Cox. Do you think, Mr. Patterson, that if you had a comparable
facility—a V in the San Francisco market—you could run a suc-
cessful station and make a prolit as an independent without a network
affiliation ¢

Mr. Parrerson. There is no question about it, for the very simple
reason that with three V’s in San Francisco, you cannot buy any time
during the A hour when you could put on your own program.

The only time you could do it would be up at 10, {1, or 12 o’clock at
night, or early in the afternoon. There is a clamoring for class A
availabilities today. We were at one time successful in creating a vol-
unie of business, before the stigma of UHIM developed as bad as it is
now, of approximately $20,000 a month.

Senator Pasrore. Let me clear something up at this point. You
already had three Vs in San Francisco in addition to your own U sta-
tion. You are an independent. You are not tied up with any of the
three large networks. Am I right?

Mr. Parrerson. That is correct.

Senator Pastore. Why do you say that changing from the U to the
v }Vi]]?chnnge you from a losing proposition to a profit-making propo-
sition ¢




374 TELEVISION INQUIRY

Mr. Parrerson. For the very simple reason that we «will then have
people that will be able to look at the programs we put on.

Senator Pasrtore. You are talking about conversions?

Mr. Parrerson. Yes,

Senator Pasrore. That is fundamentally

Mr. Parrerson. Fundamentally that is the problem.

Senator Pasrore. You have got how many?

Mr. Parrerson. We have about 25 percent.

Mr. Cox. Is it your view that if vou could give the advertiser—and
T assunie there are many local advertisers w ho cammot buy time at all
on the other three stations because it is taken up ont of New York———

Mr. Patrerson. They could neither afford it nor can they vet the
time.

Mz. Cox. But if you could give these advertisers the same coverage
in the sense that if your programing would attract viewers, the viewer
could see it without added expense, then vou could increase vonr card
rates to the extent that your operation would become linancially sue-
cessful ?

Myr. Parrerson. At this stage of the gnme we wouldn’t even have to
increase our card rates. 1t could be that we could =ell sufficient

Mr. Cox. You would have that much more business’?

Mr. ParrErsoN. That is correct.

Senator Pasrore. Did you not know when you applied for your U
that you had to have conversion in your locality ¢

My, Parrerson. That is correct, and that is why we spent over
$250,000 for programing during this first 2 years.

Senator Pastore. Tell me specifically what is the thing in your
mind that more or less deceived you on this U business. What is it
that caused you to make this tremendous investment in the hope that
something would happen that has not h'tppened ?

Mr. DParrersox. If transmitter mannfacturers hiad taken the
amount of money that they have lost as of now in their transmiitter di-
vision and promoted the sale of UIIT television sets, they would not
have lost the money they lost in the transmitter division. and the
UTIF television stations would be successful.

But when the manufacturers will diseriminate and actually go to
the extent of advising their distributors to talk against 1THE, that is
the thing that lkept us frem getting the conversion rate that this
amount of money and this type of progruns would have gotten other-
wise.

Senator Pasrori. Will you admit this, that it costs a li*tle more
money to manufacture an all-channel set than it does a straight V?

Mr. Parrerson. There is no question but what it does cost more
nioney.

Senator Pasrore. Then why should the manufacturer compel the
consumer, or the buying public, to spend more money than it has to,
unless it really has to?

M. Parrerson. 1 don’t feel that they should compel them to, but
I feel that if we all are trying to create a nationwide competitive tele-
vision system, then it behooves all of us to try to sell the public on
buying what we are trying to create.

gonator Pastorn. Lven if it does cost more money ?

Mr. ParrErsoN. Even if it costs more money. It costs money to
buy the first television set.
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Senator Pastore. I am not quarreling with you. I am trying to
et some of these questions answered in my own mind because, after
all, we must take the position here that whatever your difficulty hap-
pens to be, vou cannot push this responsibility on the backs of the buy-
ing public.

Mr. Parrerson. That 1 ugree with.

Senator Pastore. They should not be placed in the position that
they have got to unseramble this mess. They had nothing to do with
it.

Mur. Patrersox. That is correct.

Senator Pastore. You take a person in a locality where it lias been
given service—take San Francisco, for instance, with three V's. 1f
they can buy a set and sec all 3 V stations and spend, let’s say, $25 or
$30 less, why should they be compelled to spend $25 or $30 more?

Mr. Parrerson. Because we can, and have, and will continue to give
them programs that the other stations have not.

Senator Pasrore. Isthat not the choice that the person should make
on whether or not he wants to convert rather than be compelled to the
conversion?

Mzi. Parreesox. That is true.  But my point is that there is a dis-
crimmation against stations that are endeavoring to be competitive,
one with the other, that we have no control over. ~And whenever you
arve on equal grounds, vou have an equal ground for success.

Senator Porrer. Isn’t it troe that when you buy a V set, you are
buying just half of a television set?

Mr. Parrerson. That is correct.

Senator Porrer. In this case, there is a U in the area, a U which
gives them a great community service. Nevertheless, as far as the
community is concerned, I think it is much better if the person who
buys the set would be able to switch onto any channel.  Te gets a fuli
set that way. By doing that, he encounrages local stations to go on the
air and furnish local programs.

My, Parrerson. I feel it is just as erroneous to manufacture a tele-
vision set that will only get the first 12 stations as it would be to
manufacture a television set that would only get the low-band V’s.

Since we cannot control the general public, which seems to be the
contention here this afternoon, the only thing we do then is to get
the general public to the point to where they have no objection to
buvine TIIF.

If there is all UHI" in the market—to give you an example, Sac-
ramento, Calif,, or Fresno, Calif—and you can go to many other
exclusive 17 markets—they have no objection, and as & matter of fact
they clamor for it because they have been getting fringe VIIF recep-
tion and here, with this. they get beautiful pictures.

Mr. Cox. You think there is some chance that if the manufacture
of all-channel sets were expanded, although there might continue
to be a differential in cost between all-channel and VIIF only, the
actual ultimate cost to the consumer could be reduced by mass
production ¢

Mur. ParreERson. It has been reduced already. RCA has contended
that it has reduced it from about $40 to $50, down to ubout $25. But
even so, that does not overcome all of the problems. That helps it.
That is curing the effect rather than the cause.
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Senatorr Ervin. Instead of conversion of sets, you were offering
the conversion of market areas. In other words, you are advocating
as a real remedy making a given area either all V or all U, depending
upon the conditions which would bring out the best features of each
set of circumstances.

M Parrerson. That is absolutely correct.

Senator Pasrtore. If you can’t get all-channel scts, you have two
answers to vour problem, dou’t you? Are you not suggesting two
answers, either that we get down to the business of having ail-channel
sets or voi have got to strictly have all Vs or all U's?

My, Parrerson. Tf you or T could control the buying habits of the
general public, there would be an alternate solution and that would
be to stimulate the purchase of all-channel sets.

But because of the period of time that has evolved and the status
that we are in now, I do not believe that that 1s the solution to owr
probleni.

Senator Pisrore. There are too many V's out now.

Mr. Parrinson. Our only solution to the problem is a reallocation
of the allocation plan that the Commission has put out. There was
proposed to them before this time this possibility that might exist,
that now does exist, which was presented to the Comniission by the
Radio Corporation of America. Iater on in here I give you the
letter and the time and so forth,

They were also advised of this possibility that might exist by
Dublont Laboratories, by Dr. DuMont before the allocation plan
was put out.

No one knew for sure what would 11:11)¥en. But these experts
that had their research behind them and so forth eame out and said,
“You had better look out; you had better not mix the two in the
markets.”

Now we have found out by our sad experience over these past 2 or 3
years that they were right, and we should have paid more attention
to them at the time. Therefore we have a cause and we have an
etfect.

Most of the proposals that have been presented to the Commission
will correct or help to correct the effect. But if we take those and
apply those—that 1s, directional antennas, reduce separations, utiliz-
ing possibly some of the educational channels—if we take all of those
things and apply that against the purpose of deintermixture, then we
can be successful. '

Senator Porrir. I think, Mr. Patteison, one of the economic prob-
lems that the Commission is faced with and the committee is faced
with, if you go in and deintermix a market—for example, make one
market a U market and another market a V market—you have mil-
lions of dollars invested by eitizens of this country in the V set and you
force them if they are going to see television to buy an all-channel
set.

Maybe the opposite would be true in another market, where they
have money invesied in a U set and it turns out to be a V market.
They can still use their set but they have paid additional money that
1s not needec.

That is the economic problem on one hand. Then you have the
economic problem on the other of the man who has his money invested
in building up his transmitter and other equipment. for his business.
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So we have two economic problems: One as it affects the public, and
the other as it atfects the industry.

Do vou have any suggestions as to how those two economic conditions
could be met ?

Mr. Parrerson. Yes. Those conditions are not anywhere as near
serious as looking at them on the outside looks like. Let’s take the
first case where you have an all UHF market. That condition exists
in Fresno, Calif., today. Tt did exist in Sacramento, and it exists
in many other n,arkets throughout the country.

If you put in one VHI, which has been recently proposed—and I
guess it is still in contested hearings in Fresno—you are going to
already present an economiic problem to that group of people to get
the excellent reception.

To offer this V, particularly in our outlying areas, you are going
to have to make an additional expenditure of a VHF antenna in
order to get tlus television station.

So that economic problem already exists and is being created every
day by the Commission as they allocate a VHT station in an all UHF
markec.

Now, supposing we take out a VIIF from the UHF market and give
them a UHF. We have not cost that man and the public any addi-
tional money. True, he is not using a plece of equipment that he
bought, but he did not buy it for a piece of equipment. He bought
it to get a facility. to get the programs.

Those prograins he is going to get anywuy, so he hasn’t been deprived
of anything.

Senator Porrrr. Excepting he bought something that he cannot use.
e bought a part of hisset which he canont use.

Mr. Parrerson. That is true, but he has used it for a period of
time. He did not buy it to buy a piece of equipment; he bought it to
look at a television signal. to looﬁ at a picture, so he has not been
deprived.

‘What he spent his money for he isreceiving. All he has to do is turn
the button and get it at a dilferent place on This television set.

Senator PorTER. Assuming the Commission should agree with your
plan of having deintermixture on an area basis, would you recommend
that there be a period of time, and if so, how ]ong, for that change to
take place?

My. Parrerson. There are many areas currently where it could be
done instantaneously. It could be done elsewhere. From past expe-
rience with the Commission when they have done such similar things—
as the rime in 1940 when they reallocated the broadeast band; we had
a station at that time. We moved to another frequency. Directional
antennas had to be changed and had to be moved, and new engincers
had to put them over to new frequencies, and moneys were e\pended
because the whole would be benefited by these moves.

We as the owner of a radio station at that time expended the money
necessary to make that move, the move which was made by the Com-
mission.

Usually the Commission in coming out with such new policies as
that usually gives a period of from 6 months to a year to accompiish
that.
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Senator Porrer. The thing that disturbs me, I can see the roof com-
ing oft of the Capitol when you force a large portion of your citizens
to purchase anything, which you would be doing in this case.

Mr. Parrerson. That is where it 1s not true.

Senator Pastore. Itisa political impossibility.

Mr. Parrersox. Idon't think it is an impossibility.

Senator PPasrore. Isay,a political impossibility. .

Mr. ParrErson. When you get RCA, NBC, and ABC ali advocating
the same plan—and I have veference to their comments as filed with
the Ifederal Communications Commission later on in my report
here——

Mr. Cox. Isn't it it true, Mr. Patterson—to take an example—if the
plan outlined by Mr. Storer this morning, which involved the ereation
of 6 all UHF markets and of a certain number of 1 VHF muarket, were
followed, actually it would net require the expenditure of funds?
That is, in UITI parkets or arexs in which V's are not now on the air,
so 1o one had expended any money in reliance on that.

Mr. Parieesox. That is what T have been trying to point out. 1
guess I haven’t made 1t too clear. In the UHT market the publi
doesn’t have to spend any mouey. You continue that UHT market.

In our market of San Francisco, which is a VHF nuarket, they do
not. have to expen:d any money, because all of the television sets al-
ready have got VHEF.

Mr. Cox. Some of those who have made conversions would lose the
money they have spent te get the conversion, but they will still be able
to get the program now in a better way than they have been able to
even with that expenditure.

Mr. Parrreson. That is correct. They would get it even bLetter
than what they are currently getting,

Senator Pastork. Before you start reading again, Mr. Patterson,
one more question. Would subscription television allocated in your
particular case alone to you be of any assistance to you?

Mr. Parrirsox. Tet’s say there again it would help to correct the
effect, but wouldnr’t correct the hasic fault.

Senator Pastorn. In other words, you wouldn’t say that that would
be an answer to your problemn?

Mr. Parrerson. Idon’t think it is an answer to the problem. I don’t
think that any time we correct the cause rather than the effect that we
have really found the true answer to the problem.

I'say we have o great problem whenever it gets to the point that we
have to take up the time of all of you Senators here, for T am sure you
have many more important things to do than listen to us talk.

Whenever it comes to the point that we have fo take up vour time,
then we have a serious nationwide problem. When you have a serious
nationwide problem, it takes drastic means to correct.

VHF is superior in the fact that it is not limited with respect to the
television sets capable of receiving their signals, as all television sets
cver enld receive VIIT,

VHF is superior in that the present status of the art of receiving
sefs 1s considerably more sensitive on VIIF than UITF, which means
to receive a good picture on UHF comparable to VIIF it takes much
more signal to the UHF set.

UHE, however, has some advantages that makes it superior to VITF,
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UHF is not subject to muanmade interference from such household
devices as eleciric shavers, vacuinn cleaners, electric mixers, ete. UTTF
is not subjected to the distortion of signal from multipath transmission
caused by rellections from terrain, and particularly noticeable from
reflections of traveling airplanes. Tt is possible in the future that
UIIF may be considerably superior to VHF, but at the present stage
of the art this is not the case.

Allof this, gentlenmen, proves that the deteriorating of a nationwide
competitive telovision system today is caused simply by one thing.
and one thing alone, and that is the alloeation plan as set up by the
Federal Communications Cornmission in its Sixth Order and Report.
in that this report intermixes UHE television facilities with VIIF
television faciiities.

1 do not say that the Federal Communications Commission erved
willingly in it Sixth Order and Report. T amy sure that their decision
was based on their best judgment and it was their belief that a mixed
aliocation plan would best serve the public and most readily create a
nationwide competitive television service.

However, I would like to point out that the Commission was warned
during the hearings, which culininated in the Sixth Order and Report,
by many, that a mixture of UHT and VIIF facilities in the same mar-
leet shonld be avoided.

This was called to the Commission’s attention by the Radio Cor-
poration of America in a letter to the Federal Communications Com-
mission on Mareh 23, 1950, Docket No. 8736. It was also called to the
attention of the Commission during these same proceedings by Dr.
DuMont, wherein his overal! allocation plan did not intermix UILF
and VHF facilities.

These technical experts knew, because of their research, of the in-
compatability of UHF and VHF being successful competitors in
the same market. Iikewise, Federal Communications Commissioners
Iyde and Bartly, who presently are in favor of deintermixture, were
in favor of not mixing UHF and VHT in the proceedings that ereated
the sixth order and report.

Incidentally, they are two of the oldest Commissioners on the
Ifederal Communications Commission. T am not referring to their
hair. I am referring to their age as Commissioners. Iere now,
some 2 years later, the one thing that the Commission was warned
about by those with experience and know-how has proven in prac-
tice to be the downfall of a competitive nationwide television system.

It is not my intention to point a scornful fincer at the Federal
Communications Commission, as most of the Commissioners that are
gerving on the Federal Communications Commission now are not the
same (Commissioners who were responsible for the errors in the sixth
order and report; but to point out here that the Federal Communica-
tions Commission does have within its power, if they so wanted to,
to immediately facilitate a nationwide competitive television service
by deintermixing the markets of the United States, making some all
UHF where those are particularly well established, and others VIIF.

Some have opposed facing this issue squarely in the face because
they feel that it is too serious a problem.

75589—56—pt. 2——6
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Gentlemen, T say when a problem becomes so serious that it takes
up the time of our honorable Senators of the United States Giovern-
ment and the Interstaie Commerce Committee, then it is a problem
that can only be corrected with drastic measures.

There have been many proposals submitted to the Federal Com-
munications Commission, the majority of which are treaiments that
will help only the effect, and not correct the cause of the trouble.
Tf these many corrective measures are utilized for the purpose of de-
intermixture, then they will become 2 correction of the cause rather
than the eflect, and be snecessful.

T am referring to reduced mileage separation of VIIE transmitting
facilities, cochannel as well us adjacent channel, the utilization of di-
rectional antenna, reduced power operations for new VIIF facilities
to minimize interference, to utilize the educational reservaiions and
hours that ave not used be available for commercial operations, and
permit educational groups to apply on an equal status for the facili-
ties available and to operate them either edncational or commercial
as they desire.

There are many VIIF grants that have recently been made in areas
that are 100 percent UITF cquipped. These VHI facilties should be
reallocated to VHF markets, and UHE facilities allocated to the
UHT markets.

RCA—Radio Corporation of America—in their recent comments
to the Federal Communicarions (fommission, after discussing inter-
mixture at considerable length, made the following statement:

""he Commission will want to consider whether deintermixture is not of such
importance that it should be made a separale phase of this proceeding and given
priority.

That was RCA’s quotation.

Quoting again from RCA deintermixture:

One of the contributions the Commission can make to UL at this time is to
deintermix on a sufficiently broad basis to creiate a number of predominantly
UIII markets. Without this, the public may not purchase all channel receivers
in such number to justify the continuance of their manufacture.

In the recent comments of the American Broadcasting Co. to the
Federal Communications Commission in Docket No. 11532, they said
in these comments relative to deintermixture:

There is a pressing need for immediate action to relieve the :cute shortage
of comparable television stations in many of the major cities of the country
and to preserve ULIF until it has had an opportunity to achieve competitive
equality with VIIF. Failure to act promptly will mean a practical abandonment
of UHF hefore we are in a position to determine that such abandonment will
not permanently stunt the television industry and thereby indefinitely continue
the existing cconomy of scarcity. The experience of the last 2 years demon-
strates that unless prompt remedial action is taken, very few of the existing
U1IF stations in intermixed markets will be able to survive.

A further quote in their discussion of deintermixture, the Anierican
Broadeasting Co. had the following to say:

The error in intermixture must therefore be corrected insofar as practicable.

I concur completely with RCA, NBC, and ABC that the deinter-
mixture must take place immediately. However, I disagree with their
theory that where there are three VIIF’s in a market they should not
deintermix. I contend that if a UHF cannot survive against one
VITF in a market, how can it survive against three VHI’s in a
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market? Therefore, deintermixture must take place also in markets
where there are three Vs or more.

ITowever, the deintermixture must be by making VHIs available
to the UHT stations in those markets, whereas the opposite should
occur in markets where there are fewer than three VHI stations;
that is, they should become all U1 F.

As I have pointed out, there are many tools that can be used to
facilitate deintermixinre, but unless the apparent attitude of the Fed-
eral Communications Comniission is immediately changed toward de-
intermixture, a nationwide competitive television system is doomed,
and the television industry will continue with an economy of scarecity
and we will never have a nationwide competitive television system, and
this scavcity will have been created by a branch of the Government of
the United States, the Federal Communications Commission.

Since tlie Federal Communications Commission has refused in many
instances to correct its error of intermixture, it seems that we, the
UHT operator and the television industry as a whole, 1o grow to a
large successful competitive enterprise, must rest our case in the hands
of the Senate Interstate Committee, with the hope that you will recom-
mend deintermixture to the Federal Communications Comniission to
such an extent that they will be obliged to follow the recommendations
of cither this committee or, 1f necessary, to have this committee cause
to be passed legislation through the Congress of the United States, to
require the Federal Communications Commission to deintermix UHF
and VIIF.

Mr. Cox. Just one question, Mr, Patterson. It is vour position, as
far as the necessity of deintermixing a market which has multiple V’s
in it, such as San Francisco, that, after your experience there, the
availability of additional U’s 1n that market for possible future alloca-
tion will never be taken advantage of because no one is going to under-
take what you have tried and been unsuccessful at?

Mr. Parrrrson. I believe that is correct; and further evidence is
that channel 20 has been a CP holder even longer than we have been a
CY holder, and they have never constructed. With our experience, 1
don’t feel that anyone else is going to try to utilize the other UHF
facilities.

Mr. Cox. So the only way to get a fourth facility in San Francisco
is to place some kind of a V channel there, whether it is one now in
Fresno, or is « drop-in V, or whatever it may be?

Mr. Parrerson. That is correct. Thereisone relatively simple way
that one could be brought into San Francisco. Channel 12 has re-
cently been allocated to Fresno. It can be moved to San Jose, which
they are presently on 11.  That 1s not much of a move from 11 to 12.
Their present equipment could be readjusted. 11 can be moved to San
Francisco, and thereby deintermix both Kresno and San Francisco.
I am sure there are many such cases all over the country similar to
that.

Mr. Cox. Would that meet the Commission’s standards for adjacent
chaunel separations? '

Mr. ParrersoN. It is slightly under their present requirements of
adjacent channels by a matter of relatively short distance; but it seems
to be the contention of the Commission t%at they are going to reduce
these separations in their present proceedings.

Senator Pastore. Any questions, Senator Ervin?
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Senator IrviN. No.

Senator Pasrtore. Senator Thurmond?

Senator Tituraroxn. No.

Senator Pastori. Thank you very much.?

Our next witness is John W. English. Certainly, it is not the pur-
pose of this committee to tell you how you should present your papers
here, but I 21 pretty much convinced that as time grinds on here, all
those who are taking the position that has just been stated by the last
witness are more or less all going to be saying the same thing in dii-
ferent words.

I mean, is there any way of getting these statements in the record
and having summarization? I mean, pointing out the high spots,
using more or less different language to express the same thoughts.
Otherwise we have to sit here and listed to 12, or 13, or 14 pages read
off. Iow many inore witnesses?

Mzr. Cox. One.

Senator Trurmonn., Mr. Chairman, T was rather impressed with
the way Senator Ellender conducted the agriculture hearing down
in South Carolina. All of them wanted to come up and ar their
opinions over, and 1t was just compiete repetition. So he confined
them to anything new. If you have got a new idea, give it (o us.
In that way he shortened the hearings tremendously.

Senator Pasrorr. I would like to see these statements get in the
record. Do you feel that you have got to read all your statement, sir ¢

STATEMENT OF JOHN W. ENGLISH, WNAO, RALEIGH, N. C, AND
WSEE, ERIE, PA.

Mr. Excrisir. Senator, I don’t have to read it all by any means.
But there are certain positions that we have taken here that I believe
at least in part answer some of the questions that you have previously
asked. Whether our answer is correct, of course, is perhaps a matter
of opinion.

Senator Pastore. And you can’t do that without reading every word
in the statement?

Mr. Excrist. I do not have to read every word in the statement,
no, sir, and I will be happy to abridge it just as much as possible.
Would that be agreeable to the Senator?

Senator PasTore. 1t certainly would be convenient for the com-
mittee because we are (rying to conclude this hearing to the advan-
tage of all parties concerned. Of course the important thing here
is to make a record. We make a record by allowing the statement
to be printed in its entirety in the record, and then you can comment
on the high spots, because it isn’t a question of convincing these gen-
tlemen who take the time to come here and listen to you, it is the idea
of making the record here for the people who don’t have the time
to come here and can study the record.

Certainly the statement is going to be in the record whether you
read it word for word or have it inserted.

Then that gives you a chance to actually emphasize the points that
you think are more important.

Mr. Excrrsu. I will be very happy to do so.

Senator Pasrore. That will be all right? Without objection, this
statement will be made a part of the record in its entirety.

1 8ee p. 1009 for additional testimony of Mr, Patterson.
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(The prepared statement of Mr. FEnglish is as follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT oF Joirx W. ENgrisu, WNAOQ, RaLEicH, N. C., AND WSEE,
Erig, I’A.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, please accept my appreciation for
this opportunity to appear before the committee representing the stations in
which I am interested.

For the sake of the record, I am president of Sir Walter Television Co., operat-
ing WNAO-TV on channel 28 in Raleigh, N. C, serving the Raleigh-Durham
market. I am a stockholder, director, and general counsel of Great Lakes Tele-
vision Co., operating WSEE, channel 35, Erie, Pa. As UHF operators in these
2 markets we face 2 different situations which, when described together, run
the gamnit of the problems of the UHF industry. Our case is thus particularly
illustrative of the overall allocations problem, and it should be of great interest
to this committee.

In Raleigh, we were the first station in the market, but we are now faced with
dominant and destructive VHEF competition. In Erie, on the other liand, we
were the second station coming in agaiust a prefreeze V, and we are also faced
with dominant and destructive VHF competition.

In both markets, we are proud of excellent operational staffs, first-rate
physical facilities and superior programing.

In botlr of these markets, our stations enjoy primary affiliation with and the
wholeliearted cooperation of the Columbia Broadcasting System, and we also have
a secondary program arrangement with the American Broadcasting Co., and
show certain programs of the National Broadcasting Co.

In Raleigh, we start programiing at 6:45 in the morning until midnight, and
have an almost solid network lineup. In FErie, we start programing at 11 in
the morning and also enjoy an almost solid network lineup. I am submitting for
the record as appendices A and B the program schedules of WNAO-TV and WSEE.
And I am distributing 1 copy of pictorial views of our facilities.

[These items will be retained in the committee files.]

The combined Raleigh-Durham market is roughly the 80th market in the
United States. The Erie market is the 89th market in the United States. In
Raleigh itself. our conversion ratio is in excess of 90 percent and in Durham and
the surrounding area, in excess of 60 percent. In Erie, our conversion ratio is in
the neighhorhood of 50 perecent.

It cannot, therefore, be said that in either case we are in an inadequate
market, have inadequate facilities, poor programing, an unbusinesslike staff or
a failing in the will to fight.

In both markets, however, we have the dubious distinction of having accumu-
lated losses for each station in excess of $300,000. In Erie, we are still losing
money. In Raleigh, after tremendous efforts, we are little better than breaking
even.

We went into this business in reliance upon the inherent promise of the
sixth order and report, that UHF and VHF could exist side by side in the same
areas. There has been muel discussion here about what was meant by that
report, hut to us its meaning is typified by the Commission’s language in para-
graph 197 of that report, which reads as follows:

“Because television is in a stage of early development and the additional
consideration that the limited number of VHI' channels will prevent a nation-
wide competitive television service from developing wholly within the VHI
band, we are convinced that the UHF band will be fully utilized and that UMLI"
stations will eventually compete on a favorable basis with stations in the VHI.
The UIIF is not faced. as was FM, with a fully matured competing service.

“In many cases UHF will carry the complete burden of providing television
service, while in other areas it will be essential for providing competitive
service. In view of these circumstances, we are convinced that stations in the
UHI" band will constitute an integral part of a single, nationwide television
service.”

All of this has proved to be only wishful thinking.

Nevertheless, in reliance on that decision, we invested more than $1,300,000
in the two stations and we have lost more than $650,000 in trying to make UHF
work in the areas of Raleigh and Erie,

After we began operation in both Raleigh and Erie, we realized from actual
experience that the receiver circulation and other problems inherent in inter-
mixture were so great that a basic allocation change was required. Just what
are these problems?
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The basic problem faced by UHF stations is that most receivers can receive
only VHF signals.

It is a question of set circulation since there are never as many converted re-
ceivers as there are VHF receivers. Also there is a tendency in the present
atmosphere of skepticism about UHF to look with ereat doubt on UHF claims
and at the same time to accept with almost childlike credulity the most ex-
aggerated claims of VHF operators in the same markets.

This magnifies the real difference. Thus, while in Erie we claim 93,000 sets,
the VHF station claims 222.000 sets. This is in face of the fact that in that
market we cover a larger physical territory with superior facilities. You can
see below comparable coverage maps of the two stations.

(The map referred to is as follows:)
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In Raleigh our claim of 140,000 sets is contrasted with the VII" claim for
Durham of 285,000 sets. This means that we must sell a better product at a
savagely lower rate. Local advertisers know the truth and I submit herewith
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as appendix C the results of a recent drive in the Raleigh-Durham market. This
shows incidentally that we are proved to serve many small merchants in the
surrounding communities. But the mists generated in Washington have clouded
the thinking of time buyers in New York.

(This item has been retained in the committee’s files.)

The Commission has so little understood the basic problem that it has dis-
cussed yet other channels to be inserted in our picture. So-called VHF channels
taken from the military and ¥M to be turned over to us as their concept of an
answer. We are to abandon our hard-won UHF circulation and start over with
no circulation. In malice I would like to suggest such a channel for the channel
5 applicants in Raleigh. But in charity I would not wish even my opponents to
have such a disastrous assignment.

Suffice it to say that such a new channel could not survive against either an
estahlished VHF or UHF in the same market. So that we would then reach
the truly fantastic solntion that we would require not only deintermixture of
UHF aund VHF, but also a further category of deintermixture of the new Vs,
from the old V’s and the U’s. We would not only have i narrow gage and a
broad-gage track hut an intermediate gaze hesides.

The solution to tlie receiver circulation problem is principally in the hands of
Congress. We ask you to create. in eftect, a taritf for the protection of this
industry, by reduction of the excise tax on all channel receivers (or an ap-
proximation thereof) to 5 percent, and by increase in the tax on VHF only
receivers to 15 percent. This would mean that all sets manufactured in the
future would be all-channel receivers.

As far as the consumer is concerned. hy the testimony which was before this
commiittee 2 years ago, he wonld have to piay no wore. or perhaps less, for an
all-chanuel set than he has to pay for a VHF only receiver at the present time.

This provision would cause no substantial tax loss in the long run. We believe
that any minor losses to the Government inherent in tax reduction are justi-
fiable for the preservation of this industry: and such losses would he only
temporary beenuse the greater circulation of sets resulting from the opening
up of more and more TV service would rapidly reduce any revenue loss.

That is the long-range solution.

Equally necessary as a part of the whole plan is immediate action to make
facilities in each market compatible. To accomplish this we recommend de-
intermixture in areas such as Raleigh and Ervie. Where UIIF is now strong
and could grow yet stronger the market should be maintained as all UHF,
but where UHF is at a standstill, the Commission hy reverse deintermixture
should make available more VHF channels in such markets.

WNAO-TV in Raleigh filed the first petition for deintermixture in the United
States. Our petition was filed hefore any VHF station was on the air in
that market. That petition was denied. and channel 11 in Durham was allowed
to go on the air.

We subsequently filed for deintermixture for Raleigh alone where chanenl
5 is still in hearing status. That petition was ulso denied withiout reaching
the merits of our petition. We have asked for permission to intervene in the
Raleigh channel 5 case. That also has heen denied.

We iiled a petition for allocation of another VHF chaniel to Erie. This was
also summarily denied.

We have liled our proposals again in the present so-called nationwide alloca-
tion proceeding. I am subwiiting as appeudixes D aud IE. copies of these
proposa.s.

(These items have been retained in the committee’s tiles.)

We do not anticipate that our proposals will be counsidered in the proper
atmospliere. Every action except one that the Commission has taken on peti-
tions, proposing help for UHFE, has been directed aguinst UHF. The ouly ex-
ception was one much criticized—the right of networks to own some UHF
stations. That slight reprieve for UHR can offer little solace to an independent
operator.

Every other action of the Commiission has evidenced an obstinate desire to
destroy UHI), ever greater coverage for VIIF, an ever greater attitude of
discouragement for UHF, LEither the Commission is ignorant of what it is doing,
and on rthat I can, in charity, make no comment, or it is operating under the
fundamental error that UHF should be eliminated.

If so, it should have the couriage to come out and say so, and we can meet the
issue squarely. In our markets and in many others every legal attempt has
been made to obtain redress from the Commission. Every petition has been
dismissed without judgment on the merits, with great tenderness for the equities
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of VHF applicants, with total disregard for the equities of VHE applicants,
with total disregard for the cquities of our own organization. I have never
before realized how far administrative procedure can depart from commonsense
due process.

1t is significant that the thinking ot the Commission has so far changed from
the language in paragraph 197 of the sixth report that in the initinl decision
of the hearing examiner, in the Raleigh channel 5 case, handed down the 19th
of April 1955, channel 5 was termed “the dominant TV medium” in the Raleigh
area. 'That means that it is now taken for granied by the Commission that a
potential VIIF will be the dominant TV msedium in a given area. 1 understand
that certain Commissioners have advocated doing away with UHEF altogether.
That type of thinking is utterly wrong. UHF is every bit as good as VHI.
It is subject to artiticial disadvantages, however, that could be overcome by
applying the principles advocated by us.

We believe that if the Commission does not tike positive, immediate, and
strong action to assure that UIIF will survive and grow strong, the country
will be left with only a handful of stations, and the fault will be squarely on
the Commission.

What is the choice before Congress and the Commission? 1t is really the
choice between a competitive TV system in the American way and a neat, ovderly,
regulated, assigned public-utility concept which would create inherent tragedy
and ultimately destroy a great industry as we know it. In this fight we feel
that we are fichting not ounly for our own stations in which we have o great
stake, but we are fighting for a truly competitive, diversified, nationwide tele-
vision system for the people.

Network investigations and network or station regulation will not be neces-
sary if enough channels are available to insure competition. But if there are
only a few regional stations, investization, regulation, and an iron straitjacket
will be found on onr industry. I prefer my poker with reasonable rules, but I
don’t want to sit in a game where the cards are marked against me. UHF
television is that type of game.

There has been much discussion of how to provide service to everyone, but
service is not merely the picture on the screen. Service is the possibility of a
local picture on the screen. If the Commission crucifies the United States on
a V-shaped cross, it will forever deny to hundreds of communities the possibility
of local TV stations, and in the development of the art that possibility clearly
lies in the future, if UHI survives. Is the Commission so omniscient as to say
that the United States will remain forever in its present pattern? There are
small communities now in the South and in the West, particularly, which may
soon be great communities, Such communities should be entitled to local tele-
vision. These new arecas, and moany existing markets, will have that service
denied them if UHT does not survive.

Let us make another thing clenr, UHF cannot survive in a few isolated areas.
There cannot be a few UHP islands in a sea of VHF. It must be some VHF
islands in a sea of UIIF. That is the way the spectrum is allocated, and that
is the way the geography should be.

Tinally, as to our specific recommendations for our cities, in Raleigh-Durham,
we wuant the Commission to withhold a grant on channel 5 until it sets down the
rules, the final rules, under which we have to operate. We do not care if another
station comes in: let the winner of the present hearing come in as a “U,” and
we will meet their competition on equal terms. This will strengthen UHTEF. If
later, in its ineffable wisdom, the Commission decides that cventually channel 5
should be in Raleigh. as part of an overall assignment, let them grant it, but
give us justice at the same time.

In Erie, now a VHF market, the Commission should grant us permission, as
we have requested, to operate with a directional antenna on channel 6. Fortu-
nately, Erie, geographically, is an excellent market for such an operation.

But let’s not tie these actions to a distant and nebulous future. We have hard
business realities to face, We are running up losses that may never be recouped.
We cannot long continue to suffer such losses. We want to know, are they going
to do something or aren’t they? We wanted to know it months ago. And we
still want to know it.

Mr. ExcrisH. Senator, at the outset, I am representing here two
television stations, both of them UTHF stations, one in Raleigh, N. C.,
and the other in Erie, Pa. T am president of the Raleigh station, and
T am general counsel of the Tirie station. They are both high-powered
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stations in the sense that they have some 183,000 watts effective radiated
power.

In Raleigh we have about a 90 percent conversion ratio. We were
the first stution on the air there. In Frie we went on the air as the
second station against a prefreeze V, and therefore we have all of
the problems inherent in that situation.

In both stations we Lave stafls, facilities, physical and otherwise,
and studios that are actuaily supevior to the VIIF competition.

Senator Porrer. What is your rate of couversion in Pennsylvania?

Mr. Exgrisa. In Pennsylvania it is roughly 50 percent, sir. When
I say 90 percent in Raleigly, bear in mind that goes down to, say, some
60 to 65 percent in Durham, 22 miles away, and would vary, gepend—
ing on the direction of the signal, because VHI competition gets
stronger toward Greenshoro and Greenville, N. C., where there 1s a
VI signal coming toward Raleigh.

Senator Pasrore. How much competition do you have in Raleigh?
How many stations ?

Mr. Iinarstr. Channel 11 in Durham, 22 miles away.

Senator Pastore. Thatisa V¢

Mr. Excrrsi. That is a V, direct competition. We have secondary
competition from channel 2 in Greensboro, which is, however, 65
miles away, and channel 7, I believe it is, in Greenville—again some
"0 miles away.  But it is a fringe proposition.

In Raleigh itself, channel 5 is in contest, and we are one of the
stations which has taken the position that channel 5 should not be
popped in on top of us after this period of time, but rather that the
winner of the channel 5 situation should be given a U until at least we
know the final rules we ave going to operate under.

When those rules are solidified, you might say, then we will operate
according to the rules as we know them now. Under the present state
of the situation, sir, the uncertainty of the national situation is our
biggest problem.

Senator Pasrore. Let me ask you this, Mr. English: If that new
channel coming to Raleigh were a U instead of a V do you feel that
the citizens of the arvea would be given the best type of television
reception ?

Mr. Engusna. Yes, sir, and I will explain that in several ways.
First of all, we have an excellent terrain, a beautiful terrain, Senator.

Senator ErvIN, All of North Carolina is that way.

Mr. Excuisi. We hiave an excellent terrain from the viewpoint of
UHF. Our signal, we feel, is actually superior to a VHF signal
under the sume approximate given circumstances. If we are given
the least modicum of encouragement, we will improve it yet further.
But actually & U coming in there can be just as good a job as a V.

Senator Pasrore. Why will the V hurt you? If you have 90
percent conversion and the people who are seeing your programs
now have sets on which they can either view a U or a V as they
choose, and you say that the U gives you such wonderful reception,
then why do you object to a V coming in? T am not heing critical,
I am junst trymg to get this on the record. What difference does it
make to you?

Mr. Excguisii. The largest hurt in the present state of the situ-
ation, you might say, is not a hurt as far as the local individual or as
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far as the local advertiser is concerned, but as far as the national
advertiser is concerned.

Senator Ewvin. It is difficult for a U station to get the national
programs where there is a V station; isn’t it ?

Mr. Excuist. Let me point out something of some interest. I
would like not to trespass upon your patience, Senator, but——

Senator Pasrore. I have all the time in the world. Don’t apologize
for our time. We are being paid to 6 o’'clock. Don’t apologize for
taking up our time. That isn’t the question at all. I hope we are
not misunderstood on that.

Mr. Iixcrisa. I feel 1 have some things to say here that will be
refreshing or otherwise.

Senator P’asrore. Go ahead and say it.

Mr. Excuisa. Here is what we are talking about. The basic prob-
lem faced by UIIF stations is that most receivers can reccive only
VHF signals. That is the general overall national problem. Tt isa
question of sufficient circulation, since there are never as many con-
verted receivers as there are VIIF receivers. Even in Raleigh where
we have 90 percent, you st1ll have that 10 percent.

Also there is a tendency in the present atmosphere of skepticism
about UIIF to look with great doubt on UTLK claims and at the same
time to accept with almost childlike credulity the most exaggerated
things that VIIT operators say in the same maricet.

Senator Pastorr. In other words, the argument you are making,
‘Mr. English, is this: That even at best, even though you have 90-
percent conversion, there is a margin of 10 percent, and that margin
of 10 percent means that this new station that comes into the field
brand new will have an advantage over you, who have been working
that district, by getting better programs from the networks.

Mr. Excrasi. That is right. Let me go on. I think I can bear
this out with specific examples. This magnifies the real difference.
Tn other words, the acceptance of any UHF claimn over a VHE claim
actually magnities the real difference.

Thus while in Erie we claim 93,000 sets, the VHF station claims
929,000. That is what you take to New York with you. This in the
face of the fact that in that market, we cover a larger physical terri-
tory with superior facilities. You can see this from comparable cover-
age maps of the two stations which I have in my statement. Actually
our tower is higher. FErie is surrounded by a ridge and our signal
goes over the ridge and theirs doesn’t. Yei the 222.000 claim is ac-
cepted, and our claim would be looked upon with great skepticism.
That makes it not easy to sell.

Senator Pastore. In Erie, were you therve with U before the V
came in?

Mr. Excuisg. No, sir; that is where we are fichting the uphill fight.
In Raleigh, our claim of 140,000 sets is contrasted with a VIIF claim
for Durham of 285,000 sets. This means that we wmust sell a better
product at a lower rate. Local advertisers know the truth and I
submit herewith an appendix C which reflects the results of a recent
drive in the Raleigh-Durham market.

In this appendix C, which you all have, we have got 287 new ac-
counts. It is inferesting to point out that these are the places where
the advertisers were located. In other words, there were advertisers
buying our station from surrounding communities, so that there was
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a pretty good signal there, and these advertisers, local advertisers,
were buying our station. DBut that deesn’t sell us in New York.

We can sell locally, and as a matter of fact we are very proud of
the fact that we have outsold our VHE competition on the local level
consistently.

Senator Porrer. What network do you have there?

Mr. Excrasa. CBS, sir, in both markets.

Senator Porrer. And Durham has NBC?

Mr. Excrtsi. NBC, that is correct, sir.

Senator Porrer. I assume your fear would be that if this new
channel should be allocated in Raleigh, that you would lose your CBS
affiliation ?

Mr. Excrrsi. That would be a fear, but we have had every assur-
ance that CBS will stay with us. We certainly hope that they will.
They have been enormously cooperative with us. In both of these
markets we would like to pay a tribute to the fact that CBS has done
a terrific job for our UM stations. They have done a great job, and
as a matter of fact, in Erie they left the V, where they were primarily
CBS, and came to us, whiel is a rather extraordinary situation.

Mr. Cox. But business conditions might finally force them to make
a change?

Mr. Excrisi. Business conditions could very well change that, and
of course without C'BS, we could go bury ourselves someplace.

Mr. Cox. Do you gef paid for the CBS program that you carry?

Mr. Excrrsa. Yes, sir.  And as a matter of fact, I submit on this
point an appendix A, which is the program schedule of WNAO, which
shows that we go on the air at 6:45 in the morning, and stay on until
midnight, and we have a very substantial lineup—with two exceptions
we have all of the major CBS programs.

In WSEE in Tirie, which is another affiliate, we have all the CBS
programs. Could we incorporate this?

Mr. Cox. It can be incorporated by reference to the fact that it is
in the files of the committee, so that anyone wishing to see it can come
and pick up one of the copies.

Senator Pastori. In other words, this exhibit that Mr. English is
talking about will be a part of the record and be held in the files of
the committee, and will be referred to in the record so that anyone
that is interested in it could handily look at it.

Mr. Excuisa. Yes, sir. Thank you, Senator.

(The document above referred to was ircorporated by reference,
and will be filed in the committee files.)

Senator ILrvin. What would you say as to the difference between
the capacity of advertisers to buy advertising sold for a U station
as contrasted with a V station?

Mr. Excrisu. I am not sure that I understand your question. You
mean the rate, sir?

Senator Ervin. Yes.

Mr. Enxcrisi. Our rate is substantially lower than the V.

Senator Ervin. Your advertisers in these communities here, do you
anticipate that if you had only a V station there that they would be
able to get advertising at the same rate?

Mr. Excrisu. I frankly believe, sir, they would find it almost im-
possible to afford to advertise on a V station, particularly because—
the V station is a splendid operation. I don’t mean in this testimony



390 TELEVISION INQUIRY

to attack either of the opponents. But the V station right now is
loaded with national advertising. We are not. We have been fortu-
nate in getting probably a fair share for a U station.

Senator Pastore. In other words, what vou are saying, Mr. English,
is the vour U gives yvou perfect reception in your locality ?

Mr. Encrisii. That is correct, sir.

Senator PPastorr. And that yvou are not objecting to the station
coming in so that ihe pubiic may have 2 instead of 17

My, Excrasi. Notat all.

Senator Pasroxe. But your argument is that if it does come in, it
ought to be the same kind of a station as you have. It ought to be
another U.

Mr. Exgrisu. Senator, let us put it simply this way: We are per-
fectly willing to compete with anyone on an equal basis. But we don’t
want to have the cards marked against us, and in this game, right now.
we are playing poker with marked cards against us in UHF television.

Senator Pasrorr. Would you take the position that the viewer will
be injured if the U makesit in Raleigh ?

Mz, Excrisa. No, sir.  And let me tell you why again, because you
have Greenville, you have Greensbore, you have a station in Bethel,
which is a UHY station: you have a stat’on in Wilmington; in rural
North Carolina, for example, they can get us or they can get someone
else with a beautiful picture. You have little Washington, N. C., so
that actually North Carolina is covered like a tent, and it 1s well cov-
ered. Itisa very fortunate State, certainly in the eastern part; we put
it that way, because the western part, due to terrain difficulties, as was
testified by Mr. Thoms, has many difliculties that are not. inherent in
the eastern part, the Piedmont, and the coast.

Senator Pastore. Have you objected to channel 5 coming in?

Mr. Excrrsrr. Yes, sir. | will review that for you.

Senator Pasrore. No. I don’t want to get info a case here now.

Mr. E~xcuise. Let me say this, Senator: We were the first UHF
station in the United States to put in a petition for deintermixture.
For good or bad, we feel that we helped to hatch the egg. That was
denied before channel 11 went on the air in Durham.

Then subsequently we filed a petition for deintermixture in Raleigh
alone, and that was denied. Then we filed a petition to intervene in
the channel 5 fight, and that was denied.

So we feel—and I will be perfectly frank, Senator, in saying that
I have never felt before that administrative process could so far depart
from commonsense due process, beeause we feel that we have used every
legal procedure within owr power other than this appeal to Congress,
to have some opportunity of preserving our property.

Mr. Cox. Did you ever get a hearing {rom the Commission on that
matter ?

Mr. Excrisii. Noj we have had no hearing on the merits whatsoever
and no decision on the merits whatsoever,

Senator Pastore. If the Commission decided to drop in a U instead
of a V in Raleigh, you would remove your objections?

Mr. Excrisii. Yes, certainly, as far as the U was concerned ; abso-
lutely. As a matter of {act, there is an available channel.

Senator, vou have asked a number of questions here. We have
certain specific recommendations which we would like to present
to the Commission. On page ¢ of the statement here, it is suggested
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that the solution to the receiver civenlation problem is principally in
the hands of Congress.

We ask you to create, in eifect, a taviff for the protection of this
industry, by reduction of exeise taxes on all-channel receivers or an
approximation thereof to 5 percent, and by an increase i the tax on
VHF -only receivers to 15 percent.

This would mean thar all sets manufactired in the future would be
all-channel receivers.

If yvou recall, Senator, in the previous hearings before this commit-
fee, the snggestion was made to remove the exeise tax from ali-channel
sets. \etually that was opposed, if I recall, by the Treasury Depart-
ment on the basis of the fact that it wouid constitute too great a
financial loss.

I an: suggesting a reduction, not a removal, which would cushion the
financial loss to the {xovernment : but at the same time the 15 percent
worldn’t mean anything because frankly they wouldn’t manufacture
any VHE-only sets with a 15-percent tax. They would manufacture
all-channel.

As far as the consunier is concerned, by the testimony which was
presented before this cominittee 2 years ago, he would have to pay
no more or perhaps less for an all-channel set than he has to pay for
a VITI'-only receiver at the present time.

This provision would causge no substantial tax loss in the long run.
We believe that auy minor losses to the Government inherent in tax
reduction are justifiable for the preservation of this industry, and
sueh losses would be only remporary, because the greater circulation
of sets resulting from the opening of more and more TV serviece would
rapidly veduce anv revenue loss.

That 1s the long-range solution. When I say long range, it is
understandable that by the obsolescetice of TV sets as they now exist,
that would mean that all sets would be all-channel in roughly 5 to 7
years, althoueh long prior to that time yon would have a very sub-
stantial cirenlation of all-chanmnel sets in all markets. So the other
allocation problems would be substantially redneed.

But that is jong range. Equally necessary is immediate action to
make facilities in each market compatible. To accomplish this we
recomniend deintermixture again in arcas such as Raleigh and Erie.
Where UHE is now strong the market should be maintained as all
UNFE. That is our position in Raleigh. But where UHF is at a
standstill, the Comnission, by reverse deintermixture, should make
available more VIIF channels in such markets.

T amnot going into the long history of what we have done in Raleigh
to try to accomplish that.  May I say this.  We do not anticipate that
our proposals—these proposels that have been otfered as part of the
record, that we tHled with the Commission—will be considered in an
altogether favorable atmosphere,

Every single action that the Commission has taken, except one, on

UHF has been against UHF, The one is the matter that was much
criticized of allowing networks and other large operators to have two
more {THF stations, That helped TTHF a Dbit, but it isn’t much
solace to an independent operator such as we are,

The Commission has had an obstinate desire to destroy UTIF, cer-
tamly jndging by its actions. 1t has given ever-greater coverage to
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VHF—high towers—an ever-greater attitude of discouragenient
to UHF.

Either the Commission is ignorant of what it is doing—and on that
point T make no comment—or it is operating under the fundamental
error that UHF should be eliminated.  If so, it should take the courage
to come out and say so, and we can meet the issue squarely. In our
markets and in many others we have taken every legal recourse and we
have gotten nowhere.

Senator Ervin. Let me ask you a question on that. If you could
be granted a V station in Raleigh, would that remove your objections
tochannel 5¢

Mr. Excuisi. Of course it would remove our objections to channel
5, Senator. Frankly we would be very, very happy with a V station
in Raleigh. Let me say, however, that the granting of a V station
in Raleigh would take care of our problems and we would be very
happy and very grateful to the Cominission and anyone else who
could help us.

But it would not solve the national problem.

Mr. Cox. Doesn’t it present some engineering problems that are a
little greater than the reverse process would be?

Mr. Excrrsia. That is correct. It would present the separation
problem. It would present the possible necessity of a directional
antenna. Almost every V channel that would be available there would
have a slight, not perhaps too serious, but a slight difference in the
separation distances involved with cochannels elsewhere.

Mr. Cox. Doesn’t it also more or less create a top limit, then, of two
stations unless you can squeeze in another V: Whereas with U,
there is room to grow because they are rather plentiful?

Mr. Encrisu. That is correct, sir.  IHere is the basic thing you are
faced with, and it is very basic.  What is the choice before the Com-
mission and before this Congress? 1t is the choice between a competi-
tive television system as we liope it to be and a neat, orderly, reoulated
public-utility concept. That regulated public-utility concept wili have
in it inherent tragedy and would destroy television as we know it now.

The only way that you are going to have truly competitive tele-
vision is to have suflicient channels available. We have discussed,
Senator—you have discussed many times—the possibility of network
investigations. Network investigations are not necessary. If you
have suflicient channels available to allow for (rue competition hetween
the various networks, to allow room for the growth of programs of
another network, certainly to allow room for the growth of local
television stations the way they should be allowed to grow

Senator Pastore. It stands to reason, doesn't it, that if every lo-
cality in this country had 4 channels and you had 3 networks, you
would not have any problem about investigating the networks. ‘The
competition would take care of itself.

Mr. Encrisii. Absolutely. They would he fighting for the business.

There has been much discussion about how to provide service, to
offer everyone service; but service is not merely the picture on the
screen. In other words, there has been a great deal of worrying about
whether someone at a certain distance will get a signal and so forth.
But it is a lot more than just having a signal. Service is the possi-
bility of a local picture on the screen. If the Commission crucifies
the United States on a V-shaped cross, it will forever deny to hundreds
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of communities the possibility of a local TV station; and in the de-
velopment of the art, that possibility clearly lies in the future if UHF
survives.

Let me say there, Senator, that with the development of all-channel
tuners—those will develop with the ingenuity of the manufacturers
if they have a reason to develop them—with the development of better
antennas, they will also be developed ; and incidentally, UHF antennas
are not bad at all; in many ways they are better than VHF antennas.

Finully, with the development of modern methods of television,
local telecasting, you can bring the cost of this thing down to the
point where some communities in our area, Senator, in Goldsboro, in
Rocky Mount, in a lot of other communities 50 miles from Raleigh,
will never have local television unless UHF survives. They have all

ot UL allocations, but ihey will not be worth the powder to blow
t%lem to kingdom come unless something is done about the national
pictuve.

Another matter: UHE can't survive as a few little islands. 1If
we do a fine job in Raleigh-—and I think we have done it—we can’t
aef anywhere in Raleigh and in Norfolk and in Wilkes-Barre and
i South Bend and a number of other places where UHF has done
pretty well; we can’t get anywhere if that is UHF.

First of all, the UHF receiver, as I pointed out, has to be a nation-
wide thing and it can be, without costing any money to the consuier.
That is item one.

Ttem two: If you preserve UILF as we know it now, and if you tell
the advertiser in New York—and don’t blame him because he has
had every reason {o be discouraged just as we have; we would be
dead if we weren’t bullheaded—if you give him some encouragement,
he will advertise on UHK stations. particularly when he knows they
are good. Ile does it now, but he doesn’t do it often enough.

We want the Commission to withhold in Raleigh-Durham a grant
on channel 5 until it sets down the rules, the final rules, under which
we have to operate. We don’t care if another station comes in.

In Krie, which is a VHI market, we want permission, as we have
requested before, and were turned down by the Commission, {0 operate
on a directional antenna on channel 6. Fortunately, Irie is a good
place for that. There is only one other thing I would like to men-
tion that I skipped over here, Senator, and that was that the Com-
niission and a number of other people have talked about giving us
sonte channels from the military, the FM. Actually, that is out
of Alice in Wonderland, because if you have those channels, those
channels couldn’t compete with an established U.

If T had malice in my heart, I would suggest that you give that
type of a V channel to our opponents on channel 5 in Raleich. But
I wouldn’t even wish our opponents such a disastrous assignment.
Let me say that you remember the old days in the railroad industry,
we used to have narrow-gage and broad-gage tracks. Here they are
giving us narrow-gage, broad-gage, and intermediate-gage tracks when
they are talking about some of these peculiar V’s, so-called.

I thank you for your courtesy.

Senator Pasrore. You have been very nice, Mr. English, and have
cooperated with the committee. We thank you very much.

Mr. Fillips? First of all, Mr. Fillips, do you want your statement
to be made part of the record in itsentirety ?
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STATEMENT OF NICK FILLIPS, WDAV, PITTSBURGH, PA.

Mr. Frunes. Yes, sir; botli statements.
Senator Pastore. Without objection, that will be done at this point.
(The prepared statement of Mr. Fillips is as follows:)

STATEMENT oF NIck Firiies, WDAV, PIrTsBURGH, Pa.

My name is Nick Fillips. I was born in Pennsylvania, and reside in the city
of Pittsburgh.

First, 1 want to thauk you for this chance to {estify. We hope, from the
matters presented in this forum, that there may be a better understanding of
the problems confronting those broadecasters who operate television stations on
what are commonly called the ultrahigh frequencies.

I have studied the UIIF problem for the last 8 months. I have talked with
station owners, Commissioners, and manufacturers of UHFEF equipment. I can-
not sce why UHI® cannot be successful. According to a good many of these
station owners and station representatives who come before the FCC Com-
missioners, they are all complaining about UHF and what are the ¥CC Com-
missioners going to do for them? As vou know, UHF has probiems, and the
easicst way to solve these problems is to find out the main reason for this
failure. I have talked to station owners in the different parts of Penpsylvania.
In mived markets where NBC and CBS curry the two statioms, if a third
station i in the area. he has no network affiliation, so in order to survive, he
must solve the necessary problems to compete with the network shows. There-
fore, this calls for a UHI network to produce shows to feed to the stations
that are not network affiliated.

UHF's No. 1 problem is power for coverage. Now that the F'CC has allowed
UHF to go to a million watts. which costs around $2530.000. it is more to he
added to the =tation.

No. 2 is the problem of converters. Take, for instance, a market like Pitrs-
burgh, Pa., where there are 700.000 VHF sets in the area and only 306.000 are
UIII, so this is a question of conversion. To add a URK converter and a UHFK
antenna to pull in the UIIF station the average family must spend $50 to $60
more. Before thev spend this kind of meney they do without it. So UHF is at
a standstill. I have contacted several companies who make ULIT converters and
antennas and they are able to come up with a converter and antenna to be sold
to the local people for $5.05 and $9.95. This converter and antenna can be
installed by the individual owner of the set without the cost of hiring a service-
man to connect it.

If the average station owners had worked these problens out in the beginning,
and gone into these little details, such as converters, power, etc., they would not
be in the position they are today. Although it is not the fault of the UIIF station
owner, it is the fault of the television manufacturer, who did not put ULl and
VHT converters in the set when it was sold to the publie.

1 have also coutacted a good many families, and you ean go into 10 different
homes and say to the average man and his wife, “What is the difference between
UILF and VIF?? Iight out of ten will say, “I do not know.” Therefore the
public has not been cducated to the difference between ULIF and VIHI'. Had
they been, they would surely demand a UIIF and VIIF converter on their sets
when they purchase them.

1t is the Guty of the ¥CC Commission to allow one of the Commissjoners to
educate the people. so that when buying a television set they will be sure their
sets will convert to ULIF and VIIF. Therefore the average persou would not
have to spend an extra $50 to 860 to pullin a UIIF station.

Most families who are working in Pennsylvania and have 3 or 4 chilidren can
hardly alford to keep their families going on the salary they are making, let
alone spend an extra $50 to $60 after having paid $200 to $300 for their tele-
vision set.

1 have personally spoken to the heads of families, and feel that, if the Com-
missioners would appoint somebody to do the same not only in the city but in
the suburbs, and ask the family if they know the difference between UTITE and
VHF, and whether they could pay the difference to convert their sets. their
answer would be “No.” But if asked whether they could and would pay K3.95
and §9.95 for a converfer, they would say the price was reasonible, and they
would be happy to buy one.
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The No. 3 problem is that a UHF station, after having power for coverage and
converters to compete and match with the VHF sets, comes the problem of
sponsors. The average sponsor when buying UHF time says, “I can get good
shows on VHF stations.”

Therefore, in order to survive we must produce terrific shows, and shows that
can draw an audience, to be able to tell national accounts that we have shows
that can draw a good audience because they have top rating, and also can go one
step further. We can help a small account, who wants to get in an area, mer-
chandize his product in the market by getting mass displays of their products in
different stores.

1 have a plan set up, but it is not for this record. I believe, by taking a sta-
tion in Pittsburgh, Ia., and producing 8 hours of local shows and feature films,
we can seud our show from Pittsburgh into other parts of Pennsylvania, such
as Johnstown, Ilarrisburg, Scranton, Alientown, and the stations who have a
smaller market to worl: from, and who cannot atford to produce these live,
big shows. until their station is equipped properly, and has converters to com-
pete with the VHFE market. Thus, they can sell the local accounts, and be
able to compete against some of the big shows that are being put on the air
by the networks.

A good many station owners, who came to the hearing of the subcommittee,
told what was wrong with the UHF market and the UHF problem, but did not
try to solve the problems by going out looking for the answers. 1 have taken
% months of my time to study this problem, and to work it out. I believe I now
have the answer to the UHI problems. Although NBC and CBS have monopoly
in all the major markets, there is no reason why a UHFE network could not give
them a run for their money. Until the time comes that all manufacturing com-
panies will come out with an all-round UHF and VHF set, which will be 2 or 3
vears from now, for the time heing we will be on the right track to prove UHI
will go forward as long as we have the smne standards and the same qualifica-
tions that a VIF station has.

To solve the bigzest problems, (1) is coverage, (2) is converters, to get more
listeners, and (3) good live shows and films. By giving the local public good
shows of iuterest, I am sure the averaze .American family will be happy to en-
joy them. With a good merchandising plan that we have in mind, we are also
sure that we can get our budget with the national accounts.

I feel that all applicants for television stations would either build the sta-
tion or turn them back to WCC. They are just sitting and waiting for someone
to come up with the answer o solve the UHFK problems. For the people who
drop in and out, there should be also a stop to that. I feel the I'CC Commis-
sioners should give a license to the small fellow to let him get started in a bus-
iness such as the television field.

Also, T want to be able to put a station on the air, with the idea to help thou-
sands of disabled American veterans to work there. Teaching them to operate
a television station, and help themselves to forget their handicaps. I have talked
to many disabled veterans, those who are in wheelchairs and those unable to get
around. They would like very niuch to get started in this type of field. We can
also open a training school to teach them television work and also for them to
practice. In my study, I have run across a lot of talent among disabled veterans,
We can find jobs for them to do as copywrilers, program directors, technicals,
or musicians. There is a lot of good talent among these veterans, and I am
sure we will enjoy what we are doing for these disabled boys. All you have to
do to prove this point is ask a disabled veteran, who is in a wheelchair, “Would
you like to work in a television station?’ and you will see what answer he gives.
Most of these jobs in the television field are sitting-down jobs at the controls, and
the average disabled veteran, who has to spend his life in a wheelchair, will be
very glad to learn this exeiting work.

I believe you should give the small man a chance in this television tield to do
something, not for the big companies, but for the American boys who need the
help but don’t have the kind of money to go into a television station, as it takes
a million dollars or more.

I knew ex-Commissioner Hennock was strongly in favor of education, and to
help the average American person to become better edncated. I fecl that if we
follow some of Commissioner Henrock's ideas, a small man would be able to get
a start.

75580—56—pt. 2- 7



396 TELEVISION INQUIRY

I am not much for making speeches, but I am bringing out true facts, as the
average person would bring them out if they were to appear before you. I
wish you would weigh the contents of my stutement, and I would be glad to point
out and produce the converter and antenna I have talked about at the cost of
$5.95 and $9.95 to the average American family, until the time comes that all
manufacturers of television sets will have UHF-VHF. I would also like to
point out that Senator Johnson’s bill for the removal of the excise tax from all
UHF receiver sets will also be a big help. Let’s give the American people a
chance to enjoy television in their homes at a real low cost. Also, have someone
appointed or sent out to 10 homes in the area, even in Washington, D. C., to ask
the average family about UHF and VHF. Prove these points to yourselves.

Remember, gentlemen, there are millions of people that are in the very low
bracket as far as income, and their greatest pleasure and enjoyment is television.
Also, old retired people can sit at home and enjoy television. 7The people in
Pittsburgh, Pa., do not have enough television stations, so they can have their
choice of different type shows to enjoy in an evening after a hard day’s work., If
you want to help the average American family, let’s give them television at its
best, and let them enjoy good entertainment.

I also feel that if everything is put on the UHF band, that would also solve part
of this problem. However, it would take 4 or 5 years to convert this to all UHF.
If the ¥CC Commissioners can see that this change is possible, it would also help
solve the problem.

It is the firm infent of the founders of National UIIF Television, Inc., to
locate new and budding talent wherever it may exist in the field of singing,
instrumental musie, comedy, operas, musical comedy, and in fact, covering every
branch of the field of entertainment and to convert this talent into lucrative,
professional careers. For we sincerely believe that the unknown of today,
given the proper opportunity by means of television will surely become the
stars of toworrow.

It is not our intention to spring this new talent on the viewing public over
national television networks only 3 acts at a time, such as is now done, but
rather 150 to 200 acts weekly. This new talent will be located by us through
local newspapers, music teachers, voice and dramatic coaches and training
schools for the theater and concert stages, etc. We will televise these stars of
tomorrovw, tirst, to their friends and neighbors in their own States, who will be
rooling for them to make good nationally, if they have shown promise to the
friendly eyes and ears of their neighbors. And so you will tind the little girl
from Tennessee finally being acclaimed by the Nation, including the North, while
the youngster from Minnesota finds national acceptance throughout our great
country, including the South.

There is a great to-do in newspapers and magazinhes these days about the
juvenile delinqueney problem. OQur talent search 1 speak of in this announce-
ment will go a long way toward wiping out this era of juvenile delinquency as
Just a bad memory. The youth of today and tomorrow will be helping to sup-
port their parents at earlier years than ever before, instead of being a problem
to those loved ones who brought them into the world.

You cannot show me very many stations that carry colored entertainment. Oh,
yes, you will find 2 or 3 on a show, but what I am referring to is an hour show
of nothing but colored entertainers. There are many good colored singers, dane-
ers, musicians, comedians, ete. You will find young, talented entertainers looking
for a chance to show their friends and neighbors just what they can do. They, too,
want to see people of their own race on TV shows,

The National UHF Television, Inc., wili have headquarters in Pittshurgh for
western Pennsylvania and Philadelphia for eastern Pennsylvania. We will tele-
vise our shows 8 hours a day to start with and gradually we hope to be able to
double our hroadcasting period. Of course, we will have professional entertain-
ment field, which I referred to above, new discoveries and also programs of
athletic events such as boxing, basketball, football, and baseball games, etc., and
have a complete roundup of daily news events as they happen all over the world.

We have contacted many national and loeal advertisers and they are ready to
go to the limit in sponsoring most of our programs. But many of our programs
will carry no advertising at all at the beginning, but will be sustained by our own
company in the public interest.



TELEVISION INQUIRY 397

In other words, instead of confining ourselves to just making money, this com-
pany will pour back a great deal of the gross income we will collect from the
sponsors for public services and to start the new talent off on the right foot, as
few large business concerns will risk expenditures in sponsoring unknown people.

Now 1 come to one of the most important phases of these new plans with
regard to public services and that is the educational field. We will have at
least 1 bour daily of interesting educational programs for youngsters, for adults
who have had no schooling, and for everybody in all age groups who have had
schooling or not, with televised lectures given by the greatest authorities im
every subjcct, history, science, medicine, domestic and economics, etc.

SOLUTIONS OF UHF PROBLEMS

1. The I*CC Commissioners should appoint someone to educate the public in
regard to the difference between UHE and VHF television. The people should
be told, when buying a television set in a mixed market, to be sure that UHF
converters are on the set instead ot having the poor people spend extra money
to convert their set over to both UHF and VHE.

2. The FCC Commissioners should not let a UHF station go on the air unless
thiey have greater power. These steps will help to solve some of UHF problems.

3. If converters are put out at a low cost to the public, to those who already
have sets, it will be easy for them to pull in UHI stations for better programs,
more listeners for their money.

4, If the Killips plan is put in effect, UHF will be on the way to surviving and
being able to give the public better television.

5. As a good test for deintermixture, Pennsylvania would be a good State in
which to start. There are 49 UHF television stations allocated to the State of
Penusylvania, with only 8 VHF now on the air and 2 more to go oun, but not
kunowing when. These 2 can be stopped; therefore, there are only 8 VHI' to
worry about against 49 UHLI. Dy giving the VHF stations a year or two to
change over to UHI, this can solve some of the problems for deintermixture of
ULl and VHI® television stations, without going at the problem ali over the
country.

6. The IF'CC should consider freezing all applications and all contract permits
until this thing is ironed out, which is a very, very importaut step. With a little
cooperation, this thing can be worked very mnicely. It is up to the people who
m:ke the rules of the FCC to put a few of these new rules in action.

(The witness’ second statement, a memorandwun coauthored by
Norman Baun, is as follows:)

STATEMENT OF NICK FILLIPS, WDVA, PITTSBURGH, DA,

The purpose of this memorandum is to set out, in a concise, manifest form
the UHF probleni recognized in the Plotkin report and Jones report on the Inves-
tigation of Television Networks and the UHF-VIIF Problem conducted by the
Conmmittee on Interstate and l'oreign Commerce in the Senate of the 84th
Congress.

The UHF problem set forth Lerein will be limited to the survival problem
that faces the individual UIIF station owners. The solutions to this problem,
discussed herein, are those that are recommended by the Plotkin and Joues
reports and a proposed solution by Mr. Nicholas Fillips for the UHF problem in
the State of Pennsylvania.

Television stations are licensed to operate in the publie interest, but in order
for the station to sustain and maintain this obligation, they are permitted to
protect their private interests by selling time on their facilities.

It is the sule of time which enables the station operator to survive economically
and fuifill his obligation to serve the public interest. The future of UHF lies
in economics. The stations are tinancial enterprises which exist only when the
station owners can earn a protit and serve the public interest.
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The specific problems faced by UHF are as follows:

1. Programing. The problem of programing consists of obtaining popular
programs which would induce advertisers to sponsor or spot announce the pro-
gram. The UHF station owner faces exorbitant costs to produce such a program.

2. Receivers. The problem of receivers is that the manufacturers are not
producing a sufficient number of all-channel receivers, and the cost of converters
ig too expensive to induce VHF receiver owners to convert their sets to UHL.

3. Advertisers. Advertisers are not attracted to spend moneys because of the
above two problems. Programs which do not attract the public do not induce
advertisers to spend money tor spot announcement on such programs Where
there is poor circulation, advertisers will not spend money because the cost to
them would be too exorbitant per receiver.

4. Transmission. The problem of UHF transmission is that the signals do
not travel as far as VHF, with many holes occurriug in the service, caused by a
lack of better high power transmitting equipment.

5. Affiliation preference by network with VHF, Networks prefer affiliation
with VI1¥. One of the principal reasons is that AM afiiliates who enter VHEF
are given network afliliation preference.

Further, when a VHF transmits subsequent to a UHI" station afliliate, the
UHF afiiliation is removed to VIII® for several reasons, among which are more
area coverage by VHF signal and more abundance of VHE receivers or more
availability of VHF receivers.

The above problems are particularly faced by UHF stations in those areas
served by two or niore VHI sttaions, Wlhere there is no VIIF competition or
one VHI station, the UHI" station can be successful if the market is large and
there is good management, in that popular programs and advertising revenues
may be obtained from networks. But as soon as a VIIF enters the same area,
the UHF strangulation commences,

Some of the advantages that the VIIF stations enjoy over a nounafliliated UHI®
station are:

1. The VI stations are affiliated with 1 of the 3 networks, that is, NBC,
CBS. and ABC The afiiliation enables receipt of popular programs from the
network and of advertising revenues through the network.

2. All receivers can readily receive VIIIN signals which thereby enables tlhie
VHF station, in addition to receiving advertising revenues through the network,
{o better obtain national, regional, and locul advertisers to spot advertise on
their stations before and during nonsponsored network popular programs.

The very existence of UHF depends on profit, which must come solely through
the sale of broadecast time. This sale is virtnally impossible where there exists,
in the same service area, network affiliated VHF xtations.

Through lack of obtaining popular programing, there is no inducement for na-
tional, regional, or even at times local advertisers to purchase hroadeast time,
particularly when there is a lack of a suflicient amount of receivers. There
can be no doubt that prospects for successful UIIF operation under such cir-
cumstances are dim.

The solutions recommended by the Plotkin and Jones reports are briefly as
follows :

1. Move all VIIF to UHF. This is desirable over a long period of time, but
cannot be done immediately because billions of dollars’ worth of equipment would
be rendered obsolete by such a move. This would not be an immediate aid for
those UHF stations clinging to the last rung of the ladder bef:re falling into
the chasm of complete financial loss and defunct operation.

2. Deintermixture, that is, changing the allocation table. This does not
appear practical for immediate aid based on the same reasons as stated above.
Also, there are too many intermixed markets, and such a plan would cause
tremendous confusion, resulting in many dollars being lost.

This plan can be acconmplished in communities which do not yet have an existing
VIII operation even though there has been VIIF applications approved or per-
niits issued; the moneys lost thereby would be small comparable to the en-
hancement of nationwide television operations by permitting UHF to be se-
cured in these areas and not be faced with the above problems.

3. All-channel receivers. To encourage manufacturers to produce all-channel
receivers, there is a proposal in Congress to remove from all channeled tele-
vision receivers the excise tax presently levied on television receivers.

A form of this tax relief should be recommended to grant relief if the manu-
facturer undertakes to market only in the United States all-channel television
receivers instead of granting an exemption for all-channel receivers only.
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This form would offer more competition with VHF receiver manufacturers.
However, removal of the tax is no assurance that this relief would induce manu-
tacturers to muke all-channel receivers, and even if they did, it would still take
a great nmumber of years before there would be a large circulation of such
receivers., Therefore, it is of no immediate aid to the UHF stations presently
suffering financial losses and on the brink of closing operations.

To overcome the dire need of programing, obtaining advertisers, and ac-
quiring large circulation of receivers for the UHF signal, individual station
owners must show a willingness and ability to underwrite extensive deficits for
substantial indefinite periods of time, which is a Herculean task, evidenced by the
fact that 118 UIIF permits have been canceled or operations have been suspended
because of such a devastating economie burden—tigure 118 is taken from the
Plotkin report.

There now appears an immediate solution for survival to the remaining UHF
owners: This solution discussed herein below will be called the Fillips plan.
The Fillips plan will overcome economic difficulties that burden the UHF
station owner. The plan is as follows:

“All programing will be secured and transmitted by one station and chain broad-
casted to several stations. All advertising will be solicited and broadcasted
from tle one station to the other stations. A converter will be manufactured
at a very rcasonable cost (at the present time to sell for no more than $5.90 to
£9.95 complete, or may be given away free as an inducement to VHI set owners to
receive UIIT broadeasts, and can be simply self-installed by the owner) with
antenng installation, if an antenna is not already installed.”

This plan aptly and substantially covers the UHF specific problems discussed
hereinabove; that is, programing, advertising, and receivers. The UHF sta-
tions will have an opportunity to compete on a favorable basis with the VHF
stations for the sale of broadcast time.

The originator of this plan, Mr. I'illips, has the means, methods and pro-
cedures of obtaining through national theatrical agencies the necessary talent
and management to produce live and interesting programs, both entertaining
and educational, as well ag fillm programs, over a sustaining period each day.

Furtker, Mr. Fillips, a specialist in advertising on national and regional basis,
would he able, through this plan, to obtain national, regional, and local ad-
vertisers to sponsor programs or advertise on all stations who become a member
of the UHI chain broadcasting system,

The various individual UHF station owners, under the Fillips plan, will be
relieved of the cumbersome expense of obtaining or producing programs for their
stations ; they will receive protits from advertisers and be relieved of the burden-
some respounsibilities of competing for advertisers against popular programs
which VHT stations enjoy.

Advertisers can be induced to spend millions of dollars yearly under this plan
because their products will be advertised in {arge arecas instead of in one par-
ticular locality with a limited number of receivers.

Further, with popular muake converters, VHF received owners will be readily
able to convert their receivers at nominal expense, and thereby increase their
television entertainment.

Stations afliliated under the Fillips plan will have the assurance of a steady
source of good programs which are appealing to the publie, will have a better
possibility for finanecial success by being relieved from deficit operation, and
will have the assurance that their signals will be received.

The individual stations, together, will have a superior position to encourage
advertisers to invest their money for advertising to the combined than to a
single siation.

The potentialities of television’s growth are dependant on a healthy UHF
system of television plan similar to the Fillips plan. Sueh a plan exercised
throughout the country will gserve the public interest by providing a large selec-
tion of entertainment to the public and will be a means of increasing the number
of television stations in various communities through a reinvigoration of UHF
operations by promoting individual stations and by mitigating the economie
burdens and difficulties of the station.

The Fillips plan is the start in the right direction for the fastest destruction
of the noose that is closing around and strangling UHF; the cycle of no pro-
grams—no listeners—no advertisers, by providing adequate programs, establish-
ing receivers, hence listeners, obtaining advertisers.

As a good test for deintermixture, Pennsylvania would be a good State in
which to start. There are 49 UHF television stations allocated to the State
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of Pennsylvanid, with only 8 VHF now on the air and 2 more to go but not
knowing when.

These two can be stopped, therefore there is only 8 VHF to worry about
against 49 UIIF. By giving the VHF stations a year or two to change over to
UHF this can solve some of the problems for deintermixture of UlF and VIIF
television stations, without going at the problem all over the country.

The FFCC should consider freezing all applications and all contract permits on
VHF stations until this thing is ironed out, which is a very, very important step.
With a little cooperation, this thing can be worked very nicely. It is up to the
people who make the rules of the FCC to put a few of these new rules in action.

I thank you.

Mr. Firrres. My name is Nick Fillips. T am {rom Pittsburgh. T
am concerned with the UIIF-VHF deintermixture problem.

In the State of Pennsylvania there are 49 UHF stations against 8
VHF stations. Two more V’s have been allocated to Pittsburgh, but
are not on the air as yet.

My study of the Pittsburgh market shows there are over a million
population, with only one VHF station in the area, plus a half a sta-
tion, which is on the air about 2 or 3 hours a day. One station is off the
air, due to the power being ofl sometime ago. It operates only part
time.

In the course of my study on Pennsylvania, I have talked to quite
a few of the station owners. Of the 49 that are allocated to I’enn-
sylvania, there are 7 that went ofl the air completely due to the fact
that, like Scranton and Wilkes-Barre, there are 5 TV stations in the
area, and only 3 of them are carrying network programs; the other
24 are just holding on.

The TV station in Scranton had to go off the air due to the fact
that it had to make chauges and tried to change around on local pro-
graming, but they are having a tough go of it.

There was the same problem in Allentown, Pa. Ilarrisburg is also
allocated three stations in connection with the same problem. Our

lan was to form a UIF network for the whole State of Pennsylvania,
geing that there are 4 or 5 times as many stations on U’s as there are
V’s, and with Pennsylvania State as a testing State, we would demix
the whole State of Pennsylvania and work out the details.

As far as converters, I have worked out some parts on converters,
with antennas, that can be produced and delivered to the family for
£5.95 and $9.95. This consists of also the antenna that can be attached
to any roof that people already have, & VIIF antenna.

I have contacted many families in the State of Pennsylvania who
have spent $200 to $300 for their television set. When asked if they
would pay $50 to $60 to pull another station in, they would definitely
say “No, we can hardly afford to feed our families, let alone spend
money to pull another station in that is only on the air part time.”

I feel that if the F'CC Comumissioners 1 have talked to in person
and by correspondence would take some of these steps in considera-
tion—the public is not familiar with V’s and U’s. A lot of markets
and a lot of homes I have talked to, Mrs. Jones said, “Are you familiar
with Visand U’s?” “We never heard of 17’s.” Then they said, “What
is UHT" 2 Then you have to explain to them.

Therefore a lot of people have not been educated to the fact that
there is a difference between U’s and V’s.

The manufacturers of these sets that came out in Pittsburgh were
bought by some people. One of our lawyers went into the store and
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asked for a television set. The storeman did not tell him that he could
ull & UHF station in if he bought the all-around set. He bought the

HFT set, not knowing that UIIF is also on the same market.

The FCC should consider freezing all applications and contracts
on the VHF until this thing is ironed out, which is a very important
step.

\%ith a little cooperation on the V, the deintermixture problem
could be solved in a very short time.

Most of the stations in the State of Pennsylvania will go along and
will deintermix the State, if it is possible.

Senator Pastore. That is a very nice statement. Thanks very much,
Mr. Fillips. We are going to study your statement very carefully. I
think you feel very much like the other previous witnesses.

Mr. Fiurres. That is right.

Serator Pastore. Only you are citing, of course, your particular
problem in your particular area, and that is all in the record. We
want to thank you, Mr. Fillips.

This meeting is recessed until 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

(Thereupon, at 4:35 p. m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
Tuesday morning, 10 a. m., February 28, 1955, in room G-16, Capitol
Building.)
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UNITED STATES SENATE,
CoaITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE,

Washington, D. C.

The committee met, pursuant to adjournment, at 10:05 a. m., in
room G-16, United States Capitol, Senator John O. Pastore,
presiding.

Present: Senators Magnuson, Pastore (presiding), Potter, and
Purtell.

Also present: Commissioner John Doerfer of the Federal Com-
munications Commission.

Senator Pasrore. This hearing will please come to order.

May I caution the people in the audience, out of courtesy and
convenience to the witness, that if we must whisper, that we keep
it at a very, very low tone so that all who are interested can hear the
remarks of the witness.

Mr. Barnes, we are very happy to have you here. You may proceed
in any fashion you like.

STATEMENT OF HON. STANLEY N. BARNES, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY
GENERAL, ACCOMPANIED BY R. A. BICKS, V. H. KRAMER, AND
B. HOLLANDER, ANTITRUST DIVISION, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. Barves. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Pasrore. Have you copies of your statement ?

Mr. Barnes. Noj; Idonot. I won’t be very long.

I appear here today at the request of your chairman. My plan is to
touch on first a few of the antitrust problems raised by last year’s
Plotkin and Jones reports. While on this issue, second, to discuss a
few broadcasting matters over which this Department has some
responsibility.

First, the Plotkin and Jones reports: A good beginning point, I
think, is Deputy Attorney General William P. Rogers’ comments on
these reports to your chairman by letter dated March 4, 1955.

(A copy of this letter follows:)

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
Washington, D. C., March 4, 1955.
Hon. WARREN G. MAGNUSON,

Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
United States Senate, Washington, D. C.

DEAR SENATOR MAGNUSON : By letter to the Attorney General dated February
1, 1955, you transmitted a memorandum prepared for the Committee on Inter-
state and Foreign Commerce entitled “Television Network Regulation and the
UHF Problem,”’ by llarry M. Plotkin, special counsel. Your letter requested
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a preliminary report containing the comments and suggestions of the Depart-
ment of Justice with respect to that memorandum. Your letter of February
17, 1955, asked that comments and sugeestions also be made concerning a progress
report prepared for the committee entitled “Investigation of Television Networks
and the UHI'-VHF Problem” by Robert ¥. Jones, special counsel.

THE PLOTKIN MEMORANDUM

Although Mr. Plotkin’s memorandum deals with both television network
regulation and the problems of ultrahigh frequency transmission, we understand
that the views of this Department are solicited only with respect to the network
problem. Before undertaking to discuss this problem, we emphasize that we
regard the questions raised by Mr. Plotkin’s memorandum to be of great irm-
portance. It is essential in a free society that access to a medium of com-
munication as influential as television be limited only by the public interest and
the inherent nature of the phenomena that make broadcasting possible, It is
also essential that those granted access to that medium compete without
restraint, so that there will be a maximum of competition in the dissemination
of ideas. Consequently, all Government agencies charged with jurisdiction in
this field must be alert to any possible encroachnients upon the broadecaster’s
ability to compete.

Mr. Plotkin’s memorandum requests the Department to reply to three questions.

1. Are there any corrections or additions to make in the report? (P, 42)

Because the report covers matters other than those of antitrust signficance, we
think it inappropriate to comment on matters not hereinbelow specifically
covered.

2, Would more effective regulation and promotion of free competition result
if the chain broadcasting regulations were abolished and networks held account-
able under the antitrust laws? (Pp. 42-43.)

The Department of Justice is not sufficiently informed to express a considered
opinion on the question whether the chain broadeasting regulations of the Federal
Communications Commission should be abolished. We believe this question
should be answered, at least in the first instance, by the Commission rather
than by this Department.

Parenthetically, we observe that the concepts “regulation” and “free competi-
tion” referred to by Mr. Plotkin (p. 42) are antithetical. Our system of free
competitive enterprise rests upon the proposition that competition itself pro-
vides the regulatory mechanism; that if opportunity to compete is preserved
through enforcement of the antitrust laws, Government regulation will not be
necessary to maintain free competition.

Maintenance of a completely competitive market requires that opportunity to
enter that market he unrestricted. The telecasting business is not an industry in
which unrestriined freedom to enter exists. “There is a fixed natural limitation
upon the number of stations that can operate without interfering with one an-
other” (Nationul Broadcasting Co. v. United States, 319 U. S. 190, 213 (1943)).
Government regulation is thus essential to limit and select the applicants for
entry into the broadecasting business. Consequently, the interpretation of the
antitrust laws in cases involving telecasters must take into account the fact
that entry is regulated by the Government.

Section 313 of the Comimunications Act (47 U. 8. C,, sec. 313, 48 Stat. 1087)
provides that all Federal antitrust laws are “‘applicable” to interstate telecasting.
Despite these provisions, the United States Court of Appeals for the Second Cir-
cuit in Federal Broadcasting System, Inc. v. American Broadcasting Co., Inc.
(167 F. 2d 349 (1948)) intimated that different standards of accountability under
the antitrust laws apply to networks because of the chain broadeasting regula-
tions. Perhaps as a consequence of the opinion in this case, there is an impli-
cation in Mr. Plotkin’s second question that, if the chain broadcasting regula-
tions were abolished, the networks would be subject to higher standards of ac-
countability under the antitrust laws than is presently the case. This Depart-
ment, at the request of the Federal Communications Commission, joined with
plaintiff in the above case in petitioning the Supreme Court for review of the
ruling on the ground that section 313 rendered the antitrust laws fully applicable
to networks, Certiorari was denied (335 U. S. 821 (1948)). This action, of
course, was not an indication of the Supreme Court’s views on the merits of the
controversy.

3. Ave proceedings under the antitrust laws against any network warranted?
(P. 43.)
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Sinee the Antitrust Division is charged with enforcement of the antitrust laws,
it has been on the alert for information indicating that any network is engaged
in a violation of those laws.

It would be inappropriate to report upon any particular complaints, but you
may be assured that we will continue to investigate any complaints submitted to
the Department to determine whethier or not any violation of the antitrust laws is
involved.

THE JONES PROGRESS. REPORT

Mr. Jones’ paramount conclusion appears to be that your committee has not
as yet gathered sufficient information to allow the formulation of an “any com-
prehensive program of reform” (p. 29). Therefore, there is no necessity to deal
with a comprehensive set of suggestions, such as those made by Mr. Plotkin.

Mr. Jones and Mr. Plotkin appear to be in substantial agreement regarding the
basic problems involved ; namely, that a sufficient number of desirable television
stations is not available to support a satisfiactory nationwide television network
service. Additionally, they agree that the inability of UHF stations to compete
effectively with VHF stations is in large part responsible for this shortage of ac-
ceptable stations.

CONCLUSION

Because the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice is essentially a
law-enforcement rather than a regulatory or rulemaking agency, we presume
that your committee does not contemplate that the Division should assume any
resporsibilities involving the telecasting business beyond enforcement of the anti-
trust laws. The Division will, of course, continue to be alert to possible anti-
trust violations in the broadcasting field, including those areas encompassed. in
the reports of Messrs. Plotkin and Jones.

Sincerely,
‘Wirriam P, Rogers,
Deputy Attorney General.

At the outset, this Department and your committee start from the
same premise. As Mr. Rogers put it in his letter:

It is essential in a free society that access to a medium of communication
as influential as television be limited only by the public interest and the inherent
nature of the phenomena that makes broadcasting possible. It is also essential—

he continued—

that those granted access to that medium compete without restraint so that
there will be a maximum of competition in the dissemination of ideas.

Consequently, all Government agencies charged with jurisdiction in this field
must be alert to any possible encroachments upon the broadcaster’s ability to
compete.

In achieving our mutual goal, this Department’s role is essentially
limited. As Mr. Rogers’ letter to the chairman suggested, our re-
sponsibility touches only on the limited number of television-network
problems.

For the sake of emphasis, let me repeat now what was then said:
UHF broadcasting, Congress beyond doubt decided, is primarily a
matter for the Federal Communications Commission. The problem
is basically a technical one. Here the Commission has special respon-
sibilities and peculiar expertise.

Acknowledging this fact, Congress established this expert body and
delegated broad responsibilities for regulation. Against this back-
ground, any comment by me concerning the UHF problem would have
small point.

Turning then to antitrust aspects of network broadcasting, we
necessarily begin with the hard fact that here nature itself exercises
a primary restraint on trade. I refer, of course, to the fact that the
number of television stations that can broadcast at the same time in
any given area is limited by the laws of physics.
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This meant the Government regulation to determine who shall have
that privilege of broadcasting is extremely important.

Congress settled this question by establishing the Federal Com-
munications Commission and authorizing it, subject to broad statu-
tory standards, to determine who shall have the privilege of using the
airways. At the same time, Congress provided in section 313 of the
Communications Act of 1934, that the antitrust laws shall apply to
the broadcasting industry.

Despite the Iﬁain language of that section of the act, making the
antitrust laws applicable to broadcasting, the courts in determining
the reach of the antitrust law to network broadcasting have not ig-
nored the fact that the Federal Communications Commission exercises
regulatory power in the field. I refer at this point, of course, to
Federal Broadcasting System v. American Broudeasting Company
(167 F. (2d) 349), decided in 1948.

To an extent thus far not precisely delineated, this regulation serves
to deflect the full impact of antitrust law strictures. In light of the
limited role accorded antitrust, the chain-broadcasting regulations
adopted by the Commission in 1941 and subsequently made applicable
to telecasting, take on added importanee.

Since the Supreme Court in the National Broadcasting case (319
U. S. 190) has sanctioned this Commission power, the Federal Com-
munications Commission now reexamines its regulations with a view
to determining whether or not they should be modified, enlarged, in
order to more effectively promote the public interest in telecasting.

Obviously, until we have the report of the Federal Communications
Cominission on this subject, further comment by any representative
of the Department of Justice would be inappropriate.

I wish to assure you, however, that the Antitrust Division has in-
formed the Commission of its readiness to consult with and advise
the Commission regarding antitrust aspects of network regulation.
Last spring Chairman McConnaughey of the FCC and I informally
discussed the problem of dividing responsibility between us as to the
difficult problems raised in the committee reports.

At that time I took the position that problems of network affilia-
tion were by and large better handled by the ¥CC regulations than
by antitrust prosecution. However, I assured Mr. McConnaughey
that, were the FCC to undertake the adoption of new rules, the Anti-
trust Division would stand ready to consult with the Commission as
to any antitrust aspects involved.

So much for the Plotkin and Jones reports, as well as FCC projected
rule revisions.

Beyond these, I think I should emphasize that the Department of
Justice is fully cognizant of the fact that, irrespective of FCC regu-
lation, there remains a substantial area in the broadcasting field where
the Department of Justice has a primary responsibility to enforce the
Sherman and Clayton Acts.

This responsibility we have endeavored to exercise within the limits
of our professional abilities and the financial resources available to
the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice.

For example, we found it necessary to prosecute two newspapers
for attempting to monopolize dissemination of news and advertising
in their respective areas. In this Loraine Journal case we obtained
an injunction, afirmed by the Supreme Court, preventing the publisher
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of that newspaper from attempting to drive a competing radio station
off the air by denying newspaper ad space to advertisers that also
frequented the rival radio station. _ .

Within this past year a jury returned a verdict of guilty against
the Kansas City Star Co. for attempting to monopolize news and
advertising in the Kansas City area. The indictment charged that the
company refused to give time to advertisers on its television station
unless the advertiser was a constant user of the Star’s newspaper ad-
vertising columns. That criminal case is pending on appeal. A ctvil
case along the same lines is pending in the lower court until the higher
court accepts or rejects the jury’s verdict in the criminal conviction.

We have also proceeded against RCA in a very important civil case,
charging it has monopolized patent licensing with consequent re-
straints on manufacture in the radio-television industry. 7This case 1s
also pending.

In addition, we realize, as the Plotkin report emphasized, that one
of the chief factors inhibiting the successful operation of new stations
is the paucity of good programing material. Restraints on program-

mg material were the subject of our suit in the National Football
Leagne and International Boxing Club cases. In the football case,
the courts struck down a number of restrictions—that was tried in
Philadelphia before Judge Grim—which the league had placed upon
the broadeasting and telecasting of professional football games. And
in the boxing case, still awaiting trial, which was dismissed in the
lower court, and where it was necessary for us to take appeal to the
Supreme Court to get it reinstated in the lower court, we attacked
alleged restraints aflfecting the sale of broadeasting and telecasting
rights of championship professional! boxing matches.

Finally, only last month, after a rather careful investigation, a Fed-
eral grand jury indicted the International Boxing Guild and two of
its principal officials and the local guild working under the Interna-
tional Boxing Guild in Ohio for enigaging in a boycott of boxing exhi-
bitions staged in, and televised directly from, broadcasting studios
without an audience.

The Criamraan, Judge, how does that work, actually—what are the
facts involved? Do they say to certain stations “you can take this”
or “you can’t take it,” or just how? I think we would be interested to
know how they do operate.

Mr. Barnes. Inthat particular case, there was picketing of stations
involved. The promoters of the boxing bouts want to get not only the
revenue, very naturally, that comes from the paid admissions at the
scene of the bout, but likewise they of course are interested in what
has become increasingly iraportant in the boxing industry, and that
is the receipts from television.

Because there is such a lack of good programing material, particu-
larly with regard to athletic events, this particular group desired to
merely have their boxing matches televised, without any paid admis-
sion. They didn’t have the facilities to have the paid admission. The
International Boxing Guild, consisting primarily of managers, put up
a picket line around the television studio to prevent their having that
type of television existing.

The Cuarmaan. Isn’t that Boxing Managers Guild the group that
have now Dbeen barred in New York State by the New York State
Commission ?
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M. BarnEs. Yes; that is correct. There have been many develop-
ments.

The Ciramraan. I have been reading a little about it. .

Mr. Barwves. This is but one aspect of it. We have likewise some
investigations going on in the wrestling aspect with relation, inciden-
tally, to television. ) _ )

Senator Pastore. How does the antitrust phase of it enter into that
situation ?

Mr. Barnes. Through restraint of trade, boycott.

Senator Pastore. Boycotting whom ? .

Mr. Bar~es. The studio—they tried to prevent people from going
to work in the studio.

Senator Pastore. What has that to do with the viewing public
having the availability of the program? ) .

Mr. Bagrngs. Because if they wouldn’t permit the boxers to go in,
there could be no program. The public are deprived of any boxing
program, ]

The Cramrman. In other words, in this case, as I understand it,
there was no audience. It was merely to get on television.

Mr. Barnes. Right, and the International Boxing Guild, in its
wisdom, decided that wasn’t the way they wanted to run boxing. So
they took steps to try to prevent it.

The Crnamyan. What about wrestling?

Mr. Bsrxes. As I have said before, Senator:

The Crarman. Is that classified as a sport by the Supreme Court?
[Laughter.]

Mr. Barnes. What I was going to say was, sometimes speaking on
the subject of antitrust, I point out how it affects everyone in many
phases of living. First we filed suit against the Shubert people—
which was recently settled—and sought to open to competition true
dramatic productions. Second, we have sought to promote competi-
tion in professional sports, for example in the International Boxin
Club case. Sometimes we have a combination of two—theater an
sport—in the wrestling investigation. That is in the investigator
phase at this time. I am not at liberty to go very much into detaii
because there has been no grand jury or civil action trial.

The Crmarman. But as I understand it, what you are looking into
is the danger that wrestling could be an absolute monopoly insofar
as bookings, and where matches take place, are concerned.

Mr. Barves. Blacklisting. In fact there are all kinds of activities
of that kind.

The Cramman. Blacklisting and all that goes with that. That
I understand is what you are looking into. We don’t expect you to
testify as to what you have found.

Mr. Barnes. We are looking into various phases of the wrestling
industry.

Senator Pastore. There was a motive, Mr. Barnes, in my asking
you the question I did ask you. Why, then, wouldn’t the closed cir-
cuit be a modification, or a modified form of restraint of trade?

Mr. Barnes. That depends upon contract. I take it your closed
circuit is a private matter, of private contract between parties, and

does not purport to go to the public. It doesn’t fall within the public
regulation aspect of television.
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Senator Pastore. But don’t you state in the first case that the public
interest requires that there be no restraint as to the availabilhty of
certain programs to the public? You answered me by saying, “Yes,
because if you don’t do that, then you won’t have a program.”

Mr. Barnes. That is right.

Senator Pasrore. Insofar as the public is blocked from sceing this
program that is on a closed circuit, why aren’t they being improperly

locked from seeing the program?

Mr. Barxes. If you got into a situation where one organization, or
one individual, monopolized the situation as far as any particular ex-
hibition was concerned, by closed circuit or otherwise, then you might
get into an antitrust violation.

Senator Pastore. Don’t they do that on the championship boxing
fights?

Mr. Barxes. Yes.

Senator Pasrore. Deesn’t one group come in and monopolize this
whole thing?

Mr. Barxrs. That is exactly why we have (iled suit against them.

Senator Pastore. You have filed a suit?

Mr. Barnzs. We have filed a suit. Of course, we ran into the diffi-
culty that was created by the baseball case, where the Supreme Court
held that baseball was a sport and not a business, and hence cannot
be a matter subject to interstate commerce.

The Cuiatrman. You don’t expect that trouble in wrestling, though,
do you?

Mr. Barxrs. No, I don’t expect that trouble in wrestling, particu-
larly because, as a result of that baseball case decision, a judge in New
York—and a very fine judge—said, “Well, let’s see if the Supreme
Court means what it says.” So he dismissed the International Boxing
case, and later another judge in the same court dismissed the Shubert
case. Hesaid if this rule that baseball is not a business is really a good
rule, let’s apply it to boxing and to theatricals,

Both of those cases went to the Supreme Court, and there we success-
fully maintained our position that there was no exemption as far as
boxing or as far as theatrical productions were concerned.

So baseball is sui generis. It is all by itself. I think that is prob-
ably where the exemption will stay.

Of course, the Supreme Court says that the reason it decided that
way is because Congress didn’t take any action, after its original deci-
sion for a period of 20 years, to change the rules. Therefore, it
wouldn’t be fair to now come along and say that, having once ruled
that baseball was a sport, we will now rule it is a business.

I might say I think that anyone who has studied the matter will say
that there are some inconsistencies in the general problem.

The Cnatraan. Of course, Judge, we did in this committee, on the
baseball situation, hold some hearings, such as they were, when Sena-
tor Johnson was the chairman

Mr. Barxes. Yes; Irecall those.

The Cramarax (continuing). Regarding the matter. But as vou
say, we didn’t take any action. That was because the minor leagties
were just disappearing, and are disappearing, because of this whole
tangled up situation,

Mr. Barnes. Itisa difficult problem.
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The Cuamman. Senator Johnson had a very personal interest in the
matter.

Mr. Barxes. That is vight. I have talked to him many an hour on
it. Itisa very serious problem, as is exemplified, I think, by the deci-
sion of Judge Grim in the footbull case, where we adopted a rule of
reason as far as broadcasting professional football games is concerned,
and said it was a restraint of trade if there was a restriction on the
broadcasting in aveas where the team was not playing but that it was
perfectly proper to restrict it in the home area where the team was
playing, because if they didn’t so restrict it, there would be an effect
upon the gate receipts.  And hence, using the rule of reason, he said 1t
was all right to restrict it in a limited area, but when you got beyond
that, it wasn’t a proper restriction; and likewise, that the restrictions
could not apply to broadcasting as distinguished from telecasting,
because the broadeasting of football games even in the home area did
not have an effect upon the gate.

Beyond cases already filed, several investigations are now pending
in the broadcasting field. IDecause they are pending, I am sure you
understand I cannot name names or go into too much detail. I can,
however, outline broadly the scope of some of our pending investiga-
tions.

Iirst, we are currently studying the antitrust questions raised by the
exchange between the National Broadcasting Co. and the Westing-
house Broadeasting Co. of radio and television stations in the Cleve-
fand and PPhiladelphia areas.

Second, we have under study complaints that the networks insist on
some occasions that sponsors use programs owned or controlled by the
networks. The charge has been made that this is particularly the case
in connection with prime time——that is, between 7:30 and 10: 30 i
the evening. You will recall that the Supreme Court, 1n the Para-
mount case, required the control over the exhibition of motion pictures
be divorced from their production and distribution. We believe that
if a similar situation is to be avoided in the telecasting industry, the
networks must not condition access to the airways on use by the
advertiser of a network-owned program—providing, of course, that
the sponsor has a program which meets reasonable standards of merit
in the public interest.

Just us a patentee imay not extend the exclusive privilege granted to
him by Congress so as to conirol competition beyond the scope of the
patented invention, so telecasters, I think, should be careful to avoid
seeking to use their hroadeasting privilege to control commerce in an
area beyond the scope of their license,

The Paramount case also condemned block booking of motion pic-
tures, the practice whereby an exhibitor desiring to rent only the good
pictures was nevertheless compelled to take the bad as well. The
Antitrust Division has under current inquiry charges that feature
films are being licensed to television stations under similar require-
ments.

Motion-picture programing is, as you kunow, especially 1mportant
to unafiiliated television stations to enable them to meet the competi-
tion of network programs. The Antitrust Division thinks it has
heen, and proposes to be, alert to prevent a recurrence in the broad-
casting branch of the entertainment industry of those practices which
gave rise in the motion-picture industry to the Paramouut case.
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I am sure that the broadeasting industry itself will join with us in
our efforts to prevent repetition in their industry of the litigation, in
some respects almost ruinous, that has faced the motion-picture
industry.

Senator Pasrorr. What is the distinetion that is to be made between
the Paramount case, where the producers of moving pictures were not
allowed to maintain their own exhibition houses, and a network that
cwns and operates a station in the Jocality ?

Mr. Barxes. If we assume that there have been the same acts in
the telecasting industry that existed in the motion-picture industry,
and we assume that the court is going to determine what the remedy
should e, then there should be no distinction. There could be the
same resilts, assuming the same violations. In other words, we get
into what the court can do to prevent the recurrence of the abuse.

Senator Pasrore. Is that matter now under study by your Depart-
ment?

Mr. Barnes. We have, as I stated, what we call a preliminary in-
quiry into the matter. We have had complaints, and they have caused
us to take that much of a step. I hesitate a little bit, hecause some-
times undue emphasis is given by the press and otherwise to words
that to us ave words of art.

W have, for example, some 307 investigations pending in the De-
partment in the Antitrust Division at this time. Very obviously not
all of those will lead to the litigation. So I don’t want to infer that
simply because we have started an investigafion that necessarily means
there will be litigation.

Senator Pastore. It is for that rveason I shall not press it any
furtlier.

Senator Porrer. Judge Barnes, T am sorry I was not here for most
of your siatement. Maybe vou covered it in your statement. The
committee was confronted with the situation a couple of years ago—
and also last year—in meeting with television manufacturers in an
cffort to encourage them to manufacture all-channel sets. Some of the
nmanufacturers were fearful of making any type of commitnient for
fear that they would be in violation of the Antitrust \ct.

Would you care to comment on that?

Mr. Barnes. I recall, Senator Potter, that we conferred with you
in the middle of 1954 regarding that question. After careful consid-
eration, we declined to give the requested clearance to commit our-
selves to nonprosecntion in the event such a plan were worked out,
becavse we believed that it might constitute a possible violation of
the Slierman Act.

We felt it was for Congress—not the Attorney General—to amend
the antitrust laws to permit such agreement between manufacturers.
Further, we felt that the agreement might have had the etlect of driv-
ing out of business small television manufactuwrers who would be
unable to afford the production of all-wave reccivers.

Since the proposed agreement would, in the opinion of the Anti-
trust Division, have constituted a violation of the Sherman Act, 1 felt
we could not approach it, and I believe we so notified you. Iven if
we had cleared the agreement, of course, our agreement would not
have protected the manufacturers from any pessible thivd-party hti-
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gation—treble damage suits against them. I think that, of course,
was the most deterring fact upon such possible joining together.

The Cuamnrax. 1 think in that case we would have to take the
initiative and act, because that precedent down there with you fel-
lows—although all equities might be on the side of doing it—would
be a very dangerous one.

Mr, Barnes. That is right. Furthermore, it is purely an advance
statement of what the Department of Justice will probably think
of a situation in the future. It might very well change with any sub-
sequent Attorney General who has charge of the Department of Jus-
tice, and will in no event be binding upon any future holder of the
office.

The Cramraran. Might I ask this question, if it is proper, because
we do have many pressing problems here in the industry, and the
Department of Justice may have a part in helping in the solution of
them. On this boxing and wrestling and other sport cases, do you
think you could complete what you are doing in a very short time,
or is it going to be dragged out a little bit?

Mr. Barnges. I cannot prognosticate, Senator; that is one thing
I have learned. ISven if Ithink it is going to be filed tomorrow, I never
say so, because tliere are too many reasons why those things do not
happen.

The Criamroran. Iunderstand that.

Mr. Barnes. You say “finished.” Of course we started this Inter-
national Boxing case several years ago, in 1952. We have two matters
that have delayed it considerably. %)ne is the fact that we had to go
to the Supreme Court to establish the Sherman Act’s application to
aspects of professional boxing. The second one is that unfortunately
we have to file our cases where the acts take place and where the de-
fendants have their place of business.

In championship boxing contests—that means New York—and the
southern district of New York, of course, had one of the worst cal-
endar congestions of any Federal district of any place in the country.

I guess I had better be careful about that, for they have been speed-
ing things up so much in the last few months that the situation may
have changed somewhat.

But there has been delay there just because of the condition of the
calendar. Our case is ready to go to trial up there. We still don’t
know when it will be tried.

The Craraman. The reason I asked that is because this committee
has been asked on many occasions, by many of the fine sports writers in
the country, why we would not go into this matter of boxing and
wrestling. I think the majority opinion of the committee was that

roperly it was a matter that you folks could take hold of easier than
Ey our getting into this problem of programing, because there are
some other basic things that we are more concerned with.

We are concerned with that, too, because I have had many, many
communications from people who are interested in clean sports along
the lines of “Well, the home is open to television and the young boy
goes to high school and his high-school coach tells him that you fight
fair and sports are clean.” Then he comes home and looks at some
of these things on television, and looks at his father and probably says
“What is this fellow telling me up there at high school 2”
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It has a serious impact, I think, upon good clean sports in the
country.

Mr. Barxes. As a one-time football coach, I agree with you.

The CrrairaraN. Me, too. Wrestling, of course, I don’t know what
you do about that.

Mzr. BarnEes. I think it has to be recognized for what it is—enter-
tainment, not sport.

The Cizamaran. I am not against it, but I think something should
be dcne to let everybody know, particularly youngsters, that this is
not what it looks like. Maybe the Federal Trade Commission ought
to get into that and label it.

Mr. Barngs. Wrestling is a very diflicult subject, Senator, because
of the fact that in boxing a fighter may have a fight every 3 months,
or every 2 weeks at the most. You get into wrestling, and they are
working every night in a different part of the country. Most of
them are not televised.

We get our foot in the door on most of these things on the tele-
vision angle, the broadecasting angle, and the interstate commerce
that arises. We still can only deal with violations of matters in inter-
state commerce. So your local wrestling show presents problems to
us from an enforcement standpoint.

Again, Senator, may I just say one other thing. It isn’t only an
antitrust question. Some of our investigation into wrestling, and to
a limited extent boxing, indicates that the Criminal Division of the
Department of Justice, in its Antiracketeering Division, must have a
look at its antitrust features.

The Cuairman. I am sure that none of us have any objection to
people who want to go watch these wrestling matches, but when they
start to come into the home, I think then they ought to he—the best
word I can think of is “labeled,” for what they are in some way. I
don’t know how we can do that. Maybe we ought to inquire of the
Federal Trade Commission that handles labeling and advertising.

Senator Potter, as I recall last fall you attended the boxing conven-
tion, or whatever they had in Detroit, in which they evidenced some
desire to see if they couldn’t voluntarily do some of the things that
have been suggested by the judge. Is that correct?

Serator PorTter. Yes. I would like to have the judge comment on
that, if you would.

Mr. Barnrs. I don’t know enough to comment upon all the matters
that are taking place in boxing particularly, but I can say that I think
all of us realize that there has been a vast change in the boxing picture,
particularly with regard to the control of the managers over the op-
portunities to appear in boxing matches within the last several months.
In fact, very recent time.

Senator ’orTer. Part of that time, unless they had the cood word
from a man in New York, they didn’t box.

Mr. Barnes. There is no question about that, apparently, at least
from the testimony of 1 individual who changed his manager and
was out for some 3 years, I believe it was—2 years any way—one of the
most likely prospects, I understand. IHe couldn’t get a boxing match
becausze he didn’t have the right manager. 1 think there is a great
deal that can be done within the industry on a voluntary basis. But
there again we get into some of the uglier aspects of it, because there
have been strong-arm methods.
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In fact, some of my statl accuse me of spending too much time with
sonie of the gentlemen who come in with cauliflower ears and have a
tale to tell. But sometimes they don’t tell it so well, but if you sta)
with it, you can get very interesting facts. ) ‘

We have a lot of individuals who, as soon as they know we are in-
terested, come in and tell us their personal experiences, and a lot of
editors—sports editors of different newspapers—who are vitally
concerned.

Senator Porrer. The Department of Justice is surveying that in-
dustry at the present time?

Mr. Barxes. We have no wholesale boxing investigation. I don’t
want to mislead you. In connection with our suit on championship
professional fights, we have spilled over a lot of other arcas, and we
are gathering as much as we can and working in cooperation with
other agencies and other divisions of the Departinent of Justice in
gathering as much information as we can.

Senator Porrer. But it is your opinion that the industry is cleaning
its own house to a certain degree? '

My. Baxxes. I think it is doing a great deal. As to whether or not
it can ultimately clean its own house, that is a serious question. As
long as some of this force exists, as long as managers get beaten up
if they don’t kunckle under to the demands, there is actually physical
fear existing in the industry. Until that is eliminated, until the
right-minded managers, those interested in the sport, believe that
they have a chance at coming out on top, we are not going to get the
whole story.

Senator Porrer. Unless that industry is cleaned up, the American
people are going to lose, completely, respect for boxing, and it will be
relegated to the same level as wrestling, unless some action is taken
to clean up the sport.

Mr. Bak~es. There is no question about that.

The Criamryan. Judge, the point I wanted to make is that 1 am
glad that you have this under active consideration. There have been
many requests that we here go into some of these matters, and I think
the committee feels we have many other things in this industry that
are probably much more important, and that properly you people
could put some checks down there on this thing.

Mr. Barxrs. 1 think that is our duty, and we are trying to do it.

Senator Pasrtore. Senator Purtell?

Senator Porrenr. No questions.

Senator Pastorr. Our counsel, I understand, has some questions.

Mr. Cox. Mr. Barnes, would it be basically the position of the De-
partment of Justice that it has the same fundamental duty to enforce
the antitrust laws in the field of radio and television broadcasting as
in other industries?

Mr. Barves. Yes; taking into consideration the fact that all tlie
regulated industries may have different statutory boundaries as to
what is regulated. We get into this question of primary jurisdiction,
which is a very difficult one. But in gencral, depending on the law
that sets up the regulation, we do within limits have the general obli-
gation to consider and control as best we can the antitrust aspects, even
mn the regulated industries.

Mr. Cox. Isn't it {rue that in the Communications .Act, in section
313, which you cited, there is an express statement of congressional
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policy that the antitrust laws are to apply in this field, despite the
regulation authorized to be exercised by the FCC?

Mr. Barnes. That is correct. I think we have by congressional
enactment a stronger or greater responsibility in this field than in
some other regulated industries.

Mr. Cox. Wouldn’t you say that that is perhaps because of this
situation: That despite the fact, as vou pointed out, that nature has
created a primary limitation upon the ordinary forces of free com-
petition, on the other hand, because this is in the realin of expression,
Congress has expressly stated a policy that restraints will not go to
the extent of censorship, and as a result you you don’t have this treated
like a regulated utility in the sense, perhaps, that railroads or common
carriers regulated by the ICC are handled. But in the television
field, since there is an initial restraint, would vou say that perhaps
special care and vigilance is required in the enforcement of the anti-
trust laws there to prevent the creation of a monopoly ¢

Mr. Barnes. I would agree with that 100 percent.

Mr. Cox. You mentioned the Federal Broadcasting Co. case,
and it is referred to in Mr. Rogers’ letter, as perhaps raising some
problems, despite the language of section 313. Would the Depart-
ment be of the opinion that perhaps some clarifying legislation is
required to avoid the difficulties posed by that case, and to straighten
out this question of primary and secondary jurisdiction?

Mr. Barnes. I would hesitate to give an opinion on that offhaned.
That case, of course, did not get to the Supreme Court. It might be
that it would be better to have the Supreme Court pass on the question
before you considered the necessity of legislation. However, I don’t
know enough about it to comment on that.

Mr. Cox. Since it has never been finally approved by the Supreme
Court, then is the department taking the position that, despite the
decision in that case, it continues to have authority to act in the broa-
casting field, even though it is in an area that is entirely under regula-
tion of the FCC as far as certain aspects are concerned? In other
words, you are still trying to get a case to the Supreme Court on that
1ssue, 1f one arises?

Mr. Barxes. Yes; if one arises, we think it should go to the Supreme
Court before we fecl we are barred by the exact language of the lower
court.

Mr. Cox. As I understand it, in your testimony before a subcom-
mittee of the House Judiciary Committee yesterday, you indicated,
in connection with this matter of the exchange between Westinghouse
and NBC, that one of the problems which had to be decided by the
Department before going ahead was whether it was debarred from
bringing an action by the approval granted to this transaction by the
Federal Communications Commission.

Mr. Barxes. If we assume that the restrictive provision of the
Communications Act applies only to the common carriers, then prob-
ably there is no problem about the finality of the act of the IFederal
Communications Commission. Under those circumstances, we feel
we would be free to proceed.

Mr. Cox. But that is a question that is still, I take it——

Mr. Barxes. We think that we have the answer, but sometimes we
are wrong, vou know. We don’t want to be too positive and say this



416 TELEVISION INQUIRY

ends all our problems. I think we will have to have a fight to establish
that.

Mzr. Cox. Suppose the Department of Justice were of the opinion
that a particular practice in the broadcasting industry—in the net-
work field, let us say—was violative of the antitrust law. Would it
institute an action to enforce the law, even though this practice had
been explicitly approved by the Commission ?

Mr. Barnrs. I don’t think T can answer that question directly. I
don’t think I could answer it in advance.

Mg. Cox. It would have to depend on the facts of the specific
case?

Myr. Barnes. The circumstances and facts, yes.

Mr. Cox. In other words, you feel that there may be a possi-
bility, under the present status of the statutory law, that the Federal
Communications Commission, in a non-common-carrier field, could
put its stamp of approval on a practice which the Department of
Justice felt violated the antitrust laws?

Mr. BarNes. Yes. We do not concede that we would be helpless,
and it would depend, I think, upon the nature of the stamp of approval
that the Commission put upon the particular acts, as well as the
particular acts which were approved.

Senator PPastore. Let’s get that straight. Would this act be a
violation of the antitrust laws that would be condoned because the
stamp of approval was put on by a regulatory body? Or would it
mean that it does not violate the antitrust law because it is a regulated
matter?

Mr. Barnes. If it is a regulated matter and is taken, by the act,
out of our jurisdiction, something that we do not have jurisdiction
on, then obviously we can’t proceed.

Senator ’astore. Who decides that ? ,

Mr. Barxes. We are going to have to make the initial decision,
whether we want to contest it. That is why I say we have to look at the
facts, we have to look at the order and what it purports to cover, and
the area in which it is.

Mr. Cox. But under the express language of section 313, wouldn’t it
be your feeling that, except possibly for provisions relating to com-
rr}on carriers, that very clearly Congress intended that the fact
o

Mr. Barnes. Concurrent jurisdiction, that is right,

Mr. Cox. The Commission regulation should not bar you?

Mr. Barnes. That is our attitude, that is right.

Mr. Cox. Does the Commission take the same position with regard,
not to a continuing practice, but with regard to the grant of a license
or of a permit by the Commission which the Department might, in a
particular case, feel will result in a restraint of trade?

Mr. Barnges. I cannot answer that. As I have said in my state-
ment, we tried to get together to work in cooperation, and we have
had very little opportunity to have any disagreements.

Mr. Cox. Mr. Henley of the Office of the Chief Counsel of the
Commission testified briefly last week about liaison which they main-
tained with the Antitrust Division. Could you tell us what the nature
of that liaison practice 1s?

Mr. Barnes. Yes. The liaison with the Federal Communications
Commission is on an informal basis whereby the Commission makes
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available to the Antitrust Division, upon request, any information in
its possession which relates to Federal antitrust questions. Conversely,
we agree to make available to the Commission all information which
might help the Commission in its regulatory functions.

T'have conferred with Mr. Connaughey and with several representa-
tives of the Commission in my office. We have discussed some of our
mutual problems—the division of responsibility that is set forth in the
letter that Mr. Rogers sent to this committee.

In addition, I informed the Chairman of the Commission that we
stood ready, on short notice, with individuals whom we thought were
somewhat, at least, qualified to exercise discretion and judgment in the
matter, to review any network regulations that the Commission pro-
posed to issue, to advise and consult with them in drafting any such
rules on any of the antitrust questions involved.

At one of these meetings we suggested that there be specific in-
dividuals designated, 1 on behalf of the Commission, 1 on behalf of the
Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice, to stay in contact
with each other so that this could be a vital arrangement rather than
just a paper one.

I designated Mr. Hollander, who is here with me today, as the in-
dividual to represent the Antitrust Division, Department of Justice,
in these communications with the Federal Communications Commis-
stion. The Federal Communications Commission designated Mr. J.
Smith Henley, Assistant General Counsel, on their behalf, and those
2 gentlemen have been in contact when any matters have arisen, and I
think that our informal contact has worﬁed out pretty well.

Mr. Cox. Is this a matter of recurring scheduled conferences, or
do I get the impression that it is handled on a case-by-case basis when
one agency or the other feels that there is occasion for getting
together?

Mr. Barnes. It is a case-by-case arrangement, with the caveat that T
just put in there, that we have certain understandings that we are
interested in these rules and regulations, and that they are interested
in getting our opinion, and when that situation develops that they
want our opinion or advice, that we will be consulted with regard to it.

Mr. Cox. In your opinion, has this liaison, for instance, worked
effectively in connection with the matter of the NBC-Westinghouse
exchange ?

Mr. Barnres. That is a very difficult question. You are getting into
a very involved state of facts.

Mr, Cox. Ijust wanted your thought.

Mr. Bar~es. I would say on the whole I think it has worked pretty
well ; yes.

Mr. Cox. Is it your policy, where you are investigating a matter
which you know is before the Commission for action, to request the
Commission to defer action until you can complete your investigation ?

Mr. Barnws. It is not. It is not, because of our concurrent pri-
mary jurisdiction on matters of that kind. If we think we have suf-
ficient information to exercise our jurisdiction, we should do it. If
we do not have, we are in no position to ask the Commission to delay
any action on their part.

Mr. Cox. Would you notify the Commission that you were investi-
gating the matter and advise them of the facts which gave rise in your
mind to some question as to whether there was an antitrust issue ?
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Mr. Bannes. We would advise them if it came to our attention that
there was any possibility of any action being taken by them which
might have any effect upon the ultimate outcome of the matter which
we then had under investigation.

Mr. Cox. In other words, if there were a case in which you thought
that their action might conceivably preclude your subsequent treatment
of the case, you would advise them of this fact?

Mr. Barxes. Not necessarily preclude any action on our part, but
necessarily liave any eflect, psychologically or otherwise, upon our
action. Ve would Just simply call the matter of our interest to their
attention, without any expression of desire on our part that they tuke
one action or another.

Mr. Cox. Ts this something you have done a number of times during
this period of liaison with the Corimission?

Mr. Barxes. It has been done, but it has not been done a number of
times. We have only had this procedure in operation since last year.
As amatter of fact, it was only formalized along in August or Septem-
ber of last year. We had negotiations and conferences prior to that
time, but we settled down into a routine that we thought was satisfac-
tory to us as of that date.

Mr. Cox. Is this liaison comparable with that which you maintain
with other rezulatory agencies?

Mr. Barnes. Somewhat. Of course we have a very similar liaison
with the Federal Trade Commission, but of course our liaison there
is on a daily, or a half-daily, basis rather than the larger interval that
exists in our relations with the Federal Communications Commission.

Mr. Cox. Didr’t vou recently state in testimony before a Ilouse
committee that it would be helpful if the various regulatory agencies
would advise the Department of their consideration of matters in
which possibly antitrust matters were presented ?

My, Barnes. 1 do not recall that specific testimony, but I have no
doubt that T might very well have said it because I think that the
more information we have, the better job we can do.

Where we have a joint, or even a secondary, responsibility—con-
current or secondary responsibility—very obviously we are interested
in what the other regulatory bodies do.

Mr. Cox. T think this was again before the House Judiciary Sub-
committee sometime late last month. You were testifying, possibly on
Jegislation requiring advance notice of mergers, and_you made refer-
ence to the fact that it would also be of assistance if the regulatory
agencies advised you in advance of these matters.

Mr. Barxges. 1 have no doubt that is precisely what I said.

Mr. Cox. Do you think that legislation conld be adopted in this field
which would be helpful to the Department in that connection ?

Mr. Barxes. That is a question that I do not think I am competent
to pass upon. I think we can sometimes have too many regulations.
1 am much more interested in some of the others we are trying to get
on mergers than T am in something like this by statute. '

The CmammaN. And that depends upon the people running the
departments. You can maintain a good liaison with people if they are
anxious to maintain that.

Mr. Barnes. There is no question about it. If you get men of good
will, they can do a lot more sometimes without the law than they can
with it.
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We have been, I think, very successful in maintaining that cooper-
ation between various governmental agencies, including somne where
there has not been that cooperation in the past.

Mr. Cox. Mr. Plotkin in his report, which was submitted to the De-
partment, recommended that you be asked whether a more effective
promotion of free competition would result if the chain broadcasting
regulations of the Federal Communications Commission were abol-
ished and the networks simply held accountable under the antitrust
laws.

Mr. Rogers replied that the Department was, as of March last year,
not sufficiently informed to express a considered opinion on this ques-
tion, and that it should be answered in the first instance by the Com-
mission. Could you tell the committee whether the Department has,
since that time, acquired additional imformation which would enable
it to express an opinion?

Mr. Barnwes. No, sir; that is still our poesition. We would like to
see what the regulations are, what the Commission comes up with.

Mr. Cox. You are talking about prospective regulations and not
about those which have been in effect since 1941 ?

Mr. Barxnes. Yes, that is right.

Senator Porrer. Mr. Cox, along that line, I am wondering, Mr.
Barnes, if the Department of Justice, or particularly your division,
has reported on a bill that is before the committee at the present time,
introduced by Senator Bricker, which would regulate the networks?
That is S. 825.

Mr. Barnes. I believe that that is a bill in which we made a com-
ment similar to that made in the letter of Mr. Rogers’ that has just
been referred to.

Senator Porrer. In other words, there has been no position taken by
the Department of Justice on the bill at this time?

Mr. Barxes. That is right. That is my recollection. I do not
have our records here on that, but I am pretty certain. One of my
associates here gave me some of the facts and says that that is his
recollection, so I am sure thuat Is correct.

Senator Porrer. There lias been concern by some people, with the
great effect that television has on mass public opinion, that the con-
centration of power into 2 main networks—or 8 networks—is a
large concentration of power in the hands of a few people. Has the
Antitrust Division made any investigation on that concentration of
power?

Mr. Barx~es. Not in this particular field, but from a general stand-
point, very obviously, we believe that free enterprise and lack of
monopoly—the greater the concentration toward the single monop-
olies, theoretically the worse the situation is.

Ordinarily, all things being equal, we would rather see 3 competitors
than 2 or 1; or 6 rather than 3. Theoretically the public is going to
be the gainer if that situation exists.

Senator Porrer. It has been suggested that the networks be treated
in the same manner as the Associated Press at one time—forcing them
to make their programs available to any person that wanted them.
Would you care to comment on that?

Mr. Barnes. No, I do not think I should because one came as a
result of antitrust litigation. We do not have that as yet in this
industry.
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Sometimes under the theory that individuals who have violated
the antitrust laws should be put in a position a little different than
those who have not violated the antitrust laws, we might recommend
one thing in one case where we would not recommend it to an indus-
try where there has been no violation established as a matter of law.,

T think that is better left unsaid at this time.

Mr. Cox. As I understand it, you have an arrangement, then, with
the Commission that, with regard to any future revision of their chain
broadcasting regulations, you are to be consulted. Have you, how-
ever

Mr. Barnes. Just a minute. I do not think we have any definite
promise. We understand that they propose to consult us, and we have
expressed our willingness to be consulted and to cooperate with them
to the fullest extent.

Mr. Cox. Have they to this date asked you to comment on their
present regulations and give your opinion as to how they affect the
Department’s enforcement of the antitrust laws ¢

Mr. Barnes. They have not.

Mr. Cox. Mr. Rogers, in citing the Federal Broadcasting System
case in his letter, intimated that, despite section 313, different stand-
ards of accountability apparently might be held to apply to the net-
works because of these chain broadcasting regulations. If in fact,
then, these regulations are regarded as putting the Commission’s
stamp of approval on certain practices that are authorized there, and
if in consultation with the &111mission you decided that this was
an obstacle to the enforcement of the antitrust laws, would the De-
partment then recommend to the Commission that they be set aside
or ask corrective legislation from the Congress?

Mr. Barngs. Of course it depends upon how large the area of dif-
ference is, how substantial, and how fundamental. If we attempt
to negotiate our ideas into the regulations, or at least have careful
consideration given to them, and if we at the conclusion thought there
was an utter absence of antitrust considerations in these regulations,
we would have no hesitancy in either going to Congress or instituting
such action as we thought necessary to try to establish a free enterprise.

Mr. Cox. Mr. Henley, again, in his testimony last week suggested,
T think, at one point that in the opinion of the Office of the Chief
Counsel of the Commission, the Communications Act in setting up the
standards of public convenience and interest went further than the
antitrust laws in guarding against monopoly. Would you care to
comment on that ¢

Mr. Bar~es. I amafraid T could not agree with that because public
interest—as I understand the various matters that are contained within
that definition of what constitutes public interest—goes far beyond
the antitrust laws. Antitrust law enforcement is part of the public
interest, but your public interest goes to a larger area. I think I made
some remarks on that yesterday.

I pointed out yesterday, in testifying before a House committee,
that in construing the Federal Communications Act, the Supreme
Court in Federal Communications Commission v. RCA Communica-
tions, which had to do with the establishment of overseas radio-
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telegraph service, discussed the Commission’s finding that competi-
tion 1s—
that is, duplication of radio telegraph facilities would not impair the ability

of existing radio carriers and cable carriers to render adequate service. For
such reasons the Commission concludes that competition was reasonably feasible.

The courts felt it was improper for the Commission to suppose
the standard as adopted was derived without a national policy defined
by legislation in the courts. They said :

The trouble arises from the fact that, while the Commission recites that
competition may have beneficial effects, it does so in an abstract, sterile way.
~ If the courts adopt that attitude, they pay practically no attention
to the antitrust implications. And we were not happy with that type
of decision because we do not think it gives the emphasis to antitrust.

That is part, and only a part, of the public interest that must be
preserved.

Mr. Cox. But in your view it is, in its area, a more specific and a
stronger statement than the general standard of the public interest ?

Mr. BarNes. Yes; because by public interest there are 10 or a dozen
other factors that may weigh against antitrust implications. Hence,
antitrust law is stronger in preserving free enterprise than the larger
public interest, which includes antitrust considerations.

Mr. Cox. You commented briefly on the block booking aspects of
the Paramount case and their possible implications for the licensing of
feature films over television. Mr. Plotkin, in his discussion of the
employment of option time by the networks, suggests that possibly the
entire practice, not limited to films, has many of the features of block
booking as condemned in the Paramount case. I think this is one
phase of his report that Mr. Rogers did not comment on in his letter
of last March. Is the Department familiar with option time as it is
used in the broadcasting field ?

Mr. Barngs. In a general way; yes. I am not prepared to state at
this time that a contract giving networks option for a station’s time
is, standing alone by itself, a violation of section 1 of the Sherman Act.
That is our considered opinion at this time. We have not dismissed
the problem, but we cannot say that, per se, in and of itself it violates
the antitrust law.

The Cuamman. I think maybe right here we had better give the
reporter a rest, do you not think, of 10 minutes %

Senator Pastore. All right, if it is agreeable with the rest of the
committee. Letushavea 5-minute recess.

The CHaAmRMaN. All right.

( A short recess was taken.)

Senator Pastore. Mr. Cox?

Mr. Cox. I gather, then, at this stage, Mr. Barnes, the Department
is not engaged in a broad investigation of the overall operations of
option time in television ?

Mr. Barxes. Thatis correct. o

Mr: Cox. Has the Department analyzed Mr. Plotkin’s description
of the practice, and inquired of the FCC as to whether, so far as it
knows, the basic factual analysis contained therein is accurate?
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Mr. Barnes. We have had conferences and discussed it, and T can
assure you that the Plotkin report has been read very carefully and
studied in the Antitrust Division, as was the Jones matter. But I
don’t know that we have ever gone into formal consideration with the
FCC as to whether the factual situation is valid, or whether it is not.

Mr. Cox. There is certainly, on the surface, some parallelism be-
tween the practice and the block booking system in respect to the
theaters.

Mr. Barnes. Yes; as I pointed out in my opening statement, thers
certainly is, and that is one of the reasons we are concerned.

Mr. Cox. Is there also some possibiilty that the affiliate which is
bound to take all programs during the option time is the victim of
blind selling, whicI})x was also condemned in the Paramount case?

Mr. Barnes. That is my understanding of the possibility, and T
believe we have had 1 or 2 complaints along those lines. I recall some
correspondence to that effect.

Mr. Cox. And those, I take it, under your policy, are being investi-
gated, as facilities permit ?

Mr. Barnes. Yes; just let me say, as I frequently said before, in any
matter as fundamental to our economy as television, we don’t just put
the letters in the wastebasket. On the other hand, we cannot start an
investigation on a particular complaint in a particular locality every
time we get a letter. 'We have a general accumulation of evidence that
may not be designated as an investigation, which continues all the
time on thesé troublesome subjects.

Mr. Cox. Is there any similarity between the position which the
networks occupy by virtue of their time option rights and the master
agreements and formula deals which were held 1illegal in the Para-
mount case?

Mr. Barngs. I don’t think that I could answer that question without
a good deal of study to cite a few cases, or find that there were none.
So I don’t think I should try to answer that question.

Mr. Cox. There has been testimony that NBC and CBS follow a
must-buy policy, under which an advertiser, to get on the network at
all, must buy time on a minimum of 50 or 55 stations, whether he
wants to advertise in all these markets or not? Is there a possibility
that this practice might violate the antitrust law?

Mr. BarNEs. Yes.

Mr. Cox. Has the Department received complaints with respect to
that practice?

The Craiyan. I think the Department has knowledge of it. 1
don’t know that there has been particularly one complaint; is that
right, Judge?

Mr. Barnes. I recognize it as a problem. I don’t specifically recall
any complaints. I wouldn’t be too certain of that.

Mr. Cox. Thatisall T have, Judge Barnes.

Senator Pastore. Any further questions? )

Senator Purrern. No questions, except that your testimony was
most informative and very helpful to us.
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Senator Pasrore. Thank you very much for coming, Mr. Barnes.
Mr. Barnes. I should have said for the purpose of the record that
1 am accompanied here by, on my left, Mr. Robert Bicks, who is legal
assistant to the Assistant Attorney General; on my right Mr. Victor
Kramer, who is the section chief who has to do with general super-
vision over television matters; and next to him, Mr. Hollander, who is

our liaison representative with the FCC, all of whom have been of
a1d to me here.

Thank you, sir.

Mr. Cox, We appreciate your coming.

1 ¥ v

Senator Pastore. We have Congressman Morano here who would

like to make a statement for the record and then will leave. Con-
gressman Morano?

STATEMENT OF HON. ALBERT P. MORANO, REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE FOURTH DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF
CONNECTICUT

Mr. Morano. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to
testify briefly. T represent the Fourth Congressional District of
Connecticut, which has 110 local television. The people in my district,
though interested in their community problems and activities, elec-
tions, and special events, are fed only by programs from New York
and New Jersey.

I eannot appear on television in my own district. I cannot reach
my constituents by this important medium. TLocal advertisers can-
not reach those whom they wonld serve through this medium. Con-
seqquently, developient of the community and the economic expansion
in the community are thwarted. Business is directed more toward
the cities from which the TV emunates.

T am appalled to find—T have been told this, I don’t know whether
1t 1s true or not—that approximately one-third of the congressional
districts in this country are in the same condition as mine.

~mee this important means of public communication is lost to so
many, who must depend on TV stations in other districts and in some
cases even In other States, this inquiry into the situation is called for,
because I believe that I, myself, and alot of other Congressmen, would
like to know the reasons why this situation exists today, and we would
hike to see some solution—some equitable solution—found, and the
problem resolved.

That is all T have to say.

Senator Pasrore. Any questions of the Congressman? Thank you
very much for appearing.

Our next witness is Mr. Philip Merryman. I understand that there
are several distinguished people with him and they are all welcome to
come forward.  Mr. Merryman, have you some people with you who
might testify?

Mr. Mrerryman. Yes, sir.

Senator Pastore. May we please have silence so that with your
cooperation onr witnesses may be heard.
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STATEMENT OF PHILIP MERRYMAN, WICC-TV, BRIDGEPORT,
CONN., PRESIDENT OF HOMETOWN TELEVISION, INC., ACCOM-
PANIED BY DUDLEY JEWELL, MANAGING DIRECTOR, BRIDGE-
PORT CHAMBER OF COMMERCE, BRIDGEPORT, CONN.; DR.
WILLIAM H. ALDERSON, PASTOR OF THE FIRST METHODIST
CHURCH OF BRIDGEPORT; THE REV. DAVID ¥. BANNON, REPRE-
SENTING THE BISHOP OF BRIDGEPORT DIOCESE; MRS. STEPHA-
NIE Mc¢CARTHY, DIRECTOR OF RED CROSS FOR BRIDGEPORT ; AND
MRS. SIMON F¥RANK, PARENT-TEACHERS ASSOCIATION OF
BRIDGEPORT

Mr. Merryman. Mr. Chairman, may I direct an inquiry before I
begin ?

Senator PasTore. You may.

Mr. Merryman. Is the record of the hearings before the Potter
committee in April or May of 1954 to be incorporated by reference
in this proceeding?

Senator Pastore. It won’t be incorporated by reference as a matter
of formal incorporation. It is simply a part of the entire record and
investigation on the part of this committee. Youmay rest assured that
anything in that report is of notice to the committee.

Mr. Merryaran. Does that include the recommendations of the com-
mittee? 1 understand Senator Potter yesterday to say there were rec-
ommendations by the subcommittee.

Senator Pastore. The entire report; yes, sir.

Mr. MerryMaN. Another question, Mr., Chairman: I have heard
that there will be a recess of this committee after tomorrow for about
a month, after which the networks will appear.

Senator Pastore. The chairman can answer that question.

The Cuarman. No. We are setting the dates for these hearings as
quickly as possible. We have yesterday and today, and what is the

lan?
P Mr. Cox. We have one Friday.

The Crrarman. One Friday, and then some next week again?

Mr. Cox. Probably not next week, but we hope sometime in the
middle of the month.

Mr. Merryman. Will the participants in this testimony have an
opportunity

The Cuamrarax., I might say the networks have written us to the
effect that they would like to testify first on this engineering, UHF-
VHF problem, and then they would like a few days to come again and
testify on the network problem, which is another phase of it. So there
may be an interval in between there.

Mr. Merrydan. Will there be an opportunity for the other partici-
pants to have rebuttal testimony after the networks?

The Cuairyan. Yes, you may have all the opportunity you want
to testify.

Mr. Merrvaran. Thank you, sir. _

Mr. Chairman, I had expected to present all of these witnesses after
I finished my testimony. Two of the gentlemen have planes to make.
They have important engagements in Bridgeport this evening. I
would like, if I may, to present Mr. Dudley Jewell and Dr. Alderson,
first.
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Senator Pastore. All right, if you will identify yourselves and
make your statement.

Mr. Jewere. Mr. Chairman, my name is Dudley Jewell. T am
manager of the Chamber of Commerce of Bridgeport, Conn. )

We have a particularly exasperating problem, and a frust rating
one, In our area, which is Fairfield County, with regard to television
service. It is a preblem that is diflicult of solution, and we are cer-
tainly glad to see this committee giving some attention to it.

In Connecticut, we are a small State, but the last time I heard we
were still rated as one of the sovereign States. We wonder why, or
under what reasoning or what rhyme or reason, 7 television channels
have been assigned to 1 city in 1 State, while 2 television channels
have been assigned to the entire Stute of Connecticut.

Senator Pasrore. I am surprised you didn’t know that. I have
been asking the same question for 2 years.

Mr. Jewern. Mr. Chairman, we have been asking the question,
and we have been unable to get an answer. We have a television sta-
tion in Bridgeport which has been on the air now for well over 2 years.
I ani sorry, Phil, I don’t remember the exact time that WICC-TV
went on the air,

It has been fighting a losing battle, because we have very few sets
In the area with tuners to receive that station. Yet we are a metro-
politan area of considerable proportion. In our immediate area we
service something like 300,000 people in Bridgeport and 4 contiguous
communities, a population of important size and consideration.

These people have access only to New York radio and New York
television. They are well versed on all of the goings on in the State
of New York, and they can tell you what the Governor of New York
Is doing, or the mayor of New York City, but they have little oppor-
tunity to view Connecticut problems.

From time to time we have people running for public oflice in our
State.  They have no opportunity to be seen by the voters in Con-
necticut and in Fairfield County. ~We have substantial business estab-
lishments in our community which have 1o access to television wd-
vertising on a competitive basis with New York stores, for example.

One of the arguments that is always raised against us is that a
small area like ours, and with local television programing, perhaps
soue sacrifice of the New York channel would be required, or maybe
the reception quality would be diminished to some extent, and that
we can’t equal that program ng in the public intevest.

I would submit to you, Mr. Chairman, that we have the same situ-
ation with radio. New York radioblankets our area. You ean turn
your radio dial just a few marks and you have a different station.
But I would point out, and I think Mr. Merryman can support this,
that even with that overwhelming type of blanket competition from
New York radio, in our area at any given time almost, during the early
morning broadecast hours, during the day, during the evening, almost
any tine, 80 percent of the radio sets in our area which are tuned in
are tuned to WICC, Bridgeport.

The reason they are is because of good local programing. WICC
Is not a network station. Yet by good programing and local interest,
they are able to attract by far the majority of the radio audience.
We feel sure that a similar showing could be made on local programing
by television.
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Frankly, there is a_channel vacant in our area, and for the life of
me I can’f see why it shouldn’t be made available to WICC- -channel 6.

Senator Purrern. May I interrupt a minute, Mr. Chairman? When
you speak of channels—WICC is an ultrahigh ?

Mr. JeweLL., Yes,sir.

Senator PURTELL. Now you are talking about a very high frequency
channel.

Mr. Juwernn, Yes.

Senator Purrert. I think we ought to differentiate in talking about
channels.

Mr. Jewenn, VITE channel 6. In our area, with 300,000 people, and
many thousands of television sets, channel 6 is vacant. You tune
to channel 6 and there is nothing.

Yet when we tallk to the FCC about this, we are told about some
possible interruption in service because Philadelphia is on channel
6 and Schenectady is on channel 6, and there are a few handfuls of
people out in the middle somewhere, who get marginal reception at
best, with booster arrangements on their television sets. So their best
service is unsatisfactory, and yet apparently there would be some in-
terference with even that unsatistactory service.

But we are denying television service to a much larger group of
people. We feel that we are entitled to consideration for a regular
television channel. We feel that our business people and our indus-
tries should have access to television. We have a television station,
it is true, but its coverage is very light because, after all, when you talk
to Joe Doakes who has a television set and can already receive seven
channels of television, it is pretty hard to convinee him that he should
spend another $50 to add a strip tuner or something and make special
alterations on his antenna.

Channel 8 reception, which is VIIF—channel 8 reception, which
comes out of New Haven, which is 1 of our 2 channels in all of Con-
necticut, gives us spotty reception in the Bridgeport area, primarily
because all of the antennas are beamed toward the New York stations.
So in some spots we do have some sets that receive channel 8, but for
others, it is simply not available and it is marginal reception.

Our plea to this committee is to give some consideration to relicf
for our area so that we, too, can enjoy adequate television service,
because for all practical purposes now, we have none available to us
on a loecal basis.

Obviously our business people in Bridgeport cannot make use of the
many New York channels, because the rates are prohibitive. They
simply can’t buy that kind of television time.

Senator PasTore. Any questions?

Senator Purrerr. What you are asking for, then, is relief, as I
understand it, Mr. Jewell, in the form of an assignment of a very high
frequency to that area; is that correct?

Mr. JewrLn, That is right, Senator.

Senator PrrterL. You are telling the committee that the number
of sets able to receive ultrahigh is rather small as compared to the
total number of sets there. All sets can get very high. Very few
sets—or am I correct in understanding that relatively few sets can
get ultrahigh in the Bridgeport area ?

Mr. JEwrrr. That is right, very few sets.
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Senator PurreLr. So they are limited entirely to New York sta-
tions, if they haven’t a converter to get ultrahigh in the Bridgeport
area; 1§ that correct?

Mr. JEwernn. That is right. I might say that we are all indebted to
Mr. Merryman for a rather valiant, but losing, battle that he has been
putting up out there to maintain television service in the Bridgeport
area, and try to service us. But it is almost an insurmountable
problem.

Senator PorTer. Are you completely blanketed by the New York
stations?

Mr. JEweLL. Yes, we are, Senator. And the reception comes in
very strong on all channels.  We seem to be in a kind of a contradictory
situation. I know many people say, “Well, gentlemen, what are you
complaining about? Seven television stations. Out where I live we
only have 1 channel, or 2, and even here in Washington I think there
are only 4.”

So it would look, on the surface, as if we are suffering from a pros-
perity of television service, when actually we are not, you see. We are
in a pocket. We are completely blanketed by New York stations.

The question we have been asking——the question the chairman
asked—is: Why does one city rate 7 channels, while a whole State is
given only 2 channels?

Senator Pastort. And that is your frustration, because while it is
true that the viewer has the advantage of seven national setups, he
doesn’t have the local community service that he is entitled to.

Mr. Jewerr. That is right, sir.

Senator Pastoke. I think in a very concise and simple fashion, you
have pointed out what is the crux of this whole problem. TUnless tele-
vision begins to assume an aspect of community service, wherehy peo-
ple in a community who want to advertise on television can do so with-
out paying the exhorbitant prices they must if they go to the New
York market, eventunally, of course, these communities are going to be
without that service to which they are entitled.

Mr. Cox. For the record, Mr. Jewell, you stated there are only two
channels in Connecticut. You mean two VHF channels?

Mr. JeweLL. There are two VIIF channels assigned, of which one
has been on the air for some time at New ITaven.

Mr. Cox. The other one is still in contention before the Commission ;
is that right?

Mr. Jewern, At Hartford.

Sengtor Purtrrr. The contest is as to whom it shall be assigned.

My, Jewsrn. But the committee should understand, Senator, re-
gardless of who gets that channel, when it eventually goes on the air,
it still doesn’t give Bridgepert, and Fairfield County even, Connecticut
televis on.

Mr. Cox. That is, your statement was limited to VIIF because there
are in Connecticut, in addition to the channel on which Mr. Merryman
operates, a number of other UHI allocations which are not in use.

Mr. Jewrrn. That is right, sir.

Senator PurtkLL. Mr. Chairman, may I ask this question? But
what you want, if I understand your testimony—and I think I do—
is that because VHF is coming out of New York and your people there-
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fore have available to them these seven channels of very high fre-
quency reception, they are therefore not disposed to change their sets
to get the ultrahigh frequency which is available to them in Bridge-
port.

The answer to that would be, in your opinion, the assignment of a
very high frequency channel to Bridgeport, is that correct?

Myr. JewerLn, That is what we would like, Senator. We would like
to have channel 6.

Mzr. Cox. Do you get a really satisfactory picture from these New
York stations?

Mr. JEweLL. Yes.

Mr. Cox. It isnot a fringe service?

Mr. JeweLn. It is not a fringe service at all. It isa class A service.

Mr. Cox. We are advised by the Commission you shouldn’t do this
because it is outside of the area covered, by their standards.

Senator IPasrore. Now if yvou wait long enougl, justice does prevail.

Senator PurterLl. I might say to the distinguished and beloved
acting chairman that certainly if we in Bridgeport had two very high
frequency stations there we would feel very happy, would we not?

Mr. JeweLn. That is right.

Senator Pasrore. 11 Pastore had anything to do about it, you would
have three of them.

Senator PurrerL. T hope that you do have something to do about it,
so we might have three.

Mr. Jewern, We will be happy with just one.

Senator Porrer. If Pastore and Purtell will work as hard for
Cheboygan

Senator Pastore. Mr. Merryman, who 1s your next witness?

Mr. MerrymaN. I would like to present Dr. William H. Alderson,
who will speak for the Interchurch Council of Bridgeport.

Dr. Avoersox. T am the pastor of the First Methodist Chureh in
Bridgeport, and T have been for 17 years, lacking 2 or 3 months. I
think I speak for most of the Protestant people in Bridgeport, and for
the Council of Churches, which is our organized group.

In the light of what Dudley Jewell has said, I want to put in a good
firm plug, if 1 may, for hometown television—that is the thing we
ave after. Primarily, I s interested in Bridgeport, because that is
my hometown, but 1 am thinking of every community like Bridgeport
across the country, and what 1 say applies there equally as it does
to Bridgeport.

T think that we are on sound ground when we say that America is
made up of a group of communities, and I think that our sense of
national unity grows out of our loyalty to our own local community.
Thatis the grassroots. That s where it starts.

If you are loyal to your own community, there is then a foundation
on which you ean be loyal to your State, or to your section, or to your
country as a whole. Therefore, what helps the community helps the
country as a whole. That is the point I want to make here.

I think that we will all agree that these large stations which send
us programs that are nationally televised have excellent programs and
all that. But there is a lack of community consciousness that we
miss, that we are unable to get when we hear these large stations.

There is nothing that stirs yonr loyalty and enthusiasm like that
which roots right in your own hometown. I read the New York Times
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every morning, but because I read the New York Times—which is
a great newspaper and covers the whole world—that doesn’t mean
that I don’t read any hometown paper. I am sure every member of
thiscommittee, and every Senator here, takes his own hometown paper,
althcugh he reads all the great dailies from across the country.

You never see as niuch enthusiasm generated for the Yankees or the
Dodgers or the Cincinnati Reds or whatever they may be, as you do
for the hometown tezm. We are all inferested in organized baseball,
and we follow it, and we follow it vigilantly. We are not American
if we don’t.

But when it comes to the old hometown team, the Dodgers aren’t in it
with that team, you sce. Iverybody is interested in what is doing
in his own hometown.

The same thing is true in a local political fight. We never have a
chance to see the faces of our politicians. That may be a blessing, I
don’t know. [Langhter.]

Senator PurreLL. But you do have a chance to see your statesmen,
do you not? [Laughter.]

Dr. Avperson. That is right. The statesmen, of course, can com-
manc. these larger stations,bbut the local politicians cannot. There-
fore, when you only hear their voices—and if it wasn’t for our fine
radio station we wouldn’t even be able to do that—we lose a sense of
belonging to a community in which these men live, and of which they
are a part.

I have had an unusual privilege for the last 10 years, I think it is,
with respect to broadeasting on our local radio station, and also for
a year, when Mr. Merryman was able to go down into his own pocket
and the pockets of his supporters, and pay for it, we had a service, a
Sunduy afternoon service, on his television station.

I khow—I speak from experience—when I say that there is a value
to the people in the local community through religious channels, reli-
gious sexvices, hearing the voices of men whom they know and seeing
the faces of men whom they sce in the community gatherings and
whom they pass on the street.

It is not only valuable to the man who has that privilege, it is valu-
able to the comnunity and it is a great service to the community.

The Toeal station in the community does something which obviously
the big station can’t do-—they do a measure of it, but in the local com-
munity. the station carries so much of what I understand is supporting
time—although I am not a technician at this point. That is, free
programs which they give as a service to the community. It costs
nothing. Our religious programs in Bridgeport, which are on the
air. cost nothing. For an entire year this station carried the cost of
a television service where we have music and a sermon, such as it was,
every Sunday afternoon, and without cost to us. It was a service to
the community. It helped bring the people of the community together
in spirit, where they felt our town is doing something here and doing
it for us.

It has a grassroots connection that you don’t get from the huge
station that blankets the whole country, or that is on a network.

I don’t want to take any more of your time. I think that I should
have made the point that I want to make, which is that hometown
television has a value in this country that can never be gained from
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the large station, and just as enthusiastically as I can, I want to re-
quest that those who are responsible for thinking this question through
will arrive at some plan. I do not have the plan because I am not
technically trained at this point, but some plan by which Bridgeport
and hundreds of other communities across the country can have their
hometown television, which in many, many of its programs means
more to them than the national hookups can ever mean.

I am very grateful to Mr. Merryman for giving me a chance to
say this. I didn’t need to be urged to come and say it. T have been
awaiting an opportunity to speak this word in behalf of my own
community and other communities like it across the country.

The Ciramraran. Thank you.

Mr. Mrrryaax. Mr. Chairman, T think my statement will run be-
yond the recess period. So may I go ahead with the other witnesses ?

The CuarkyMan. Yes; go right ahead.

Mr. Merryma~. T would like to present the Reverend Bannon, who
will represent the bishop of the diocese of Bridgeport.

Reverend BaxNox. Mr. Chairman, my name is the Reverend David
Bannon, from Bridgeport, and I come here at the request of His
Excellency the Most Reverend Lawrence J. Sheean, bishop of the
Diocese of Bridgeport.

T am sure that even way down here in Washington much has been
heard about the new and very progressive diocese of Bridgeport, under
the direction of the former W’a‘s%ingtonian, Bishop Sheean.

Bishop Sheean at this time is extremely concerned about the Tack
of a television facility for the benefit of his some 250,000 people living
in Fairfield County.  Ile is perfectly acquainted with the television
facility that we have and knows very well the handicaps under which
it has been Jaboring.

He is extremely aware of the power for good, in all his efforts to
reach his people, that television of a proper kind might service.

1 would just like to mention a few of the institutions or organiza-
tions directly under his leadership that he feels could benefit and
prosper for the spiritual and moral well-being of his people if this
new and very influential instrument of propaganda, TV, could be
at his disposal.

T am thinking in terms of Catholic charities in the Bridgeport area,
which T might say, by the way, is, I think, the No. 1 beneficiary of
the United Fund.

Also, the Catholic Youth Organization, catering to the social, recrea-
tional, cultural, and religious needs and hungers of the modern youth
in our community.

Tis diocesan school system which could benefit so much by a tele-
vision time that would reach the people, the Society for the Propaga-
tion of the Faith, and mnay other organizations who have, fortunately,
not only during his 2-year reign but for the past 10 years, benefited
ereatly by the Tiometown radio facilities that recogmized a responsi-
bility to, and were most responsive to, the needs of the Catholic popu-
lation in the area.

T.et me ingert here that for the last 5 vears, throngh the generous
cooperation of Mr. Merryman, station WICC radio, we have been
able to bring a daily presentation of the Rosary across the calendar
year into countless homes.
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I don’t think that the diocese of Bridgeport has ever requested a
courtesy or time or cooperation of our local radio services and found
them wanting in a willingness to give cooperation.

Bishop Sheean assures nie that at this moment he has many, many
plans and programs that he would like to bring to a local TV service
if he felt the local TV service was going to be in a position to serve his
people. However, at the present time, as you have been made well
aware, we are, on a hometown basis, finding ourselves in a position
where we feel we are being terribly neglected—Fairtield County
depending completely upon outside television.

Very little, nothing really, of a hometown interest can be brought
into our homes, day after day or night after night, that is of local
interest to our countless multitudes of people. Therefore I would con-
sider this a privilege to have this opportunity, in the name of the
bishop of the diocese of Bridgeport, to present to you a very earnest
request, that whatever might be within your power, might be granted
to our local TV outlet so that we might be put on a local basis on a par
with the ontside stations that are now serving our people.

I can assure you that the whole population—and speaking in the
name of Bishop Sheean, surely the complete Catholic population of
Fairfield County—will indeed be grateful for whatever you can do
to help them to have a television service that will be serviceable to
their many needs.

Thank you.

The CHatrMaN. Thank you, Father. Any questions?

Senator PurtrrL. No, except to thank the Father for coming down
and giving us the information he has.

Mr. Mekryyrax. May I present Mrs. Stephanie McCarthy, director
of Iled Cross for Bridgeport, who will speak for the community
services.

The Criamarax. Before you start, may I ask this question: I don’t
know. Is tliere an application before the FCC for this channel ?

Mr. Merryyan. We have had an application in for nearly 2 years.
It is now tied up in this present rulemaking proceeding, the general
proceeding.

Senator Purrersn. May I ask a question?

The Crairman. Yes, sir.

Senator Purrrrr. Do I gather, Mr. Merryman, that what you feel
is the answer now to your Bridgeport problem—and it is a problem—
1s a very high chammel for Bridgeport?

Mr. Merry»an. That is the only solution that will give us imme-
diate relief. We have a plan for long-term relief that we would like
to suggest to the committee.

Senator Purrerr. That will be developed, however, in your testi-
mony ?

Mr. Merry™maxn. Thatisright,sir.

The Crairyaxn. Goahead, Mrs. McCarthy.

Mrs. McCarmiry. 1 am Mrs. Stephanie McCarthy and I am here in
a multiple capacity, I might say, representing the Red Cross. The
Red Cross is part of the United Fund. I am representing the Council
of Social Agencies. There are some 110 agencies in Bridgeport, and,
may I add with pride, as a grandmother and a mother—of course 1
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always have to get that in. As a group of social agencies we are
extremely interested in providing services to the people of Bridgeport.
We need to educate, we need to interpret, we need to promote.

We are making a very valiant etfort, T might say, to develop safer
living, better living, better civic consciousness. We have tried all
the facilities available and feel now, and have felt for some time, that
the need for a local hometown television is very, very great.

It has been an up-hill job. We feel sometimes hamstrung. Maybe
I should not use that word, referring to television. Let us say we feel
handieapped to a great degrec; that we cannot put across to the publie
what we would like to.

Let’s take education. What better way is there for us of the various
social agencies and various groups in Bridgeport to present to the
public what we are trying to do, and what we are giving to them,
than the audiovisual facility of hometown television, which has been
lost, of course, in Bridgeport.

Let me cite two examples, especially in Red Cross. We live in days
of emergency. WWe never know what enmergency the day might bring
forth. On the 19th of last August we Lad the tremendous emergency
of the Naugatuck Valley floods, the Eastern States floods. True, the
radio supported us mightily, and is very powerful. But how much
more powerful it might have been if we had depicted to the public
what was happening up and down the valley and the need of ininediate
relief from everybody.

It is true the public responded very well, but they had a feeling
that it was a kind of a long-distance presentation. It was the New
York stations that showed pictures, and, of course, people were most
anxious to see what the local situation was.

Another emergency that comes up repeatedly with Red Cross, in
spite of our beautiful program of blood serviee, providing blood tree
for people in hospitals, we hit emergencies. When you hit that emer-
gency there may be a man dying or a child being born, and that child
and his mother might die because there is a shortage of a certain type
of blood.

True, you can give it to the newspapers, and we do. They do well
by it. We give it to the radio. But if you could depict that on your
local hometown television—depict that need in an audio and a visual
way, it would be much more eflective.

I don’t belicve that there is any other means of education that
recetves as much time from the average individual as television. To
repeat what Dr. Alderson has said, local people are interested in local
happenings and local news and local personalities. Therefore a local
hometown television, available to all people with sets, is what we need.

The person in Bridgeport is interested in what is going on in Bridge-
port. We still get the national and the international activities, but
the first interest 1s what is going on at home. We cannot get that unless
we have the proper kind of television in the community.

We of the agencies need to reach hundreds of people. We need to
educate them as to what we are doing. We have to picture to them
the resources of the agency. Where will the servicemnan in difficulty
go? Where will—and I am including all agencies—a mentally dis-
turbed person go? If this education could be carried on through
television, it would make our job much easier and it would present to
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thousands upon thousands of people the resources that are available
to them.

You may write, and you may speak over the radio, but still you
must see things. We have to interpret what we do. People should
be interested, if they are not, in what an agency does, and a good in-
terpretation of what is done by an agency will result in what is all
mighty important, and that is the raising of funds.

We can’t exist without promoting our agencies. We can’t exist
without promoting the need for funds to carry on humanitarian work,
and the best way to present it would be over television in a local
capacity.

I am probably talking too long—I always do. At least my husband
tells me that. |[Laughter.] But you see, this is not merely an effort
to get money. It is more important. It is an effort to develop a so-
cial and civic responsibility. And believe me, in industrial communi-
ties like Bridgeport and many others, it is a rough job to develop that
social and civic responsibility among all people.

But when we can visually present to people a feeling for one’s fel-
low men, then our problems can be solved and the results would be a
higher caliber of people and a better community.

If you can sell soap or cornflakes, you certainly can sell humanity,
and the pattern for decent American living. You see, through the
local television, you can set the tone of culture and intelligence and
the loyalties of the community.

I would like to say “amen” to everything that Dr. Alderson has said,
and Father Bannon, but I would like to repeat also what they have
said, that it is so important—terribly important—that we do this on
a local basis.

In spite of all the resources of the nationwide networks, and I have
all respect for them, there is still need for that effective use of local
television. It isa chain—maybe I shouldn’t say a chain—it is a bond
which will improve local communities. It will improve and coordi-
nate local units of government, and it will result in a better unit of
national living and national thinking.

That is all I wish to say, except the one little addendum—if that is
the proper word——that we are enormously grateful to Mr. Merryman
and the facilities of the radio station which have been given to us at
all times at any request.

But we would like to add that Mr. Merryman and Bridgeport need
a local television station, as do other towns of the same size and
capacity.

Thank you.

The CHalRMAN. Thank you. Any questions?

Senator PurrerL. Noj except again I want to express my apprecia-
tion for your coming down to give us this information you have given
us.

Mrs. McCarriry. Thank you.
Mr. MerryMaN. May I present Mrs. Simon Frank, who will speak
for the parent-teachers’ association.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; we will be glad to hear from you.

Mrs. Frank. You know, PTA has become the largest lay-profes-
sional organization in the world. We have 10 million members na-
tionally.  We have members in Alaska and Hawail.
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We have found that it has become a vital and integral part in the
business of education. We feel that hometown TV would do a great
deal of creating a large amount of interest in showing what our educa-
tional administrators do, what the board of education does.

Many people are not aware of the departments in our school ad-
ministration. They just feel that if you need a band, it is up to the
principal of the school. They do not realize that this goes through
the board of education; that there are many things involved. Tf we
had these people on hometown TV and planned something whereby
they would hear these people speak and know that they are doing
something that is actunally a part of their children’s education, it
would stimulate their interest.

I myself do not have UHT because T do not feel I want to put the
money out for this UHF. 1 feel I would like very much to see the
programs that come on WICC-TV.

The Citarryax. Is there a UHF channel there?

Mr. MerryyaN. Yes; I operate a UHF station.

Mrs. Fraxk. But still we would have to have special equipment,
which is quite highly priced. For that, we have to give up seeing
what our local TV does.

We want our hometown people informed and educated. We want
to make our hometown people more aware of legislation, the things
that go on in TTartford; and we in PTA have a very extensive legis-
lative program.

We would like to make our people aware of the issues, so that they
know when they vote what issue is of greater importance at the time.

I do not know what better way there is for children to learn than to
learn by visual aids. In the schools we are now getting all types of
visual aids. 'We in the PTA have spent a great deal of money putting
in projectors and screens and sending films. We have started a film
library.

“’hﬁt a child sees, he can remember. We feel if hometown TV were
made available, they would never forget the things that they saw.
If there weve educational programs, they would really be retained for
a greater period of time than just having to read something.

We feel that we could plan programs that would help the adults.
We have an adult education pregram which is very difticult to put
over on radio. When you see a person speaking, you pay attention;
whereas when it is on the radio, you may be distracted by one thing and
another.

Firstly and foremost, we would like to have the children realize that
we are working for democracy and freedom and we are very arateful
to Mr. Merryman. Many are the times that T have called up WICC and
asked him to put on announcements for conventions, for very impor-
tant pieces of legislation, and he has been very kind.

But by the same token, it does not reach as many people as it would
if wehad TV.

It isa great privilege to be here and present this to you.

Senator PurreLr. I would like to express my appreciation for your
coming down. When you speak of WICC, of course, you are speak-
ing now of the radio station, when you say these announcements can
be carried to a great number of people.

Mrs. Fraxk. Yes.
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Senator Porrerr. When you talk about WICC, your feeling is, is it,
because of the limited number of people with ultrahigh receiving sets,
they cannot get those messages on television? Is that correct?

Mrs. Frank. That is right. 1 myself would have liked to watch
certain programs. We just cannot.

Senator Purreri. Am I correct, then, in assuming that what you
listen to, because you do not have an ultrahigh receiving set, is New
York stations

Mrs. Frank. Yes; we would have to put in this special equipment.

Senator I’urrrrr. Thank you.

The Ciramaan. Is most of your programing local for your U sta-
tion ?

Mr. Merryman. It is; I would say, about 50 percent; either local
film originations or local programs in the studio.

The Cuiamaran. But the set situation is such in Bridgeport that
that coverage would be very limited ?

Mr. Merryyman. We have less than 10 percent of the receivers in
the area.

The Cramyax. So therefore that hometown programing would
reach very few people.

Mr. Merrymax. That is right. It was our feeling, when we started
the station, that by producing local programs we could convince the
local viewers that it wonld pay them to invest this money in converters.
Despite all the eiforts we could malke with the resources we had avail-
able, we still have not been able to persuade them.

Senator Purrern. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question ?

The CHamMaN. Yes.

Senator Purtern. Is one of your reasons, Mr. Merrviman—I do not
wish to put words in your mouth; I am trying to find what the an-
swer is, as is everybody on this ecommittee—because the people in
Bridgeport have available to them so many very high-frequency sta-
tion programs out of other cities than Bridgeport, such as New York?
Isthat correct ?

Mr. Merryman. That is right, Senator.

Ser.ator PurreLL. So you have a peculiar situation in that respect,
or one that is not common. let me say, to all other ultrahigh stations.

Mr. Merryman. I would say it is peculiar. It is perhaps as severe
as any situation in the country. Ilowever, we have met the same
in radio, and we are way out on top.

The Crararan. That gets down, of course, to the fact that every
radio set can recelve any radio station.

Mr. Merrysman. That is right, sir. A new radio station goes on
the air and immediately every radio receiver can get that station.

The Cnnamrman. It is down to the problem we have been wrestling
with here for a long time—the problem of the set.

Mr. Merryman. That is right, sir.

The Cuamrman. And the UHF-VHF problem.

Mr. Merryaan. I might add that at this moment, many people like
Mrs. Frank have gone to the local retatlers and specifically requested
a set to get WICC-TV. The retailer, {inding it not to his advantage
to trv to sell the UHF set, has endeavored to persuade them to buy
a VHEF only set.

Senator Porrer. That happens many places.

The Ciratrman. That is true in a lot of places.
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T want to say to these good people who are here, we appreciate your
coming. I do not think there is a one of us on the committee who
also does not appreciate the value of local hometown programing.
Many of us have the same complaint.

It is a big city like the one T live in, we arc limited to only net-
works coming in. There are local stations, but network programs—
the difficulty of local advertisers. But a lot of it gets on.

Under the FCC programing rules criteria, you would put on a
great number of these local programs such as suggested here. Would
that not be correct?

Mr. MerryaraN. We would operate it the same way, sir, that we
operate the radio station—in the local public interest.

Senator Pourrern. May I ask one more question. Do I understand,
Mr. Merryman, that the conversions total only 10 percent of the total
sets in that area?

Mr. Merrynman. That is the figure that I deem most reliable.

Senator PurTeLL. So actually, then, local merchants attempting
to advertise over TV would find it prohibitive in cost to try to do it
out of New York, when they are trying to reach a very limited num-
ber of people that are out of New York in the Bridgeport market,
would they not? They would therefore find it difficult to advertise
over TV at all. would they not?

Mr. Merrymax. They find it impossible.

Senator PrrreLL. Except nationally sold products.

Mr. MerrymaN. The local merchant competing with the chain store
setups—the chain stores can afford to buy the New York stations be-
cause they have outlets all over the New York area and they sell in
Bridgeport as well in all the other areas, and pull the business to
New York.

‘We do not even try to sell the local merchant our television station
because we know that even the small amount of money we charge for
it will not give him a return. He cannot, on the other hand, afford to
pay the costs of the stations in New York City.

The Crrairara~. Let me ask one question for the record, too. You
have your application. Are there other applicants for this channel 6¢

Mr. Merryyax. No, sir; there were two UHF assignments to
Bridgeport.

The CaairMan. I meantontheV.

Mr. MerryMAN. There are no other V applications at the present
time.

The Cuamrman. There ave no other applications? You are tech-
nically the only applicant now?

Senator Porrer. It isa rule-making procedure.

The CrratrvMan. I see. In other words, they have not assigned the
channel yet to that area. Then if the channel were assigned to that
area, say. you could become an applicaut?

Mr. MerryMaN. That is right. I assume if the Commission did
assign a channel to Bridgeport, there would be numerous applicants
for that VHF channel.

Seantor Porrer. Then your fight would just begin.

The Ciatraran. We want to thank you again.

We will recess the committee now until 2: 15.

(Thereupon, at 12:10 p. m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
at2:15 p.m., on the same day.)
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ATTERNOON SESSION

The CiratraraN. The committee will come to order.

We will insert at this point in the record, without objection, a let-
ter from the Governor of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, dated
February 1, 1956, addressed to the Honorable John F. Kennedy,
Senste Office Building, Washington, D. C.

("The letteris as follows:)

TiE COMMONWEALTII OF MASSACHUSEITS,
EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENT,
State House, Boston, February 1,1956.
Hon. Jouy F. KENNEDY,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D. C.

Drar SeNATOR: It is mmy understanding that a Senate Interstate and Ioreign
Comnmerce Subcommitee is now conducting hearings on certain problems raised
by the bolders of ultra high frequency television licenses, some of whose stations
are lacated in Massachusetts.

It is the claim of this group that recent rulings by the Federal Communications
Connission. granting the holders of certain VHF licenses the right to increase
their transmitting power and to inerease the height of their transmitter towers,
unfairly place the holders of UHI licenses in an unfavorable position.

It is held that these Commission rulings will act to centralize television
broadcasting in ihe so-called large stations and to curtail or even wipe out the
smaller “home town’ stations holding UHI" licenses.

In my opinion it is important that “home town” television be maintained on a
more lLiealthy basis than at present. Local television stations serving smaller
areas can surely serve Mass:iichusetls communities better than the larger sta-
tions blanketing wide areas from transmitters located in other States.

My warmest personal regards.

Sincerely,
CHRISTIAN A. HERTER.

The Cramraax. At this point in the record, without objection, we
will insert a letter from the Camden Broadcasting Corp., Camden,
S. C.,signed by 11. S. Bowden, president, Camden Broadcasting Corp.,
dated I'ebruary 20, 1956, and addressed to the chairman of this com-
mittee.

(The letteris as follows:)

CAMDEN BRroaDpCASTING CORP.,
Camden, 8. C., February 20, 1956.
Senator WARREN G. MAGNUSON,
Chairman, Scnate Interstate and Foreign Commerce Commitlee, United
States Senate, Washingion, D. C.

HoxoraBLE Sirk: I have yonr letter concerning hearings on television broad-
casting.

Upen advice of my physician, apparently it would be impossible for me to
appear as a witness.

However, I feel that I must not overlook this opportunity to express mivself
in the matter of UHF television. So, would you please comsider this letter
as a eontribution to the hearing? Or at least, take the ideas contained here
under advisement.

As a broadcaster and as a retail dealer in TV sales and service, I cannot help
but feel that the American public has been “sold down the river” by the set
manuacturers. We have seen in central South Carolina how UHF is superior
in so many ways to VHF reception. And yet the set manufacturers have forced
the public to say “premium’” to see and hear UHX. In short, it costs the con-
sumer from 15 to $80 more for a set which will receive both UHF and VIIF. In
consequence, the public considers UHF something “extra,” but not necessary.

Consider this hypothetical case. Suppose the radio set makers would sud-
denly decide to make sets which had the radio spectrum only from 600 to 1600
kiloeycles—and suppose they charged the public a “small fee” to add the lower
50 kilocycles. Virtually every radio station with assigned frequency under
600 kilocycles would go out of business.
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Now, many thousands of American families have already made the invest-
ment needed to add UILF reception to their receivers, some of them paid the extra
dollars when they bought a new set which would get hoth. Without immedi-
ate and strong measures, the UHI® broadeasters are going out of business. In
fact, the delay has already killed off many of them. That segment of American
public who believed in their local broadcasters and their local service and re-
pair men are left holding a useless bag.

Whether all broadcasters become UHF or all become VHF, the consumer is the
loser.

I fecl very strongly that UHY is as dead as I'M radio for commercial purposes.
Coungress can correct it. But it will only be done when there is no such thing
in the public mind as UHI' or VI, It must all be television from lower to
higher numbers on the spectrum.

Radio set manufacturers are required to make sets with all standard fre-
quenicies on 1 dial, in 1 set.

Why not TV set markers?

Thank you, and the best of luck in the hearings. I earnestly hope vou can
come up with the right solution.

Sincerely,
II. S. BowbpEN, President.

The Cuamarax, Mr. Merryman, we will be glad to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF PHILIP MERRYMAN, WICC-TV, BRIDGEPORT,
CORN., PRESIDENT, HOMETOWN TELEVISION, INC., ACCOCMPANIED
BY BEN ADLER, PRESIDENT, ADLER COMMUNICATIONS LABORA-
TORIES, NEW ROCHELLE, N. Y.

Mr. Mrrryman. T am here today as president of the Committee
for Hometown Television, a group of station operators in New Eng-
land. I might add we are a corporation organized under the laws
of the State of Connecticut as a nonprofit corporation. Our members
are largely confined to the States of Connecticut and Massachusetts,
but we mntend to extend the scope of operations of the Committee of
Homnietown Television on a nationwide basis.

Between us we represent just about every kind of television opera-
tion: VHEF as well as UHFE operators; hopeful holders of C1”s and
owners no longer on the air; stations linked with radio operations, and
stations standing alone; companies in the black and in the red; sta-
tions with and without network afliliations.

The “hometown” in our title, I think, has been very well defined in
this morning’s testimony by the five witnesses who preceded me.

The one tie that binds us all together is this: We are all convinced
that our national television system has now reached the point of no
return,

What vou gentlemen, the Congress as @ whole, and the FCC make
of our TV system this year will be its pattern for good. Later on there
will be no chance to go back and reconsider the decisions of 1956, no
use in “taking another look.”

Pleaders for the status quo, and those who counsel us to go slow in
making changes in the present setup—these people, whether they
know 1t or not, are freezing our national television system forever in
its present forin, a form wholly inadequate to our country’s needs.

What is that form? What are the chief characteristics of our pres-
ent national television allocation system?  Are they so bad, really?

The dominant fact about United States television today is quickly
told: Only 295 communities have their own television facility. And
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for techuical reasons whichi I will explore later, there is very general
a%reement that under our present allocations system, no more than 350
of our communities can ever have television facilities of their own.

For mstance, only about 30 stations are presently scheduled to begin
operation in 1956. In analvzing with the experts here in the last few
days, we have changed the figure from 8 to 30; some 6 have been al-
ready anthorized in 1956, and it would appear that about 25 more
would be expected to go on the air in the balance of the year if nothing
1s done to change the present allocations setup.

Compare this with approximately 1,400 communities which do
have their own daily newspaper, and with approximately 1,700 which
do have their own radio station. Put another way, some 1,500 com-
rmunities with populations ef 2,500 and over would be barred for good
from having TV stations of their own.

I think you will agree that this represents a disgraceful dead-end
for what is without question the greatest means of communiecation yet
to be developed. Imagine a regulatory system which limited motion-
picture houses to 350 communities, or permitted railroad depots in
only 850 towns.

But if that seems incredible, let me point out to you gentlemen that
there are today people, both in and out of our own industry, who are
prepured to settle for television in a mere 100 communities—and as
of now they seeni in a fair way to prevail. In this connection may
1 invite your attention to the comments recently filed with the FCC
by the Columbia Broadeasting System.

Yon have before you this chart showing what CBS proposes as a
national television system. You will note that in all of New England,
CBS proposes that there be stations in Hartford, Providence, Boston,
and Portland, Maine. In your own areas of the United States you
can see what CBS proposes for you.

{The map referred to appears facing this page.)

I have mentioned only New England because that is the particular
section that our committee is dealing with at this time.

I think this document of CBS 1s quite important in view of the
question you, Mr. Chairmai, asked the FCC, who were assembled here
en banc last week, whether the story presented in Broadcasting-Tele-
casting that the chief interest of the Commissioners, after returning
from their conversations with the networks in New York, was that
téhere be 3 stations in each of the first 100 communities of the United
States.

That indicates to me that the thinking in the Commission is in very
close coherence with the proposition made by CBS that the television
system of the United States be frozen in 100 markets.

It is not simply that CBS, in their presentation, has said that there
should be 3 comparable stations, mostly VHF, in the leading 100 max-
kets.  But if you give them this, if you let them have it, then you are
going to freeze out every other television station in every community
that is not in those 100 markets; and that will be the end of your
television system for the United States.

This CBS mayp I have used tllustrates the operation of its plan for
limiting television to the 100 major markets.
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Since the preservation of the 1955 status quo appears to have strong
support inside the FCC itself, their justification for this stand needs
some attention. Invery brief, it goes like this:

Premise 1: It is regrettable that we may have television stations
in only 295 communities, but not too important because nearly every-
body in the communities in between will be able to tune in one of the
out-of-town stations.

Premise 2: Anyway, at this late date, to make it possible to have
stations in more than 295 communities would be inconvenient to lots
of people.

An ‘examination of the main premise of the propouents of the
status quo takes us right to the heart of the matter. In ellect they
say : It 1s not very important as national policy whether a TV viewer
gets his program from his own community station or from some out-
of-town station.

If we could agree to that premise, then, in fact, there would be very
little urgency in these hearings, certainly not so much as recently
produced over 350 statements to the FCC on thie future of allocations.

What good is a television station to a community? Some of our
Jocal people felt so strongly about that they came down here this
morning to tell vou what good it was to the comnunity.

Well, it provides a forum for local politics; an outlet for local
fund raising, for the dissemination of local news, a medium for local
advertisers, a channel for civic education, for the encouragement of
civic enterprises.

Without a local station, for instance, a local viewer may—and fre-
quently does—watch the political campaign of a man for whom he
cannot vote while the local candidate must remain invisible. He may
be—and frequently is—urged to contribute to another community’s
charities while his local organization goes poor.

Again, consider the plight of the local merchant. Without a tele-
vision station in town, ht cannot use the medinm for advertising,
because, of course, he cannot afford to go to the wide-coverage, out-of-
town station.

This is too bad, but not really so serious. What is serious is that
the local merchant’s comnpetitor, the chain outlet, having stores in
communities all through the area can—and does—afford plenty of
time on that wide-coverage, out-of-town station.

Thus we enter on that old and vicious cycle where the big get bigger
and the smaller go under. And as any student of urban growth can
testify, one result of this cycle is to orient the consumer toward the
big city at the expense of liis own hometown community.

For 1llustration, refer to the community of Bridgeport, Conu., dur-
ing October-November 1955. In Greater Bridgeport, the retail trad-
ing area of that city, live nearly 300,000 people. Since reception from
New York is splendid, Bridgeport viewers during that period were
able to watch such imporis as Lassie, the $61£000 Question, erson
to Person, and New York weather reports.
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Meanwhile, however, these Bridgeporters were completely blacked
out on television from such events as the worst flood in local history,
the annual United Fund Drive—which fell 40 percent behind its goal,
the biennial mayoralty election, the special session of the Connecticut
Legislature, and the University of Bridgeport’s football season.

Thus, so far as Bridgeporters are concerned, television is no more
than the importer of secondhand goods. As of 1955, television has
done nothing to serve the interests, meet the problems, or come to the
aid of the people of Bridgeport. The question must be asked: How
can this happen in a system of allocation and licensing based upon the
statutory public-interest standard ?

But the total good to the community is more than the sum of such
services as I have just enumerated. Since the trial of John Peter
Zenger in 1735, this country has recognized the intimate connection
between commuuication and the practice of democracy. Facts are the
currency of our freedom, and as the most immediate and vivid pur-
veyor of facts ever devised, television can be withheld from America’s
hometowns only at our own peril.

But that’s not all. There is the reverse of the coin. A television
sFrstem limited to 295 communities must inevitably result in placing
the whole system in the control of a monopoly. If this seems an
extravagant statement, may I refer you once again to the CBS state-
ment I mentioned before.

There you will find blueprinted the few easy steps by which our
national television system can be reduced to 3 network stations on each
of 100 communities. The steps are few and easy because the present
FCC policy has brought us today so perilously close to that very pass;
very little remains to be done.

The boldness of the CBS plan makes you gasp. They are asking
for one-third of the total television pie of the United States, and they
want you to freeze it so that there can never develop the abilities of
television as a whole force.

Over the long pull, considerations such as these have a way of assert-
ing themselves and proving out, and the primacy of the community
is no exception. Let me show you the record.

Here is a chart showing the sources of income for all radio stations
in the United States for the last 3 years; that is, for 1953, 1954, and
1955. You will notice that radio gets income from local sales, from
network sales, and from national spot sales. (“National spot sales”
are commercial announcements placed directly with the local station,
without the intervention of the network.)
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Look at the bottom, in the national network segment. See how
in 1953 radio stations of the United States sold $92 million worth of
network time; how in 1954 that figure dropped to $78 million; and
in 1955, to $54 million, showing without question Low the influence
of the network on radio is rapidly passing out.

After more than 30 years of development, the radio system is finally
coming to the point where it is meeting the goal, that was set for 1t
in the beginning, of serving the local advertiser, the local community.

You will see this by looking at the top at the section marked “Local.”
‘While the network was going down, in 1953 we had $249 million in
local sales. In 1954 it went down a little bit to $247 million—practi-
cally no difference. But in 1955 it climbed back up to $278 million.

You see, of course, the regional network, which is of comparatively
no importance in the picture. What you see here is the evidence of a
long-term curve—a curve representing the importance ot networks in
radio, a curve going continuously downward. At the same time, the
relative importance of Jocal business, of hometown accounts, is going
up and up. Radio has been an operative commercial force in the
United States for 34 years. As it now approaclies maturity, we can
perceive its true place in the community—it is obviously a local insti-
tution, a community force. ]

Lest you think this is a fortuitous conclusion, look if you will at this
chart, which shows the sources of income for all newspapers in the
United States. Here we are looking at the fruits of an evolution
which antedates our Republic. Newspapers were published in this
country well over 200 years ago. And today, it is patent that this
medium finds its true role, its revenue, and its power as a local force,
a community force.

(The chart will be found in the official files of the committee.)

There is no network in newspapers. As I said before, I think we
are reaching the point where we will not have network in radio. I
expect any time to see some entrepreneur come up with a plan whereby
the national programs suitable for local broadcasting by radio stations
will be furnished to us much in the same manner as we now buy news
from the Associated Press or the United Press.

I think you gentlemen will agree with me that this demonstration
of the overriding importance of the hometown in communications is
no accident. Ruther it is the assertion of a truth of which we are all
aware: In a democracy, the closer we can get to the needs and aspira-
tions of the individual, the firmer the ground on which we stand.

Finally, here is a chart showing the sources of income for radio as
compared to television—television, the golden baby of communica-
tions. In its 10th year, television shows network income in the ascend-
ancy, and going up all the time. But let me suggest to you that this
curve is definitely not the curve on which to pin a long-term national
policy. In its 10th year television shows the same pattern as did radio
a quarter of a century ago; and I have no doubt that there was a day
when newspaper revenue showed the same picture.

(The chart will be found in the official files of the committee.)

75589—56—pt. 2——10
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But to conclude that television is somehow to grow up to be the
exception to this rule of history is both unwarranted and dangerous.
Unwarranted, because all the facts—including my appearance here
today—insist that the needs of the community must assert themselves
over the long, or policy, run. Dangerous, because considerations based
on the kind of country we want to build iusist on reserving to the local
citizen the basic use and control of his means of community conunuui-
cation. Toignore these factors, it seems to nie, is to invile correction—
and criticism—and in the very near future, at that.

The broad perspectives of history—and here we have only to go
back to the last world war——show very clearly the great dangers in-
herent in any monopoly of the means of national communication.
While T am not for 1 moment suggesting that the gentlemen in charge
of our TV networks have any intention of placing our television system
in jeopardy, I cannot refram from making the point that their plans
would unwittingly turn our feet down a perilous path.

From these considerations, 1 think it is fair to conclude that the
Limitation of television to 350 communities is a great deal more than
“unfortunate” or “regrettable.” Viewed as the result of a national
policy, such a hamstringing of a great national asset is no less than
catastrophic.

T have said that our national television system is at the point of no
return, that there will be no chance later to remedy the mistakes of
1956 with the aid of hindsight. I have based my argument on the con-
tention that under our present system no more than 330 communities
can have their own television facilities. I would like to examine
briefly the facts that make this so.

Previous testimony before you has explored the matter of mncom-
patibility, that is, the impossibility of operating both UHF and VHF
stations in the same area. Let me make here just two points on the
subject of incompatibility. First, we cannot operate VHF stations
under present FCC standards in more than about 350 communities.
Second, if we are to raise our sights above that figure, we must resort
to VHF drop-ins and ultimately to the UHT station. A revitalized
UHF can supply us with television in approximately as many commu-
nities as now enjoy radio.

What has happened under the FCC’s present policy is quite simply
that the VHF stations have been allowed to crowd the UMF stations
off the air and off the map, and out of business.

Thus we can make a simple equation: If we want a national televi-
sion system able to serve our democratic tradition, then we must make
wide use of UHF. Therefore, the problem faced by you gentlemen, by
the FCC, and most of all by the station operators, comes down to this:
How can we make United States television possible for the UHF
operator ¢

Just how impossible UILF operation now is can readily be deduced
from some vital statistics:

Since 1952, the total of UIIF stations forced out of business is 56
21 quit in 1955.

Of the 95 UHF commercial stations now in operation, about four-
fifths are operating at a loss. A mere 18 are profitable.

One hundred and eleven recipients of construction permits for UHF
stations have relinquished them. One hundred and four have con-
struction permits but are sitting on them.
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These statistics tell a plain story: UHF in the United States
today is nearly dead. What’s more, the impressive piles of financial
wreckage that now cover the UHT landscape make it highly unlikely
that any new capital for UHF will appear on the scene, now or ever—
unless something is done about UITF right now, before the 95 stations
still operating go under.

Just how urgent this situation is may be seen in the fact that in the
last 90 days, 6 more UHF stations went off the air.

After all, neither you gentlemen nor the FCC can simply legislate
new UITF stations into being. For every station there has to be a
group of businessmen willing to risk their capital in what they con-
sider to be a sound invesiment; and in the context we are discussing
here, these businessmen have to be local businessmen, that is, investors,
with Jimited funds. You can spread just so much business failure on
the UHF record, and then these potential investors will turn their
backs for good on TV as an investment possibility.

I think yon will agree with me that investment in UILF operation
has now been brought by FCC policy—or lack of it—very close to the
untouchable class. This progress of UHF to the brink of extinction
comes as no particular surprise; it had been widely anticipated
among UTLF operators for some time. In fact, it was just about 2
vears ago that I testified before this same committee on this same
topic, and made the point that immediate help was needed. Since
then the FCC—far from extending us a helping hand—has made it
even more diflicult for the UHIF station to survive.

This 1s all by way of enlarging on a statement with which I began
my testimony here today: This is television’s year of decision, and
failure to act now on behalf of UITF will foreclose the possibility of
any future resurrection.

Now, I have spoken several times of the need for helping the UHF
operations, and I wish to make clear to you that what we seek is
neither some sort of Federal bounty nor any special legislative dis-
pensations. VWhat we seck now is no more and no less than what the
Congress has told the FCC to provide: “A fair, efficient, and equitable
distribution of * * * service * * *.” In implementing this congressional
mandate, the FCC set up two main priorities for the granting of TV
licenses:

First, to get some sort of TV signal to everybody.

Second, to put a TV station in every community.

The FCC got these priorities into print, but that is about as far as
they went. Some time ago better than 80 percent of our population
were able to get some TV signal, and at this point the FCC came to a
dead stop. Progress registered toward Priority 2—a TV station in
every conununity-—has been virtually nil. The record of the FCC's
tailure is spread in their (iles, and in the briefs filed last December 15
with the Commission by TV operators. The story told there is com-
plete, convineing——and disastrous. For as good a summary as any
may I refer vou to the statement liled by our own Committee for
Hometown Television with the I'CC in these proceedings.

At this point, Mr. Chairman, I would like o ask that this statement
be incorporated into the record.

The Crarrarsx. All vight, it will be incorporated.
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(The statement incorporated is as follows:)

THE CoMMITTEE For HoMETOWN TELEVISION, INC.

Chairman : Charles DeRose, WHYN-TV
President : Philip Merryman, WICC-TV
Treasurer : Edward Taddei, WNHC-TV
Box 9140
Bridgeport, Conn.
Tel. Amherst 81601
The Committee for Hometown Television, Ine. has been organized
by a group of TV station owners to defend the proposition that every
community has the right to a local TV outlet able to provide that com-
munity with a local outlet for its own news, politics, charitable, and
social and educational undertakings.
This right to hometown television was granied by Congress, reaffirmed
by the Federal Communications Commission—and stands today on the
brink of extinction.

In November 1955, the FCC acknowledged the imminent danger to honletown
television, and invited industry comment. Following is the statement of this
committee, filed December 9, 1955, in response to the FCC's request.

We urge you to read it carefully because—

This statement makes the case for the consumer the people’s case.

This statement stands in opposition to the network presentation made by
CBS, whose case is monopoly’s case.

Survival of the principle of hometown television demands wide and immediate
support.

On December 135, 1955, the FCC began deliberations which will determine with-
out chance of recall or revision what television is to mean to the United States.
whether—

United States television is to become the degraded carrier for network
monopolies, or the servant of all the people.

This is your brief.

Prire MERRY M AN,

For this committee’s articles of association and bylaws see pages 460-461.

THE CASE FOR HOMETOWN TELEVISION

These documents are filed by the Committee for Hometown Television, Inc.,
a nonprofit organization incorporated under the laws of Connecticut. Among
the purposes of the organization as stated in the articles of association are the
following :

(a) To promote and support the development of hometown television stations.

(b) To study and support means for the furtherance of hometown television
as a public community service,

The committee presently comprises a group of television stations in New Eng-
land, organized to defend the proposition that the primary function of a tele-
vision station is to serve its community. Its membership is vpen to UHF and
VHF stations alike and, in addition, to other persons interested in preserving
to the various communities in the United States the maximum opportunity of
baving their own television stations to serve as outlets for local seif-expression.

I. HOMETOWN TELEVISION DEFINED

1. Hometown television connotes the well-established principle—both in the
allocation and licensing of communiecations facilities——that the various cities,
towns, and communities in the United States need, and are entitled to have,
local radio and television facilities to serve as outlets for loeal self-expression,
and to provide the means for bringing local news, information, intelligence, cul
ture, and entertainment to the residents of such communities,

2. The ability of communities to have their own television stations is important
because television stations, like radio stations and newspapers, not only are
means for hringing news, entertainment, and culture to the people, but they also
serve as outlets for local self-expression. While programs from a distant radio
or television station or features in the metropolitan daily are able to keep the
people up to date on national and world affairs, only by having their own sta-
tions or newspapers can local communities be assured that local issues will get
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an airing and that the local citizenry will have an opportunity to have matters
of strictly local concern brought to the attention of the public.

3. For illustration, refer to the community of Bridgeport, Conn., during Octo-
ber-November 1955. In greater Bridgeport—the retail trading area of that city—
live 49.000 familics. Since reception from New York is splendid, Dridgeport
viewers during that period were able to watch such imports as Lassie, the $64,000
Question, Person-to-Person. and New York weather reports.

4. Meanwhile, however, these Bridgeporters were completely blacked out on
television from such events as the worst flood in local history ; the annual United
Irund drive (which fell 40 percent hehind its goal) ; the biennial mayoralty elec-
tion; the special session of the Connecticut Legislature; and the University of
Bridgeport’s football season.t

5. hus, so far as Bridgeporters are concerned, television is no more than the
impm ter of secondhand goods. As of 1955, television has done nothing to serve
the interests, meet the problems, or come to the aid of the pcople of Bridgeport.
This is the plight of hometown television today—not only DBridgeport—Dbut in
numerous communities throughout thie Nation which lie in the shadow of the
wide-coverage VHI stations: One might well question how this could oeccur in
i system of alloeation and licensing based upon the statutory public interest
stapdard. We turn to an examination of the history of the hometown television
concent and the manner in which its developinent has been thwarted.

A. Legislative origins

G. The concept underlying hometov'n television is a basic one finding its roots
in the early Buadio Act of 1927 wherein * the Congress declared :

w4k fhe people of all the zones established by section 2 of this Act are en-
ritled to equality of radio broadcasting service, both of transmission and of re-
-eption, and in order to provide said equality the licensing authority shall as
nearly as possible make aml maintain an equal allocation of hroadcasting licenses,
of bands of frequency or wavelongths, of periods of time for operaticn, and of
station power, to each of said zones wien and insofar as there are applications
therefor ; and shall make 2 fair and equitable allocation of licenses, wavelengths,
time for operation, and station power to cach of the States, the District of Colum-
bia, the Territories and possessicns of the United States within exch zone, accord-
ing to population. * * *”

7. The above languaze was carried over to the Communicatiions Act of 1934
as section 307 (D) whiclh, as amendeil in 1936, reads as follows

“In considering applications for licenses, and modifications and renewals there-
of, when and insofar as there is demand for the same, the Connuission shall make
such distribution of licenses, frequencies, hours of operation, and of power among
the several States and communities as to provide a fair, efficient, and equitable
distribution of radio service to each of the same.”®

& The congressional mandates here set forth liave repeatedly been implemented
by the Cummniission in its licensing and regulation of AM hroadeasting. In literal-
1y scores of cases the concept of providing a community with its first or second
loc:tl outlet for self-expression has been the articuliate premise upon which a
choice has been made between qualified applicants.

B. Admninistrative precedents

9. When television came of age, it was this same principle that dominated the
basic structure of the Comnission's :llocation thinking. After "fneeain"” action
upon new and pending applications in 1948, the Commission on Mareh 22, 1951,
issued its third notice of further proposed rulemaking (1'CC 51-244) proposing
a pnew table of assignments which, it said:

“x ook ondeavored to meet the twotold objective set forth in sections 1 and
307 (b) of the Comununications .Act of 1934, to provide television service, as far
as possible to all people of the United States and to provide a fair, eiiicient, and

1 By contrast, Bridgeport's radio station WICC devoted 8 full days and nights to inform-
ing and helping the area during the tloods; 5 weeks of continuous information about. and
promotion of the United Fund campaign: night and day coverage and speechmaking for
the elections; daily summaries of the special legislative session ; and, of course, complete
local football covernge.

2 Radio Act of 1927, ch, 169, sec. ¥, 44 Stat. 1166, as amended March 28, 1928, ch. 263,
sec. 3, 45 Stat. 373, repealed b) act of June 19, 1934, eh. 652, sec, 602 (a), 48 Stat. 1102;
U. 8. C. A, title lx,sec 89, 1 RR 20:

3C0mmumcnlons Act of 1934, ch. 652, sec. 307 (b), 48 Stat. 1083, as amended June
3, 1936, 511, sce. 2, 49 Stat. 1475 ; July 16, 1952, ch. 374, sec. 5, 66 Stat, 714; U. 8.
c A, txtle 47, see. 807 (b) ;1 RR10: 85.
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equitable distribution of television broadecast stations to fhe several States and
conmnunities.” [Emphasis supplied.]

10. To implement these objectives the Commission in its third notice adopted
five priorities, as follows:

“Priority No. 1: To provide at least one television service to all parts of the
United Stutes.

“Priority No. 2: To provide each community with at least one television broad-
cast station.

“Priority No. 3: To provide a choice of at least two television serviees to all
parts of the United States.

“Priority No. 4: To provide each community with at least two television
broadcast stations.

“Priority No. 5: Any channels which remain unassigned fo the various com-
munities depending on the size of the population of each community, the geo-
graphical location of such community, and thie number of televizion services
available to such community from television stations located in other com-
munities.”

Note that priorities 2, 4. and 5 are all designed to provide one or more local
television stations within each community of the United States.

11. Thereafter, in its sixth report and order.' in April of 1952, lifting the
so-called freeze, the Commission reiterated its five priorities (par. 63 of sixth
report) and, in discussing the general considerations underiying its adoption of
the new table of assignments, concluded that the standards set forth in sections 1
and 307 (b) of the act could best be achieved by the adoption of the table because:

“A tahle of assxignments makes for the most eflicient technical use of the rela-
tively limited number of channels available for the televigion service. It pro-
tects the interests of the public residing in smaller cities and rural ureas more
adequately than any other system for distribution of service and aflords the most
effective mechanism for providing for noncommercial educational (felevi-
sion # * *° (par. 13, sixth report). [Emphasis supplied.]

12. The Commission likewise recognized that the table of assignments, based
upon the aforementioned priorities. was necessary to protect the nitimate future
demand for local stations by smaller communities. In paragraph 15 of the sixth
report the point was stated thus:

“15. In our opinion there is an cqually signiticant reason why a table of assign-
ments should be established in our rules. For while the record in this proceeding
demonstrates that the desire for broadcasting service from local stations, re-
fleeting local needs and interest is widespread, experience has shown that many
of the communities which cannot now support television stations but would
eventually be able 1o do so, will in the ahsence of a fixed reservation of channels
for their use. find that availuble frequencies have been precmpted. * * *7

13. Later in the sixth report (par. 67) the Commission described its proposed
allocation of UHF channels as implementing the priorities in the following
manner:

“The assignment plan for UHT channels was coordinated with and made
complementary to the VHF assignment plan. The Commission has always
recognized that even with an extensive scattering of VIHIE assignments, the 12
channels availahle are not sufficient to meet the objective of providing television
soerviee to all the people.  With the additional UHF echannels, however, the Com-
mission was able to formulate an assignment plan that has the potentiality of
fulfilling the objective of section 1 of the Communieations Aet. If all the VHF
and UHF channels are utilized, there should be few, if any. people of the United
States residing beyond the areas of television service. (See priorities 1 and 3.)
Moreover the tabhle has gone far in fulfilling the needs of individual communities.
to obtain local television outle(s. It has provided at least 1 assignment to over
1,250 communities. (Sec priovity 2.) And it has attempted where possible to
provide each community with at least two assignments, (See priority 4.3.)”

14. And, in discarding a DuMont proposal that the smaller communities should
depend on the larger ones for service, the Commission forcefully recognized the
importance of community-lometown television in these words (pars. 78, 79,
and 81. sixth report) :

“78, A gecond policy difference between the DuMont and Commission assign-
ment plans lies in their contrasting views with respect to the importance of indi-

4 Qixth report and order in FCC Docket No. 8736 et al.. In the Matter of the Amendment
ofRSecm‘on 3{.)606 of the Commission’s Rules and Regulations, etc., adopted Apr. 11, 1952,
1 RR 91:599.
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vidnal cominunities having teievision assignments. The DuMont view is that
emphasis should be placed on locating the assignments, particularly VIF chau-
nels, so that the largest numnber of people will have television service but not
necessariy that the largest number of communities should have one or more tele-
vision stations of their own. This view derives from DuMont's premise that the
rajor cities with their large pepulations are certain to be able to support expen-
sive television facilities, and that smaller communities which are within appro-
priate range of these citics should obtain service from stations in the large cities,
rather than attempt to support stations with their own less substantial economic
resources.

“79. The Commission, on the other hand, believes that on the basis of the
Communications Act it must recognize the importance of making it possible with
any tuble of assicnments for a large number of communities to obtain television
assignments of their own. In the Commission’s views as many conununities as
possible should have the opportunity of enjoring the advantages that derive from
having local outlets that will be responsive to local needs. We believe with
respect to the cconomic ability of the smaller communities to support television
stations that it is nol uureasonable to assume that enterprising individuals will
come forward in such communities who will find the means of financing a tele-
vision operation. The television are is relatively new and opportunity undoubt-
edly exists for initiating various methods of reducing television costs.

» *® * » * * *

“81. The Commussion findg that the principles of assignment which DuMont
advocates are imadequate in that these principles do not recognize specifically
the need to provide an equitable apportionment of channels among the sepurate
States and communities and they do not provide adequately for the educational
neecds of the primarily educatioral centers.”

13. Thus. as of April of 1952, when the freeze was lifted and the televison
industry received the green light from the Commission to implement its new
table of assignments by the application process, hometown television was clearly
recognized as of paramount importance in the future development of television
as, indeed, was required by the Commission’s statutory mandates and its baxic
publie interest standard.

C. Commission policy

16. But what hag the Commission done since 1952 to implement priority 2?
Soine time ago the FCC reached an estimated 90 percent of its goal for the first of
its priorities: ahout that much of our population is now within reach of some
TV signal. And at this point the FCC came to a dead stop. Progress registered
toward priority 2 has been virfually nil. Indeed, it has become obvious that
the FCC. far from proceeding with priovity 2, has beent running backward, kid-
napping hometown television ag it fied.

17. For, despite the high priority assigned by the Commission to providing
local television stations for each community, hometown television. after but 3
short years of experience since the lifting of the freeze finds itself in many
important quarters of the Natiou to be the stepehild of the Commission and of
the television industry. Fuar from the confident predictions that within a short
time after the full-scale advent of television 1,500 to 2,000 television stations
would be on the air, the Nation finds itself, almost 10 yvears after the Commission
began licensing television stations, with only 452 stations in 274 separate coni-
munities. As was pointed out by Chairman McConnaughey in his November 28
address before the Baseball Leagues Convention in Columbus, Ohio. the stations
now on the air “represent fewer than 1 out of every 4 channel assignments which
were made available by the Commission in 1952,

18. Moreover, in the absence of immediate and forthright remedial action,
it is difficult to see how in the foreseeable future it will be possible to see have
miore than 75 additional outlets. Thus, in the ahsence of imaginative and hold
steps by the Commission, television will be confined, for it long timne to come. to
the large cities, and all other communities will have to get along without theiv
own hometown television stations. Any remedy for hometown television must,
of necessity, come to grips with the problems of UHT", for the two are dependent
and interrelated in their problems. The paragraphs to follow will discuss the
part played by UHF in the hometown television problem.
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II. IOMETOWN TV AND UIIF

19. The role of UHT in hometown television is defined by the fact that it is
possible to operate many more UHI than VIIF stations in a given area. Conse-
quently UHF ig indispensable to hometown coverage; and although expediency
has so far caused the UHYT stations to Le virtually ignored, prudent national
policy will depend on them more and more as the indispensable vehicle for
hometown television.

20. The reasons for the current plight of hometown television can be found
(a) in the difliculties confronting UHF and (b) in the policies followed by the
Commission with respect to UHF and other matters as will be hereinafter
detailed.

21, ULIF television has been authorized only since 1952,  Defore that only VIHF
stations were in existence. VIIF had a G-year Lhead start on UHF. Before a
single UHF station was authorized there were already 108 VIIF stations in
operation in 63 different cities containing about two-thirds of the entire popu-
lation in the United States. More than 17 million VHE sets had already been
sold before a single UIIL station was authorized and not 1 of these sets could
receive UIIF programs. Nor did the opening of the UIIF band improve the
receiver situ:ition. Tlor it was based upon the monumental miscaleulation that
once the bands were opened, the set manufacturers would all produce all-channel
sets capable of receiving hoth VHF and UHT signals. That the manufacturers
did no such thing is now notorious. Itinally, the existing VIIF stations had aflilia-
tions with the networks; and UHF stations, because of their obvious inferior
state, have been unable to secure such affiliations. Without network programs
it is extremely difficulf if not impossible for a television station to survive.
Because of these miscalculations and the resulting economic facs of life, UHF
stations in most markets were rendered obsolete almost before they opened.

A. I'CC power policies

22, But the difficulties surrounding UHTF afford only part of the answer for the
small number of hometown television stations in existence today. Commission
policies on maximum power also must bear a large share of the blame.  Until 1952
VIIIF stations were limited to maximum power of 50 kilowatts at 500 feet.
Stations with higher antennas were required to reduce power proportionately. In
1952 the Commission amended its rules so as to raise the maximum, For stations
operating on VHF chunnels 2-6 the maximwn was increased to 100 kilowatts
at 1,000 feet, and for stations operating on VHF channels 7-13 the maximum
was increased to 8316 kilowatts at 1,000 feet.®

23. In assessing the impact of the power problem on hometown television it
must be remembered that the 108 VHF stations are for the most part loented
in the large metropolitan centers and enjoy affiliantions with the dominant net-
works—the lifeblood of television operations. New stations have to depend on
their ability to acquire network programs which in turn depends on their ability
to deliver unduplicated coverage. Obviously the networks are not interested in
acquiring new affiliates if their service area is already largely served by an
existing affiliate.

24. The following mileage table shows how the increase in power adversely
affected the ability of many stations to acquire network programs:

[In miles]

QGrade A Grade B Grade A | Grade B

Channel number

pre-1952 pre-1952 1952 1952
o ' T i
2to6 R 23 52 37 70
Ttols oo 24 13 | 46 63

In other words, under the old maximum a community located, for example,
35 or 45 miles from a metropolitan center had every reasonable prospect of
having its stution acquire a network affiliation with which to support itself.
Under the new 1952 maximum the prospects for network aflilintion became very
slim because too much overlap is involved, a much greater separition appearing
to be necessary. Since citi¢s in the Northeastern United States are placed close
wogether, the 1932 maximum in power has very substantiaily adversely affected

5 This is the limitation for zone I which includes the populous Northeastern United States.
Higher antennas were permitted in other zones.
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the ability of stations in many sizable communities to acquire network
affiliations.* )

25. The stifling effect of the Commission’s tower and power policies on the
development of hometown television is vividly revealed by the experience of New
Jersey and Connecticut. In the whole State of New Jersey there is not a single
operating television station at the present time.” Yet that State is able to sup-
port 30 radio stations. The reason for New Jersey being a television desert is
that practically all of the population residing in New Jersey are within the range
of the superpowered stations located either in New York or Pennsylvania.

2¢. Thus, when candidates for public office in New Jersey want to use televi-
sion, they must go either to New York City or Philadelphia stations in order to
reach their home constituencies. And in so doing, they must pay for coverage in
New York State and Pennsylvania, which is of no earthly use to them in New
Jersey. Moreover, if the citizens of Trenton, Passaic, New DBrunswick, or any
of the other New Jersey communities desire to have local issues aired on tele-
vision stations, they must be able to convince the large metropolitan stations in
New York and Philadelphia that the issues are of sufficient interest to their
viewers to warrant carrying the programs.

27. The situation in Connecticut is scarveely better. Thirteen commercial chan-
nels are assigned to nine cities in Connecticut. However, lying between the
powerful stations of New York, Providence, and Boston, only 5 stations are in
operation in Connecticut at the present time, and all but 1 or 2 of them are
having very great difficulty in surviving. This is in sharp contrast to the 31
radio stations operating in that State. In Massachusetts, 25 channels are
assigned for use in 14 communiries. Yet only 1 educational and 6 commercial
stations are in operation, and 4 of these are in the metropolitan center of Boston-
Cambridge. In radio Massachusetts has 73 stations.

23. The operators of UM stations have attempted to secure relief but have
had no suceess. The trade organization—dominated by the networks and the
successful VHF stations—has done nothing to aid the cause of hometown (ele-
vision. The UHF stations organized last summer and made a strong presenta-
tion of their case to Congress, The ¥FCC appeared to be sufficiently moved by
the desperate straits of these operators to schedule an oral argument on a series
of deintermixture petitions designed to alleviate the UHF problem. Although
the F'CC indicated that the matter had a high priority, it failed to take any action
before beginning its long summer recess in July. It has since denied them, post-
poning their consideration for the instant rulemaking proceedings.

29. This attitude is in sharp contrast to the Commisxion's action in two other
areas—areuas which will help television in metropolitan areas at the expense of
hometown television. The first of these moves relates to another inerease in
power for VHF starions in the northeastern part of the United States. Just
before the long summer recess began, the Commission adopted an order which
would increase power of VIIE stations in zone I to 100 kilowatts at 1,250 feet for
stations on channels 2 to ¢ and to 316 kilowatts at 1.250 feet for stations on
channels 7 to 13. This would mean that stations without antennas higher than
1,000 feet could increase their power in many cases more than twofold, and ex-
tend their service areas by 4 or 5 miles. In particular, all 7 stations on the
Empire State Building could increase their power : in the case of 6 of the stations
the increase in power would be more than twofold.

30. The impact of such an increase in power on television in Connecticut and
New Jersey is obvious. For illustration, consider the effect of such a rule upon
WNHC-TV, a VIIF station serving New Haven, Conn. WNHC-TV, as a VHF
station, had no conversion problem and no audience problem such as plague its
UHF counterparts. It enjoyed an NBC affiliation. When the FFCC asked for
comments on a proposal to increase tower heights in zone 1, NBC got the point
right away. In January it purchased WKNB in New Britain, Conn. In the
latter part of June it gave notice of cancellation of its network contract to
WXNHC-TV, New Haven, and announced that henceforth WRCA-TV, New York,
would give New Haven ‘‘coverage” to its advertisers. On July 20, sure enough,
the FCC ruled that the maximum tower height in zone 1 could be increased to
1,250 feet.

¢ Although the increase in power mainly affected UINT stations, VHT stations in smaller
communities were also affected since they also must rely on network programs and their
proximity to metropolitan areas adversely affects their ability to secure network programs.
7Station WATYV is technically licensed to Newark but in practice it is a New York
;!{tatli{on gsince it is 1 of the 7 stations operating from the Empire State Building in New
ork.
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31, To WNHC-TV, New Haven’s hometown station, this meant that, thanks
to this extraordinary action by the FCC, it would henceforth (a) be deprived of
NBC network income; and (b) have to compete with a new station (WRCA-TV)
which contributed absolutely nothing to New Haven as a community. A severe
blow had been dealt not only to WNHC-TV but to the public of New Haven
where the integrity of, and community benefits from, hometown television were
scuttled.®

B. Superstations and satellites

32. Another FCC move that can have disastrous consequences so far as the
fate of hometown television is concerned is the Commission’s rulemaking pro-
posal to increase maximum UHF power to 5 million watts. The cost of trans-
mitters capable of producing 5 million watts is exceedingly high and only the
large cities can possibly support such power. If this rule goes into effect, it
will accelerate the tendency to center television in the large cities at the expense
of small community operation.

33. 1qually disastrous is the Commission’s sanction of satellite operations for
both VIIF and UHT stations. Announced as a policy matter in a public notice
of August 3, 1954 (I'CC 54-091), the Commission stated that it would con-
sider applieations for UHF stations which did not propose to originate any local
programs, where it appears that the economies of such operations would render
feasible a station in a conmumnunity where one might otherwise not be built.
Although the policy specifically referred to UHF stations, applications have also
been entertained and granted for the satellite operation of VHI stations. (See
e. g., Lutkin-Houston, Tex., VHF satellite grant.)®

34, It is thus apparent that while the Commission has expressed great and
continuing concern for the plight of UHLF and hometown television, its proposals
and actions have served to solidify and indeed magnify the already desperate
situation in which UHF and homeilown television find themselves. But even
more alarming is the prospect that the Commission may take action on proposals
which could forever deprive Americi’s hometowns of their own television facil-
jties. Several of the proposals which the Commission has had brought before
*t would undoubtedly reach this result.

III. THE CBS AND MULLANEY PLANS
4. The CBS plan

35. On October 6, 1955, in an extraordinary 2l4-hour ex parte meeting with
the F'CC Conmmissioners, CBS’s Dr. Frank Stanton presented an engineering and
economic study designed, he declared, “to provide * * * an allocation under
which there could be at least 3 competitive services in each of the 100 leading
television markets”-—the CBS magic supermarkets. Significantly, he defined
the study’s second objective as “to avoid * * # dislocations and injuries to
existing station licenses.” No mention was made of the FCC's priority 2. The
study bases itself on two premises:

1. The bigger the area covered by a TV signal, the better the national televi-
sion system; and

2. The smallest community capable of supporting its own television facility
contains 22,000 tamilies, or about 75,000 people.

This rather disingenuous document is significant not so much for what it
proposes as for the network intentions it reveals. This intention is nothing
less than the complete dismantling of hometown television.

36. The CBS proposal advances two alternative reallociation plants each of
which spells the death knell tor UHF and homeiown television. As noted above,
both plans have as their purported goal the establishment of 3 substantially
competitive facilities in each of the 100 leading “markets” as defined by CBS.

8§ While the Commission has recently vacated its July 20 order adopting the increased
power and tower height rule for zone 1, its haste and willingness to adopt it in the first
instance demonstrates the Commission’s penchant for helping the large VHI stations at
the expense of hometown television. Moreover, by including the rule as an area of con-
sideration in the broad rulemaking in docket 11532 the proposal still hangs in threat over
the heads of UHT and VHPF hometown operators (see further report and order in dockets
11181 and 11532 released December 1, 1855).

¢ A recent Pennsylvania propoesal underscores the problem. Broadeasting-Telecasting for
October 24, 1955 (p. 80) reports a proposal by WGBI, Scranton, to operate experimentally
with § megawatts power. feeding network programing to stations in Wiliamsport and
Sunbury on a satellite basis. While the proposal may offer temporary benefit to all three
stations and although the satellites will originate some local programs, the long-range effect
of a eantinuing operation of this type will be to stifie the Williamsport and Sunbury
operations as independent, local hometown television stations.
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These markets are not cities or communities alone but large areas comprised of
numerous counties and whose boundaries in somne instances cross State lines
to include parts of more than one State. The area markets are dominated
by 160 large cities to which CBS would in practice, confine :ll television stations.

37. The ©BS plan A purports to provide 3 “substantially equal facilities” to
all but 16 of the 100 markets. Plan A would be achieved by abandoning all but
a few UHF allocations and by dropping in additional VHI" assignments to the
major citiex from smaller outlying hoimetown television communities.

35. The ¢BS plan B would utilize three additional VIIF channeis by taking
them from present uses by other services. The UHE band would be completely
abandoned.  Under plan B all 100 markets would have 3 or more VIF services.
Again, shorter mileage separations, drop-ins, and move-ins, are involved. How-
ever, BN admits that channels could not be provided under plan I3 for 60
currently operating UHF stations. These would have to be abandoned.

30. CBS endeavors to supports its thesis that television stations should be
concentrated in the 100 murkets by asserting that 85 percent of the families of
the United States fall within tliese markets. 'This fact, however, does not
alleviate the necd for or reduce the importance of hometown television. For
the 85 percent are by no means located within or indeed in close proximity to the
100 major cities in which CBS would place stations. Rather they are scattered
among the many cities and communities—ranging from smull to substantial
size—which lie within the large “murket” areas defined by CBS. Ruther they
are scattered among the many cities and communities which need and deserve
homwetrown television statiouns.

40. But the needs of the many small and medium sized communities are of
no concern to CBS.  The proper area of influence and coverage of the individual
station matters not to CBS 50 long as its network programs reach the eyes and
ears of the masces. This attitude completely ignores the vital issue of hometown
television and the manner in which it is now smothered under the signuls of
the powerful VIIF stations in the major markets. 'The optimum size of a
station's coverage is, of course, thie key question in any allocation system—the
very question which has stalleé the ¥CC. But the OBS report smuggles in
its answer to this oot question—by disguising it as a premise—*“the bigger
the better.” By su begeing the question, Dr. Stanton is able to avoid the
awkward task of justifying his theory of coverage; it’s just there.

41. It is evident that if the FCC were to follow the CBS plan and equate a
station’s optimum coverage with its grade B contour at tower height of 1,250
feet and maximum pewer, then all of New Ingland could be “covered” with
signals from four cities. In point of fact, this is precisely what CBS does
propose, the four New England cities in its plan being Hartford, Providence,
Boston, and Portland ; and, by extension, CBS finds that it can “cover” the whole
United States from 100 cities.

42. It iz evident that such a wide-coverage VHF signal forces the elimination
of @1l UHF signals within its grade B contour: and ihe scarcity of VIHE signals
limits additional VHF signals in the same area just as drastically. Therefore
the chief consequences of the CIES plan may be stated as an axiom : The wider
the coverage, the less the service to the community. For illustration, refer to
the fate of DBridgeport and New Iaven, cited above. As expressed in terms
of the FCC’s two top priorities, CBS proposes to overfulfill priority 1 (a TV
signal for everyhody) by virtually eliminating priority 2 (a TV station for
‘every community),

43. The second CBS premise is no less unusnal.  With it CBS attempts
to holster its alloeation position by the advancement of a gloomy economie pros-
pect for the future of television. Contained in an economice study by Sidney
S. Alexaunder, CBS economic adviser (see text in October 17, 1955, issue of
Broadcasting magazine, p. 27), the forecast contends that the country cannot
now or in the immediate future support more than 600 television stations, thus
denying the possibility of any further technological or economic progress in
television. Based upon existing revenues and rates, CBS apparently believes
that the status guoe will not change and that therefore there is no need to worry
about UHI or hometown television because the couniry cannot support them
in any event.

44. By citing the financial status of TV stations in 1954 —including those
which current ¥CC policy has rendered in extremis—Dr., Stanton’s experts
conclude that stations in towns of less than 75,000 are having a hard time.
Therefore. they proceed, national long-term policy must be based on the prenise
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that towns of 75,000 and under are not to have their own television facility—
1LOW OT ever.

45. Bnt the size of a community is by no means the primary cause for the
financial difficulty of its television station. Crossroads aside, the first cause
for most financial troubles is not the size of the community served but the
nature of the television competition at hand. Today there are communities
of less than 75,000 supporting television facilities; and—more to the point-
there are many, many communities double and triple that size (e. g, Bridgeport
and Worcester) where wide-coverage competition plus UHL signals make u
community facility impossible.

46. But certainly there is a minimum size for communities below which a
television facility cannot be supported as of 1955-—competition or not. This
minimum size is a function of the capital cost and operating budget of a
minitnal television station. The CBS experts assume that these costs—and
hence the minimum market’s size—will not decrease in the operating future.
Such an assumption may appear to be merely silly. But erect on this premise
a national allocations system and, techmnological advances or no, towns below
75,000 won’t ever get their hometown stations. For what is planned today in
television allocations must, by and large, be planned for good. To erect such
a plan on the premise that television’s technology is at the end of the road is,
to say the very least, irresponsible.

47. Undoubtedly, had the same theoretical and shortsighted techniques heen
employed in the late thirties. an argument could have been made that the country
would support only 800 or 900 radio stations iustead of the over 2,500 stiations
now being supported by our economy. Those entrusted with the public interest
cannot afford shortsightedness. Imstead, it is their duty to assure that an
overall, long-range plan is adopted which will permit the infant television
industry to grow and expand and to flex its muscles. There is neither time
nor place for the prophets of gloom in the expanding television industry. Instead
a sturdy and wide base must be provided upon which to build for the future.

48, The reasons for the crepe-hanging efforts of CBS are not far to seek.
With television virtually limited to 3 competitive facilities in each of the 100
markets, CBS can foresee its present dominant network position jelled and
set firmly, never to be dislodged by competition. CBS can foresec its network
operations—in No. 1 position—covering 97 percent of the fumilies of the Nation
from 100 markets with the assurance that competition ean only be expected
from NBC and the trailing ABC network. By preserving the comfortable status
quo, CBS envisions itself as forever protected against the specter of competition
from a fourth or {ifth network.

49. It is not plausible to suppose that CBS takes its own proposal seriously.
But what alarms the Comimittee for Hometown Television is that, unless the
importance of preserving priority 2 is stressed and fully appreciated by the
Commission, action may be taken in these proceedings which would give
countenance to this shortsighted and wholly self-serving proposal. This is
why the commitiee has found it necessary to band together to remind the
Commission of two matters which must not go by the board in any reallocation
of facilities; namely, the existence and importance of the FFCC’s priority 2 and
the indispensable and irreplaceable nature of hometown television.

B. The Mullancy plan

50. A second proposal before the Commission is almost equally dangerous to
the development of hometown television and to the full growth of a nationwide,
competitive system of television. The so-called Mulluney plan, submitted to
the Commission in August of 1955 and since supplemented by additional data,
provides for at least 3 VHF stations in each of the 100 leading markets by
discarding mileage separations and shoehorning VHI® assignments into the allo-
cation pattern by directional antennas and limitations upon power and antenna
lieights. In short. it proposes to convert the television allocation plan to an
interference contour protection system us used in AM broadeasting. Under the
Mullaney plan the UHF band would be discarded and hometown television would
be left to the vagaries of the technical operating characteristics of individual
stations. In some cases, local service would no doubt be made possible by the
use of low-powered VHI" stations of limited coverage, but with consequent loss
of service to many who might otherwise receive service if full use were made of
the spectrumn, including the UIF band. And the Mullaney plan would leave
no room for growth. The VHF band cannot possibly provide for a nationwide
competlitive system of television but the Mullaney plan would contine all television
allocations to that band.
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1V. THE COMMITTEE'S PLAN

A. General

51. Because the Committee for Hometown Television is engaged in the defense
of an established FCC policy from attacks by the networks and others, most of
the foregoing has had to be framed as “agin” other plans aud pronouncements.
In the preceding paragraphs we have set forth at length the difficulties which
hometown television faces today. A solution is urgently needed. We realize
that the problem is complex and that there are no easy solutions. However, a
supreme effort must be made. To this end the committee advances a positive
program of action designed to help salvage hometown television and the UHF
television service.

52, The comumittee’s platform, curiously enough, is original with the Commis-
sion rather than with the committee. Both the Congress and the Commission
have agreed that it is categorical national policy to assure the future of home-
town television (priority 2). To implement this policy, the Commission must
restore its priority 2 as a cwrrent objective. Specifically, this means that in
making its decisions as to allocations the Commission must guide itself by the
criterion. Will it further hometown television? This is a criterion dictated by
statutory mandate, yet one which the FCC has yet to fulfill. Ifurthermore, the
Commission having ignored this criterion to the point where hometown television
is sick, indeed, the (C‘ommission must now apply it rigorously, immediately, and,
where possible, retroactively.

53. This is the bhroad perspective. This is the standard whieh the Commis-
sion has espoused in words but ignored in action. FKor, as has been indicated,
the acts of the Commission discourage rather than implement the standard.
Thus, if tower heights are to he changed. then they are increased. If UIIF sta-
tions are to be given more power, then they are given a maximwmn out of reach
of all but the biggest operations. If a coverage area is in dispute, then the
dispute is resolved in favor of the bigger station. If New Jersey has no tele-
vision stations uat all, then let it listen to New York and Philadelphia signals.
If a network proposes that hometown television be junked. then give it the in-
camern attention of the full Commission. It is from this climate that hometown
television must be relieved. 1In the view of the committee a shift in Cotmnission
intentions from do-nothing to enforcement would do more to assure its priority 2
than would any other measure.

B. UHIF is necessary for a nationwide competitive systcm

54. We believe that it is axiomatie that it is not possible to have a nationwide
and competitive systen of television if only 12 VHF channels arce utilized.

55. We also believe that the additional channels must be those in the UHF band.
We are aware that much attention has been devoted to attempts to secure ad-
ditional VHF channels in an effort to solve the problem. We do not believe
that such efforts are the answer to the problem, for four reasons. Tirst, it is
very doubtful whether any additional VIIF channels can be secured. Second,
even if some VHI space is found, it is obvious that the new channels will be few
in number and will take care of nnly a few hardship cases. While solving some
hardship cases is a worthy objective, the price would be extremely high., It is
inconceivable that enough VHI channels c¢an be found to provide enough facili-
ties for the various communities in the United States.® Third, any VHF ¢hannels
that are found would be incompatible——present receivers could not tune to such
channels. The difficulties which incompatible UHI channels have faced in com-
peting with VHF channels would also be encountered by station owners oper-
ating an incompatible VIIT station in competition with a compatible VHF sta-
tion. A fourth reason againsc placing our hopes in additional VHEF channels is
the substantial loss wlich would be suffered by that portion of the public which
has already paid for UHT service. Many of them would have to pay once more
to receive a new incompatihle service. Their willingness to do so a second
time is bound to be diminished, for how can they have confidence that this new
band will not be ahandoned at an early date. In sum, it appears to us it wiil
take extraordinary effort to make additional VHI channels work, and at best
they will provide only an abbeviated nationwide service. We believe it is inuch

10 Tt should be noted that the entire VITF band extends from 30 to 300 mnegaceycles. Even
if all these channels were made available for television they would provide for only 45
channels, 2 fewer than now contained in the present allocation table. Moreover. the fre-
(uency range of the band is 10 to 1 which would mean a tremendous disparity in propoga-
tion of television channels.
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better to put the extraordinary effort into making UHF work where success
will mean a truly nationwide competitive system of television.

C. The comniittee’s proposal

56. First, let us recite the immediate premises for the comimittee’s plan. A
concrete policy for the Commission in its rescue mission begins and virtually
ends with the definition of television’s basic unit—the coverage area. So long as
the Commission was preoccupied with its priority one, the basic unit was one
listener ; and the definition of a “proper” coverage area was regarded as so un-
important as to require no uniform description at all. But give hometown tele-
vision its priority, and the Commission is forced to define the dimensions of the
hometown, the area which contains all tlie people who can use a single station
to mutual, local advantage.

57. Fortunately, this is a simple job performed many times by experts. A
“community” in the sense used here is the precise equivalent of the standard
retail trading area. a definition which both fits the needs of local buyers and
sellers, and describes the boundaries of the common social endeavor. Beyond
those boundaries lie TV’s wonderland, where the Governor of New York urges
the citizens of New Jersey to vote for him, Bridgeport eitizens are importuned to
support New York’s United Fund, and all the news is foreign news.

58. If the standard retail trading area describes the optimum hometown stu-
tion coveriage, then the means for implementing priority 2 are at hand. The
committee envisions the remedy in three basic steps, all interrelated:

Step 1 Hach station’s signal coverage must be conformed to the retail trading
area of its community. 1In acting upon applications for new stations in other
communities, any interference that does not invade this service area should not
be considered objectionable. Hand in hand with this limitation must go re-
jection of any applieation for increase in tower height or power limit or for
satellite stations.

Step 2: In the towns thus uncovered to local television, the Commission should
license the operation of stations capable of providing hometown television, In
deciding which communities can qualify for licenses in the uncovered areus, three
criteria should be applied, namely, (1) Will the new license create a white area?
(2) Will the new license provide hometown television”? (3) Will the new license
provide television to more people than will be deprived of television by the pro-
posal? As a corollary action, an engineering study should bhe initiated to deter-
mine how to provide more signals with smaller separations—a study anslogcus
to the FCC reappraisal of radio’s permissible separations.

Step 3: A policy of deintermixture, favoring UHIF operation where prac-
ticable, should be instituted.

59. Application of the criteria for new stations listed under step 2 above may
result in the retention of an existing VHF operation, in the econversion of an exist-
ing VHF to a UHF operation, in the reverse, or in the licensing of a new VHF
or UHF station. For example, in an area of VHF saturation, that is, where
there are three or more operating VHF stations, the committee would favor the
drop-in of 2 VHF chaniel for the use of a UHF entrepreneur on a reduced mileage
separation basis even though interference might result both to and from the
dropped-in station, provided the addition of the new VHEF station resulted in a
gain of service to more people than would lose service as a vesult of the proposal.

60. The committee further proposes that when VHFE drop-ins as above described
are made, the Commission should consider making the VII' assignment tem-
porary only, that is to say, the VHF channel would be authorized for use by a
UHF perniittee or licensee only until the expiration of 2 yeurs after 83 percent
or more of all receiver production is composed of all-chaunel receivers, or until
the expiration of /5 years after the date of grant, whichever is the later. At the
end of this period the licensee of the dropped-in VHF would be required to
convert back to UHF. In the meantime and during the temporary assignment,
the Iicensee would be required to operate both the UK and VIIF assighments.
In this way, immediate help would be provided to the sinking UHF station in the
VHF saturation area until such time as a healthful competitive elimate could
be created, at which time the full benefit of the UIIF spectrum could be realized.
D. Compatability

61. But the moribund state of UIIT today raises a special problem. The Com-
mission cannot conjure up new UIIF stations by fiat to serve the needs of
America’s hometowns. For each license there must be a group of investors,
by and large loeal, ready to risk capital. At present the investors who might
supply such capital are understandably appalled hy (1) the fare of VHF oper-
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ators who put their faith in the Commission’s 1952 prediction that all-channel
receivers were on the way; and (2) the Commission’s repeuated demonstrations
that its major policies are based on the continued growth of the very wide
coverage VHF stations.

62. The Commission must therefore not only modify its policy to give equal
chance of survival to UIIF operations; but it must also create an administrative
climate favorable to UHF operators and investors. The equal chance GHF seeks
translates itself into a demand for Commission help in getting around the in-
compitability between the UHF and VHF signal. It has been demonstrated
time after heartbreaking time that without all-channel receivers a UHF sta-
tion cannot survive if it must compete with more than one VHF station.

3. The Commission must therefore push forward to the day when the pro-
duction of all-channel receivers will create a demand for UILEF service equal to
that enjoyed by VIF stations today. In the committee’s view this day may be
hastened only by the encouragement of GlIIF in every avenue of approuach to.the
problem.

G4, The reason UIIF stations today find it possible to compete with a single
VHF signal is that it has been shown that such a division of frequencies wili
induce most local viewers to buy all-channel receivers or converters, thus solv-
ing for them selves the problem of signal compatability. This faet, in turn,
underlines the importance of converting all receiver manufuacture to ali-chanuet
sets—the FCC's original, abandoued goal. Were the Commission by some magic
able to transform all receivers in use to all-channel sets as of tomorrow moruing,
there would be no problem in attracting investors for UIIF, in rescuing existing
UHF operations, in achieving the goals of hometown television. Lacking magie,
the Commission’s problem is how to achieve enough of this goal now, and to
make its eventual attainment snure enough now, before the indispensable UHK
cascades down the drain for good and all.

65. In this context, the equation of station signals to retail trading areas
is a major advance in the program of conversion to all-channel receivers since
the reintroduction of the UHF signal to television on a competitive basis creates
irs own demand for such sets. A major guaranty of the same program is to be
found in the creation of so-called islands of UHF, that is to say, concentrations of
100-percent UHF-served markets large enough to insure the continued production
of all-channel reccivers and, more importantly, to increase that production. The
committee’s opinion of the importance of such islands to the future of hometown
television is reflected by the inclusion in its 3-point program of step 3 urging the
adoption of a policy of deintermixture, in favor of UHF operation.

66. The committee is convinced that if enough UHF islands are created, manu-
facturers will begin turning out only all-channel television receivers. We have
arrived at this conclusion after discussions with manufacturers’ representatives
who have indicated to us that when a sufficient number of all-ch:annel receivers
are heing manufactured, it hecomes economically desirable for the manufacturer
to maintain only 1 production line turning out the same product——all-channel
receivers—rather than 2 production lines—one for all-channel receivers and the
other for VHF-only receivers. We do not pretend to know the speeific point
where is becomes economically worth while for manufacturers to utilize one pro-
duction line only. We do know, however, that such a point is bound to come
when sufficient all-channel sets are sold and that the creation of more UHF
istands is one of the most effective methods the Commission possesses for
achieving this result.

7. The benefits lowing from creation of UHF islands will be extensive. Not
only will those UHF comnmunities be assured of hometown television but, in ad-
dition, every commmunity in the United States will be guaranteed an opportunity
for expansion as to the number of television stations available to it. If all
production becomes all-channel receivers, then UHF can become practicable at a
future date in cities like New York, Chicago, Washington, and Baltimore, which
lave several VHF and UHF assignments, as well as in all-UHF communities. For
American business history has shown that if the people in these communities
have receivers capable of tuning to UHF channels, entrepreneurs will eventually
be found who will risk their money in building such stations to serve them. We
realize that it may take several years before this can take place. However, this is
no reason for not starting the process which will make the objective possible.
1t is not necessary that all communities have their maximum number of stations
from the outset. Additional growth is necessary for many communities to be
able to support that number. What is needed is that type of planning which
makes it possible for all cornmunities ¢ventually to have their maximum poten-



458 TELEVISION INQUIRY

tial of television stations. As things now stand, that potential will never be
realized.

68. The consumer has frequently been cited as the insurmountable barrier to
any widespread conversion to UHF. The argument: The American public has
already bought 30 million TV sets, most of them VHF receivers; and the people—
burdened by this monstrous investment—must therefore unfortunately be barred
forever from the benefits of UHF and hometown television.

69. Fortunately, the problem is not so great as it has been made to appear.
In the first place, about 7 million sets will be sold this year, most of them to
present users, assuming a replacement cycle which is completed within § years.
Secondly, the current upsurge in technologiecal advances—from color reception
to the curved tube—are calculated to shorten appreciably this already short turn-
over period.

70. In the third and decisive place, the committee’s program is expressly cal-
culated to :ticcommodate the owner of a VHF receiver until he is ready to trade
his set in for an all-channel receiver. Dy guaranteeing the presence of VHF
service in any cuthack area formerly serviced on a VIIF-only basis, the Commis-
sion can assure television to the owner of both the VIIF set and the all-channel
set, pending national conversion to all-channel receivers. Dy the same token,
the committee’'s program explicitly provides that there shall be no net loss in
the nuinber of people able to receive a TV signal, it being understood that this
is without the need to buy a new type of receiver.

71. The equity of the consumer in {his TV set is, of course, just as important
to the plans of the committee as it has been to the deliberations of the Commis-
sion. Dut whereas the Commission has evidently determined that there is no
feasible way to get the consumer to relinquish his VT receiver, the committee
believes the conversion ean be aceomplished in a two-step process:

(1) A commercial inducement for the manufacturer to switch to the manu-
facture of all-channel sets by the introduction of UHI stations in VIIF areas
UHY stations with an even econoniie chance of survival; and

(2) The normal replacement cycle of TV sets.

72 The same factors whieh will induce the manufacturer to switch to all-
channel production will urge the consumer to trade in his precent UHF set for
a new all-channel one. Furthermore, our commercial history attests to the fact
that in the early developmental days of a new product the constant flow of
radical improvements accelerates the normal cycle of replacement.

73. In the category of radical improvements, the role of color television cannot
be too strongly stressed. If it is true that the future of television lies in color,
it is just as impressively true that the future of color television under the con-
cept of hometown television must base itself in the first instance on UHI recep-
tion. Faced with 2 consideration as strong as this, the entire industry would
have no choice hut to devote its best efforts to the improvement, manufacture,
promotion, and sale of the all-channel receiver. night and day. Further to
expedite conversion the committee has incorporated into its plan the UHF island
theory of allocations.

74. In short, the committee is convinced that receiver compatability does not
present an insoluable problem. On the contrary, if the committee’s plan is
adopted, useful and effective tools to remedy the problems caused by incom-
patability are at once at hand.

E. Other action recommended

75. In addition to the remedial steps heretofore set forth the committee urges
the adoption of other action calculated to preserve Ul and hometown tele-
vision and to establish a strong and healthy nationwide television system.

76. First, we urge the Commission to make the fullest nse of the powers
granted it by section 303 (i)—to make special regulations applicable to stations
engaged in chain broadcasting—to aid hometown television. The experience of
operating UIIF stations shows that where they are able to carry NBC or CBS
programs not ofherwise available in the markets, suecessful UIIT opevation is
possible. Thus far NBC and CBS programs have not generally been made
available to UHF stations where VHF stations are available to carry them. A
notmble exception is the situation where NBC or CBS has contracted to buy a
UIF station. In those situations, says CBS in its ex parte proposals, de inter-
mixture is not necessary for UHF can succeed in competition with VHI. It
appears to be the network position that the networks can make UHF work hut
that they will not do so unless they are permitted to own the UHF stations.
We urge the Commission to consider that the statutory duty imposed upon it by
section 303 (g) of the Communications Aet—to encourvage the larger and more
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effective use of radio in the public interest—requires energic action to save
UHF and that this obligation is not discharged unless the Commission uses to
the full the authority “to make special regulation application to stations engaged
in chain broadcasting” by compelling a greater availability of network programs
to UHF stations.

77. Second, we urge the Commission to grant immediate relief to some of the
UHF problems by making it possible for all UHF operating stations to operate in
the lower part of the UHF band. In the present stage of the art, it is quite
beneficial to have one of the lower UHF channels in contrast to the upper UHF
channels. This objective is not possible in the use of many UHF stations because
of the taboos set forth in section.3.610 of the Commission’s rules and regulations.
We believe the time has come to review these taboos. In our opinion, develop-
wents since the adoption of that rule now make it possible to eliminate or sub-
stantially mitigate many of these taboos. )

78. Third, we urge the Commission in this proceeding firmly and finally to
reject the proposal to permit an increase in antenna height to 1,250 feet for VHF
stations in zone 1. Such a move will increase the already large service area of
VHEF stations located in the lurge metropolises and will further cripple the cause
of hometown television.

79. Fourth, we urge the Comiission to revise its polices with respect to satellite
stations. The use of such stations is merely another device for extending the
service potential of metropolitan stations. As a result of such stations, additional
reception may be provided to some ureas but their hopes for their own local
outlets will be greatly lessened thereby.

80. Fifth. we recommend that the Commission should not permit an increase
in UHF power above the 1-million-watt maximum now provided for. Such higher
powers can be effectively utilized only by metropolitan stations to the disadvan-
tage of the smaller communities.

81. Kinaliy. we urge tae Connuission to create the type of psychological at-
mosphere which stiows that the Commission is irrevocably committed to making
UHF succeed. We are sorry to say that, although the words the Commission
utilizes seems to say that this is the Commission’s policy, the acts of the Com-
misgion more often point in the opposite direction, For example, the Commission
indicated that the UHF deintermixture petitions had a high priority. Never-
theless, the Commission adjourned for a long summer recess without taking any
action on them and has now denied them. Nevertheless, it did not permit the
long recess to begin before it adopted its order increasing maximum antenna
heights for VHF stations in zone 1. No urgency whatsoever existed for this
action. Since deeds speak louder than words, it is only fair for a disinterested
outsider to'conclude that the Commission speaks kindly for UHF but its help-
ing hand is for VHF. We urge the Commission in its action to give the highest
priority to the matters affecting UHF so that the public can see that the helping
hand as well as the helping word is for UHF.

V. Effects of the committee’s plan on the industry

82. What then will be the effect of the committee’s plan on the television
industry? The CBS October 5 memorandum to the Commission is a good example
of the wolf-crying in high ptaces which has served so notably to confuse the issues
involved in achieving the sixth report and order’s priority 2; and the interest of
clarity and sanity require the committee to examine the consequences of its
program before sowmeone else does it for them.

83. The wide-coverage VHF station loses audience by retracting its signal. The
number of listeners lost will vary from case to case, but because the loss is always
at the sparse fringe, never at the concentrated core, it is doubtful that the num-
ber will ever exceed 10 percent of the total. In point of economic fact, the
elimination of this fringe audience will not diminish either the station’s time
rate or its income by 1 cent, and for a pertinent reason; the people compris-
ing that fringe audience belong to another hometown, and they neither shop in nor
look to that station’s community.

81. The networks’ hopes for the immediate future aie well displayed in the
CBS memo: they look forward to achieving maximum coverage with a minimum
number of affiilintes. Any reduction in affitiate coverage which the committee's
plan might cause would regnire the networks to relinuish their present claim
to “bonus” markets or to sigm up more affiliates. Since network programing
is highly desirable for fledgling stations, it would appear to be in the national
interest to encourage the networks so to increase their affiliations. But maxi-
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mum or minimum, the jncome from advertising to the networks under the
committee’s plan remains undiminished.

85.. Indeed; the climate of plenty created by additional potential affiliates
may spawn new, competitive networks providing mew program sources for the
expanding industry. Moreover, it is worth noting that the creation of more
network affiliates must inevitably result in increased competition among TV
stutions at the logal or operating level. And—in a cycle familiar to any
observer of American competition—such sharpened competition will in turn
result in better service to the advertiser, closer relations to the community, and
better programing for everybody. Contrast this with the commercial sludge
to be induced by the “supermarket” concept of coverage.

86. The national advertiser can hardly be said to have a bona fide standing
in this consideration of a national television policy. But to the extent that
he does, he is eligible for congratulations. Were the committee’s plan in effect,
it is just barely arguable that he would be forced to pay more money for the
same audience for that brief period during which the networks transferred
their giveaway “bonus” markets from an original affiliate to a newly acquired
one. But as soon as the demands of local competition asserted themselves, he
would be back at the same old cost per thousand, paid under the committee
plan to stations laced twice as tight as before to their hometown audiences.

87. Finally, of course, it is the consumer who becomes the major beneficiary
of the commnlittees’ plan. For only under this plan can the consumer-—which
is to say, the public—enjoy a television facility administered for his benefit, for
his needs, and for his use.

V1. Perspectives and summary

88. It is generally conceded that if the FCC fails to take affirmative action
at this juncture, UHF in the United States is dead. To this axiom we may
now add a second one: If UM is allowed to die, then with it will pass all
chance we will ever have for hometown television. More than that, for the
same reason that the end of UHF spells the death of hometown television, it
also must mean the eventual ascendency of that sterile and dangerous concept—
the “supermarket system.” There is no halfway house.

89. We are, in fuact, at a moment of crisis in the history of communications,
and our duty now is to recognize that this is a crisis; the perspective of history
will make this fact plain enough. The first step toward saving hometown
television must be taken in the minds of the Commissioners. They must concede
that UHF and hometown television can be rescued by a series of immediate,
forthright, and affirmative actions well within the scope of their own authority.
This done, the vista is fine:

1. The present retreat into'a stifling and dangerous monopoly will be ended.

2. The television industry will obtain better and closer coverage, better pro-
graming, more return for the advertising dollar, and—in short—more television.

3. America will get hometown television, an essential aspect of its democratic
tradition.

Respectfully submitted.

CoMMITTEE FOR HOMETOWN TELEVISION, INC.
By PaAvuL A. PoRTER,
Harry M. PLOTKIN,
REED MILLER,
ARNOLD, ForTAS & PORTER,
Washington 6, D. C., Its Attorneys.
Dated : December 9, 1955.

COMMITTEE FOR HoMETOWN TELEVISTON, INC.
ARTICLES OF ABSOCIATION

BE 1T XNOoWN, That we, the subseribers, do hereby associate ourselves as a
body politic and corporate, pursuant to the statute laws of the State of Connecti-
cut regulating the formation and organization of corporations without capital
stock, and the following are our articles of association.

ARTICLE 1. The name of said corporation shall be COMMITTEE FOR HOMETOWN
TrievisION, INCORPORATED.

ARTICLE 2. The purposes for which said corporation is formed are the following,
to wit:

(a) To promote and support the development of hometown television sta-
tions.
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(b) To provide a medium for the mutual exchange of information and material
concerning the television industry.

(¢) Tostudy and support means for the furtherance of hometown television as
2 public community service.

(d) To work for equal competitive rights among television stations.

(e) To support or oppose public or private plans, programs, legislation, regu-
lations, administrative actions, or activities of any kind which would or might
affect the television industry or any part thereof.

(f) In general to work for and promote any matter or action which would be
for the general welfare of the television industry aund its hometown television
stations.

ARrTICLE 3. (a) There shall lie three classes of membership in this associa-
tion, as follows:

(1) Station members—consisting of persons, firms, or corporations
operating licensed television stations not owned or controlled by a national
network.

(2) Industry members—consisting of persons, firms, or corporations en-
gaged in the business of manufacturing, assembling, or distributing tele-
vision equipment, or otherwise engaged in some branch of the television
industry.

(3) Associate members—consisting of any other persons, firms, corpora-
tions, foundations, or other orgunizations interested in the general pur-
pose of this association.

(b) Membership in any class shall be by vote of the board of directors, who
shall have the power to exclude from membership any applicant whose business
or activities do not qualify it for membership, or are not in harmony with the
scope and purposes of this association., No television network shall be eligible
for membership in any class.

(¢) By vote of two-thirds of the station membership, membership in any class
may be canceled for nonpayment of dues or assessments, a change in status
rendering it ineligible for further membership, or for any act or course of con-
duct contrary to the purposes of this associution.

(d) There shall be one membership only for each television station qualifying
for membership, and the board of directors shall be the final judge of all ques-
tions concerning qualifications for and admission to membership. Notwithstand-
ing common ownership of 2 or more stations, each of such stations shall be en-
titled to 1 membership.

ARTICLE 4. This association shall not be operated for profit and no part of its
earnings, funds, or property shall inure to the benefit of any member or indi-
vidual. No officer or director shall receive any compensation for services or
expenses in the performance of his duties.

BYLAWS
Articie I—>Mecetings

Section 1: There shall be an annual meeting of the association to be held at
such time and place as the bourd of directors shall determine.

Seetion 2: Special meetings of the members of the association may be called
by the president, the board of directors or upon written request, stating the rea-
sons thercfor, by five members of the association in good standing.

Section 3: Written notice of all regular and specinl meetings of the associantion
stating the day. licur. place and purposes thereof, shall be mniled or personally
delivered at least 5 days prior to the meeting to the address of each member
of record.

Section 4 : Representation of oue-fourth of the membership shall counstitute a
quorum at all meetings of the association.

Section 5: At cach meeting of the members all votes shall he taken by a show
of hands, unless voted to be by written ballot, all elections shall be determined
by plurality vote and all other matters by majority vote of those votin..

Section 6: Only station members in good standing shall be entitled to vote
at any meeting of the association, and euach station membership, as determined
by the board of directors, shall have one vote. The vote of any tirm or corpora-
tion holding a station membership may be cast by any anthovized officer or
meniber thereof, and any station member may be represented and vote by proxy.

Scerien 7: Any matter, proposal or project may be determined by mail ballot
with the same force and effect as if determined at a regular meeting, at the
diseretion of the board of directors, the vote of one-third of the sta:ion member-
ship heing a quorum in such cases.
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Article II—Board of directors

Section 1: The general management and centrol over the affairs, business
and property of the association shall be vested in a board of directors consisting
of not less than 3 nor more than 15 members. who may also be officers, provided
that the station membership shall always hold a two-thirds majority on the
board.

Section 2: The board of directors and a chairman thereof shall be clected at
the annual meeting to hold office for 1 year or until others are elected in their
stead.

Section 3: Meetings of the board of directors shall he held upon the call of
the president or one-third of the directors, written notice of which, specifying
the time and place, shall be mailed or personally delivered at least 3 days prior
to the meeting. The chairman of the board of directors shall preside at ifs
meetings, and a majority of the board shall constitute a (uorunt.

Section 4: A vacancy shall exist when any director, or the member organiza-
tion whichi he represents, resigns from the association, ceases to qualify for
membership, or has his membership canceled, and any vacaucy for these or
any other causes, may be filted by majority vote of the remaining directors for
the balance of the term.

Section 5: No public statement of the policy or position of the association on
any issue shail be made except on prior anthorization of the board of directors.

Section 6: The Dboard of directors may create any such standing or special
coumittees as it may deemn appropriate.

Article I1I—Officers

Section 1: The officers of the nssociation shall be a president, vice president.
secretary, assistant sceretary, treasurer, and assistant treasurer, to he elected
by the members of the association at the annual meeting, for 1 year or until
others are elected in their stead. No person may hold two offices, except that
the same person may be secretary and treasurer.

Section 2: The president shall preside at all meetings of the members of the
association, shall have general management of the affairs of the association, sub-
ject to action of the membership and the directors, and shall have the powers
and duties normally associated with his office.

Section 3: The vice president shall assist the president in his duties and
serve in his stead in case of the absence of disability of the president.

Section 4: The secretary shall record the proceedings of the membership and
the directors, give notice of all meetings as required, and keep the records and
papers of the association, including a record of all members, and their addresses.
The assistant secretary shall assist the secretary in his duties and serve in his
absence.

Section 5: The treasurer shall receive all funds due the association and de-
posit the same as directed by the directors. Checks for the disbursement of
funds of the association shall he signed by such officer or officers as the board of
directors may from time to time direct. The treasurer shall keep accurate ac-
counts of all receipts and dishursements and report on the same when required.
The assistant treasurer shall assist the treasurer in his duties and serve in his
absence.

Section 6: A vacancy shall exist when any officer, or the member organization
which he represents, resigns from membership, ceases to qualify for member-
ship, or has his membership canceled, and any vacaucy for these or any other
causes may be filled by majority vote of the hoard of directors for the halance
of the term.

Article IV—Dues and assessmenlts

Section 1: The fiscal year and membership year of the association shall be the
calendar year.

Seetion 2: The dues of station members shall be $100 per station member per
year. Dues for industry and associate members shall be as fixed by the board of
directors.

Section 8: The voting membership of the association may at any meeting after
due notice levy a special assessment upon the membership for the purposes of
the association. Any such assessment shall be prorated among operating sta-
tion members in the ratio of each station’s highest published national class A
hourly rate. Nonoperating stations shall not be assessed.
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Article V—Amendments
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These bylaws may beé amended by majority vote at a meeting of the voting
membership, after due notice, and may also be amended by a two-thirds vote at
any meeting of the board of directors, after due notice, subject to changes

adopted by the membership.

For copies of this brief:
Committee for Hometown Television,
Box 9140, Bridgeport, Conn.

For membership information:

Please send me further information on
membership in the Committee for
Hometown Television for the following

Gentlemen : H

Send ___ copies of this document to me. class of membership:

gial_lgle = TV’s Set Owners-—The Public
Streetl L. T e TV Indqstry Representatives

city . ________ T Zone TV Stations

State e (Check one)

(Send 10 cents for each copy ordered. Name ____ . ______.
Bulk rates on request. Make check pay- Street _
able to Committee for Hometown Tele- City e~ Zone ____.
vigion, Inc.) State — -

Mr. MrrryMan. I believe you all have copies of it.

What all of us are seeking from the FCC, then, is that they accom-
plish the task the Congress set for them. This would certainly in-
volve some clianges in current FCC policy ; some steps they have taken
will have to be retraced. But I wish to make the point that such
changes are needed only to return to the path the Congress set for
the FCC in the first place.

_The question now becomes: How can we put the FCC and our na-
tional television allocation policy back on the track for priority 2—
a television facility for every community ¢

There is evident in testimony given here, and in statements recently
filed with the FCC, a tendency to make this problem seem more com-
plex than it really is. This seeming complexity is due largely to
the fact that discussion has centered around the engineering problems
involved rather than addressing itself to the fundamentals of policy.

If you or I set out to put up an office building, we don’t start by
calling in the plumber, and then design the building around his
pipelines. We call in the architect, and require the plumber to figure
out plumbing lines that will fit the architect’s plan.

No more should we now let engineeering arguments shape the future
of America’s television. Policy comes first, and engineering is the
servant of policy, not its master.

Long ago Congress, that is, you gentlemen, told the FCC to provide
“an equitable distribution” of television facilities, and the IFCC at
that time set up its allocation priorities as a translation of that policy.
But the Chairman of the FCC, in his recent appearance before you,
spent most of his time discussing his engineering problems and vir-
tually none defining what his Commission is—or should be—trying
to accomplish.

The FCC has virtually abdicated as an instrument of Government
policy; instead it seems to be attempting to rewrite your policy by a
mystic and unprofessional estimation of which policy creates the least
stubborn engineering problems.

I think T am right in saying that the function of these hearings is
to reexamine Government policy in the light of television’s most recent
experiences. In one sense this is an easy task. If we agree with the
Chairman of the FCC that priority 1—a TV signal for everybody—
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has been about 90 percent fulfilled, then we will also agree that
priority 2—a TV station for every community—is now the first order
of business. '

From there to the imperative need to sustain UHF is an easy step,
and we could stop right there. You gentlemen could simply say to
the FCC, “See to 1t that every town that can—or will be able to—afford
a TV station can get one.”

But the whole question of TV’s future has been allowed to become
clouded in such a welter of special pleadings, has been so obscured by
indecisiveness, that it may be helpful to examine the terrain from
the perspective of policy.

Almost everybogy agrees that television faces a crisis and the divi-
sion of opinion is mainly on what is to be done. There are four general
solutions advanced :

To goall UITF

To reduce VITF coverage and go all VHF

To reduce VHE coverage and drop in V’sand U's
To deintermix

All of these plans are based on the recognition of our need to advance
on priority 2. A fifth plan has been advanced by CBS, to reduce
television to 100 markets, but since its effect would clearly be retro-
gressive—moving us even further from priority 2 than we now are—it
does not appear to have any standing in these discussions.

It is in the technical arguments against one or another of these
solutions that the industry itself and the FCC have lost themselves.
And vet these rebuttals are neither so complicated nor so numerous
as to resist a layman’s analysis. All the counterarguments advanced
against these solutions finally boil down to three points, and with your
permission I will list them:

Plans involving any cutback in existing signals are criticized for
eliminating rural coverage.

Plans involving drop-ins are criticized for eliminating service and
for what is euphemistically called degradation of service.

All plans have at one time or another been attacked as violative of
the precedent of radio’s clear-channel broadeasting.

Now the plain fact is that these counterarguments lack the stature
to warrant consideration on a policy level. On close examination,
they turn out to be what I might describe as plumber problems. '

To take the most often cited problem first, consider the matter of
rural coverage. As vou know, the objection to a cuthack 1s existing
signals, or the exchange of a VHT station for a UHTF station under
deintermixture, is that the resulting loss in wide coverage signals will
deprive the people living away from towns and cities of a signal.

ow let me invite your attention again to this map. (Facing
p- 439.) Tt is a copy of the CBS exhibit used by that company to
illustrate how its 100-market plan would work out. I am very fond
of this map because it provides a clear illustration of so many facets
of the problem we are discussing.

CBS drew it to show the coverage that would result from putting
3 wide-coverage VHF stations in each of the 100 leading markets
in the country. If youlive inside one of the squares, you are presumed
to be able to get a signal—and 1 guess you probably would. On the
other hand, if you live in one of these white areas, you don’t get any
TV. Look at the size of the white areas. Look how much of the
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United States is left uncovered under the CBS plan. The term “white
areas” may be exactly translated as rural coverage, as you can see from
their locations. So the plain fact is that under the most extreme
plan yet advanced for the use of wide-coverage stations we will get
only nominal rural coverage. I will return to the matter of rural
coverage again, but let me note now that wide-coverage VHF stations
alone obviously do not contain the answer to that problem, and, there-
fore, any argument based on the need to maintain present power limits
among VI stations for the sake of rural coverage 1s either short-
sighted. or something less than frank.

This leads me directly to the so-called clear-channel argument.
Now, I have been in the radio-television business my whole life, start-
ing in 1922, when I built my first radio station, and I think I am as
familiar with the history of this industry as anyone. I do not think
there has ever been a stronger proponent of the clear-channel stations
than I have been throughout my history. But listen as I will to the
people who drag the clear-channel concept into the question of tele-
vision allocations, I am still only able to conclude that they ave very
careless thinkers.

Clear-channel broadeasting made its appearance in radio in 1926 as
a method of providing this rurai coverage we are discussing. Briefly,
what clear channel broadcasting describes is a system of allowing
certain stations the right greatly to increase the range of their signal
at night in order to reach people in isolated rural areas.

The economics strictly determined that that was the only way you
could cover the western half of the United States with that service.

These signals reach out in the order of 710 miles in all directions
from the sending station, and, of course, the stations permitted to have
a clear-channel signal ave thereby given a competitive advantage over
their sister stations. The theory is that the evil of granting a com-
petitive advantage is ontweighed by the good in providing rural cover-
age—the conventional equation of public policy.

Now we come to television. In the face of a move to retract the
signals of certain wide-coverage VHF stations, their owners have
raised the cry of “clear channel.”

The implication is that any cutback will eanse a significant loss of
rural coverage, as it would in clear-channel radio stations. Now, the
normal maximum coverage of a 'I'V station, according to FCC stand-
ards, is a circle with a radius of 60 miles, which means that its maxi-
mum coverage area is less than one one-hundredth of that of a clear-
channel radio station, and its elaim to the protection of public policy
stands, I think, in about the same proportion—one to a hundred. So
much for the clear-channel and the rural-coverage arguments.

Here is another map of television coverage. This one shows the
total coverage of all VIIF stations east of the Mississippl. You will
notice that the contour lines, outlining station coverage, look quite
different from those shown on the CBS map. This is due to the fact
that CBS clected to outline its coverage areas by county lines, a method
which unhappily masks the fact that there i1s present an enormous
amount of overlap.

I might make this further observation, that these circles were figured
on the present powers and antenna heights of every individual VHFE
station. They do not, by and large, correspond with the claims of
coverage of the individual stations themselves.
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The stations always claim much greater coverage than this. My
point is, if they have the greater coverage, the overlap is the greater.

Wlen you see this map, you are looking at the effect of having any-
where from 1 to 10 VHF services in 1 community. Careless analysis
has led many people to the assertion that unlimited licensing of wide-
coverage VHI stations is the road to the fulfillment of priority 1, a
TV signal for everybody; and in its pursuit of priority 1, the F lol6
seems to have been influenced to a great extent by this canard. As this
map plainly shows, 1 station per community will fulfill priority 1 just
about as well as 10.

Certainly there is value in having competitive services available to
the viewer. But just as certainly the FCC should not have traveled so
far down this road that the multipurpose and invaluable UHF sta-
tions were blocked out—as they most certainly have been. Here, it
seems to me, is a prime illustration of congressional policy being
thwarted simply by gein ignored.

Once again, you will observe from this map—which shows how mat-
ters stand today—that rural coverage is negligible. But it also shows
something else: Consider for a moment the area covered by the New
York TV stations, or the Chicago TV stations. Note the overlapping
of coverage, composed of a number of stations operating on different
channels. Now suppose an application for a VHF drop-in within the
shadow of this wide coverage. What is required for such a drop-in is
that the signal of existing VHF stations on the same channel in this
area be pushed back by the signal of the drop-in.

Is the total coverage of the area reduced? Obviously not, since the
area is still covered by the remaining stations on other channels. As-
suming there is any rural coverage, will it have been reduced?
Obviously not.

Will the station whose signal has been pushed back be put at a
disadvantage? Yes, I think it will, though not nearly so great a one
as might at first appear.

Is the imposition of such a disadvantage on one such station justi-
fiable? Tt is here, I think, that we are able to find an honest analo
with the clear-channel argument of radio. ILet us assume that the
drop-in will provide hometown television to a community otherwise
dependent on a foreign signal. Then surely the dictates of public
policy will agree that the provision of hometown television to a com-
munity will justify whatever minimal hardship may result to the
station that has been pushed back.

But that is not all. Tt is perfectly feasible to project a television
allocations plan under which even this minimum hardship to a station
will be temporary. This is so because any plan advanced for the
salvage of hometown television is based ultimately on the universal
use of the all-channel receiver, which permits the pushed-back signal
once again to resume its old coverage without drowning hometown
coverage.

Now let’s look at this matter of drop-ins and elimination of service
from a bit closer up. Here is another engineering map. It is the map
of a hypothetical area containing 3 VHF stations on the same channel
situated at the apexes of an equilateral triangle with sides 170 miles
long. That distance, of course, is the minimum separation decreed
by FCC rules; and this arrangement of perfectly equal separations
between the three stations—an arrangement never found in fact
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because cities are not placed that way—is the most unfavorable to a
drop-in station that can be conceived. If it work here, it will work
anywhere. )

The point is, if the drop-ins will work in this situation, they will
work In any situation now existing in our economy. You will see that
equidistant from all the corners I have placed a hypothetical drop-in
VHF station. Its own signal extends in a 10-mile radius without
interference, a coverage area of about 300 square miles.

You will notice that the drop-in station creates interference with all
3 of the stations at the corners, pushing each of them back from a
theoretical service area of 58 miles to 28 miles in the direction closest
to the drop-in, and to lesser distances around the circle to the back
end where no appreciable new interference exists.

However, before the dropin, the three stations at the corners inter-
fered each with the other so that the actual new interference is rela-
tively small. When we consider, in addition, the effects of other sta-
tions outside the triangle each located exactly 170 miles from the
triangle stations, the interference of the dropin becomes even less
significant.

But notice that this assumption is much more stringent than the
facts are ever likely to be. In the first place, it is highly unlikely that
there will not be in this area signals fron some other city on a different
channel—which signal will, of course, be affected not at all by the new
dropin. In the second place, it is becoming increasingly likely that
one or more of the three communities at the corners will have more
than one station on different channels—and for these, too, the new
dropins can create no interference.

Thus, in terms of priority 1-—a signal for all—this area remains as
it was—overfulfilled. In terms of priority 2—a station for every
community—we have made a significant advance. As for elimination
of service, practically there has been none. The people living in this
area of interference can get their signal from at least as many sources
as before.

This brings me to the catch-phrase, “degradation of service.” This
is a favorite bugaboo of the networks, and appears over and over
again in their briefs. What they are talking about is the fact that the
old existing signal will be pushed back along this line nearest the
center in the circles. To the extent that the original station will serve
public policy by having its signal pushed back, its service will have been
degraded. However, even the extent of that interference gets exag-
gerated: The interference area shown on FCC charts do not in fact
exist, since modern directional antennas have already reduced inter-
ference below the theoretical levels used by the Commission. Engi-
neering considerations aside, this must be so, otherwise we would not
find what exists in fact: Many VHF stations serve areas 100 miles or
so distant, in contrast to the 60 miles the FCC says is the limit of their
service areas.

The public’s television will not have been degraded, but on the con-
trary, enhanced. In short, “degraded service” is an editorial word
properly used to describe the feelings of an unwilling servant of the
public’s interest—and no more.

To return to this map You will notice that once the underbrush
of “clear channel” and “degradation of service” and so on is cleared
away, it is possible to drop in many new VHF stations. In other
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words, without doing damage to any congressional policy or engineer-
Ing precept, it is possible to increase significantly the number of oper-
ative TV stations on the VHF frequencies in any given area. I esti-
mate that every one of the 95 commercial UHF stations now on the air
can be accommodated by a VHF drop-in. And many of the 104 hold-
ers of construction permits that are now sitting on them can also be.
accommodated, given the incentive to build those stations.

So far, with these maps I have been discussing mainly the matter
of dropping in VHF stations. This procedure does much to amelior-
ate the crisis of hometown television. But obviously, in terms of long-
term, overall solutions, it is inadequate, and we must turn our attention
also to the use of UHF.

If we wish to place a UHF hometown station here, where T had
placed the hypothetical VHF drop-in, the fact is that evedybody in
this area has sets which can receive VHF only, and so will probably
never bother to spend the $50 to $100 needed to convert their sets
and look at the new UHF station. In other words, even if you put the
new UIIF station there, who would watch its signal? The answer, as
more than 350 UHF operators now know, is—practically nobody.

Therefore, we are faced with the need to take a second step, designed
to make it possible for the public to watch the new station without
buying converters for its sets.

In the last analysis, the purpose of any step taken at this point is to
get all-channel sets in the hands of the public, getting them to buy
them in their normal replacement cycle—now figured at about 5
years. With all-channel receivers, free competition is restored, and
the provision of hometown service will go on those most competent to
supply it.

Here is one method by which this can be achieved :

Step 1: Each station’s signal coverage must be conformed, where
necessary, to the retail trading area of its community.

Step 2: In the towns thus “uncovered” to local television, the Com-
mission should license the operation of stations capable of providing
hometown television.

Criteria for new stations listed under step 2 above can result in the
retention of an existing VHF operation, in the conversion of an exist-
ing VHF to a UHF operation, in the reverse, or in the licensing of a
new VHF or UHF station. For example, in an area of VHF satura-
tion, i, e., where there are three or more operating VHF stations, we
would favor the drop-in of a VHF channel for the use of a UHF
entrepreneur on a reduced mileage separation basis, even though inter-
ference might result both to and from the dropO{)ed-in station, provided
the addition of the new VHF station resulted in a gain of service to
more people than would lose service as.a result of the proposal.

The committee further proposes that when VHF drop-ins as above
described are made, the Commission should consider making the VHF
assignment temporary only, that is to say, the VHF channel would
be authorized for use by a UHF permittee or licensee only until the
expiration of 2 years after 85 percent or more of all receiver produc-
tion is composed of all-channel receivers, or until the expiration of 5
years after the date of grant, whichever is the later. At the end of
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this period the licensee of the dropped-in VIIF would be required to
convert back to UHF. In the meantime and during the temporary
assignment, the licensee would be required to operate both the UHF
and VHF assignments. In this way, iinmediate help would be pro-
vided to the sinking UHF station in the VHF saturation arca until
such time as a healthful competitive climate could be created, at which
time the full benefit of the UILF spectrum could be realized.

It is not my purpose here to argue for this or any other particular
solution. Rather, I am interested in demonstrating that the argu-
ments that have been raised on an engineering level as a counter to
the fulfillment of the Congress’ policy are not so weighty as to require
abandonment of that policy. It is my own feeling that the engineer-
ing solutions now required to implement the congressional mandate
for a national television system will probably consist of some combina-
tion of deintermixture, cutbacks, drop-ins, and simultaneous UHI-
VHF telecasting. But whatever form they may take, all they require
is technical ingenuity, some engineering imagination, not black magic.
What they require, moreover, 1s a statement of policy by those respon-
sible for fixing the policy.

I do not think there is a consulting engineer in Washington who
practices before the FCC that would take this chair and say to you
gentlemen that it is the engineer’s responsibility to come up with a
national alloeations plan for television. I think those engineers almost
without exception—if they say to you what they say to me privately—
would like to have a policy decision from the Commission to tell them
what kind of a television system it is this country needs; and given the
policy incentive, the directive to go forward, they will design that
television allocations system. They will put the pipelines in the build-
mg you putup.

So I think it is perniissible to think of our national television system
as consisting of a great many hometown stations, plus a great number
of wide-coverage, big-town stations. Under such circumstances, let’s
take another look at the problem of rural coverage. With all-channel
receivers for sale all over, we can assume a small, Iow-cost U station
in any community that can afford it. And I think that here is where
we can find a real and honest answer to the problem of providing rural
coverage. ITow far out can we hope to put these small stations? In
other words, how inexpensive can we hope to make them, how small
the community that can afford them? Let me show you the trend in
costs, and I think you will agree with me that it is not unreasonable
to look forward to the day when we can have as many TV stations as
we do radio stations—and that will mean five times the rural coverage
we have today.

May I direct your attention to the last page of my statement? This
isa table which we prepared, as a result ofp our experience, from presen-
tations made to us by the manufacturers of what the capital costs
would be for a small hometown television to serve a small hometown
community.
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Those figures are quite different from the figures that have been
talked about heretofore. We have listed proposals by eight clifferent
manufacturers, all of them, I think, well known to you. '

I would like at this point—because T think this is a very great point
to establish, that hometowns can afford television—1 would like to
introduce at this point Mr. Benjamin Adler, who has himself con-
structed 15 television stations and is certainly an expert who can tell
you the facts you want to know about how much it costs to build these
stations.

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead, Mr. Adler.

STATEMENT OF BENJAMIN ADLER, PRESIDENT OF ADLER ELEC-
TRONICS, INC., NEW ROCHELLE, N. Y., FOR THE COMMITTEE FOR
HOMETOWN TELEVISION, INC.

Mr. Aprer. Mr. Chairman, T have a short statement here which I
would like to read. My name is Benjamin Adler, president of Adler
Electronics, Inc, manufacturers of transmission equipment for TV
broadcasting stations. T hold the degree of electrical engineer and
am licensed as a professional engineer in the State of New York. I
have been associated in various degrees with TV broadcast engineering
and construction since 1928 and have been personally responsible for
the design construction of 15 TV stations in the United States during
the past b years.

A number of these stutions have been in smaller cities. Some of
them, of course, have been in larger cities. Many of the cities have
been in about the same category as Bridgeport insofar as population
to be served is concerned. Some of the stations have been UHF';
some have been VHI'. They have been divided.

During this period our organization has specialized in facilities
for low-cost construction and operation of TV stations. We recog-
nize right from the start that as we were getting into the smaller
cities, it was quite difficult to justify the large expenditures that were
necessary in order to establish television broadeasting stations, and we
started some time back attempting to cut costs and cut corners in
order to arrive at economical prices.

It was very difficult to cut them very far because of FCC rules that
prevailed at that time. Since then, the Commission has authorized a
new set of rules which have not gone as far as we had hoped, but the
have reduced the requirements to a point where you can operate wit
a 100-watt transmitter, provided you do maintain the coverage re-
quirements for covering city limits, grade A and grade B service. It
doesn’t help us very much as far as reducing costs are concerned, but
I do have some figures here, and T would like to go into them.

Reduced costs have been achieved through the combining of aural
and visual transmitters into a single transmitter, the elimination of
diplexers and vestigial sideband filters, the application of vidicon
cameras for both live and film pickup, and the introduction of other
mechanical and electrical design features to make equipment simpler
and more compact, easier to manufacture, install, maintain, and oper-
ate. All this has been accomplished without degradation of per-
formance and reliability.
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A transmitter power of 100 to 200 watts has in most cases been
found to be sufficient with inexpensive tower and low grain antenna
to adequately cover a radius of 5 to 10 miles. I say in most cases;
there have not yet been very many stations of that power built, but
there have been a sufficient number built to justify the statement that
I have made. A suitable hill for the antenna and a higher tower will
easily double this range, without increasing the power of the trans-
mitter or spending very much more money.

Simplified operational layout—that is, of the facilities within the
building—with facilities for film, network, off-air pickup, and local
studio origination has been devised to reduce the operating crew to
1, 2, or 3 people, depending upon the elaborateness of the Tive show
being produced. For program material other than live, one man 18
sufficient. This has been made possible through the use of a combi-
nation audiovideo control console equipped with remote film start-
stop and slide-advance facilities.

What we have tried to do here is to pattern the operating require-
ments of a small TV station after a small local AM radio station where
one man does everything. We have been quite successful in doing so
for certain types of programs.

Facilities Incorporating such features have just recently been }ilaced
into operation in Juneau, Alaska, for KINY-TV where a popu ation
of 10,000 is being served on channel 8. The equipment used at KINY-
TV and costs are shown in the attached schedule A.

SCHEDULE A

Equipment for typical low power TV broadcasting station

Item | Quan- Description Price
tity
1 1 | V8T-150 VHF transmitter, 150 watts, specity VHF channel, including 1 set of
operating tubes and erystals. ..o ..o o-iiocoicooiooooeo $6, 450. 00
1A 1 | Substitute for item 1 if station is to be UHF: UST-150 UHF transmitter, 150
wa;ts, s;())eciry UHF channel, including 1 set of operating tubes and crystals,
At S11, 370 o aeeoeeeoooeomo—=so—ofee-sooooo
2 1 | AV12-DM demodulator, VHF. Add $10 for UHF channel, specify channel.
Requires 7-inch rack space._ ... . ____... e - - R - SIS 275.00
3 2 | Design 614 CBVM Bell-Howell 16 millimeters TV projectors, includes pedestal
and remote operation facility, at $1,995_ el 3, 990. 60
4 1.| Gray Telojector, 2 by 2 slide projector ... . ... oooceoouooociaoomaoooes 695.00
4A 1 | Optional substitute for item 4, Selectro-Slide Jr., 2 by 2 slide projector, with
7-inch lens, Spindler & Sauppe, 8t $207_ i
5 1 | VA-19 video clamp aruplifier 185. 00
6 1| 2,200 TIC synchronizing generator, for rack mounting, including P8-12C
regulated power supply and PS-14 bias power suoply. Includes built-in
linearity pattern generator. Requires 38}4-Iinch rack space...._.. _.| 2,650.00
6A 1 | 410-A synchronizing generator, for rack mounting binary counter type,
built-in power supply. Requires 10}4-inch rack space, at $1,850.. ... ] ..o
6B 1 | Optional substitute for item 6, 400-B synchronizing generator, portable type,
complete, at $1,500_ . _ ... -...
7 1| VSTA-4 VHF vee antenna, 4 st d
power gain, specify VHF channel . o 1, 900. 060
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Equipment for typical low power TV broadcasting station—Continued

Item | Quan- | Description Price

tity l
7A 1 | Substitute for item 7 if station is to be UHF: USTA-8 UHF antenna, 8 stacked
g&ements, omnijdirect:onal, 9 decibel power gain, speeify UHF channcl, at
L O S
8 2 | 300-D Vidicon camera chains, portable, per tabular listing I, at $4,600_____ .
SA 2 | Optional substitute for item 8 300-D Vidicon camera chams, studio type, per
tabular listing IT, at $4,900_ e i
9 1| A-069-3 film camera lens, 3-inch,

10 1 | A-069-1 live camera Ien;, 1-inch, F/1. 5 e e ——— e

10A |.__.____| Optional additional lenses:
A-069-2 camnera lens, V4-ineh, I/1.5 at $99
A-069- 4 camera lwn‘ ’-11“ch F/l 9 at $58

1 1 | B-052-1 interconneeting cablo pulso, 1 required per camera chain in oxcess of 10 60. 00

12 1 | C-077-1 optical multiplexer, complete with stand and single ficld lens 245. 00

13 1 | C-080 film camera mounting pedestal__ 120. 00

14 1 | Gray Telojector mounting pedestal.___ 195. 00
14A 1 | Optionul substitute for item 14, slide promctor mount.mg pedestal for itemn 4A

consisting of C-0922 bise, C- 22 pedestal, and B-541 adapter plate, at $100__

15 1 | AVC-1 audio-video op(rating console providing audioe, video, and proj(-ct.ion
switching control, with facilities for handling 4 audio and 4 video inputs with
monitor and preview switching, and remote control of 2 film projectors and 2
slide projectors; inclules CP-11, CP-14, and CP-15 pancls, C1{-2B console
and audio amplifiers (2 preamps, 1 program amplifier and 1 monitor amplifier) 2, 100. 00
16A 1 | Video mixing option: Add video fade and lap dissolve facilitics, includes con-
versi)n of CP 15 to C2-15A by addition of switch row and fader mechaism,
2 VA-18 modulur amplifiers for mixing and RA-8 rack mounting chassis
(installed in AVC-1 ot factory if ordered with AV C-1, otherwise available
as a fleld modifieation kit)., at $330._____

15B 1 | TT-14B 3-speed 12-inch transcription turntable with cahmet 1068 tone arm,
2 reluctance cartridges and diamond stylii, 602B equalizer, complue . 350. 00
15C 1 | Audio preamplifier optin: Add preamplifier (5116) and tray (5106) to AVC- 1

concole for converting ! igh-level input to low-level input: includes operuting
tubes (installed in AV C Zlat factory il ordered with AVC-1, otherwise sup-
plied as field kit), at $ 09

16 1 | MI16A master monitor. . ... ... _._.__.____. P -
17 2 | PS-12C regulated power supplies for M16A and audio-video amphﬁexs, re-
quires 1032 inches rack space, at $280 ... . .. __________ ... 560. 00
18 1 | CH-3A console housing ~ith sliders, blower and filter; for M16A mater monitor. 370.00
19 1 | CH-2A console housing, flat top, for portable Vidicon camera controls and
power supplies ... .. ... _ 160. 00
20 1 | Relay kit for remote comtrol of slide proj b B30, |emieeees
21 1 | PS-13 low-voltage powar supply, 24-volt dircct currcnt 5 amperes, req
7 inchés rack space . o . 235. 00
22 2 | K-56 Setehell-Carlson 17-inch plcturo monitors {camera monitors), at $199_ 398.00
23 1 lx—Sb)S Setschell-Carlsor 17-inch picture and sound monitor (announcs moni-
BOT) e 214.00
24 2 | R-1racks, with rear doors._ " 184. 00
25 1 | A-072-1 camera tripod aad friction head, heavy duty.. 150. 00
26 1| B-030-13-wheeldolly. . ___________ . ______._______ = 45.00
27 1 | Senior Colortran lighting kit, code KSR. ... ______ 265. 00
25 1 ¢ TA-3 plue-in meter for (heckmg powcer supplies and ca]lbmtmg MI16A master
monitor . . .. e oo 60. 00
29 2 | 8P-2side panels for operwting console lmcun left and nght at $5.. 10. 00
30 2| SP-1 side panel: for R-1 rick, left and right, at $14 . 28. 00
31 1| Hewlett-Packard model 335E TV station monitor, aural modulamon, and
aural/visual carrier frequenoy monitor . . . . _________ .. 1 2,050.00
32 1 | AV12rebroadeast receiver, VHF. Add §10 [or UIIF channel, specifly channel.. 225. 00
3% 2 i 635 EV microphone dyna:mw omnidirectional, at $41.40_ . ______.__.__. B2 82. 80
2| 420 EV desk stand for-m crophone, at $12______ 24,00

Towers, on application el
Transmission line, on apolication. __
Other accessories, on apg lication

TOtA) e oo cee e oo i SIS — o - - o - o e TERSlr = = == = == = = == = = - 35,811, 80
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TABULAR LisTING I

Portable broadcast equipment, single camera ehain

Item

Quantity Description

OO~ IDUT O

bt

300—ID %amora, complete with electronic viewfinder, 3 lens turret, 6326 vidicon and
all tubes.

700-D camera control, 3-inch waveform monitor.

800-A regulated power supply.

B-051-1 camera cable, 50 feet.

A-150-1 pulse terminating plug.

A-073-1 UG 260/U connector.

C—027-1 light shield.

A-357 power cord assembly.

B-244 cable assembly.

A-073-3 75-0hm termination.

A-247-1 pulse cable connector.

A-080-5 vided cable 4 feet.

300-D instruction manual (IM-300-D) and Warranty Card.
| 800~A instruction manual (IM-81v-A) and Warranty Card.

ek bk bt ek ek bk b et g et ek bt

TABULAR LisTING II

Studio broadcast equipment, single camera chuain

Item

Qty.

Description

™

3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15

b b kot ok Dk ok b bk ok ek bk b

30()—Ib) camera, complete with electronic viewfinder, 3 lens turret, 6326 Vidicon and all

tubes.

710-A camera control console unit, complete with 10-inch picture monitor, 3-inich waveform
monitor and electronically regulated power supply for camera, in console housing 13314
inches wide by 36 inches deep.

B-051-1 50 feet camera euble (camera to camera control) complete with connectors.

A-150-1 pulse terminating plug.

A-0731 UG 260/U connector.

C-027-1 light shield.

A-~357 power cord assembly.

B-249 cible assembly.

A-187-1 AC cord.

A-073-3 75-ohm termination.

300-D-710-A instruction manual (IM-300D) and warranty card.

600-A instruetion manual (IM-670A) and warranty card,

810-A {nstruction manual (IM-810A) and warranty card.

A-247-1 pulse cable connector.

A-080-5 video cable, 4 feet.

There is also shown a block diagram of the terminal facilities, an
approximate floor plan layout and calculated distances to grade A and
B contours on UHF and VHF for various antenna heights.

The curves shown do not apply to the KINY installation because
obviously that is on VIIF and UHF does not apply; but it was added
to this exhibit as a matter of interest to show what can be done with
a small, low-powered station.
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DATE - ) Nov, 1955 CHANNELS 2-6 COVERAGE WITH 250 WATTS ERP
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REFERENCE: 5254 ADLER ELECTRONICS, TNC.
New RocHELLE, NEW YoRrk
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DATE - '} ‘Nov. 1955 CHANNELS 7-13 COVERAGE WITH 500 WATIS ERP
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REFERENCE: 5254 ADLER ELECTRONICS, TNC.
New RocHeLLE, NEW YORK
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DATE = t Ndvs' #955 - CHANNELS '14-83 COVERAGE WITH 750 ‘WATTS ERP
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